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FINANCIAL CONDITION OF BIF AND SAIF
AND PROPOSALS TO MERGE THE
BANKING THRIFT INDUSTRIES

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 2, 1995

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Financial Institutions

AND Consumer Credit,
Committee on Banking and Financial Services,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:03 a.m., in room
2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Marge Roukema [chair-

woman of the subcommittee] presiding.

Present: Chairwoman Roukema, Representatives McCollum, Be-

reuter. Roth, King, Royce, Lucas, Metcalf, Bono, Ehrhch, Vento,

LaFalce, Mfume, Maloney, Barrett, Orton, Wynn, and Watt.
Chairwoman Roukema. The hearing will come to order and the

subcommittee will come to order.

I might note at the beginning that we are here for a very impor-

tant meeting as testified to by the overflow group of observers that

we have here. And I must say that on behalf of our Republican
Members, there is a Republican conference that may still be in

meeting. But I would expect that other Members will be arriving,

but we are going to begin in consideration of all our panelists and
given the importance of the issue.

The subcommittee is continuing its oversight of the financial con-

dition of the FDIC insurance funds today and specifically the via-

bility of the SAIF, given the proposed premium reductions for

members of the Bank Insurance Fund. Members may remember,
and I am sure we all do, that in March this subcommittee held 2

days of hearings on this specific subject. At that time the sub-

committee heard from representatives of the Administration and
the relevant regulatory agencies that the long-term viability of the

SAIF might be threatened by a number of factors, including the

statutory requirement that the SAIF members pay $780 million per

year to pay for interest obligations on the FICO and the fact that

the insurance fund deposit base had been shrinking.

While the subcommittee heard a number of options on how to

deal with the problem, not one solution was proffered by the Ad-
ministration or the regulators at that time. Since then, a nurnber
of events have taken place which I will briefly, very briefly, review.

On July 1, the SAIF took over the responsibility for the RTC for

the resolution of failed thrifts. Press accounts and other reports

have indicated that the principal industry groups have begun dis-

(1)



cussions on a legislative proposal that both groups could endorse
this.

We don't know how firm any of that is but there have been wide-
ly held reports. These discussions, it is my understanding, are on-
going. In addition, the Administration and the regulators have
come forward with a recommendation as to how to deal with the
immediate financial problems.

It has been reported that the Senate may be looking at a budget
reconciliation process as a vehicle to move the BIF-SAIF proposal
forward. In fact, it appears that some of the features of the Admin-
istration's plan are included because they raise revenue. That is an
open question but a question that comes to mind.
For instance, the proposal does not call for an immediate merger

of the funds and instead requires the SAIF premiums to be no less

than the BIF premiums. While enactment of these provisions may
raise more revenue and thus would be a positive figure for budget
reconciliation purposes, it is not self-evident to me that this sce-

nario would make good public policv.

We want to be extremely careful that the politics of budget rec-

onciliation do not lead us to bad bank policy and that it may be
that these budget and banking goals are not mutually exclusive. In
this regard, I would be interested in how the Administration would
respond to these concerns of mine.
As a long-term member of the Banking Committee, I witnessed

some of the worst, most costly financial crises in this century. The
S&L debacle was certainly one of them. Both FIRREA and FDICIA
bills, which I strongly supported, did quite a lot to rectify some of

the problems associated with the crises.

Unfortunately, these bills have had some negative by-products,
one of them being the recapitalization of the insurance funds. I

mean, not wholly unexpected nor could they be denied, but we are
faced with the consequence now. As the chairwoman of the Sub-
committee on Financial Institutions and Consumer Credit, I do not
want to have it said that this subcommittee or this Congress were
ostriches with our heads in the sand regarding the potential prob-
lems with the SAIF.
At long last, the day has come where we can no longer ignore the

looming BIF-SAIF issues. Simply put, I believe we must act to

avert a crisis before we are faced with another debacle.
At the last hearing, I implored all the principal parties to "come

to the table," quote/unquote, and to come to an agreement on the
issue. In part, this may be occurring or maybe it has occurred. Ev-
eryone now appears to acknowledge that inaction could very well

force the industry into—well, to use a little exaggerated rhetoric,

a death spiral as a result of the differential.

This could result to the immediate competitive disadvantage
placed on thrifts as a result of the differential, resulting in a great-
er shrinkage in the SAIF deposit base and a further decline in the
franchise value of the thrift charters. This, combined with the fact

that the SAIF is significantly undercapitalized, could lead to an-
other taxpayer bailout should a large institution fail.

Despite widening recognition of the problem, many differences

remain and are seemingly unresolvable but we must move all the
best minds, which are here today, to closure on this subject. After



several discussions with the regulators and after the Senate hear-
ing last week, it is my understanding the Administration has pre-

sented a three-part plan to fix the problem.
In brief, it calls for—I am going to let you speak for yourselves

momentarily, but it would seem to call for an up-front special as-

sessment to be paid for by the SAIF members and requires banks
that are BIF members to pay the bulk of the interest due on FICO
bonds to deal with the obligations that were imposed in 1987.

Finallv, it requires that the bank and the thrift funds be merged.
Althougn the Administration's proposal would solve the immediate
financial aspect of the problem, it raises other questions, other
questions that they do not apparently have supported answers for.

It is my opinion that we need clarification and specificity and will

try to get some answers and address some of the broader questions
associated with that problem, hopefully today.

I think we need to know in detail what the budget implications

of the plan are. In addition, greater attention should be focused on
the necessity for a thrift charter given that differences in the finan-
cial services industry have become so blurred and institutions are
so similarly regulated.

We must, in my opinion, also look at various powers issues that
savings and loans have traditionally had as well as the taxation
matters relating to the treatment of bad debt reserve. In that re-

gard, I have asked the Joint Committee on Taxation to provide a
budget-scoring analysis of three draft legislative proposals.
And finally, in order to make this hearing complete, I believe

that we must look at the issue of regulatory consolidation and the
implications that it will have on a merged industiy.

Before we begin, however, I want to commend all the industry
groups for being here, and also commend those who have thus far
Been trying to speak out on the subject. And I would hope that we
can move toward greater clarity and greater specificity today, but
if not today, then in the very near future. And with that I will turn
to my ranking Member, Mr. Vento.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Marge Roukema can be found
on page 64 in the appendix.]
Mr. Vento. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
As you have indicated, it is an important hearing today on the

situation and circumstances facing the insurance—Federal Deposit
Insurance, SAIF-BIF and other issues that arise consequently such
as the resolution of the FICO bonds, the ability of SAIF to resolve
future failed institutions without relying further on the U.S. tax-
payer.

Frankly, as I had stated at the earlier hearing, an important
hearing that we held in March, then these hearings should be
looked at as a continuation of that and should serve as a bench-
mark for Members in analyzing what will be appropriate. But as
I said at that hearing, this is really the conclusion of the S&L prob-
lems and insurance problems that we had. As a matter of fact, it

should be one of some—some slight positive note, in any case, be-
cause it signals drawing a line in the sand as a conclusion of the
S&L problems.
Now left in the wake of that, of course, is a deposit base and

bonds and other problems which are troublesome, that they rep-



resent a certain volatility in terms of the ability of S&Ls as a num-
ber of chartered institutions and the scope of their deposits in order

to satisfy the bonds and to create the type of stability we look to

in terms of a public-private insurance fund; in other words, to draw
the line so that we don't have—and we will not put in further tax-

payer dollars.

I might say that in that context throughout this discussion,

throughout this 6- or 7-year period since 1989 that classifications

of financial institutions have been differentiated. The burden and
the responsibility has been on the thrifts and on the healthy thrifts

to pay a substantial amount of what the premiums are in excess
of what had been paid by other institutions.

Now, in terms of looking at the functions, looking at the role of

the deposit insurance and the beneficiaries of it, I think that we
should look to in terms of eliminating the volatility, as has been
recommended by many, to exercise, expand the number of par-

ticipants in that particular insurance fund to the other financial

institutions.

Even throughout the 1990's, even during the problems with
FDICIA, the insistence was on keeping these separate. But today
we need the type of stability that only can come through—through
the numbers that are represented in all financial institutions that
participate in deposit insurance, Madam Chairwoman. And I want
to commend the Administration and others that have participated,

the regulatory institutions, the Federal Reserve and others that
have participated in trying to push toward a solution.

Now, I am well aware of the fact that this is a phase solution;

that is to say, that the merger of these, the charter, the other is-

sues that are outstanding that have not been resolved are of con-

cern. I never fail to overestimate the ability of the Administration
and trade associations to come to agreement on some of these
matters.

Unfortunately, of course, as we settle down to try to deal with
those issues in Congress we better—we get a better focus on what
the problems are that they face. So we need their help. We need
their consensus on what has been accomplished, and I think we
need to at least resolve this particular piece of the problem.

It is a major, a major foundation, a major benchmark that has
been outstanding with regard to this issue. Some of us have obvi-

ously put too little emphasis on the differences between institutions

in light of the greater problem in terms of this financial problem
with regards to the deposit insurance funds in this base. But again
I think it is imperative and important to emphasize that the S&L's,
healthy S&L's have been paying a substantial, and will pay a sub-

stantially greater premium, which, in one instance as we resolve

this issue could then create another crisis with regard to that in-

surance fund.

We ought to avert that crisis. The taxpayers have paid enough.
As I said, this is the day where we should begin to draw a line in

the sand to differentiate the use of those taxpayers' funds, the RTC
funds, and go back to the private-public partnership that should
exist. So in that sense it should be a positive note, almost a happy
note coming out of this, not because it is a—the end of the—of a
long dark tunnel.



I also said on other occasions, Chairman Greenspan, that I think

they owe the Federal Reserve Board a thank you note for the direc-

tion of the yield curve over the last—over the last 5 years with re-

gard to the resolution of this particular problem. But I note that

was coincidental and not intentional.

In any case, I won't ask you any questions about that but it has
been of inordinate help with regard to that matter. We have got a

long way to go, a long witness list. I know many of you have issues

with regard to greater flexibility, with regard to rebating of pre-

miums, other questions about what constitutes the base.

I understand the issues in terms of the charter matters that will

be outstanding. I also of course recognize the issue of reconciliation

that has been raised. I think that we are very concerned about it

because of the direction—this is sort of on the committee issue.

Madam Chairwoman, the fact that most of our issues seem to go

off in a direction which leads not in terms of building bipartisan

consensus on the committee even where it has existed for Glass-

Steagall and other matters but into a channel where it has become
delegated to the Republican leadership, in many instances, or com-

mittee chairmen without necessarily the involvement of others.

This of course—reconciliation this year more than any other has

that shadow cast over it. So I want to look very carefully at that.

I would hope that we could solve it outside of that context, but
if it is going to be in that context, obviously, I would hope that we
would continue to try and work in a bipartisan basis. But I have
severe, real reservations about working in that process.

I might note that much of the—many of the recommendations
that are inherent in here have a lot of grassroots support. As I read
some of the recommendations I couldn't help think of a CEO in

Minnesota, Bill Cooper who has Twin City Federal. In fact, he had
recommended solutions very much like this.

So I know that the ideas that are picked up and reflected in what
is being presented by the regulators and others today have grown
from the grassroots level, which I think is good that you have col-

lected these ideas, that you are presenting them here today and
that they represent a positive policy path in terms of resolution of

this matter.
I look forward to the testimony. I commend those that have

achieved this consensus and hope that we can build upon it as we
seek a policy path for this matter in the near future.

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Bruce F. Vento can be found on

page 66 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Thank you, Mr. Vento,
My colleague, our colleague, Mr. McCollum, the prior chair of

this subcommittee.
Mr. McCollum. Well, thank you very much, Mrs. Roukema.
I never had the privilege of chairing it but I did get to ranking

at one point.

I really am thankful that you, yourself, have been as interested

in this issue as you have been and that these hearings are being
held today. I think moving expeditiously before the recess is really

important. To me the issue here is whether we have another de-



posit insurance crisis some time down the road not too far away
and none of us want to see that.

There has been a lot of progress made within the banking indus-
try and among us and certainly among those who are before us
today as witnesses since March 23 when you last held a hearing
on this matter. As you are probably aware, and I know you are
aware and most are, that I did introduce a bill addressing tnis BIF-
SAIF problem a few months ago.

It was designed to be provocative. It provided five basic points:

A rapid recapitalization of SAIF by spreading the FICO obligation

across the members of the BIF and SAIF community; backing up
SAIF with RTC money; it called for a merger of BIF and SAIF; it

merged the regulators; it required a merger of the Bank and Sav-
ings Association charters; and under this plan the funds in the BIF
over the designated reserve would become eligible to be rebated
back to the members in that fund.
Two points I particularly want to point out that I think are cru-

cial from what I introduced and what I think is part of what is

going on here today, what is being presented to us by the FDIC
and others. One is that it is absolutely essential, in my judgment,
to resolve the undercapitalized SAIF.
The merger of BIF and SAIF should occur as soon as possible if

this is to be done once the SAIF has become fully capitalized,

which would not be very long down the road after we adopt a provi-

sion or a bill similar to either what I proposed or what is being pro-

posed here today by the presenters.
And I think that Chairman Greenspan said it best before the

other body last Friday when he said if the SAIF were not merged
with the BIF or if that merger were delayed, the risk of such loss

would expose a recapitalized SAIF both to reserve shortfall and to

higher deposit insurance premiums to once again rebuild its re-

serve. So that merger is absolutely essential.

And second, I think not only should the funds be merged, but I

think they should be merged not just as the language presented to

us says as soon as practicable, no later than the beginning of 1998.
I think they need to be merged within a year of the time that the
SAIF fund is recapitalized. I think we should consider that very se-

riously. I would be curious to see what the reason is. We don't have
that exact proposal or something close to it before us.

Second, I think that what we are dealing with is a necessity, not
just to merge the funds but to finally wrestle with the question of
merging the charters between banks and thrifts. I have been hear-
ing that debate a long time and I know there are difficulties sur-

rounding the merger.
There are tax consequences, there are some questions that some

of these institutions are mutuals. But I think that it is long since

past due that we recognize that there is no longer a responsible
role, a necessary role to be played by a separate financial institu-

tion to serve housing.
The largest bank in my State, Barnett, has been the primary

lender to home mortgage concerns for years and there is no reason
why we need the separate distinction, and in fact it will just simply
divide after we merge the BIF and SAIF funds, an industry that
doesn't need to be divided.



A couple of areas are of concern to me in the plan being pre-

sented to us today. I don't think it is quite as comprehensive as it

should be. It only addresses the financing concerns and does not,

in my judgment, adequately address the merger of the insurance
funds or the charters.

But I will look forward to hearing from everybody here. I know
that they have given a lot of thought to the latter. My other con-
cern is the 85 basis points special assessment. I do not know
whether or not this is the right way to go. I question it to a certain
extent.

I realize that the probabilities are that the Congressional Budget
Office is going to say that there is a scoring problem with taking
the interest earned by the BIF fund and using it to pay the FICO
obligations, but I really believe that that is a far preferable way,
and perhaps there is a way we could craft language to address
those budget considerations CBO has without disturbing that and
make that a preferable way to go.

And last, I am most concerned that we not fall into the trap that
some in the other body had suggested of taking this legislative ini-

tiative to resolve the BIF-SAIF problem and putting it in a budget
reconciliation bill. In that case, I think only the revenue issue will

be addressed and not the more important—I shouldn't say more
important, not the equally important issues of how we deal with
the bank charter mergers and with the savings and loans, and of
course the actual technical problems that we need substantively to

deal with.

So I would encourage my colleagues, you, Mr. Vento, and the rest
of us to seriously try to avoid that particular course and to craft

a separate bill.

Thank you Madam Chairwoman.
Chairwoman Roukema. My colleague, Mr. McCollum, I stand

corrected. You were not the chairman of the subcommittee, you
were the ranking Member. See how quickly we forget?
Mr. McCollum. I know.
Chairwoman Roukema. But you might as well have been.
Mr. McCollum. Well, I don't know about that. I am enjoying

serving under your chairmanship, let me assure you. It is a nice
position.

Chairwoman Roukema. I appreciate the comment from both
Mr. Vento. We have some ideas about reminding you. Madam

Chair.
Chairwoman Roukema. You have? We will talk about that next

year.

Mr. LaFalce.
Mr. LaFalce. Thank you very much, Madam Chair.
First of all, it is always a pleasure to have such a distinguished

panel, four of whom at least have been before our House Banking
Committee and this subcommittee many, many times.

I think, Mr. Hawke, this may be your first appearance.
Mr. Hawke. Yes, sir.

Mr. LaFalce. At least in your present governmental position, so
a special welcome to you.

Second, as far as I am concerned, this is the most pressing of all

the banking issues confronting us. The world will not fall if we do
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not pass reg relief, although I would like to, if we can clean it up
and Glass-Steagall is—that is, only about 40, 50 years overdue, and
I hope we can pass it this year or next year. But if we don't, it will

go to 41 or 42 years and the world will go on and we will proceed
through the regulatory process and through the judicial process.

But if we don't pass this, we will have a problem on our hands.
You all know that over a year ago I joined with Senator D'Amato

because of my concern about this issue in asking GAO for a report.

I think that report was extremely helpful in forging a consensus re-

garding the nature and extent of the problem. Mr, McCollum intro-

duced a bill which I think was very, very helpful. I attempted to

do the same thing,

I introduced about a dozen bills because there is no magic solu-

tion for it and I tried to take many, many different approaches. I

said let's consider all the approaches and gather together around
one.

I am extremely pleased at the end result of that process. I think
the Administration, all the regulators and I think the stakeholders
with an interest in this, the tnrift industry, the banking industry,

and so forth, have pulled together quite well. I think the rec-

ommendations you are now making—well, you could pick apart
this point or that point. It does us little good.
As far as I am concerned, we could have a markup today and re-

port it out. How we pass it, whether we produce a bill in the
House, I am afraid that might take too long, especially if we insist

upon considering all the issues attendant toward immediate merg-
er, and all the issues involved with a single charter, and so forth.

Let's pass it.

I have had long conservations with Senator D'Amato and his
staff on this going way back and I always push for having it at-

tached to the reg relief bill. At least the reg relief bill that could
pay the passage, the approval of the Administration. He was al-

ways dubious of that and suggested reconciliation.

You would ordinarily think the reconciliation bill would receive

the approval of the Administration, I tend to believe that might be
quite difficult now though. And so I would like to see us coalesce
around the recommendations you have all agreed upon and then
just find the quickest possible way, whatever way it is, to make it

the law of the land. And I hope that is exactly what we will do.

I thank you.
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Are there other short opening statements?
All right, if not
Mr. Bereuter. Yes, Madam Chairwoman, I would just like to

make a statement if I could.

Chairwoman Roukema. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Madam Chairwoman, I simply wanted to say that

I commend you for holding the hearings now. I think it is proper
that we proceed. It is a very complex and controversial issue. But
I agree with my colleague, it is the most pressing issue before the
Banking Committee and so I look forward to the testimony of our
witnesses.
Thank you.
Mr. Flake. Madam Chairwoman.



Chairwoman Roukema. Yes.

Mr. Flake. Madam Chair.

Chairwoman Roukema. Mr. Flake, if you will—Mr. Flake, just

one moment, we will come back to you.

Mr. Flake. Thank you.
Chairwoman Roukema. We are pleased to have you here today.

I know your intense interest on the subject.

Mr. Flake. Thank you so much, Madam Chairwoman.
Chairwoman Roukema. We will hear from the subcommittee

Members and then come back to you.

Mr. Roth. Madam Chair.

Chairwoman Roukema. Yes, Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Let me just say 4 months ago when we, our sub-

committee, held 2 days of hearings on this, everyone seemed to be

at an impasse, and I am delighted to see that we have made some
real progress, especially by the principal parties. And I think that

one of the most important developments has been the thrift indus-

try's offer to pony-up some one-time assessment of more than $6
billion so as to fully capitalize the Savings Association Insurance
Fund I think is really a step in the right direction.

So I am very happy to be at these hearings today. Madam Chair-

person, and to see how we can resolve these differences.

Thank you.
Chairwoman Roukema. Yes.

Mr. ROYCE. Yes, Madam Chair.

Chairwoman Roukema. Yes, Mr. Royce, a Member of the sub-

committee.
Mr. Royce. Let me just thank you. Madam Chair, for holding

this hearing today, and thank our esteemed panel for their time
today.
The BIF-SAIF issue that we are again discussing has come to a

critical point. We know that the SAIF fund and FICO bond obliga-

tions are in a tenuous state and our debate is only now starting

to focus on real answers to these problems. As a Member from Cali-

fornia where so many thrifts call home, this issue is of particular

importance to me and it is my hope that a solution will be achieved
this year that will be—that will put our concerns to rest perma-
nently. And again, let me say that my hope is that the solution is

achieved this year. Now is the time.

And I want to say, Chairman Heifer, in conjunction with the

Treasury and OTS has provided excellent leadership in this en-

deavor and I applaud her efforts. Their work has given us a strat-

egy to fully capitalize the SAIF fund to ensure that the FICO obli-

gation will be met and effect a merger of the funds.

I cannot stress enough how important it is that we in Congress
make these proposals a reality with as much speed as possible, and
I also want to agree with Chairman Greenspan and with Congress-
man McCollum, with the SAIF fund now exposed to future losses

and the anticipated reduction of bank premiums to occur in Sep-
tember, it is imperative that a merger be completed. While I recog-

nize that there are details yet to be worked out, I feel confident
that this Congress has the resolve to fashion a conclusion to this

SAIF dilemma and I look forward to working at that task.

And I thank you again. Madam Chairwoman.
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Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Thank you, Mr. Royce.
Mr. Flake.
Mr. Flake. Thank you very much.
Chairwoman Roukema. Happy to have you here joining us today.

Mr. Flake. Thank you for the opportunity to share with the Fi-

nancial Institutions Subcommittee.
I ask unanimous consent that my entire statement be placed in

the record and I will merely summarize it.

As chairman of the Committee on Oversight Investigation, last

term, of which Mr. Roth was the ranking Member, I raised the
question often of the looming disparity between BIF and SAIF. It

had been my hope that we would be able to take some action rel-

atively early, but I think we are now moving in a timely fashion
and I think under your leadership we will be able to move forward.

In the spirit of bipartisanship, I proposed H.R. 2123. I commend
Mr. McCoIlum, the Administration and others for advancing some
comprehensive solutions to this problem and I would briefly like to

share with you my proposal: One, special assessment for full re-

capitalization; two, pro rata sharing of FICO in case of interest

shortfall; BIF and SAIF rebates—number three, BIF and SAIF in-

terest to pay FICO prior to merger; five, merge funds within 1

year.

I think that mine is the only proposal that gives such a narrow
window but I think it is important for us to try to move in a way
that does not expose the taxpayers for an extended time and also

understand what we have done in this Congress often in terms of

passing legislation and then turning around and unraveling it later

on. I would hope to see the problem resolved as quickly as possible

so that it does not represent a future possibility for us to turn
around and do something different that is counter to what is nec-
essary to solve the problem.
We direct regulators to propose a single bank charter. The RTC

money would be available until the merger. And the tenets of this

proposal should offer a meaningful way to narrow the universe of

options which I foresaw in the impending potential crisis.

It is my hope. Madam Chair, that we could move forward. I join

with Mr. McCollum in hoping that we can come out with a biparti-

san plan. I note that we are not that far apart.

I think the Administration as well as those who testify today
seem—we all seem to be close enough that we should be able to re-

solve this problem in the best interest of the banking industry as
a whole.

I look forward to the continuation of the hearing.
Thanks again for allowing me to come and share with the sub-

committee, and I look forward to working with you. Madam Chair.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Floyd H. Flake can be found on

page 67 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
We have one more opening statement before we recess for a vote,

but I want to make a statement before we recess.

Yes, Mr. Metcalf.
Mr. Metcalf. Thank you, Madam Chair, and I want to thank

the panel for being here. For months we have known this is a mon-
umental problem which we must face this year. Our thrifts and
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banks are aware something must be done to bring stability, equity,

financial accountability to these funds in the undercapitalized
SAIF.
But our first priority must be to protect the taxpayer fi"om an-

other debacle, the likes we saw in 1989. This is not the taxpayers'

f>roblem, this is our problem. We must have complete and open dia-

ogue to find a permanent solution; discussing blame is not con-

structive. Coming together to work this out in a manner that is

good for the taxpayers, the industry and the consumer is the goal
of these hearings. I look forward to your testimony.
Thank you for being here.

Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you, Mr. Metcalf.
Now, let me tell our panelists here it is unfortunate we hope

—

that we must have a vote; it is a procedural vote, at the moment.
I am going to recess and urge Members to come back as soon as
possible so that we don't delay our panelists any further.

I might say that I am going to try to assess the situation over
on the floor. It may be that we are going to be plagued today by
procedural votes. There is quite a lot of acrimony going on here.
We will have to make that assessment later and if it becomes

more of a burden then maybe we will just progress with the hear-
ing and make our own decisions about the procedural votes that we
might be missing.
But in any case, we promise that we will be back ASAP.
Thank you.
[Recess.]

Chairwoman Roukema. I don't know—I am not 100 percent sure
of the protocol here and I thought that Mr. Vento would be back
by this time, but in consideration of the uncertainty of the floor

schedule, although I have been advised that we will have 45 min-
utes to an hour before the next vote, that is not a complete
certainty.

I understand that Mr. Vento is on his way and he will be here
momentarily. Let me introduce our panelists.

Mr. Vento will be here, as I said, momentarily. But we do appre-
ciate your sufferance here and we are most eager to hear you. It

is important to get this testimony on the record, have the oppor-
tunity for questioning.
And so I welcome the Honorable John D. Hawke, the Under Sec-

retary of the Treasury. I am introducing you in the order in which
you will be testifying.

And next, the Honorable Ricki Heifer, Chairman of the FDIC,
the agency which has a large responsibility here.
And we also have the privilege of welcoming Chairman Green-

span, the first time that I, in my new position, have had the oppor-
tunity to welcome you, Chairman, Mr. Chairman. We are greatly
impressed with the work that you are doing and looking forward
to your testimony.
The Honorable Eugene Ludwig is also with us today, wondering

why we called him in on this, but we want you to hear this and
we want to hear from you, the Comptroller of the Currency.
And finally Jonathan Fiechter, the Acting Director of the Office

of Thrift Supervision who needs no justification for being here. Fed-
erally chartered thrifts are your responsibility. Thank you.
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And with that said, Secretary Hawke.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN D. HAWKE, JR., UNDER
SECRETARY, DOMESTIC FINANCE, DEPARTMENT OF THE
TREASURY
Mr. Hawke. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman and Mr. Vento,

and Members of the subcommittee. I appreciate this opportunity to

present the Administration's views on the problems and prospects
of SAIF and possible solutions to SAIF's problems. I want to com-
mend you, Madam Chairwoman, for holding this hearing on these
important issues.

I would also like to commend Mr. McCollum and Mr. Flake and
other Members of the committee who have developed legislative

proposals that have aided in the focusing of attention on these is-

sues. We think that that has been very constructive.

Over one-fifth of all FDIC-insured institutions held SAIF-insured
deposits as of March 1995. SAIF's deposit base of $733 billion con-
stituted 23 percent of all domestic deposits at FDIC-insured insti-

tutions. While savings institutions are healthy, SAIF is not. SAIF's
problems have been a source of increasing concern to us at the
Treasury. We believe that these problems are urgent and merit im-
mediate action.

SAIF has four major weaknesses: First, it has slender reserves.

The failure of one or two large thrift institutions could exhaust
these reserves and leave the fund insolvent.

Second, SAIF has only meager income with which to protect de-

positors and build reserves; 45 percent of SAIF premiums go to pay
interest on bonds issued to prop up prior deposit insurance funds,
the so-called FICO bonds.

Third, SAIF has excessive concentrations of risk because it in-

sures a specialized industry and because of the industry's con-
centration in large West-coast based institutions.

Fourth, and most importantly, SAIF has an assessment base in

long-term decline. From the end of 1989 through March of this

year, SAIF's assessment base, instead of growing over 40 percent,

as was originally projected when it was established, has shrunk 23
percent, an average of almost 5 percent a year.

SAIF-insured deposits will almost certainly continue to shrink
because depository institutions have both the motive and the
means to reduce their use of such deposits. Under the FDIC's pro-

posed premium schedule, SAIF premiums for the healthiest institu-

tions will be nearly six times as high as Bank Insurance Fund
premiums.

Institutions with SAIF-insured deposits can avoid high premiums
in various ways. They can sell off loans, they can replace deposits
with nondeposit funding sources or they can take steps to switch
deposits from SAIF to BIF. Accordingly, we believe it would be un-
wise to base policy on the projections that SAIF's assessment base
would grow, stabilize or shrink only very slowly.

SAIF's greatest vulnerability arises from the interaction between
the fixed FICO payments, which claim the first $793 million per
year in SAIF premiums, and a shrinking assessment base. These
two factors create a vicious circle in which FICO payments
consume an increasing share of SAIF premiums, which in turn re-
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duces SAIF's capacity to bear losses and build reserves and thus

the likelihood of a future cut in premiums.
The resulting rate differential makes SAIF-insured deposits less

attractive as a funding source, which in turn promotes further

shrinkage of the assessment base and leaves SAIF with even less

income remaining after PICO payments. If not corrected, SAIF's
weaknesses could leave the fund insolvent and the FICO interest

payments in default.

They could also make it more difficult for savings institutions to

attract and retain capital, thus harming what remains of the thrift

industry and diminishing the industry's capacity to help solve its

problems.
Over the past several months the Treasury has worked with the

FDIC and OTS to develop a solution to SAIF's problems. The joint

proposal has three critical elements:

First, capitalizing SAIF with a special assessment on SAIF-
insured deposits. Institutions with SAIF-insured deposits would
pay a special assessment at a rate sufficient to increase SAIF's re-

serves to $1.25 for each $100 of deposits at the beginning of 1996.

The special assessment would be based on an institution's SAIF-as-
sessable deposits on a specific past date, such as March 31, 1995,

which would make the assessment difficult to evade and would give

institutions no new incentives to shrink their SAIF-insured depos-

its.

Second, we would spread the FICO deposits over a large deposit

base to break the vicious circle that I described before. Participa-

tion by banks in sharing FICO costs would underscore the impor-
tance to banks and the public of a stable deposit insurance system
backed by the full faith and credit of the United States.

Spread across all FDIC-insured institutions, FICO payments
would amount to only about 2V2 cents per hundred dollars of de-

posits. This would still allow premiums to fall dramatically for

healthy institutions in the next couple of years, from the 23-cent

premiums prevailing over the past 4 years to a level that may well

be below the approximately 7-cent effective premium rate—that is,

net of rebates—charged on average over the FDIC's entire history.

Third, we would merge the deposit insurance funds as soon as

practicable, but preferably no later than the beginning of 1998.

I see my time is up, Madam Chairwoman. I just wanted to make
one other point in response to the Chair's opening remarks. I want
to assure you and the subcommittee that our proposal with respect

to the timing of the merger of the funds was not governed in any
way by budget considerations. We believe that the funds should be
merged at the earliest practicable time, not later than 2 years out.

There is going to be some lead time that is necessary to effect

the merger, and our objective in this regard I think is consistent

with the views that were expressed by members of the committee.
Second, that portion of our proposal that puts a floor under the

premiums that would be paid by SAIF members was motivated
only by concerns of equity and had no relationship whatsoever to

budgetary concerns. That proposal was developed as a way of as-

suring that the premiums of SAIF-insured institutions did not fall

below those being paid by members of BIF, who were being asked
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to take on a substantial burden with the sharing of the FICO
payments.
Madam Chairwoman, we are anxious to work with the Congress

and the committee on these matters as we go forward.
One final point, if I may. On the ancillary issues that Members

of the subcommittee have expressed great interest in, we are work-
ing diligently to put together a package of proposals on those is-

sues. There are a fair number of complexities that are subsumed
in that set of issues, and, as we stated to the Senate Banking Com-
mittee, we propose to be back with our proposals after interagency
coordination and discussions with members of the industry by the
end of September, which is just 4 weeks after the recess.

Thank you very much. Madam Chairwoman.
[The prepared statement of Hon. John D. Hawke can be found

on page 72 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Thank you.
Ms. Heifer.

HON. RICKI TIGERT HELPER, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL DEPOSIT
INSURANCE CORPORATION

Ms. Helper. Thank you very much, Madam Chairwoman and
Members of the subcommittee.

I am here today to discuss the difficulties facing the Savings As-
sociation Insurance Fund and to discuss recommendations for deal-

ing with those difficulties. I want to thank you. Chairwoman Rou-
kema, Mr. Vento, other Members of the subcommittee and the full

committee, who have taken a continuing interest in this very seri-

ous problem.
I have a written statement that, in the interest of time, I will

submit that statement for the record and will stress a few impor-
tant points.

Three interrelated problems, which I described in testimony
before this subcommittee in March, are at the heart of the SAIF's
difficulties.

Problem number one, the SAIF is grossly undercapitalized. The
balance in the SAIF equals less than 7 percent of the assets of

SAIF-insured problem institutions. In contrast, the balance in the
Bank Insurance Fund, or BIF, equals 70 percent of the assets of

BIF-insured problem institutions. One large or several sizable

thrift failures could quickly deplete the SAIF.
If the SAIF were to become insolvent, the confidence that Ameri-

cans have in the FDIC as a source of stability for financial institu-

tions could be undermined. To most Americans, only the acronym
FDIC matters. They do not distinguish between the BIF or the

SAIF.
Problem number two, a sizable portion of the SAIF's ongoing

assessments has been and continues to be diverted for other
purposes. Since 1989 approximately three-quarters of SAIF assess-
ments have been diverted from the SAIF, to pay off obligations re-

lated to the old S&L problems. The ongoing obligation to the Fi-

nancing Corporation, or FICO, results in an annual call, expected
to be about 45 percent this year, of SAIF assessments. Attempts to

capitalize the SAIF against the drain of the FICO obligation is like

filling a bucket with a hole in it.
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Problem number three, on July 1 the SAIF assumed responsibil-

ity from the Resolution Trust Corporation for resolving all new fail-

ures of SAIF-insured institutions. Making this situation worse are

the facts that the SAIF assessment base has shrunk 23 percent
since the fund was created, and the portion available to provide as-

sessment income for the FICO obligation declined dramatically as
well. The cushion above the absolute minimum necessary to meet
this obligation this year was only half of what it was at year end
1992.
Another matter makes the situation worse. The upcoming dispar-

ity between SAIF premiums and BIF premiums, which are re-

quired by law, will create strong economic incentives for institu-

tions to transfer SAIF-insured deposits to affiliated institutions

that are BIF-insured and a migration of deposits which will further
shrink the SAIF assessment base. Deposit migration is a signifi-

cant threat to the existing balance of the SAIF and to its viability.

To resolve these problems, the FDIC strongly supports the pro-

posal that we jointly recommended. The proposal calls for a special

assessment of about $6.6 billion to capitalize the SAIF imme-
diately. To limit the risk to the SAIF, the weaker SAIF members
would be exempted from the up-front special assessment but would
contribute their share through assessments at current high rates

over 4 years. The proposal would also expand the assessment base
for the FICO obligation to all FDIC-insured institutions who bene-
fit from deposit insurance protection.

These elements of the proposal, taken together, would provide
immediate financial stability for the SAIF, which is crucial.

The proposal also addresses the longer-term problems. The sav-

ings and loan industry is heavily concentrated by law in one sector

of the economy, and it is also concentrated geographically. These
concentrations result in the industry being particularly susceptible

to economic downturns.
A merger of the BIF and the SAIF by a date certain is a third

critical element of the proposal, because it provides a solution to

these problems. The FDIC also supports a merger of the charters,

which will need to be examined, along with a number of other re-

lated issues, including tax issues, and we urge resolution of those
issues quickly. We favor addressing all of these questions sooner
rather than later.

The Treasury Department is working on a comprehensive ap-
proach to dealing with these issues, and the FDIC expects to be
part of that effort. The FDIC and OTS also support making
unspent RTC funds available as a backup system for extraordinary
unprojected losses to ensure a sound SAIF until the merger of the
funds occurs.
The difficulties facing the SAIF are real, they are substantial,

and they are immediate, and they require immediate attention.

Thank you. Madam Chairwoman and Members of the sub-
committee, for your continuing interest in this problem, and I look

forward to answering your questions.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Ricki Tigert Heifer can be found

on page 113 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Chairman Greenspan.
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HON. ALAN GREENSPAN, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL RESERVE
BOARD

Mr. Greenspan. Thank you very much, Madam Chairwoman.
In the interest of time, I will not comment on the need for and

methods of addressing the SAIF problem. The Federal Reserve
Board's views are covered in my written statement, and I request
that it be included in the record.

Rather, this morning I would like to use the limited time allo-

cated to oral comments to address the questions you raised in your
letter of invitation. Discussions about merging the BIF with a re-

capitalized SAIF insurance fund and sharing the FICO interest ob-

ligation among the members of both deposit insurance funds raise

the question of retaining separate bank and thrift charters.

It is difficult to overstate the importance of savings and loan as-

sociations and the financing of the residential housing market in

the first two decades after World War II. Their continued dem-
onstration to other lenders of the basic credit quality of the lower
down payment, long-term, conventional, amortized residential

mortgage instrument, revolutionized housing finance. Their success
led public policymakers to look at thrifts as innovators operating
at the cutting edge of the market.
But beginning in the 1970's, market forces and innovations

began to erode the original purpose of specialized thrifts and hence
their charter. The development of mortgage-backed securities,

along with the technological revolution facilitated by the computer,
has lessened the special franchise of thrifts by creating a secondary
market for most residential mortgages.
As a result, the standard residential mortgage no longer requires

specialized financial institutions to originate or fund these instru-

ments. Indeed, over the last decade, when thrifts' participation in

the residential mortgage market receded, the aggregate supply of
housing finance was unimpaired and mortgage rates apparently
unaffected.
Moreover, in an environment of low relative yields on the stand-

ard residential mortgage and more competitive deposit markets,
significant questions are raised about the economic viability of any
institution that, by law or regulation, is required to place most of
its assets in mortgage instruments and fund them in the deposit

market.
Two conclusions are clear. First, the nexus between thrifts and

housing largely has been broken without any detriment to housing
finance availability. Second, a public policy that induces, let alone
requires, thrifts to specialize in mortgage finance threatens the
continued viability of many of these entities, particularly those
without wide and deep deposit franchises, tight cost controls, and
the ability, when necessary, efficiently to originate and sell stand-
ard mortgages that cannot profitably be held long term. A broader
charter for thrifts, such as a commercial bank charter, that let's

them hold a wider range of assets thus would seem to be good pub-
lic policy.

Even if such modifications of the thrift charter are not adopted,
but especially if charter changes are made, serious consideration
ought to be given to reevaluating tax rules that not only induce
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mortgage specialization but penalize thrifts that try to adopt more
diversified portfolios,

A special bad debt reserve treatment that provides tax benefits

and hence subsidy to mortgage lending by thrifts should be consid-

ered for removal going forward. In addition, consideration should
be given for grandfathering the reserve buildup from this past tax

subsidy, in order to remove it as a barrier for entities that wish to

diversify. A penalty should not be charged institutions striving to

respond rationally to market realities.

Charter changes and adjustment of tax policies will not mean
that all or even most thrifts will give up mortgage originations and
portfolio holdings. These entities have over the years built up spe-

cial skills that they will continue to use in mortgage finance. Some
will probably continue to be strong, profitable, and viable institu-

tions, specializing mainly in mortgage credit.

But long-run health for the thrift industry as a whole requires

that most cannot be mortgage specialists to the same degree as in

the past, and good public policy must, at a minimum, drop those
provisions that penalize diversification for entities that choose to

reduce their reliance on one market.
In sum, we need to focus on the basic principles involved. As I

noted in my written statement, we need a deposit insurance system
whose status is unquestioned so that depositories do not use their

time and resources either trying to shift to another insurance fund
or to protect themselves against new entrants. Rather, we want a
system in which banks and thrifts focus their attention on the ex-

tension and management of credit in our economy. Both require a
recapitalized SAIF and a BIF-SAIF merger. And if a merged insur-

ance fund leads to a more bank-like thrift charter and more bank-
like taxation of thrifts, the evidence suggests that Congress need
not be concerned about reduced residential mortgage credit flows or

higher residential mortgage costs.

Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Alan Greenspan can be found

on page 169 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Thank you.
Comptroller Ludwig.

HON. EUGENE A. LUDWIG, COMPTROLLER, OFFICE OF THE
COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY

Mr. Ludwig. Madam Chairwoman and Members of the sub-

committee, thank you for this opportunity to present the views of

the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency at this hearing to ad-
dress the problems of the Savings Association Insurance Fund
[SAIF]. I commend you for focusing attention on this issue of great
importance to the continued stability of our financial system.
As members of this subcommittee are well aware, the long-run

viability of the SAIF is in doubt. Thrift assets have declined signifi-

cantly. In 1989, thrifts held 31 percent of the assets of depository
institutions insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation
[FDIC]. By 1994, the thrift share had fallen to 20 percent. Deposits
at thrifts have fallen even more sharply, and with a declining as-

sessment base, the SAIF is not likely to have enough revenues to

build a fund balance sufficient to cover possible future thrift fail-
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ures. Moreover, the SAIF assessment rates will soon exceed the
Bank Insurance Fund [BIF] assessment rates, making it difficult

for thrifts to compete with commercial banks for insured deposits.
The stability of the insurer of thrift deposits is important: should

the SAIF become insolvent, confidence in our banks and financial

system would diminish. I urge Congress to enact a prompt resolu-
tion that will put the SAIF's problems behind us once and for all.

The time to put that solution in place is now, while the profitability

and capitalization of depositories is strong.
In conjunction with the FDIC and the Office of Thrift Super-

vision [OTS], the Administration has developed a plan to resolve
the SAIF's problems. I support that plan.

In your invitation letter, you asked that I address two issues
many view as related to the resolution of the SAIF: the need for

a separate thrift charter and the need for a separate thrift regu-
latory apparatus. While I do not concur in the judgment that these
issues are necessarily linked, they are appropriate areas of inquiry
for the subcommittee, and I am pleased to offer our preliminary
views on each of them.
As your invitation letter suggests, merging the bank and thrift

charters would raise policy issues that require thorough consider-
ation. Reconciling the differences between bank and thrift powers
is one such issue. As you know, thrifts have broader powers than
banks in areas such as insurance and real estate development.
Unitary thrift holding companies are subject to different standards
than bank holding companies. And national banks are not cur-

rently authorized to be organized in mutual form. In addressing
these differences. Congress can choose any of a number of ap-
proaches. At one end of the spectrum, it could require existing
thrift institutions to cease activities inconsistent with the current
national bank charter. At the other end of the spectrum, Congress
could expand the national bank charter to embrace nonconforming
thrift activities.

While each of the available options raises a unique complex of

policy and practical issues, none of them should present insur-
mountable difficulty from a supervisory perspective. After all, the
activities in question are all competently supervised at present. I

am confident that the combined supervisory talents of the OCC and
the OTS can rise to any new supervisory challenges that the merg-
er of the thrift and bank charter might bring about.
The OCC is not prepared to recommend a particular approach to

a merger of the charters at this time, and we are mindful that leg-

islation to resolve the problems of the SAIF should not be the vehi-

cle for broader questions of financial modernization. As Congress
seeks to reconcile the bank and thrift charters, we would offer two
observations. First, from a safety and soundness perspective, we
should be hesitant to deprive an insured depository institution of
earnings from an activity it has shown the ability to conduct profit-

ably and prudently. Second, from a competitive equity perspective,
we should be concerned about any solution that would place exist-

ing national or State banks at a long-term competitive disadvan-
tage relative to banks that were formerly thrifts.

If the Congress merges the bank and thrift charters, I believe it

would be wise to also merge the OTS and the OCC. Again, the
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OCC is not yet in a position to recommend a particular plan. We
believe, however, that recent experience with agency restruc-

turings, such as the reorganization of the former Federal Home
Loan Bank Board, may hold valuable lessons to guide the develop-

ment of policy in this area.

Your letter of invitation also requested my views on the implica-

tions of a charter merger for the availability of mortgage credit. I

see little evidence that the merger of charters would affect the

availability of financing for homeownership and financial services

generally. Today's financial services industry comprises a wide
range of institutions, serving customers with vastly different de-

mands. Within the national banking system alone there is a great

diversity in size, scope of operations, and portfolio composition,

ranging from small community institutions that serve only their

local markets, to large institutions with wide-ranging interstate

operations.
Adopting a national or State bank charter would not preclude

thrift institutions that are currently specializing in residential

lending from continuing to do so. And, the support which the Fed-

eral Home Loan Bank System currently provides thrifts to support

residential lending could continue in the absence of a separate

thrift charter should Congress decide continued support is nec-

essary.
Furthermore, changes in the marketplace and improvements in

technology have altered in large measure the way our Nation fi-

nances home ownership. The large secondary market for mortgage
loans has greatly expanded the universe of investors and the vol-

ume of capital supporting home ownership. In the modern environ-

ment, therefore, I do not believe a separate charter for specialized

home lenders is necessary to ensure an adequate supply of funds
for home mortgages.

In fact, the contribution of the separate thrift charter to the

housing finance market has declined steadily, as Chairman Green-
span just indicated. Thrifts' share of the dollar volume of origina-

tions of one- to four-family mortgage loans has fallen sharply in the

last decade. In 1984, the thrift share was 53 percent; by 1994, that

share had fallen to only 20 percent. In addition, the thrift indus-

try's share of mortgage products held in the portfolios of FDIC-
insured institutions has fallen significantly over the past decade.
The thrift industry's share of one- to four-family mortgage products
held by FDIC-insured institutions declined from 63 percent in 1984
to 43 percent in 1994.

Despite the significant contraction of the thrift industry over this

period, aggregate lending by banks, thrifts, and mortgage compa-
nies to support home ownership has actually increased. The total

dollar volume of one- to four-family mortgage loan originations was
$204 billion in 1984. The figure more than doubled to $453 billion

in 1989 and increased again to $769 billion in 1994. These trends
reflect permanent market changes, and we have every reason to be-

lieve that our diverse financial services industry will continue to

meet the demand for mortgage funding.
In conclusion, we join the Treasury, FDIC, OTS, and Federal Re-

serve in urging the Congress to enact a prompt and viable long-

term solution to the critical problems facing the SAIF. Should the
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Congress determine that, in the course of this resolution effort, it

is also appropriate to eliminate the thrift charter or merge the
OCC and the OTS, we will be pleased to assist the subcommittee
and its staff in any way we can.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Eugene Ludwig can be found on

page 181 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Mr. Fiechter.

HON. JONATHAN FIECHTER, ACTING DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
THRIFT SUPERVISION

Mr. Fiechter. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman, other Members
of the subcommittee.

I commend the subcommittee for holding this second hearing on
the SAIF/FICO problem. I recognize that this is a very difficult

issue and appreciate the efforts provided by a number of Members
of this subcommittee who have introduced legislation and made
public statements in support of resolving the SAIF problem.
As my colleagues have already testified, the capitalization of the

SAIF in ensuring the uninterrupted servicing of the outstanding
FICO debts are important and worthwhile goals.

My written testimony parallels to a significant degree the testi-

mony of the previous witnesses, and so I will try not to repeat what
you have already heard today. There is obviously agreement, both
with respect to the seriousness of the problem as well as to the
most reasonable approach to solving it. I do want to emphasize four
points.

First, I firmly believe that rapid resolution of the SAIFs prob-
lems is imperative. Today we have an underfunded thrift insurance
fund, backing up deposits in a thrift industry that is heavily con-

centrated both geographically and by product line. This is not a sit-

uation that should give any of us comfort.

Second, failure to eliminate the impending premium disparity be-

tween BIF and SAIF will drive SAIF-insured institutions to engage
in a variety of unnecessary activities solely for the purpose of re-

ducing their SAIF liabilities. The only obvious beneficiaries will be
the investment bankers and lawyers that assist them in restructur-

ing their individual institutions.

Third, the BIF/SAIF problem is not simply a banking versus
thrift industry problem. The dynamics of the marketplace are re-

sulting in a blending of both the banking and thrift industries in

the two insurance funds. The result is that today we have BIF-
insured thrift institutions and SAIF-insured commercial banks. We
have bank holding companies with a mix of thrift and bank sub-
sidiaries. We have thrift holding companies that control both BIF-
and SAIF-insured subsidiaries. We even have commercial banks
and thrifts that have dual insurance. The deposit accounts in these
institutions are coinsured by both BIF and SAIF,

Typical depositors don't know the difference between BIF and
SAIF insurance. They will tell you their account is FDIC insured.

As a result, I believe, all FDIC-insured institutions have a stake
today in maintaining a healthy and stable insurance system.
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Fourth, merging the insurance funds raises the legitimate ques-
tion of whether the Federal Government should continue its policy

of promoting residential housing by requiring thrifts to concentrate
in residential mortgage lending.

We recognize the technology innovations in the financial mar-
kets, including securitization of assets and changing demographics,
are altering the role of traditional depository institutions. The fact

that financial markets are responsive to change is one of the
strengths of our system. Ultimately, it is important that our stat-

utes keep pace with the changing market.
If we are to have a competitive and responsive financial system,

we must allow market forces to shape our financial system. Chang-
ing the statutory framework governing the thrift industry, how-
ever, raises a host of broad and, in some cases, contentious issues
involving not only the thrift industry but also the banking industry
and regulatory structure.

It is our hope that putting the insurance fund and FICO issues
behind us will facilitate dealing with these other issues. OTS
stands ready to work with the Congress and the administration to

develop a vision for what our system should look like and how to

get there, but we should not delay dealing with the critically need-
ed SAIF and FICO reforms while the charter issues are debated.

Several years of sustained profitability for thrifts and banks have
opened a window of opportunity to solve the SAIF problems with
nongovernment resources. If we fail to act now, we may miss the
best chance to resolve the SAIF problem with minimal risk to the
taxpayer.
The thrift crisis taught us many lessons. One of the most impor-

tant lessons is that failing to recognize a problem or delay in re-

sponding to that problem only makes matters worse. I think we
must apply this same core concept to the SAIF.
Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Jonathan Fiechter can be found

on page 188 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you, Mr. Fiechter.
Now, there are lots of questions. I will get to one or two of mine.
I am not quite sure, maybe it was there in the testimony, but I

am not quite sure how you responded to my general question of
some of the policy concerns that I have as to separating the recapi-
talization issue from the merger of the funds and the merger of the
charters. I am not quite sure I heard the response to that.

So in that context let me ask, why does the Administration not
plan, specifically not plan, to propose a merger immediately? I have
heard you all say there is a sense of urgency about this, but I

haven't heard anyone say immediately.
It brings to my mind, and maybe to the minds of others based

on their introductory statements, that this is being driven by a
budget reconciliation question or the budget numbers. Now I know
some of you have denied that, but I would like to hear your specific
rationale, if I could, as to why you are keeping these separate and
what your timing is on it.

There is a sense of urgency, but what is the timing on this? Sep-
tember? The end of the year? I don't know; I haven't heard. I think
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Mr. Hawke said the end of the year, but I am not so sure. I am
not sure. Would you, anyone, please, reply with specificity?

Mr. Hawke. Madam Chairwoman, let me say that I think we all

share the view that the number one priority was getting the finan-
cial restructuring of the SAIF done, and our energies and efforts

have been devoted primarily to that.

As far as merger of the funds is concerned, in our testimony we
stated that we thought the funds should be merged and that merg-
er should occur no later than the end of 1997, the beginning of
1998. If it can occur earlier than that, we are certainly supportive
of that.

There is some transition time that will be needed to put the two
funds together, and we also believe that all the ancillary issues, the
regulatory and charter issues that we have talked about, would be
resolved by that time.

Now as to that
Chairwoman RouKEMA. Excuse me. All the ancillary issues,

meaning a charter merger, should be, or you expect to be? Should
be?
Mr. Hawke. Will. They should be and
Chairwoman RouKEMA. By that time?
Mr. Hawke. And we would expect them to be.

As to those issues, my testimony was that we have been working
hard on those issues, subsequent to the time that we all agreed on
the financial restructuring. We are making great progress on those
issues.

There are some significant technical issues that arise. There is

a need for interagency coordination and discussion with the indus-
try, and for the resolution of some policy issues. But we are work-
ing away on those issues, and we have promised that we will get
back to you with our proposals on those issues by the end of Sep-
tember. We believe that those issues are part of a comprehensive
resolution to the overall problem.
We think we presented a comprehensive plan for resolution of

the financial restructuring issues, and we would urge that those be
addressed without delay.

Chairwoman Roukema. Yes, but your comprehensive solution in-

cludes using RTC funds, which you have indicated.

Mr. Hawke. The Treasury Department has not recommended
that.

Chairwoman Roukema. FDIC?
Ms. Helper. The FDIC and the OTS have supported as a back-

stop measure, between the time that we have the immediate cap-
italization of the SAIF and deal with the immediate problems until

the date when there can be a merger of the funds, that we call on
very small amounts of RTC funds that have not been needed by the
RTC in order to provide a kind of extraordinary reinsurance policy

for any losses to SAIF.
Chairwoman Roukema. Excuse me. You have never been specific

as to the amounts, but some of us have wondered.
Ms. Helper. Over $500 million—losses over $500 million a year.

Chairwoman Roukema. Some of us have been quite specific

about not wanting to

Ms. Helper. I understand.
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Chairwoman Roukema. Use those dollars.

Ms. Helper. And we do not ask for that lightly.

Chairwoman Roukema. Could you relate to the question that has
consistently been raised, and that is, it seems that these proposals
are being driven by budgetary guessing,
Ms. Helfer. Absolutely, I would be delighted to.

Our view at the FDIC is that it is up to Congress and not our
decision as to how these issues will be taken up, in what form and
in what vehicle.

With respect to the development of this proposal, they were defi-

nitely not driven by budgetary issues or budget reconciliation is-

sues. We tried to be mindftil of the comments of individual Mem-
bers of the Congress on both sides, including the concerns about
using taxpayer money to try to deal with a solution to these prob-
lems, but very much we want—we feel we need to have an imme-
diate solution to the financial problems of the SAIF; $2.2 billion in

the SAIF is not enough to cover a significant failure of a thrift

institution.

The taxpayer provides full faith and credit to the SAIF. To the
extent there is a depletion of SAIF funds, the taxpayer will be on
the line and will be asked to pay. An immediate solution will fore-

stall that.

We believe we do have a window of opportunity, as Director
Fiechter said, now while the industries are generally healthy, to

deal with that problem more in a private sector way, and we would
urge the Congress to take a look at that approach.
Chairwoman Roukema. I know my time is up, but I would like

to see if Chairman Greenspan would like to make a brief comment
on this question of timing and merger.
Mr. Greenspan. Well, Madam Chairwoman, I think that what

we see here is a situation which can be resolved in some reasonable
period of time, which includes all of the items that we have all

been discussing.

There is a sequence that is implicit in the operation; namely, ob-

viously recapitalization precedes merger, and merger probably pre-

cedes, but it doesn't necessarily have to precede by very long, the
issue of the charter question. Ideally, one would say that all of this

should happen concurrently. As a practical matter, that doesn't
strike me as something that is likely to occur.

But I do think that if we allow the sequence to spread out too

long we could miss a propitious time with respect to the financial

timing. The fact that we have two funds which basically could very
rapidly go apart with respect to types of problems we have seen in

the past, suggests that we use this particular period of time when,
in a sense, these two moons are coming together.

I don't, however, envisage that waiting a year or so or 2 years
even is necessarily a seriously difficult problem, but if we allow the
clock to continue to tick, we do increase the risk that this con-
fluence of forces which seem so propitious at this stage will not last

indefinitely into the future.

Chairwoman Roukema. Yes, well, perhaps later we will get into
the other question as to why the banks should come to the table

under these circumstances, but not for now.
My ranking Member, Mr. Vento.
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Mr. Vento. Thanks, Madam Chairwoman.
There are a number of questions. One of the problems here of

course is that in order to—I mean we knew when we wrote this law
in 1991 that we hoped there would be more parity, that there
would be growth obviously, but we were trying to guard the tax-

Eayer dollars to be used for the failed institutions as opposed to

uilding up the capital, and that is still a question that is before

us.

In fact, as you point out, there is point 31, which is $2 billion,

that essentially is taxpayer money that has been allowed not to be
picked up or not to be used in terms of the failed S&Ls. So we have
already made somewhat of a contribution.
The question here of course is, is there—I mean, you know, when

you start talking about institutions failing prospectively, that obvi-

ously we would look to the fund to deal with that. But if there is

a retro, retrospective type of problem that has grown out of this,

now what is the retrospective problem? The retrospective problem
is the fact that we sold Sasser and Oakar funds at supposedly a
better premium and therefore saved the money vis-a-vis the cost of

the S&L failure. That is a retrospective type of problem that we
may have that we should come to the table and look at in terms
of what the issue is with those particular funds because they are
treated in a preferential way.
We assumed when we did this—or at least somebody did—that

there was a premium that was paid for those funds that reduced
the cost of the S&L failure, and so that is a retrospective type of

issue that we could maybe bring to the table.

But I think it is important tnat we try—one of the things that
concerns me about the proposal. Chairman Heifer, and Chairman
Fiechter, is the issue that it is uncertain as to where the taxpayer
funds—^how much could or would be used. It is uncertain here be-

cause you said CBO scores this as high as 450. That is pretty close

to the $500 million threshold we are talking about.
You don't think it is, Mr. Fiechter?

Mr. Fiechter. I don't believe CBO has scored it yet. There is a
$500 million figure which would be losses that the SAIF would ab-

sorb in any given year before any RTC
Mr. Vento. No, no, that is my point. I thought CBO scored it as

high as the loss, as high as 450 in their projection, CBO had.
Ms. Helper. CBO's loss projections to the SAIF are $450 million

a year. The FDIC's loss projections are $270 million a year. The
proposal that the OTS and the FDIC have is to have access to left-

over RTC money for any losses above $500 million. So beyond that.

Mr. Vento. No, no, I understand that, but that is close. To me,
that is close. It is close.

Ms. Helper. And there is obviously the question, the probability

of to what extent you would need to get into the money.
I would only say that the taxpayer already provides the full faith

and credit backstop to the SAIF, and we are simply trying to as-

sure that during the interim period there will not be any problem
that will create a dilution of the BIF at the time of merger. Also,

if we are asking thrift institutions to come up with a special assess-

ment that is 90—85 to 90 basis points, they quite legitimately ask
the question, are they going to be asked to come up with more
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money during the interim period should there be a significant

failure?

Mr. Vento. Well, I understand. I understand the basis for it and
have some concern about it obviously, because I don't think it is de-

finitive as to what happens in that particular circumstance.
We already do the, obviously, faith and credit issue. We can al-

ways vote for—of course I wouldn't invite anyone up here in the
next couple years to do that, and so I understand your reticence to

do that.

Let me ask, I mean this premium, this special one-time pre-

mium, is to be put in effect in 1996. I assume that for 1995 the
payments are as such. We still would have—in other words, you
plan this year in terms of reducing the premium to 4 or 5 basis
points from the 23 that it is right now. So there is already the dif-

ferential that occurs in 1995, I assume, but if there is not
Ms. Helper. There is likely to be
Mr. Vento. I would like you just to lay out for us, at least brief-

ly, for the subcommittee what the scenario is going to be and then
to differentiate as to what happens to Sasser and Oakar funds next
year. Do they pay the basis points, or they pay the special one-time
assessment, or don't they?
Ms. Helfer. I will be glad to. Thank you for the question.
The FDIC has proposed, as you say, lowering the Bank Insur-

ance Fund premiums when we can determine for sure that the
Bank Insurance Fund has fully recapitalized at the level required
by Congress. We believe the fund recapitalized in the second quar-
ter and that we will be able to confirm that in September.
The FDIC announced yesterday that the board will take up the

issue of what the premium schedule should be at the time we can
confirm recapitalization at a board meeting next Tuesday.

It could be, therefore, that if the fund recapitalized during the
second quarter, that Bank Insurance Fund premiums will decline
significantly, assuming the board so votes next week, for the last

3 months of the year.
The proposal calls for a special assessment for thrifts on January

1, 1996, and that all institutions that have insured deposits in the
SAIF, including those banks that own the Oakar-Sasser—the
Oakar institutions that own thrift deposits, will all pay the special
assessment. In other words, the entire insured deposit base would
be covered.

Mr. Vento. The entire $700 billion will pay the special assess-
ment?
Ms. Helper. That is correct.

Mr. Vento. Well, I think that is very important. So that for

1996, in other words, banks, the BIF members, will be under the

—

whatever the assessment is that is made in September, which we
think will go down to 2 or 3, plus whatever risk base I guess is in
it, and that the—but for next year the assessment would be—the
special one-time assessment would be 85 to 90.
Would the financial institution—would the S&Ls then also have

to pay the regular premium in 1996?
Ms. Helper. Well, the expectation is that once the SAIF is re-

capitalized, which the special assessment would do at the 1.25
level, that is $1.25 for every $100 of insured deposits, that the pre-
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miums of SAIF members would be able to be reduced to a level

comparable to the premiums of Bank Insurance Fund members.
Mr. Vento. So they would pay a comparable premium in 1996,

in addition to the special assessment, and it would be paid in

Oakar and Sasser deposits.

My time has expired, but I think it is important to understand
it. Tnank you very much for your response.
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Mr. McCollum.
Mr. McCollum. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
I am curious if any of you see any problem should this committee

decide in legislation to provide the finance relief that you want for

BIF/SAIF within 12 months of the time the SAIF fund were fully

capitalized there would be a BIF-SAIF merger.
Is there a problem with that? Would putting an absolute dead-

line of 12 months after the SAIF fund is fully capitalized, in other
words 1 year—Mr. Hawke, or Ms. Heifer, is there any reason we
couldn't set a deadline?
Mr. Hawke. Again, Mr. McCollum, our view is that the funds

ought to be merged at the earliest practicable time and no later

than 2 years out. I don't see a difTiculty other than the administra-
tive problems of getting the funds together, which Chairman Heifer
could probably speak to better than I.

Ms. Helper. I think we have to have time to address the issues
that have been outlined, the tax problems, the chartering ques-
tions. There are related issues: For example, what happens to the
REFCORP obligation of the Federal home loan banks which is tied

to SAIF membership currently.

There are a number of issues that need to be resolved. I think
if Congress believes those issues can be resolved within a year,
there is no necessary problem.
Mr. McCollum. Well, do you think that we have to resolve all

the charter issues before we merge the BIF-SAIF fund?
Ms. Helfer. It isn't absolutely necessary. It is certainly true that

the Bank Insurance Fund currently insures about 340 savings
banks who are thrifts and therefore have a more thrift-like charter.

I think the issue very much is the more significant structural is-

sues that several members of the panel have addressed, which is

the inherent weakness in a thrift charter that requires a focus on
a certain sector of the economy in a way that fails to diversify as-

sets sufficiently.

Mr. McCollum. Well, let me interrupt you. What if we just put
in the bill, we produce a requirement that within so many months
after the enactment of this law, that the Treasury Department and
the other regulators involved in this produce for us a proposal on
how you would recommend a merger of the charters so we have
some definitive date for that to occur, and maybe a drop dead date
for the BIF-SAIF merger? And then it seems to me we are going
to force the issue, because I just don't see going forward with this

plan without having it clearly in law that we are going to merge
BIF-SAIF by some time certain.

Ms. Helper. I absolutely agree, and I think very much the pro-

posal assumes a date certain for merger of the funds, and we have
said preferably by the beginning of 1998. But I think I can speak
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for myself that I would favor having a date certain for merger of

the funds in the legislation.

If Congress wants to set a date by which we come forward with
a suggested approach, absolutely we will conform to that and would
be happy to work with the Congress.
Mr. McCoLLUM. Let me ask another question. Is there anybody

here of the other three panelists there, Mr. Hawke, Mr. Greenspan
or Mr. Ludwig, who opposes the proposal of Ms. Heifer and Mr.
Fiechter, to have the backup of the RTC funds available that they
have requested here during this interval if it is over $500 million
in losses to the SAIF fund? Anybody who would—of you three who
wouldn't want us to do that for some reason or think that is a bad
idea as opposed to, you are advocating it?

Mr. Hawke. The Treasury Department does not support that
idea, Mr. McCollum.
Mr. McCoLLUM. Why? Why don't you?
Mr. Hawke. Well, first of all, we don't believe it is needed. We

believe that a prompt merger of the funds really provides a kind
of backstop. The strengthening that would come from a merger of
the funds would provide the kind of backstop that we are looking
for.

Second, I think that the taxpayers have already paid an enor-
mous amount for the cleanup of the problems of the thrift industry.
Taxpayers have paid over $127 billion to deal with these problems.
And we feel that any resort to further taxpayer funds really ought
to be only a very last resort.

Mr. McCollum. That is what this sounds like it would be, to me.
But, Mr. Greenspan, do you have a view?
Mr. Greenspan. Well, I have a slight variation. There ought to

be so-called catastrophic insurance of the type that Chairman
Heifer basically indicated, but because I too am concerned about
the use of taxpayer funds, I think that the way to handle that is

by the Treasury selling that catastrophic insurance to SAIF mem-
bers for a very small premium. That has the effect of making it es-

sentially budget neutral.

But the concept that that backup in some form or other should
be there is an essential characteristic of merging the funds.
Mr. McCollum. I would be interested if you would perhaps have

your staff create some kind of proposal to do that in some legisla-

tive format for us, because it would be very helpful to see that al-

ternative in some way, Mr. Greenspan.
Mr. Greenspan. What I stipulated in my written remarks is that

a type of catastrophic insurance, which Cnairman Heifer has indi-

cated, that is above $500 million a year in losses, could be met and
scored in a manner which is budget neutral and effectively simu-
lates a private insurance premium.
Mr. McCollum. Now, Mr. Ludwig, I assume that your response

would be the same as Mr. Hawke's on this, but I don't know that.
Mr. Ludwig. I don't have very strong views on this. I do tend to

share the Administration's perspective on this.

Mr. McCollum. All right.

My time has expired, Mrs. Roukema. Though I have many ques-
tions, that is all 5 minutes allows. Thank you.
Chairwoman Roukema. Congressman LaFalce.
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Mr. LaFalce. Thank you very much, Madam Chair.
I found it interesting that Comptroller Ludwig shared the Ad-

ministration's views on this issue. I found it interesting that Mr.
Fiechter did not share the Administration's views on another issue.

In fact, I found that more interesting. Let me go on.

First of all, with respect to merger of funds that has been raised

by the Chair, by some others, it is my understanding that if this

subcommittee or this House Banking Committee were to make a
decision to include a merger of funds by the date that you said
should be no later than—was it January 1, 1998—or any earlier

date, that you would all be happy, rejoice, applaud, and say go
forth with; correct? OK. So the ball's in our court on that. Thank
you.
Now, second, with respect to this proposal that you have joined

together on being driven by budgetary considerations, I don't think
that was the case when we asked for a GAO report, I don't think
that was the case when you testified earlier this year, I don't think
that is the case now. I think the only thing that has raised that
specter is the fact that Senator D'Amato has suggested adding it

to the reconciliation bill. I have strong reason to believe that budg-
etary considerations were the last thing in his mind when he de-

cided on that probable policy. He was simply getting it passed eas-

ily in the Senate and perhaps avoiding the necessity for a separate
vote in the House because of the possible procrastination that could
ensue in the House.
The third point I want to make: This is not exactly parallel, but

there are some similarities between the year 1995 and this issue

and the year 1986 and the thrift issues of that time. We had a seri-

ous thrift problem on our hands. The House and Senate recognized
it. The Administration recognized it. The Administration called for

a $15 billion recapitalization of the FSLIC. The Senate passed a
$15 billion recapitalization, the House passed a $15 billion recapi-

talization, and ancillary issues prevented us from agreeing in

conference.
Let's not make that mistake now, let's do it now, and if there are

ancillary issues that are going to take time, energies, and possibly

cause delay, let's not have a repeat in the year 1995 of what tran-

spired in 1986. Let's pass what must be passed.
If we can do other things along the way, fine, but if we can't, let's

put them off until next year and let's not make the mistake in 1995
of the mistakes that were made in 1986.

Having said that, two questions. Mr. Greenspan, what is the cost

of your backup insurance proposal? Do you have anything on that?

Mr. Greenspan. I think it is a very small number. I will submit
that for the record, not necessarily as an exact calculation, because
it depends on probabilities, but I will say it is a very small number.
Mr. LaFalce. It would be good for us to have that. OK.
[Chairman Greenspan subsequently submitted the following in-

formation for the record:]

The cost to SAIF members for backup insurance to cover extraordinary annual
losses to the fund would be minimal ana would depend on estimates of each year's

anticipated losses. In subsequent correspondence, the Federal Reserve suggested
that CBO would have the necessary data to calculate an estimate of the cost of the
program based on budgetary projections regarding anticipated losses.
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Mr. LaFalce. Mr. Hawke, you do not support RTC backup, but
you wouldn't oppose it, would you? You would be neutral on it if

that committee were to decide to proceed; is that correct?

Mr. Hawke. If the Congress decided, in its wisdom, that RTC
funds ought to be used for this purpose, we would not oppose that.

Mr. LaFalce. All right. You don't want to get out front on it.

Mrs. Tigert has gotten out in front on it, and if we decided to go

along that path, you would probably cheer quietly. All right.

Now, second, if we don't go on that path, what is your position

on Chairman Greenspan's idea to provide the backup insurance?
Mr. Hawke. I think Chairman Greenspan has raised a very in-

teresting idea, and I would look forward to seeing it fleshed out.

I do know that it involves an additional tax, if you will, on the

thrifts, because as I understand his proposal
Mr. LaFalce. OK. Well, then, the sooner Chairman Greenspan

could come in with some further fleshing out, the better on that.

With respect to the tax issue, not so much on that but on the

issue of the up-front assessment on the thrifts. A, how would you
handle that for tax purposes? A total and immediate write-off of

the fiill amount of the assessment? Would you do it in the year
that the assessment is paid out? Or would you phase the deduct-

ibility over a number of years? Or would you give the options to

the thrifts?

And B, would it be necessary to have any additional tax legisla-

tion, or would it be necessary to have any referral to Ways and
Means on that tax issue? Or could we proceed to address that issue

of the deductibility under existing tax law?
Mr. Hawke. Our expectation and intention would be that the

special premium would be deductible in the same manner and at

the same time as other premiums. Our tax people are looking care-

fully at that now, and that is our intent. Whether it will require

special legislation to make that absolutely clear I don't think we
have quite yet determined, but our intention is that it would be
fully tax deductible at the time it was paid.

Mr. LaFalce. Thank you very much.
Chairwoman Roukema. All right.

Congressman Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
Thank you for your testimony.
Secretary Hawke, I understand the Treasury is working on a

comprehensive proposal to merge the thrift and bank charters. If

that is the case, could Treasury have that to the Congress in early

October so that we could complete work on it during this session

in October, or more likely November?
Mr. Hawke. Yes, by all means. Congressman Bereuter, that is

precisely our intention.

Mr. Bereuter. Good. I'm glad to hear that.

I think I heard a few minutes ago you say you were opposed to

the use of RTC funds, and then I heard you say, if the Congress
passed it, we would not be opposed to it.

Mr. Hawke. I said we did not support it. We didn't propose it.

If Congress decided that that was the appropriate way to go, we
would not oppose it.

92-910 96-2
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I simply pointed out that taxpayers have paid an awful large
share of the burden up to now and we would not come forward to

oppose that.

Mr, Bereuter. I agree with that. I am glad to have a clarifica-

tion, I think I had it.

Chairman Heifer, there is an article in the American Banker
today talking about your research director saying the agency ex-

pected to handle just $100 million in failed thrift assets this year,
and that is very good news. That is a 97 percent decrease from
January. And tney go on to say that between 1986 and 1993 the
FDIC's estimates missed the actual amount of failed bank assets

6 out of 7 years, and the smallest miss was at least 36 percent.

So rather than ask you to explain it, I would just ask if you
would go back and check to see if there might be an institutional

bias which causes the FDIC to overestimate the size of expected as-

sets and failures.

Ms. Helfer. Actually, I think we—the experience over that pe-

riod of time has shown that it is simply very difficult to make these
projections, and I think the bias has been in both directions, up
and down.
But over that period that vou described, from 1987 to 1993, on

average, I think the article also points out, if you take the average
of the estimates, that there was only a miss by 15 percent, or actu-

ally 13 percent.
Mr. Bereuter. 13.7.

Ms. Helfer. It just simply suggested over time, on an average
basis, it is possible to come close, but on any given year, looking
to the year in the future, it is difficult to be precise, because we
don't know, for example, which institutions will be able to capital-

ize; we can't predict the state of the economy far into the future.

If we could, we all might be working somewhere else, but we are
trying to do the best job we can and to do it effectively while rec-

ognizing the problems with forecasting.

Mr. Bereuter. I understand it is difficult, but I am just asking
you to look if there is any bias
Ms, Helper, We will look at it,

Mr, Bereuter, That would cause you to typically overestimate.
Ms. Helper. Actually, and I will quickly add that we have two

projection models, the research department has. I have asked them
to develop a third model which takes into account more effectively

economic indicators, and I hope that model will allow us to come
a bit closer in projections than we have been able to do in the past.

Mr. Bereuter. Thank you.
Chairman Greenspan, I was interested in your exchange with

Congressman McCollum regarding catastrophic contingency fimd-
ing and found that instructive. But you are suggesting the possibil-

ity of a small special insurance fee paid to the Treasury by SAIF
members and you indicated that you thought this would be con-

structed in a fashion that would be budget neutral and I think that
is probably the case. That is certainly our desire.

How small is it? Is it so—is it likely to be so small that we are
not back to the same situation where we are saying the SAIF insti-

tutions are now finding themselves in an increasingly noncompeti-
tive situation?
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Is it the same thing only a different matter?
Mr. Greenspan. I hesitate to give a specific number, Congress-

man, basically because this gets to the question of how one evalu-
ates this and it is not the Federal Reserve which does it. It is

either 0MB or CBO.
Mr. Bereuter. Yes.
Mr. Greenspan. It would depend what the threshold point is,

whether it is the $500 million per year; it would depend on the
number of years. Clearly, if there is a downward revision in the ex-

pectations of what losses will be in the future that premium would
be still smaller.

The reason I am hesitating is that we are not the agency to actu-
ally make that judgment and I prefer, in response to the chair-

woman's question, to basically get those who would actually do it

to make that official judgment.
Mr. Bereuter. I understand Chairman Greenspan. I am just

wondering since we are concerned right now fundamentally with
the insurance differential between thrifts under the SAIF and the
banks under the BIF, are we back at the same situation just by a
different method?
Mr. Greenspan. No, this number
Mr. Bereuter. Quite smaller?
Mr. Greenspan. Less than two basis points.

Mr. Bereuter. Thank you.
Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Thank you. And I believe Congressman

Watt is next.
Mr. Watt. Thank you. Madam Chair,
I need to ask a couple questions, just technical questions, to clear

up a couple of procedural things on the proposal. As I understand
the proposal, this SAIF assessment to get the SAIF fund fully cap-
italized for some of the thrift institutions would be spread out over
a period of time up to 4, 5 years maybe? Is that
Ms. Helfer. Up to 4 years.
Mr. Watt. Up to 4 years.
Ms. Helper. The weaker institutions.

Mr. Watt. How, under those circumstances, could the fund be
fully capitalized in the 2-year period or 1-year period under Mr.
McCollum's proposal to enable the merger of the funds?
Ms. Helper. Actually, the expectation under the proposal is that

the 85 to 90 basis point upfront special assessment that will be im-
posed on all institutions that are not exempted will fully recapital-
ize the fund immediately after January 1, 1996; in other words,
early next year,

Mr. Watt. Then what is—what is the necessity for the rest of the
money going into the SAIF fund?
Ms. Helper. The necessity for charging the premium on the

other institutions is to make certain that we don't have the per-
verse effect of rewarding those institutions who are under-
capitalized and poorly managed and say we are going to exempt
you, you don't have to pay and everybody else who did a better job
does have to pay.
Mr. Watt. Second technical question, despite the fact that you

propose to merge the BIF and SAIF funds as far away as 2 years
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down the road, I notice the FICO payments by BIF, the banks,
would start under the proposal January 1, 1996, as opposed to at
the time of the merger of the funds. What is the rationale for that,

if you could tell me?
Ms. Helper. Do you want to take that one or

Mr. Hawke. Well, the sharing of the FICO payments is a fun-
damental element of this proposal, Congressman. It is of immediate
importance. The
Mr. Watt. So it is kind of a results-driven rather than a ration-

ale-driven—I mean it is kind of the politics of it, that is the price

that the banks have to pay for it; is that what you are saying?
Mr. Hawke. No, not at all.

The principal danger that we see in the present situation is the
prospect of a default on the FICO obligations. We think the reason-
able way to approach that is by spreading the FICO obligation
prorata between the two insurance funds. That is not inextricably
linked to the merger of the funds. We think the merger of the
funds ought to occur and it ought to occur within the timeframe
that we have described.

Mr. Watt. But it is results-oriented, results-driven in the sense
that it would say it is necessary to pay the bond—pay the FICO
obligation and so you have got to get it from someplace, so you are
getting it from folks that you are not now getting it from.
Ms. Helper. Well, if I could add something here, we have to rec-

ognize that the FICO obligation represents an 11 basis point pre-

mium differential between the Bank Insurance Fund and the Sav-
ings Association Insurance Fund wholly apart from the other costs

associated to risk.

Our concern all along has been that there is an economic incen-
tive for SAIF institutions to seek to move their deposits from the
SAIF to the BIF, thus creating an increasingly structurally un-
soimd SAIF simply to escape that economic differential and the
FICO obligation is a critical part of that.

Mr. Watt. I don't mean to sound like I am opposed to what you
are suggesting.
Ms. Helper. Sure.
Mr. Watt. I just wanted to make sure that I understood the ra-

tionale for it.

The third question I had as you are probably aware, I represent
some banks or have some banks in my congressional district who

—

which have purchased thrifts and they have raised the question
since they have been contributing to the SAIF fund for an assumed
set of deposits that they got from the thrifts and some of those de-

posits have diminished over time that they have been helping the
SAIF fund all along, they—and now you are calling on them to

—

to help with the FICO ooligation so they are getting hit twice in

some kind of inequitable way.
Can you help me respond to that?
Is there basis to that?
Or is their argument true and that is results-driven, too, and it

is just something they have got to live with?
Ms. Helper. Well, the Oakar institutions, the institutions who

have purchased thrift deposits or institutions, if they bought failed

thrift institutions, they had a choice at the time. They could pay
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an exit fee from the SAIF and an entrance fee to the BIF and move
the deposits to the Bank Insurance Fund and not even have a SAIF
issue.

These institutions choose not to do that. The 90 basis point

upfront special assessment actually on a present value discounted

basis is probably cheaper than it would have been for them to pay
those fees, but they made the assumption instead presumably on
an economic basis because they—they chose to purchase the thrifts.

This was not required of them.
My assumption is one has to assume that they made business de-

cisions about doing that and on an economic basis they have made
the choice they did and that assumes certain obligations in the
SAIF in doing it. Those institutions that purchased thrifts, not that

were failed thrifts, but in the marketplace, that is, active, thriving

thrifts presumably priced their—the amount they paid for that in-

stitution to take account of any obligations going forward and per-

haps the problems of the undercapitalized SAIF at the time.

I am sympathetic if they didn't foresee all of the problems, but
that was part of the business judgment that was being made.
Mr. Hawke. I would just add. Congressman
Mr. McCoLLUM. Your time has expired.

Yes, go ahead, Mr. Hawke.
Mr. Hawke. I would think those institutions would be strongly

incentivized to support this proposal because right now they are

paying premiums on the SAIF portion of their deposits based on an
imputed growth rate that exceeds the rate of growth in the SAIF
itself So if we can get the financial restructuring done, those pre-

miums will be evened out and that disparity will no longer exist.

Mr. McCoLLUM. Mr. Royce, you are recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Watt. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. McCoLLUM. You are recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Royce. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And I would ask Secretary Hawke, you have argued for the need

of some lead time and have indicated that a merger of the BIF-
SAIF funds is not possible before 1996. The merger necessitates an
85 to 90 basis point hit on SAIF institutions in order to fully re-

capitalize the SAIF fund. I strongly support this as part of the ulti-

mate solution.

However, staff have indicated to me that this large a hit would
cause problems and so I would ask you, Secretary Hawke, is it pos-

sible to spread the assessment over 2 calendar years and still be
able to merge the funds in 1996? And if it is possible, how will it

be executed and would there be consequences to the budget in

doing it that way?
Mr. Hawke. Congressman, we spent a great deal of time in the

early stages of the formulation of this proposal looking at various

ways of spreading out the burden of the payment of a special as-

sessment. One of the problems that we consistently ran into was
the accounting problem, however, the financial accounting problem,
which would, as I understand it, require the immediate booking of

the financial hit at the time the assessment was determined by
law. We began to hear from a great many thrift institutions who
said that they would prefer to pay the entire assessment up front

and get the overhang of that away and done with.
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So after a lot of thought, we came up with the proposal for the
one-time special assessment with the special exemption provision
for weaker institutions that Chairman Heifer has described.
Mr. RoYCE. I see. Let me ask a second question, if I could, and

again I want to applaud Chairman Heifer for her efforts to fully

capitalize the fund and to merge the funds and I know that Chair-
man Heifer and Director Fiechter have both stated that with the
proposed premium drops for banks now at hand, one concern is

that SAIF institutions will feel pressured to take risks that could
exacerbate the funds' problems. What is the earliest that you be-

lieve this could start to occur and does that forthcoming premium
drop compel us to seek the earliest possible merge date?
Ms. Helper. The earliest date that there could be a significant

premium differential is probably mid-September, which is very
soon indeed. That I think drives several things.

Number one, not only the issue you highlighted, Congressman
Royce, and I want to say how very interested you have been in this

issue from the very beginning and how much I appreciate your
many very good questions on this issue. It also drives the issue of

the migration problem, that is, the great economic incentive SAIF
institutions will have to move deposits from the SAIF to the Bank
Insurance Fund.
So there are a combination of factors, both the soundness and

safety factors and factors which may lead to an inherent structural
weakness in the SAIF.
Mr. Royce. Thank you. I appreciate that answer.
Did you want to add anything?
Mr. Fiechter. I would agree with everything Chairman Heifer

said.

I would add one point and that is I think from a safety and
soundness standpoint, we are already seeing the effect of the im-
pending premium disparity in that our thrifts have over the last

couple of years, I think—and it is partly driven by the very high
premiums, have been moving out of insured deposits and using
repos and bank board advances and I think that while at times
that can be constructive, it also means that they don't have a solid

core deposit base and so their liabilities are more rate sensitive

which in the thrift industry is—is a risk.

Mr. Royce. So this, Mr. Fiechter, would also argue for the earli-

est possible merge date.

Mr. Fiechter. Yes.
Mr. Royce. All right.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you. Mr. Barrett.

Mr. Barrett. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. I appreciate you
holding this hearing.
Ms. Heifer, if I could go back to your proposal so I have a better

understanding of it. You are saying that we need $6.6 billion to

capitalize the SAIF fund and you are proposing that that would
come from the one-time or perhaps spread over a number of years
assessment for SAIF institutions. Is that who would pay that? Who
specifically?

Ms. Helper. The joint interagency proposal calls for the one-time
assessment to be imposed on thrift institutions to be paid upfront.
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There would be full capitalization January 1, 1996 and it would be

85 to 90 basis points on all institutions other than those few that

are identified as institutions that may not be able to bear that

large a special assessment and they will pay over time.

Mr. Barrett. Would the Oakar and Sasser institutions be paying
that as well?

Ms. Helper. Yes.
Mr. Barrett. That would then take care of the capitalization

problem?
Ms. Helper. Yes.
Mr. Barrett. Obviously, that still leaves the FICO payment. In

your testimony you talked about using the investment income of

one or both of the insurance funds to help address this. Is that

something that banks are open to?

Ms. Helper. Well, the joint interagency proposal calls for added
assessments to the BIF to pay for the FICO obligation. I mentioned
in the testimony the possibility of using investment income because
that I think probably is more attractive to banking institutions

since the investment income from the insurance fund has never
been rebated in the history of the FDIC and would therefore not

otherwise potentially be available.

I will say, however, that that apparently has significant budg-
etary implications and it really is in the end a timing question,

probably not in fact a question of the total dollars paid over a pe-

riod of time. The reason is if we do take into account investment
income on the fund in setting premium rates going forward and as

the investment income is high enough, it can in fact offset in-

creased premiums for the banks.
Mr. Barrett. So when you say there is budget considerations,

are you specific—are you referring to budget considerations that

would affect the scoring of it for our purposes or budget consider-

ations for setting the rates for the institutions themselves?
Ms. Helper. No, I am talking about the impact on the budget

deficit and Congress' issues because, as I understand it, from the

Congressional Budget Office's perspective, interest on the Bank In-

surance Fund should be viewed as government money, as it were,

and use of that interest to offset the FICO obligation would have
budgetary impact.
Mr. Barrett. OK. I didn't know that. If that were permitted,

how much—or how far would that go in closing the FICO problem?
Ms. Helper. The investment income?
Mr. Barrett. Yes.
Ms. Helper. Predictions are that we could have investment in-

come of—it depends on the liquification of the—of the Bank Insur-

ance Fund. Right now the Bank Insurance Fund is liquid at about
$15 billion. Its balance is just over $23 billion.

The difference is the assets of failed banks that are still being
resolved by bank—by the FDIC. As those assets are resolved, the
fund becomes more liquid and there is more investment income.

It is certainly possible that we can generate enough investment
income to cover the FICO obligation and in fact I think our current
projections are based on the current balance in the fund and the
current liquid assets in the fund that we can cover on an annual
basis the $780 million.
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Mr. Barrett. You mentioned a third source of funding, the in-

surance assessments themselves and state if SAIF assessments
were to be the main source of funding for the FICO obHgations, the
long-term premium disparity between the BIF and SAIF would
continue until 2019. If there were a 50-50 sharing between the
funds, the disparity would be reduced to approximately 4 basis

points in the near term. Are you suggesting this is what we should
do?
Ms. Helper. No. The joint interagency proposal calls for a pro

rata sharing of the FICO obligation over the entire insured deposit

base of the BIF and the SAIF. The testimony simply indicates that

is in the portion of the testimony under possible optional ways of

dealing with the problem.
In the end, the joint interagency proposal made the judgment

that as all insured institutions benefit from deposit insurance pro-

tection, all institutions, it makes sense for them to pay rateably or

proportionately to cover the FICO obligation.

Mr. Barrett. OK, Mr. Greenspan, your proposal to have the
small assessment, does that include using the appropriated RTC
funds as the insurance fund there or how does that fund come into

play or those dollars?

Mr. Greenspan. Well, the RTC appropriated funds are essen-
tially moot at this stage. What I have in mind is the issue of a cat-

astrophic insurance contract or a policy which would effectively be
sold by the Treasury to SAIF members for a period of 3 to 5 years
for a very small premium which essentially, hopefully, would be
such that it would be considered budget neutral and hence be irrel-

evant to the RTC appropriated funds.
Mr. Barrett. OK. Thank you.
Chairwoman Roukema. I believe we are going to recess.

We will have to recess now for a vote. However, it is only one
vote and I would urge all Members to be back immediately.

I am going to immediately begin, resume the hearing with Mr.
Metcalf

[Recess.]

Chairwoman Roukema. I will call this hearing to order.

I believe Mr. Vento will be here shortly. Mr. Metcalf is not able

to return now so in his stead I am going to recognize Mr.
McCollum.
Mr. McCollum. Well, I have one quick follow-up and I know

there are a couple of questioners and you all can go to lunch or

somewhere shortly. You have been very patient with us this

morning.
I heard Mr. Barrett ask you a minute ago, Ms. Heifer, something

you and I have talked about quite a bit and that is the issue of

what I proposed in my legislation of using the interest payment
earned on BIF to pay the FICO obligations. It is my understanding,
as I know it is yours, that you related to him that the Congres-
sional Budget Office has indicated, not formally, but in some fash-

ion to us that they would consider the interest payments earned on
BIF to be taxpayer dollars and that consequently if we then use the
interest that is earned on BIF to pay the FICO obligations, that
would then somehow in their rationale encompass the FICO obliga-
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tions as Federal Government obligations and therefore be added to

all the deficit debt problem.
Now my question is one of just having clarified that, is my un-

derstanding correct that they do not score, at least your under-
standing as well, the assessments themselves as Federal dollars?

In other words, we could rebate the assessments without getting

into a problem because what the banks pay into the BIF fund re-

mains in essence considered the bank's money.
Is that not right?

Ms. Helper. Well, as I understand it, first with respect to the

FICO issue, if the FICO is covered out of assessments before it goes

into the fund, then it doesn't have an implication.

Mr. McCoLLUM. Right.

Ms. Helper. I can not speak for the Congressional Budget Office

as to how they consider assessments once they are in the fund. I

think they may have a similar, somewhat similar view which is

once it is in the fund, it is government money. So I would—I would
urge you to address that question to Congressional Budget Office.

Mr. McCoLLUM. I will. I guess the whole thing doesn't make
sense, except the fact and I know everybody around this town
wants to try to keep the deficits lower and use all the interest

earned on anything around here as government money to lower the

deficit or to make them look lower. It doesn't make any sense to

me to take bank money that is clearly there that you can rebate.

You are asking for the power of rebating assessments that presum-
ably would go into the fund.
Ms. Helper. Well, I think very much there the issue is where

the fund has reached the capitalization required by Congress, the

designated reserve ratio or whatever redesignated reserve ratio the

FDIC may set looking at economic conditions, that a rebate would
essentially lower the assessment income coming in. It would essen-

tially be an offset to any assessment income coming in.

Mr. McCollum. You wouldn't consider it.

Ms. Helper. And for that reason, I think as I understand it

—

and I am not an expert on budgetary flows. As I understand it,

they simply would have to take into account what the budgetary
flows would be, should there be a rebate and that very much is an
issue of what comes into the government, not what goes out.

Mr. McCoLLUM. Now, obviously, even though these are problems
that we face, the way things are now, if this committee and the

Congress wanted to pass a provision in whatever bill we came up
with dealing with this matter that said this ain't so, that the as-

sessment monies are bank money not Treasury monies, or the in-

terest is not or whatever we wanted to do, I assume we could just

say that and I know that wouldn't be well received but, Mr. Green-
span, you obviously want to comment on that.

Mr. Greenspan. What is driving these scoring issues is the uni-

fied budget definitions so that in the event that the Congress en-

deavored to make a change of that nature, you would also be
required to change the definition of the unified budget deficit.

Mr. McCollum. You think it would have broader implications

than we would want it to have.
Mr. Greenspan. I suspect so.
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Mr. McCoLLUM. Of course, I realize these present us with all

kinds of problems, but it does present a difficulty for us, too, be-

cause obviously the commercial banks would much prefer, and so,

from our standpoint, would I prefer to see the interest earned on
the BIF fund be used to pay the FICO obligation rather than an
additional assessment, even though it may work out somehow and
they have said, well, we are rationalizing this, it is a convoluted
process. Whereas if you could just use the interest, it isn't con-

voluted, it is straightforward.

It reminds me, Madam Chairv/oman, how the people out in the
countryside think we are all wound up here, sometimes we don't

know what we are doing, we are so confusing. It does present that
problem. I wanted to clarify and I really appreciate you letting me
have an opportunity.
Thank you.
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.

Mr. Mfume.
Mr. Mfume. Thank you. Madam Chair.

I have a couple of quick questions and I would like to start with

Ms, Heifer, if I might. You indicated in your testimony that the as-

sumption at the time of SAIF's creation was that SAIF assess-

ment's base would grow essentially and that the Administration at

that time, along with the Congressional Budget Office, estimated
that thrift deposit growth would probably be 6 or 7 percent annu-
ally. Instead, there has been a decline or shrinkage and I was won-
dering if you could share with the Members of this subcommittee
any thoughts you might have as to why those assumptions were so

incorrect.

Ms. Helper. I can't tell you why the assumptions were made
about the 6 to 7 percent. In fact, what has happened is there has
been a 5 percent per year shrinkage in the assessment base of the
fund.
Perhaps those assumptions did not take fully into account the

outflow that would result from thrift failures, that even when those
institutions are acquired by other institutions, there can be a run-
off in deposits. Perhaps there are other issues that were not ade-
quately taken into account. I—I wasn't privy to the thinking, but
I can tell you that unfortunately for the SAIF, those assumptions
have meant that there is a real structural flaw in the way the
SAIF would be recapitalized.

Mr. Mfume. Has the Administration or the Congressional Budg-
et Office in conversations with you offered any opinion why they
think that the assumptions were so incorrect?

Ms. Helfer. No. Not in any detail. Mr. Greenspan may want to.

Mr. Greenspan. I am not sure I am right on this but I vaguely
recall that that was the historical projection. They just chose that
number because it was the historical average.
Mr. Mfume. Dr. Greenspan, if you would stay at the mike for

just a moment.
You mentioned the possibility of catastrophic insurance involving

a small premium for SAIF instead of using unused RTC funds for

catastrophic losses over $500 million. The reason I think this

—

Members of this subcommittee keep coming back to this is because
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it is an interesting and novel proposal. It essentially constitutes

private insurance.
And I am not going to presuppose that you have gone out and

talked to every member of the financial services industry, although

I am tempted to ask you what are their thoughts on this. I am sure

you would defer, what do you think they may think about some-
thing like this? Because tomorrow or if I dare say before we get out

of here today that is going to be resonating and it is an interesting,

as I said before, novel idea.

Mr. Greenspan. Well, Congressman, let me tell you what the

more fundamental problem is with respect to private insurance

when you are dealing with an open-ended type of catastrophic type

of insurance. One of the reasons why a number of people have ar-

gued against privatizing the total FDIC system is that it is not an
insurance system in the sense that life insurance is and something
which the risks can be relatively evaluated by the private sector.

You have as a consequence the potential of very, very large

losses, with only a government agency having the ability to actu-

ally provide such insurance. The reason why you would want to

have the U.S. Government grant the insurance is that it really is

the only organization which can do that.

However, what one tries to do is to simulate what the insurance

premium would be if in fact it were closer to private insurance. So,

effectively, the Treasury would be selling insurance as though it

were a private corporation or something closer to a private system
than a government system.
To try to actually get a private institution to reinsure cata-

strophic insurance without an upper limit associated with it, I

would say would be extraordinarily difficult to do short of a pre-

mium which would in no way reflect what the true probabilities of

loss were.
Mr. Mfume. Well
Mr. Greenspan. Would you like me to repeat that?

Mr. Mfume. Thank you. Thank you very much.
Thank you. Madam Chair.

Chairwoman ROUKEMA. I think you will have to reread the testi-

mony. Mr. Flake.

Mr. Flake. Thank you very much. Madam Chair. Thanks again

for allowing me to share with this subcommittee.
Just several questions, several areas of concern. Mr. McCollum

and I were talking about the two areas of our bills that differ and
we don't see that they are necessarily problematic in terms of try-

ing to make sure that we can get bipartisan support eventually for

the passing of a bill. But one part of the question, Mr. Hawke and
Ms. Heifer, has to deal with the question of the time table.

As you know, my bill is the only one that has a time certain and
that time I put in at 1 year with some base being assumptions that

by putting a short window we limit the amount of time for the ex-

posure to taxpayer funds and so forth. I would like for—for either

or both of you to give some reaction so that as Mr. McCollum and
I continue in our dialogue and discussion we have a feel.

Now, I have heard from most of you that a date certain does not

necessarily represent a problem and that if it is a short window,
it does not in and of itself mean that you cannot move expedi-
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tiously to make sure that by that date things are not, most of the
issues are not resolved and I would just like to hear both of your
reaction so that we will know how to move forward in trying to

craft a bipartisan bill that we can get through this body.
Mr. Hawke. Congressman Flake, we very much appreciate the

thoughtfulness that went into your proposal and we think it adds
to this whole dialogue. Again, on the issue of timing of the merger
of the funds, our testimony was that they should be merged as soon
as practicable but no later than 2 years out.

I think the first criterion would be when both funds are going to

reach full capitalization. That is, I think, the basic predicate for

merger.
Wnether it occurs in the first year after capitalization or the sec-

ond year after capitalization is not, in my judgment, of enormous
moment. I would prefer the sooner rather than the later to avoid
exposure to the funds standing alone.

We think that the combined fund will be stronger, it will have
more diverse resources, it will have proportionally greater liquidity

and that will strengthen things. Our principal oDJective is getting
the financial restructuring done without delay and in that context
we would hope that there would be a mandate for merger of the
funds at the earliest practicable time.

Ms. Helper. I agree that the number one issue is to get a finan-

cial, the financial problems of the Savings Association Insurance
Fund fixed as soon as possible. I would also agree that we would
very much like to have a merger of the funds by a date certain and
that that date certain should be as soon as practicable taking into
account how much time it takes to resolve the ancillary issues.

Mr. Flake. All right. Thank you very much. The second question,
Mr. Ludwig and Mr. Fiechter, have to do with the merger of OCC
and OTS given that our assumption is that we will move to the
point of a merger.
Mr. McCollum did not—addressed the issue by proposing the

merger that—I left it out of my bill. But this is an area certainly

where we think we can come to agreement if we have an under-
standing of generally the feeling of you as regulators in terms of
once that merger process takes place where do we best put the re-

sponsibility and how does your agency in fact see responding as a
unified agency and whether it makes sense to move forward with
the merger of them under OCC.
Mr. Ludwig. As I said in my testimony, I think it is doable, and

we can have a unified supervisory mechanism that makes sense.

Mr. Flake. Mr. Fiechter.

Mr. Flechter. I would agree. I believe that particularly if we
change the thrift charter, if we have a merger of charters so that
you no longer have a distinction between a thrift and a bank, then
I don't think four bank regulators make any sense.

I think merging with the OCC is as good as the other options.

I think from a pure staffing standpoint, I would be somewhat inter-

ested if we got rid of the thrift charter in getting a sense of where
the thrift industry was going.

I am not certain, given I think many of the agencies right now
are somewhat overstaffed, to merge the OTS into the OCC, if most
thrifts became State member banks not under the OCC—we would
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have to work out that kind of detail. But generally, I have sup-

ported more consolidation rather than less.

Mr. Flake. Thank you. Madam Chair, I look forward to working
with you and hopefully with the committee, Mr. McCollum, and
hopefully we can do a bipartisan bill that will work extremely well

for all of us.

Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Thank you, Mr. Flake.

Actually, in concluding this portion of the testimony and the tes-

timony from this panel, I was going to observe that something that

must be obvious to our panel members, that there is considerable

bipartisan interest in having a legislative solution. Whether we will

reach consensus that quickly or not, we don't know that as yet but
certainly I commit myself to working with my colleagues on this

subcommittee to do that sooner rather than later.

I am concerned. I continue to remain concerned about the poten-

tial for this migration out of the program and the safety and sound-
ness implications that I think everyone has spoken to very well and
I may be speaking now on behalf of myself but I also believe on
the behalf of others, there may be subsequent questions that we
will submit to you for your written observations and perhaps with
some specificity in writing you can respond if you will get back to

us on the nature of those questions.

And then in conclusion I would simply say although I was not

in the room when Mr. Watt, our colleague from North Carolina,

raised the question of the unitary thrifts and the Oakar banks.
Mr. Vento. Banks.
Chairwoman RouKEMA. There is another name for them, too. But

it is a concern as well that has been raised to me and I am going
to go over that testimony and may get back to you on that issue.

It is a cause of concern for us.

Thank you very much. You have been very helpful and very
patient.

Ms. Helper. Thank you.
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you. We look forward to working

with you in the near future.

And the next panel, please.

The floor action seems to be cooperating with us and I am ad-

vised we should not have any interruption for 3 or 4 hours. That
should hopefully give us time enough to conclude this part of our
testimony.
Thank you. Thank you very much. We welcome you here today

and again appreciate your tolerance with our interruptions but I

think you will agree that we have had a very useful first panel and
now you have the opportunity to advise us as to your areas of

agreement and disagreement.
Let me introduce the panel in the order in which they will be

heard.
First we have Mr. James Culberson, speaking on behalf of the

American Bankers Association. Of course, Mr. Culberson has been
here before. He is President-elect of the ABA and is also Chairman
of First National Bank and Trust Company in Ashburn, North
Carolina. Next, Mr. William B. Sones.
Did I pronounce your name correctly?
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Mr. Sones is Vice President of the Independent Bankers Associa-
tion and is also Chairman and President and CEO of State Bank
and Trust in Brookhaven, Mississippi. He is also a new member of
the SAIF Advisory Commission appointed by Ms. Heifer.

Third, Mr. James Montgomery also has been here before. Mr.
Montgomery. And he is First Vice Chairman of America's Commu-
nity Bankers and is chairman of Great Western Bank in California
of which we have some notice, yes.

And our final witness is Mr. Jack Schafifer, and he is here on be-
half of the American Council of State Savings Supervisors. He him-
self is a commissioner in the State of Illinois.

We welcome you all and turn the program over to you, Mr.
Culberson.

STATEMENT OF JAMES CULBERSON, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
BANKERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. Culberson. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
I am pleased to be here today to speak to the subcommittee and

I thank you for holding this very important meeting.
This morning I would like to emphasize four key points: first.

Bank Insurance Fund premiums should be reduced. Banks have re-

capitalized the BIF just as we pledged to do without any cost to

the taxpayer. Banks, their customers and their communities are
now entitled to the benefits of lower insurance premiums.

Second, the S&L problem should be properly defined. Good public
policy must be based on a clear understanding of the underlying
cause of the S&L problem. We believe the fundamental problem is

the S&L charter itself.

Third, resolution of the S&L situation should be final and com-
prehensive. The key to a comprehensive solution is the elimination
of the S&L charter.

If we do not address this issue, we will find ourselves with yet
another S&L crisis on our hands. And the Congress will find itself

with yet another S&L rescue bill in the next few years.

Fourth, the banking industry strongly opposes the Treasury-
FDIC plan to merge the insurance funds without concurrently
eliminating the S&L charter. The S&L charter has proven itself to

be a ticking time bomb. Putting S&Ls with their current charter
into the BIF is tantamount to asking banks to assume a virtually
unlimited liability, conceivably putting their entire net worth at
stake.

It is important to understand that we have the time necessary
to develop a comprehensive solution. The S&L industry is healthy.
The SAIF assessment base is growing and S&L stock prices have

risen dramatically this year. Recent testimony by the regulators re-

inforces our contention that there is no emergency.
Madam Chairwoman, the regulators have just testified that the

basic problem is that the SAIF base will continue to narrow even
without a premium differential. If the fundamental concern is that
the SAIF base is inherently unstable, the solution must look to the
viability of the S&L charter itself.

A comprehensive solution must address the charter issue. Any-
thing short of that will inevitably lead to another economically and
politically painful S&L rescue bill. Fortunately, many S&Ls agree



43

with our proposal to end the separate S&L charter. In fact, S&L
industiy leaders have come to us saying we should work together

to develop such an approach.
Before discussing our proposal, I would like to emphasize how

difficult it is for bankers to understand why they should pay for the
S&L rescue.

As a banker recently said to me, we would all like someone to

pay our debts, but that doesn't mean our neighbors should pay off

our car loan or our mortgage. Bankers ask me if there is any prece-

dent for the government mandating that one private sector firm re-

lieve its competitors' obligations. They see these proposals as a tax

on bank depositors to fund yet another S&L rescue mission.

Despite these strongly held feelings, we have drafted a com-
prehensive plan to address this issue and we want to work with
this subcommittee to resolve this seemingly endless issue once and
for all.

Let me touch on some of the elements that a comprehensive solu-

tion should include. One, thrifts should be responsible for capitaliz-

ing the SAIF. To their credit, the thrift industry has stepped up to

the plate and said they will recapitalize SAIF.
Two, bank premiums should be reduced and set to maintain the

funds at the 1.25 level.

Three, once the SAIF is fully capitalized, the thrift charter
should be merged into a new bank charter.

Four, all parties with a potential interest in FICO obligations

and in resolving the SAIF-FICO situation should contribute to pay-
ing the interest on FICO bonds.
And five, if banks and their customers contribute to the solution,

there should be offsetting opportunities to cover those costs.

We are working closely with the other bank groups and we have
reached out to open discussions with leaders of the S&L industry.

We have found the leaders of the S&L industry to be forthcoming
and thoughtful and we are in agreement on the key elements of a
comprehensive solution.

In closing, let me say that the Congress has a real opportunity
but also a real choice. The elements are coming together for a reso-

lution of the seemingly endless S&L rescue saga. The Congress can
seize the opportunity for a comprehensive solution or the Congress
can adopt yet another quick fix knowing that it will inevitably lead

to yet another S&L bill in the near future. We stand ready to work
with Congress, the Administration and the regulators to put in

place a resolution that will ensure that we will never, ever have
to face this issue again.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. James Culberson can be found

on page 222 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you. Mr. Sones.

WILLIAM B. SONES, VICE PRESIDENT, INT)EPENDENT
BANKERS ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA

Mr. SoNES. Madam Chairwoman, on behalf of the Nation's com-
munity banks I am pleased to present our views today.

First, I would like to commend your ongoing leadership role in

these important issues. The financial health of the three Federal
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deposit insurance funds, the BIF, the SAIF, and the National Cred-
it Union Share Insurance Fund is critical to maintaining depositor
confidence, protecting American taxpayers and preserving local

economies that depend on credit from these institutions.

In recognition of this, last year the IBAA both called for and of-

fered a solution to the SAIF-FICO funding problem. The effect that
the upcoming premium differential will have on SAIF members is

not clear. Historically there have been cost differentials between
banks and thrifts and there is no hard evidence that any of these
differentials have had a significant impact on either banks or
thrifts.

IBAA asks you to look past the rhetoric that we have heard to

assess the true effect of the differential. We believe that there is

a potential FICO funding problem.
IBAA strongly supports using some of the remaining authorized

and appropriated funds from the RTC to pay the FICO bonds obli-

gation which is clearly justified by the fact that the Treasury
reneged on FIRREA mandated payments to the SAIF which were
intended to make up for the substantial sums that were diverted
from the SAIF.
We understand that this issue could be a political football if the

Treasury and the congressional leadership together don't embrace
it. We urge common action to create a solution.

FICO is not an FDIC problem. It is a U.S. Treasury problem. The
FICO problem affects the bonds holders of FICO debt and poten-
tially could affect all obligations issued by government-sponsored
enterprises such as Fannie Mae and by the U.S. Government. A de-
fault on the FICO debt would call into question the integrity of

these tvpes of debt.

Problems that may arise with the repayment of this debt should
not be borne exclusively by the depositors of commercial banks. Let
us be very clear. Taxing the depositors of our commercial banks is

taxing our Nation's savers.

It would be a further disincentive to depositors keeping their sav-

ings in a commercial bank. We are hearing the argument that com-
mercial banks have a special obligation to contribute to FICO be-

cause we have benefited from the deposit insurance system. How-
ever, FICO is not a part of the deposit insurance system. Therefore,
it stretches the argument to say that commercial banks are also re-

sponsible for insuring the payment of interest to FICO bond-
holders.

If this is indeed the case, the net should be broadened to include
credit unions which also benefit from the Federal deposit insur-

ance. If the judgment is that protecting FICO bondholders, a Treas-
ury problem, is necessary, than GSEs such as Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac, who have an enormous stake in ensuring that FICO
debt holders are paid, should also be included.

We have a serious problem with the concept that because Treas-
ury reneged, those Americans who happen to save at commercial
banks should carry a hidden tax through the year 2019, a tax that
will impact our competitiveness against credit unions and the mu-
tual fund industry, which carry no such tax.

There has been tremendous movement of funds from the banking
industry to the mutual fund industry in the last 10 years. That
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movement will only increase if Congress chooses to tax savers at
commercial banks exclusively to solve this problem.
This should really concern you. Community banks throughout

our country finance small businesses which are the backbone of our
economy. How will those businesses startup and survive with the
smaller capital pool? How will our economy thrive without this im-
portant ingredient?

I think any banking legislation coming forward should consider
the vital role that community banks play in small towns nation-
wide. As discussed in our written testimony, IBAA has examined
a number of options for the use of the RTC funds and other options
that Congress and the regulators may wish to consider.
On July 28, the Administration and the regulatory agencies un-

veiled their proposal to solve the SAIF-FICO problem. The IBAA
has not had the opportunity to have its policy body review these
proposed solutions because of the time element. We have, however,
called a special meeting to go through this proposal and also to

consider the apparent intention of Banking Committee Chairman
D'Amato to move this legislative solution through the budget rec-

onciliation process.

The proposal will be controversial for three reasons: First, banks
are asked to help fund FICO through the year 2019.

Second, bankers are being asked to agree to the merger of the
BIF and SAIF once the SAIF is recapitalized, even though the
SAIF fund carries more risk, far more risk, than the BIF fund.

Third, those bankers who bought thrift deposits feeling they were
doing their part to solve the S&L crisis will be assessed the one-
time recapitalization hit on their SAIF deposit base. IBAA is well
aware that there is much ongoing discussion about combining any
solution to the SAIF-FICO problem with sweeping structural
changes in the industry, including the elimination of the thrift

charter, merging the BIF and the SAIF, and even totally restruc-
turing the bank regulatory agencies. Each of these issues has unin-
tended consequences and unforeseen political ramification.
We very much appreciate being asked to testify on this issue,

and I would be happy to answer any questions at the appropriate
time.

[The prepared statement of Mr. William Sones can be found on
page 240 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Mr. Montgomery.

JAMES MONTGOMERY, FIRST VICE CHAIRMAN, AMERICA'S
COMMUNITY BANKERS

Mr. Montgomery. Thank you. Madam Chair.
It is a pleasure to be here representing America's community

bankers. I appreciate being here, I appreciate your leadership on
this important subject, also what Vice Chairman McCollum and
Congressman Flake and Congressman LaFalce have done to intro-
duce legislation on this matter is very important.
You mentioned I had been here before, and you are right. I was

here in March, I participated in your hearing, and I remember your
words very well at the end of that hearing. You said to many of
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us, you have presented the fact that we have a problem. Where's
the solution?

I am here today happily to say that we are proposing a solution.

We have submitted testimony to you outlining the problem in some
detail and giving a lot of other information that is important, but
I want to concentrate in the interest of time, it is late in the day,
just on the solution we propose today, if I may. And I am very
proud of the fact, by the way, that the linchpin of this solution as
proposed is provided by our industry.

We are proposing to put 85 to 95 basis points, over $6 billion, on
the table, in order to bring other people to the table and get a per-

manent solution once and for all to this crisis. Here are the ele-

ments that we think are important.
Premiums for all BIF and SAIF institutions should drop quickly

to as low a level as is consistent with maintaining a properly cap-
italized insurance fund. Rebate authority should be restored to the
FDIC. SAIF institutions, in order to head off a crisis, are willing

to fully capitalize SAIF in 1995, with an estimated $6.1 billion pay-
ment, approximately 85 basis points on top of our regular 1995 pre-

mium of about 24 basis points.

We understand that this payment will be an immediate expense
on institutions' financial statements and currently deductible on
their tax returns. With the rapid capitalization of SAIF, the BIF
and SAIF insurance funds must be merged when both funds are
fully capitalized. It is extremely important for those institutions

that forgo a year's earnings to put the fund and premium disparity

problem behind them permanently. The merger of the funds when
both are capitalized is the only means that will accomplish this.

FICO costs should be shared by SAIF- and BIF-insured institu-

tions on a pro rata basis across all FDIC-insured deposits. This
would cost BIF- and SAIF-insured institutions about 2.4 basis
points.

If the insurance funds are merged when capitalized, redistribu-

tion of the FDIC administrative costs could reduce the net cost to

BIF-insured institutions to about 2.1 basis points initially, declin-

ing further with growth of bank deposits over the course of time.
ACB continues to believe that some deployment of excess RTC
funds has a legitimate role in the solution to this issue, whether
for case resolution costs, reducing the FICO burden, or otherwise.
My colleague with the ABA mentioned in his testimony that

there have been some productive discussions between our two in-

dustries and I want to reiterate that. In recent discussions with the
American Bankers Association and the Bankers Roundtable, it has
become clear that bankers would like to move savings associations

to a bank charter. ACB does not oppose this as a corollary of fixing

the SAIF problem in 1995 through a one-time capitalization, pro
rata FICO sharing and the merger of BIF and SAIF.

Indeed, we have had productive staff level discussions on this

point and others with the ABA and the Bankers Roundtable, which
have approached the rechartering matter in a constructive and
pragmatic matter with regard to mutuality and other issues. We
hope to work with the IBAA on this as well.

ACB is confident a resolution of the issues between our indus-
tries associated with rechartering can be accomplished on a prompt
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and satisfactx)ry basis. ACB is prepared in connection with efforts

to fix the SAIF problem to cooperate on rechartering and to work
to secure passage of necessary legislation as soon as possible.

We would hope that once industry agreement is secured, this

matter could be dealt with on a fast track in 1995. Rechartering

legislation must not occur, however, without fixing the thrift bad
debt recapture issue.

Logically, this should be done on a fresh start basis, and I was
very pleased to hear Chairman Greenspan support that idea this

morning. Under current law, a switch to a commercial bank charter

would require a huge payment of past tax subsidies granted to our
industry as a home lending incentive. Under no circumstances, can
addressing charter issues be allowed to delay the 1995 solution of

the deposit premium problem,
I would like to take one more minute, if I may, just to display

a chart. And in reviewing the testimony by all of the parties in-

volved this morning, I was struck by the similarity of positions of

many, and so we put this chart together.

[The chart referred to can be found on page 270 in the appendix.]

Across the top are all the different people that have testified be-

fore your committee this morning, with the one exception of the

Bankers Roundtable, that is the TBR, but their positions have been
made clear as well.

I am struck—and the check marks, by the way, are those posi-

tions on which we all agree. I am struck by the relatively few blank
spaces in this chart. To start with line one, obviously, everyone
agrees we should put up $6 billion. There seems to be no argument
on that subject. But the

Chairwoman RouKEMA. You came to the table.

Mr. Montgomery. A couple of things I think need to be pointed

out about this chart. Too, there are a lot of interdependent relation-

ships. Our willingness to do item one is heavily dependent upon
the accomplishment of item two and three, which is FICO sharing

and the merger of the funds.

The commercial banks support of the merger of the funds is

heavily dependent on line five, which is the rechartering. Our sup-

port of rechartering on line five is heavily dependent upon line six,

which is the recapture.

I believe items one through four, which are all the financial is-

sues, if you will, can and should be dealt with quickly and together,

without delay. My own personal view is items five and six, the so-

called chartering issues, ought to also be able to be done quickly

and without delay, and perhaps simultaneously.

Just to close. Madam Chair, you have mentioned I have been
here before. I have been testifying on this very room in S&L mat-
ters for many longer years than I like to remember. And I hope sin-

cerely this is the last time I have to come and do that.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. James Montgomery can be found

on page 253 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman Roukema. I hope so, too.

Mr. Schaffer.
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JACK SCHAFFER, AMERICAN COUNCIL OF STATE SAVINGS SU-
PERVISORS AND COMMISSIONER OF SAVINGS AND RESIDEN-
TIAL FINANCE, STATE OF ILLINOIS

Mr. ScHAFFER. Thank you.
This is my first time and perhaps my last.

Madam Chairwoman and Members of the subcommittee, it is a
pleasure to appear today to present the view of the American
Council of State Savings Supervisors. We are the State regulators.
We are the State equivalent of the OTS.

I am Chairman of, or Commissioner of the Commission on Sav-
ings and Residential Finance in Illinois. My agency oversees sav-
ings and loans, savings banks, mortgage brokers, mortgage bank-
ers, real estate agents, and appraisers.

I am wearing my, if you will, thrift hat today, and on behalf of

myself and the other members of our board, like to make a few
points. On the 85 basis point special assessment, in Illinois, that
would cost our State charters $47 million, cost the Federal charters
another $243 million, or an additional—a total of some $300 mil-

lion, effectively out of the Illinois economy. This would reduce the
capital percentages for State-chartered thrifts from 11.81 to 11.12,
and federally chartered thrifts in Illinois from 9.13 to 8.46.

We feel that between five and ten institutions would be placed
at risk. This assumes a one-time payment and we are very happy
to hear discussion about that being spread over a multiyear period,
which I believe would alleviate most of those problems. But as
State regulators, our interests are safety and soundness.
And one of the points I would really like to emphasize, since I

hear the phrase 95 points tossed out occasionally, I have a
multiyear appointment, I have not closed any savings and loans,

and despite some comments I heard earlier, I am happy to report
to you they are well-capitalized, well-managed and making a valu-
able contribution to the State of Illinois. And I don't want to close

any during the rest of my appointment. So that multiyear funding
or payment process for those thrifts at risk is very important to us.

The second thing that concerns us as regulators is the proposal
to eliminate the bad debt deduction, the proposal to eliminate those
tax advantages that acknowledge the inherent risk in holding long-

term assets until maturity, in addition to the special assessment
that is already proposed, and it sounds like it is off the table and
a done deal.

Those two things together would be catastrophic, I believe, for

the safety and soundness of a significant number of savings and
loans. If there was a decision to do that, I would hope that there
would be some sort of grandfathering of existing institutions. Be-
cause without that, the combined hit would be an additional $300
million in Illinois alone. That is a $600 million hit to the thrift

industries.

Put another way, that is approximately 10,400 loans that won't
be made to Illinois consumers because of those two things. Hope-
fully, we won't see that. The principal message that I have today
is our concern about the preservation of the dual charter.

One thing that has not been placed on the floor today is the fact

that over 40 percent of the thrifts in this country are State char-
tered. Now, while I would not presume to suggest to the Federal
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Congress what you may or may not choose to do with a Federal

thrift charter, as someone who does beHeve in the dual-chartered

system, I would hope that whatever plan comes forth would ac-

knowledge a dual system. And the States may very well choose to

follow your lead, they may not, but I believe the dual system has
served us well.

After recapitalization and the obligation of the FICO bonds is

spread to both banks and thrifts, we would like to see the merger
of those funds done as quickly as possible. Again, it is somewhat
presumptuous, but as a State regulator, most of our States—I hap-
pen to be one of the States that is a rare exception.

One has to study Illinois politics for about 30 years to under-
stand why we have separate agencies. There is a logical reason if

one understands Illinois politics. But most of my brethren around
the country have already seen the regulators merged and we would
suggest to you that in our—from our point of view, it makes sense

at the Federal level.

The important thing I would like to leave this subcommittee with
is our concern about the viability of the dual charter. The one thing
that should also be mentioned is that there is a plethora of ver-

sions of savings and loans and saving bank charters throughout the
country. And if you move toward one charter or the elimination of

the thrift charter, I would suggest at the State level that that best

be left to the State legislative bodies.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Jack Schaffer can be found on

page 271 in the appendix.]
Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Mr. McCollum.
Mr. McCollum. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
I think it is safe to assume in reading this testimony that there

is a condition precedent for commercial bankers, be they rep-

resented by the ABA or the IBAA today, to any of this happening,
that we have something in the legislation we pass that gets us to

a clear merger of the bank and thrift charters. That, in essence, the

separate freestanding thrifts are going to go by the wayside in

some time certain period.

Is that not correct, Mr. Culberson?
Mr. Culberson. It is on behalf of the ABA, yes, sir.

Mr. McCollum. Is that not also true for you, Mr. Sones?
Mr. Sones. I think that is probably true. However, we don't have

an official position on that probably until later this month.
Mr. McCollum. Chairman Greenspan, this morning, proposed

something a little bit different in terms of how we might take care

of problems of the SAIF funds being protected in the interim before

we have the ultimate merger. And that is an insurance fund.

You sat in the audience, I am sure heard him say that, rather
than using perhaps the RTC funds as a backup. Does this—I know
you don't have an official position, but how does that play with you,
Mr. Sones, and you, Mr. Culberson?
Mr. Culberson. Well, it was very interesting to hear that pro-

posal. I think that it touches on one of our major concerns. That
is, if we merge the funds, we still don't know what is in that thrift

fund in terms of the liabilities we have. And those are potentially

huge liabilities out there. And we feel that we need some protection
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until that works its way out. Now, that can be protected through
RTC funds possibly or perhaps through what Mr. Greenspan was
talking about.
Mr. McCoLLUM. And Mr. Sones?
Mr. Sones. The risk factor in this SAIF fund is the primary con-

sideration for our constituency.

Mr. McCOLLUM. So whichever person
Mr. Sones. Even if we recapitalize at 1.25 each, there is consid-

erable more risk in the fund.

Mr. McCoLLUM. There is going to be risk even after the merger,
is what you are saying?
Mr. Sones. That is right. And we would like to really address the

risk factors in the two funds as part of a solution.

Mr. McCoLLUM. And you would prefer RTC fund backup be there
even after the merger in your case. I don't believe that is quite the
same way the ABA looks at it.

Mr. Sones. Right. We prefer the RTC as part of the solution.

However, I would add, too, that was a very interesting proposal we
heard.
Mr. McCoLLUM. All right.

I am going to go to Mr. Montgomery in a second, but I want to

come back to vou on just one point on the banking side of this. Is

there any problem in your minds if we allow mutuals to continue
to exist, once we finish the charter merger proposal?

In other words, can't there be mutual banks, would that be a
problem? Mr. Montgomery, and so forth, don't want to lose

mutuals. Do you have any problems if we—we wouldn't disturb
bank charters as they now exist, I am sure, but would there be a
problem if you were allowed mutual instead of just stock for banks?
Mr. Culberson. Are you addressing me?
Mr. McCoLLUM. Yes, Mr. Culberson.
Mr. Culberson. Well, you know, we are strong believers in a

dual banking system. We have that now. And if it would still fit

within the dual banking system, we would have no problem. We
are concerned, though, if we have in our fund people operating with
different charters. That doesn't make sense to have different char-
ters within the same fund. We all ought to be playing on a level

field.

Mr. McCoLLUM. In other words, you don't like the idea that was
suggested that if a State would not allow a mutual bank as op-

posed to a mutual S&L, that—that S&L could stay with its mutual
status and become a nationally chartered mutual bank?
Mr. Culberson. Well, we have mutual savings banks in the
Mr. McCoLLUM. Anyway?
Mr. Culberson. In the fund now. I am a sure that could be

worked out.

Mr. McCoLLUM. Mr. Montgomery, I am going to ask you a ques-
tion or two. What do you think, first of all, of Chairman Green-
span's proposal?
And second, I would like for you to explain a little bit more to

us about the problems of the loan loss reserve in any charter con-
version that we have. And what do we have to do to solve that
problem? But first address, if you would, Mr. Greenspan's proposal.
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Mr. Montgomery. I have enormous respect for Chairman Green-
span. This may be one of those times when I might disagree with
him, although, we have to take a look at this and see what the
numbers are. But my problem with it just offhand is we are being
asked to pay, to recapitalize the fund.
The fund would already be recapitalized with the money we have

already put up if it hadn't been diverted, so we are going to pay
and pay, and at some point we need to stop. It seems to me that
if we are going to put real hard dollars on the line to recapitalize

the SAIF and the commercial banks are going to be asked to put
real hard dollars on the line to share FICO, it is not unreasonable
to ask that the RTC funds be used not as hard dollars but as a
backup.
So I think that is a reasonable part of the package. We will take

a look at this other thing. Your other question had to do with the
so-called loan loss reserve or bad debt reserve. We have been—

I

personally have been suffering with this bad debt reserve definition

ever since I have been in the business.
I remember clearly the legislative history of the old bad debt re-

serve, where we put essentially all of our earnings away. That was
not a bad debt reserve, it was a subsidy for making home loans.

I said many years ago we should change the name of that, and
we almost did some 20 years ago, as a tax credit, instead of a bad
debt reserve. I wish it had happened, because it has been a confus-
ing process ever since. That was a subsidy and we think that it is

very important that you not repeal a subsidy retroactively.

We are going to write a very big check to recapitalize SAIF. We
just literally cannot afford to write a second big check to repay the
so-called bad debt reserve. Under a change of charter, what it says
under the current tax law, is this becomes technically a liquidation
of our company for tax purposes, and then we start over again. And
under a liquidation we have to write this check, and it is a huge
check. So that doesn't make sense, we don't think it is fair, and we
would have to really oppose any sort of charter change which in ef-

fect is doing what everybody asks us to do, which is to give up this

rather unique charter that we are supposed to have, and then pay
a big tax to do so. It doesn't make a whole lot of sense.

I would like to make one more comment on the charter. I hear
sometimes that the charter is dangerous and needs to be abolished.
I hear other times that maybe it has an advantage that we have
that shouldn't be retained. I don't think the charter is either one,

either dangerous or uniquely special. I think the important thing
is that going into the future, if we are going to have one world, one
insurance fund, one regulator and one banking industry, it makes
sense for us to have one charter. And we are more than happy to

work with the commercial banks to come up with that as soon as
possible, whether it is the existing bank charter or something a lit-

tle better we can come up with. I think that makes sense.
Final comment about the inherent lack of safety of SAIF versus

BIF. What you have to realize, a fully recapitalized SAIF is going
to have on this side of the balance sheet all cash. And on this side
it is going to have the reserves totaling one and a quarter. The BIF
fund on the other hand, has about $7 billion of assets that are re-

sulting from failed banks. So I would submit that what we bring
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in terms of a balance sheet to the table is pretty pristine. And I

think the bankers should feel good about that.

Mr, McCoLLUM. Well, thank you very much.
Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Mr. Vento.
Mr. Vento. Thanks, Madam Chair.
You know, it is funny how—and it is like when I used to play

hockey, we always used to look for the weakness in the goalie, and
we kept shooting at that until he figured out how to avoid that par-

ticular problem. It reminds me of the issue, the charter issue,

many of the same players keep coming back to the problem of the
day, like powers.

Let me just read you from the comptroller's statement. He says,

and he points out at one end of the spectrum, he is talking about
in addressing the differences in terms of charter, merging the bank
charters and thrift charters, on page 3 he says that in addressing
these differences, Congress could choose any number of approaches.
At one end of the spectrum it could require existing thrift institu-

tions to cease activities inconsistent with the current national bank
charter. At the other end of the spectrum. Congress could expand
the national bank charter to embrace nonconforming thrift activi-

ties. Well, of course what he is talking about is it might be insur-

ance, it might be other types of powers.
What I am pointing out is that what you are getting into here

with the charter issue, which to most of us shouldn't or wouldn't

be controversial, I don't think, is really into the whole argument of
powers. It has a way of sort of getting what is agreed to here, in

terms, or might be agreed to, into the issue of powers.
How we can reconcile that, because I think it is a bona fide point

that Mr. Culberson and Mr. Sones are bringing up with regard to

these powers, because insofar as parity between the institutions

and relative risk, especially with the policy path that is laid before
us in terms of assumption of FICO debt, and the merger of the

funds. So we all understand that.

The question is that obviously is going to have to come, it should
come more quickly because the base, the atrophy that is going on
with regard to the thrift deposits and the difference between the
Dakar banks and the Sasser deposits, I guess I got it right, are
the—are the basic—^you know, are the basic concern.

But you really have a, perhaps, a crisis in the making, one that
we knew when we wrote the law and repealed the provisions in the
1989 law that we weren't going to capitalize, taxpayers weren't
going to capitalize this sort of private insurance fund, this private
public, you know, set up fund for deposits.

So I mean we knew that at that time. In other words, we wanted
to—most of us wanted to get as much money, wanted thrifts to do
and banks to do as much as was possible to do for themselves, I

am certain that as taxpayers you might agree with that, even if as
financial institutions and bankers you might lament that particular
policy. But I think that we understand, I think we understand
right now.

I thought Mr. Greenspan's proposal was interesting, but I think
it sort of begs the question. In other words, can the thrifts, can oth-
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ers, afford to pay X number of basis points more? Even if it is as
little as two.

Well, two basis points I don't think gets you much in terms of

any type of insurance in terms of what I would look at, isn't going
to get you to where you want to be in any case, in spite of the fact.

But I am sure he didn't want to rock the markets today, or anyone
else, so it was something less than two. But I don't think that it

was something that the—I don't think that the others that have
been pawing over this for 6 months or anyone that has been work-
ing at it seriously thinks that two basis points is going to buy you
much in terms of what needs to be done here.

I don't think anyone at the table thinks that; do they? I don't see
anyone rising to tne bait. So I mean, I—in spite of the fact, I won't
tell Mr. Greenspan that you didn't rise to defend him, don't worry,
guys. But don't we already really have a mechanism in fact to deal
with that, something called risk-behaved premiums?
You know how much you all love that. Don't all speak up at once,

you know, because it is obviously a certain amount of subjectivity

that is involved in this risk-behaved premium setting activity. But
that is basically what we have as a tool.

If that were adequate, we wouldn't need sort of the explanation
here or sort of the offer that is going on. So I don't—I don't know
what the answer is to that. I do know we have to come together.

I don't know reasonably how much more. And one of it gets down
to basic profitability. I look at some of the testimony from Fiechter.

He didn't say this outright, he didn't put this in black and white,
but it looked like there was on average about a 100-basis point dif-

ference in profitability between banks, the bank deposits, and
S&Ls and thrifts. That is what it looked like to me.
Mr. Culberson.
Mr. Culberson. Were you referring to the return on assets be-

tween the two?
Mr. Vento. Well, since you don't—I would actually like to have

a return on actually invested money, but I think what—they ex-

press it different. You express it in terms of deposits or assets. But,
I mean, because that would tell me a lot more, what they are get-
ting back. But it looked like that S&Ls were doing about a 75-basis
point spread, and banks on the average, of course nobody lives on
the average, you know, was like 175 points.

Mr. Culberson. Well, the bank return on assets in the past cou-
ple of years has been very, very good. And the S&Ls have been
making real good progress as well.

I would like to go back a minute to your comment about this

charter issue. We are in a great position right now where we are
working together to try to resolve a tough situation. And whether
it is the bank charter or somewhere in between, or whatever it

might be, it is a wonderful time to try to do something all together
and get a charter that is a very good charter for all of us to work
with. And I think my colleague agrees with that same point.
Mr. Montgomery. Yes, I do.

Mr. Vento. Well, I don't disagree with it, except I don't know
what type of benchmarks or encouragement I can put into this leg-

islation with certainty to accomplish. For instance, I said to my
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Chairwoman, I said what type of sanctions are we going to put in

place if the funds don't merge at that time?
Are we going to have a penalty? What is the sanction? How do

I enforce that by saying in a year you have to do this? What is the
other side? What is the enforcement mechanism?
Mr. Culberson. The enforcement is, don't merge them until you

have got the charter.

Mr. Vento. Well, I know—you know what your enforcement is

with regard to charter. We were simply talking about the predicate,

the earlier predicate, just merging the funds. In other words, I

think the early suggestion was, well, it has to be done by 1998.
And then the suggestion was why shouldn't it even be done earlier,

notwithstanding the charter issue.

And I said what was the—what was the penalty if you didn't

merge in a year? I don't know what the enforcement mechanism is.

I don't know—and the charter issue obviously is another matter. I

mean, I guess we need to look at what we can do in terms of char-

ter but without reopening or getting this bill hung up completely
on the issue of powers. That was my point.

And of course as you can see, the Comptroller of the Currency
was immediately right there to say, well, this is the spectrum, you
know, that you have to deal with, and we know that problem is not
an easily resolvable one when it comes to some powers.
Mr. Culberson. I would agree, but again, I have to say this is

a wonderful opportunity to move forward to do something with the
charter.

Mr. Vento. Madam Chairwoman, I appreciate it, Mr. Culberson,
but I would like to say if we can do some things or put some goals
in mind or some benchmarks in place where we can milepost,
where we can attain certain things at a certain time, so there is

greater assurance, we could do it.

I think there is a spectrum of issues, tax issues, a spectrum of
powers issues, that do not lend themselves immediately to the
same time sequence as merging these funds in solving this prob-
lem. Because our real problem here is that the base here is small
enough and narrow enough that we need resolution of this now so

we don't have higher risks.

We already got the profitability difference. I know within the
band of whatever the profitability is for S&Ls, there is some that
are doing very well and some that are doing more poorly. And the
same is true with banks, in terms of return on assets. But there
is a big difference in terms of this and we want to—I think now
we want to merge them, especially if they are willing to step up
to the plate, make the type of investment, get the capitalization,

you know, it seems to me. And then, of course, draw a line in the
sand where the RTC will not cross.

As I said, perspectively, no. Retrospectively, I think we can look
at any liabilities that we have that are generated retrospectively.
Mr. Montgomery. The best protection to the problems Alan

Greenspan is looking at and we are discussing is to merge those
funds as quickly as possible and not leave that timeframe for an
unknown period.

Mr. Vento. And not have greater differentials.



55

Mr. Culberson. And I have no problem with that, except that
while we have got the ax out there, let's resolve the charter and
not let it hang out there. Because if you merge those funds before

you have resolved the charter issue, you have got the banks out
there in a whole different competitive field and got the liability for

it. Because you put all of that, basically, into the BIF fund.
Mr. Vento. Well, one way to do this is to merge or to do some-

thing and then have a date at which sometime some other things
take place if there in fact hasn't been a resolution of the charter.

What you have to do is build into the law an incentive where we
have to move, if we have deadline that certain things happen if we
do not act by such and such a date on the charter resolution issue.

Mr. Montgomery. We are willing to work overtime.
Mr. Culberson. Mr. Vento, while we are at this point, there is

not a crisis and there is time. And so that is why we feel like let's

get the charter thing done at the same time we do a merger, so

that we don't have any hang-ups on it, it is done once and for all.

It is hard to go back to it later once you have done a merger. It

is very difficult to get the time. Let's do it now.
Mr. Vento. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman.
Thank the Members for their patience.

Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Mr, Barrett.

Mr. Barrett. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
Mr. Montgomery, I was looking at that chart here, it is an im-

pressive chart. It reminds me in many ways of a crossword puzzle.

But I never feel like I finished a crossword puzzle until I have got
all the words in. And you are missing a couple words there.
The ones that jump out at me are the lack of the check mark

under Treasury for the use of RTC funds, although this morning
I thought I was hearing mixed messages from the Treasury.
Mr. Vento. If the gentleman would yield, they haven't added the

congressional column, House.
Mr. Barrett. I know, that is another one we will have to see.

But I think that is obviously the political football. I think when the
chairwoman was asking why—why we weren't hearing more defini-

tive proposals from the Administration, I guess what I would glean
from that is that they are using the after you, no, after you, after

you, type approach. And although there may be some Members of

Congress who are willing to do that, I don't know that there are
more than 217 in the House that are willing to do that.

How important is that, do you think, in this scenario?
Mr. Montgomery. Well, this chart has some poetic license in it,

obviously, and if I had heard the testimony from Mr. Hawke this

morning, I might have put a rather light check in that box. I don't
know. But I think the RTC backup is important.
As I mentioned earlier, this represents kind of a catastrophic in-

surance. It is not hard dollars. We are putting hard dollars on the
table. It seems to me to be a reasonable approach. And I was—

I

was encouraged to hear that Treasury is saying that they wouldn't
object to that sort of approach. And so I think that is progress. It

does make sense to me to have that backup there, and it seem that
everyone else feels so as well.
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Mr. Barrett. I think it is safe to say everyone else who would
get money from it or would benefit economically from it thinks it

is a good idea. I think a harder question is people up here, whether
they think it is a good idea.

Mr. Mo^^^GOMERY. But you do have some people on the regu-

latory side this feel the same way.
Mr. Barrett. People who are not elected. Just a little minor dif-

ference there. The other place that I note that I—maybe, Mr.
Culberson, you can help me out with these, since you represent the
ABA, the question mark and the one under it looks like the Bank-
ers Roundtable, the FICO pro rata. And maybe you could help me,
Mr. Montgomery, with my understanding of that.

Are you saying that for sake of simplicity if the banks really go
from 24 to 4.5 cents, that rather than doing that they would go
from 24 to 6.9 cents, in that—I see 2.4 basis points being the
amount that would pro rata handle that. Is that basically what you
are saying there?
Mr. Montgomery. No, that is not what I am saying.
Mr. Barrett. OK What are you saying there?
Mr. Montgomery. I am saying that most every proposal sug-

gests that FICO be shared on a pro rata basis. That would be any-
where from 2.4 to 2.1 cents, depending on your assumption about
operating costs. And it—also my understanding from what I have
heard Chairman Heifer and others say, that there is probably ade-
quate room in the 4.1 basis points that have been proposed to ac-

commodate that FICO sharing within that. Not in addition to.

Mr. Barrett. OK.
Mr. Culberson, if I could get your reaction, Mr. Sones maybe as

well.

Mr. Culberson. Well, 2.5 cents doesn't sound like much money.
But 2.5 cents over more than 20 years is $13 billion to the banking
industry. To my little bank, 2.5 cents is $50,000 a year. And if I

multiply that by 20, you are looking at $1 million. So 2.5 cents is

a lot of money.
Now, we have already indicated that we are happy to come to the

table and talk about this thing, but we don't want to—we don't feel

like it has anything to do with our Bank Insurance Fund. It has
to do with the payback of the FICO bonds.
Mr. Barrett. I don't think anybody disputes that.

Mr. Culberson. Then it is a tax. It is not going into our fund,
it is a tax to us. And that just is hard to take. But we are willing

to step up and do what is necessary, but we want to see that others
that have been the beneficiary of the FICO should play in the game
as well.

Mr. Barrett. And you're speaking specifically then of whom?
Mr. Culberson. I am speaking specifically of the credit unions,

the GSEs, and the taxpayer. We are a taxpayer, too. And that is

why we would like to see some backup funds from the RTC. So we
think there should be more involved in it than just us.

Mr. Barrett. OK.
You also paint a picture this is your neighbor's problem, it is not

your problem. But isn't your neighbor trying to move into your
house?
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Mr. Culberson. I don't think that I particularly like that anal-

ogy.

Mr. Barrett. I am not asking whether you like it, but isn't it

a fact that market forces—if you were truly working under market
forces right now and you had the opportunity to have this tremen-
dous differential, you would be doing everything you could to get
into that, the BIF fund, as opposed to the SAIF fund.

I think that is one of the reasons—^you're good people, it is nice
to have you sitting at the table, but I think it is part of the dy-
namic here, that they are not, in a way, trying to get into your
fund. And that is an economically rational thing to do.

Mr. Culberson. Well, I think Mr. Montgomery has clearly indi-

cated that they are bringing some money to the fund, which is ex-

cellent. Our only problem is that we want to be sure that fund is

safe and sound and that we work together on it. But we are not
the only ones that are the neighbors. The GSEs are neighbors, the
credit unions are neighbors. I mean, we are not the only ones.
Mr. Barrett. This is just like Mr. Rogers's neighborhood.
I think my time is expired.

Thank you very much.
Chairwoman RouKEMA. I am sorry, thank you very much, Mr,

Barrett.

Mrs. Maloney.
Mrs. Maloney. Thank you.
Why is the SAIF asset base shrinking and do you expect it to

continue to shrink, Mr. Montgomery?
Mr. Montgomery. The SAIF asset base has been shrinking be-

cause the thrift industry has been getting smaller as an entity in

America for a long time. And that would continue no matter what
we do hereby.

It will obviously accelerate dramatically if we have to pay six

times as much for deposit insurance for the same coverage. But I

think the facts are that the consolidation of the thrift industry,
putting it another way, the disappearance of the thrift industry
into the banking industry, has been going on for several years.
That will be accelerated and, in effect, completed with what we are
talking about today.
Chairman Greenspan indicated this morning from his point of

view there isn't the tremendous need for the distinct housing type
of financial institution there was in the past, and I think that has
something to do with it. But I would just like to make this

comment.
Companies like Great Western, which we changed our name to

Great Western Bank from Great Western Savings and Loan in

1986, we saw it as handwriting on the wall, but we look more like

a traditional thrift today than we ever have. We make home loans.
That is what we do for a living, not just we have to, but because
we want to.

And I believe the thrift industry, the people who make up the
survivors of the thrift holocaust, are home lenders now. I don't
think that is going to change as a result of what we are doing here.
My point has always been we don't have to save the thrift indus-

try. Let's save those companies that make up the thrift industry.
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and most of those will continue to make home loan lending. That
is good for the country.
Mrs. MALO^fEY. The Oakar banks pay an assessment to SAIF

based on the amount of SAIF deposits they acquired, whether these
assets currently exist or not. The Oakar banks believe an adjust-

ment is appropriate. Do you agree?
Mr. Montgomery, anyone,
Mr. Montgomery. I don't quite know I understand the question.

What kind of an adjustment are we speaking of? Adjustment to

Mrs. Maloney. Well, they obviously would like to pay less.

Mr. Montgomery. I share that sort of objective.

Mrs. Maloney. These people think you should pay more.
Mr. Montgomery. I think that they have been treated equitably

in the past and will be under the kind of proposals we are talking
about here. They are going to be—as it was mentioned earlier, they
had an ability to opt into, all the way into, the BIF fund before and
elected not to, and I think the kinds of payments they will make
in connection with a merged fund will kind of coincide with the eco-

nomics then and now.
Mrs. Maloney. How many SAIF institutions would have a hard

time surviving this special assessment?
Anybody who has any comment on it.

Mr. Culberson. I have no idea. I think we—did the regulators
mention something on that?
Mr. Schaffer. Well, I mentioned in my comments, we see be-

tween five and ten States—institutions in my home State of Illi-

nois. I think you could spread the percentages, a similar percentage
would be at risk.

However, the 4-year phase-in payment penalty or payment of the
assessment I think would remove from risk most of those institu-

tions, assuming you didn't do the bad debt carry forward elimi-

nation that is proposed in at least in some places. The two of them
combined make us as regulators very nervous. The 85 or 95 point
assessment, but with the ability to spread the at-risk institutions

over a period of years, probably from a State regulator point of

view, we can handle.
Mr. Vento. If the gentlewoman would yield?

. I think there are two ways, in terms of numbers of institutions,

and then percentage of deposits is another way to look at it. This
is a specific question I think the regulators ought to, because they
have obviously done some assessment of that, that we ought to get
that answer from them.

I thank the gentlewoman for yielding.

Mrs. Maloney. Well, would the consumer feel the impact of

these special assessments on the SAIF institutions? Would the in-

stitutions be charging higher fees or pay lower interest rates as a
result of these assessments?
Mr. Montgomery. Well, I was just handed a note saying that 20

to 50 companies based on our numbers would become
undercapitalized unless we have this administrative relief proposal,
which I think is important.

I just have to say that we have been talking about this for some
time. This proposal by our industry to put this much money on the
table just came very recently, after a lot of agonizing discussion at
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our ACB board level. A lot of people don't like the thought of put-

ting that much money on the table, but we are doing it in the inter-

est of getting this problem solved once and for all so we don't have
to come back and revisit thrift problems every little while in this

subcommittee. But that is a lot of money and that is why people
are very, very nervous about if we do that we must have a merger
of these funds. We can't put up all that money and then let this

problem continue to be out there. So this is a package that is very
important. But there are a lot of people that are going to experi-

ence significant pain by putting that much money on the table.

In the case of our institution, that means we are going to write
an extra check this year for $300 million. And that is not a check
that we write very often, and that is on top of a 25-basis point as-

sessment already. So it is a very big number for everyone. That
will have a real impact on our institutions, but we are willing to

do it to get this behind us.

Mrs. Maloney. My time is up, thank you.
Chairwoman ROUKEMA. Thank you.
Most of my questions have been answered, except we haven't got-

ten to a bottom line.

By the way, I do appreciate that chart. And it shows more areas
of agreement perhaps than we might have understood. But at the
same time, we are hearing agreement here on a number of things
like merging the charters, I am sorry, merging the funds, but I

haven't sensed that same urgency that the ABA has expressed with
respect to merging the charters.

I happen to believe that on a strategic basis perhaps that if we
don't move now when we are getting so close to agreement, so rel-

atively close to agreement, that just saying merging the funds sim-
ply doesn't seem to be going far enough.
At the same time, I haven't heard anyone here address the ques-

tion of the budgetary question and reconciliation. If you said it in

your testimony, I didn't hear it.

I would like to have you on record as to what you think. Because
I think they are all related. I think if we go into a reconciliation

budget fix now, I don't see whether Treasury or your groups are
interested in a fast track, whether or not there is going to be the
leverage or the incentive there to go to any fast track movement
that goes beyond just the present fix.

Who would like to comment on that in general terms? Or be very
specific, if you will.

Mr. Culberson. I will be happy to give it a whirl. And my whirl
is very limited because I don't understand all of the complications
of the Federal budget and all of the issues that are out there.

Chairwoman Roukema. Well, I don't think anyone necessarily
does. But particularly—particularly the kind of unique situation

—

I think it is going to be a somewhat unique situation in this rec-

onciliation bill. It may have more concerns, but maybe the first

Reagan reconciliation bill in the early 1980's was something akin
to this. But it is going to have a lot of ramifications in terms of

permanent controversial law. Not the least of which would be
something of this nature.

Yes, go ahead, Mr. Culberson.
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Mr. Culberson. Well, I just came back from a meeting with
about 300 bankers from all over the country. And of course this

was a very top priority item to discuss, the BIF-SAIF issue. And
the issue came up about the budget and how it fit into it. And the
bankers don't understand that. They are saying we have got a big
problem we are trying to resolve that has been with us for 15
years. And we don't think that we ought to be getting involved in

a quick budget fix that has got a long term aspect to it. We want
to solve something so that the Congress doesn't have to come back
to it.

Chairwoman ROUKEMA. The long term aspect being?
Mr. Culberson. Have this issue again.
Chairwoman RouKEMA. Pardon me?
Mr. Culberson. To have this issue come up again. We want to

solve it.

Chairwoman Roukema. Whether it is in the form of a merger of
charters or if it is another form such as the continued migration,
which I think has come up over and over again, the continued mi-
gration of thrifts out of the industry and into banking. Because
that has other implications. All right, go ahead.
Mr. Culberson. We are getting close. We are cooperating, we

are working together. And most of our bankers don't understand
how the budget process fits into what we are doing. And that is

really where we are. We want to solve this problem as an issue it-

self. That is not a very good answer, but I don't know how else to

say it.

Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Mr. Sones.
Mr. Sones. I would hate to see a solution be budget-driven so

that we are using that as our emphasis. I think we need something
a little more comprehensive.
Chairwoman Roukema. Thank you.
Mr. Montgomery.
Mr. Montgomery. You talked about two subjects, and I want to

address the first one about the charter. We have a clear position

at the ACB that we are willing to accept a common charter with
the commercial banks. That is part of our testimony, that is part
of everything we said to everyone.
Chairwoman Roukema. You called it fast track, 1995, did you

not?
Mr. Montgomery. I said I see no reason to not be able to solve

the charter issues this year, as well as the financial issues. Wheth-
er they are together or separate, we are committed to working with
the commercial banks and not have them end up with the thing
that they fear, which is us together with them with an advan-
tageous charter. We are not trying to do that. So I just want to

make that clear.

With respect to the process, the budget reconciliation, it is our
view that we are going to propose to the Congress what we think
is a solution to a problem but we are not going to try to interject

ourselves in the question of how that is done procedurally. We
think that is really your province. We only can suggest to you what
we think needs to be done, not how.
Chairwoman Roukema. And you think it needs to be done soon?
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Mr. Montgomery. Yes, I do.

Chairwoman RoUKEMA. Yes, thank you.

Mr. Schaffer.
Mr. Schaffer. Well, I am the kind of witness I used to hate

when I was in the State Senate. I don't have any solutions, I just

came here to tell you the problems. I will say, though, on a related

question, at the State level we see a significant number of State-

chartered thrifts that are positioning themselves to migrate from

the SAIF to BIF if no solution is forthcoming. I never cease to be

amazed at the cleverness of many of our—^my legal friends. And
you should fully expect that to be part of the ongoing problem.

Chairwoman RouKEMA. Yes, that issue, as you heard, was raised

in several different ways on the prior panel as well. And it is—it

comes down to a safety and soundness issue, and I think that

needs to be addressed.
Mr. Schaffer. Which is why we are concerned about it.

Chairwoman Roukema. Yes.

If you remember my earlier statement, my introductory state-

ment, I don't want to be looking back and looking as though we hid

our heads in the sand like a bunch of ostriches and pretended that

there was not a safety and soundness or policy question out there

and that somehow, whether it is in reconciliation or whether it is

a narrow quick fix of one form or another, we haven't done our job

here.
Well, thank you. Any final comments?
Mr. Vento. Madam Chairwoman.
Chairwoman Roukema. Yes.

Mr. Vento. Well, I was just going say, I think it sounds like you
are getting ready to wind up. I think anyone needing any blue-

prints as to what to do to avoid paying the premiums, the Under
Secretary in his testimony in more detail gave a blueprint about
how institutions may. I mean, picking up on Mr. Schaflfer's com-
ments, about what we might expect in terms of further atrophy or

avoidance of actually paying the premiums.
So I think that the regulatory fix in terms of trying to solve it

in that basis, well, it might have worked 3 years ago, I think that

at this particular point we are on a downnill slope and it is not

likely to turn around. I think it has concerns, and I would just di-

rect others' attention to that, just because he didn't testify to it and
I wanted to note it.

Furthermore, I think there isn't any disagreement about the

charter questions. It is a question of timing and being able to get

this done. And I expect what will happen, in spite of our lamenting
the reconciliation process, that the Senate is going to put in there.

So that is one shot.

On the other hand, there is nothing stopping us from dealing

with the charter issue and dealing with the issue of the merger of

the funds and the one time payment and the other aspects in an-

other bill, in a separate bill, so that we have those going along on
two tracks, with the full understanding that the charter issue-—be-

cause there isn't disagreement about it, and I agree with Mr,
Culberson, if there is agreement, let's get it done now.

I think that is a basic point to the banks, to the financial institu-

tions, and of course along with other concerns about the RTC mat-

92-910 96-3
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ter. I would just—^you know, I think there is little enthusiasm, but
I think this should be a winning situation. We are talking here
really, I think there is a lot of lugubrious predictions and so forth

that are going on. But really we should be talking about the fact

that we are finally separating and pulling out, and in the process
we are returning some $10 billion, we are trying to free that up so
it won't be drawn on for the failures, to go back to the public-

private relationship that has been a hallmark of deposit safety and
savings in this country.

So I think it really should be a point that we have a salient point

here where there isn't a lot of controversy. Reconciliation, obvi-

ously, delivers all sorts of other controversy. That is the concern.

I do not believe that this issue is a major point of controversy,

whether it be in reconciliation or whether it be the bipartisan

agreements that look like we are going to be able to achieve here
between the Administration and the various committees.

I thank you for letting me intervene.
Chairwoman RouKEMA. Thank you, Mr. Vento.
I don't disagree with what you have said. I would simply observe,

we don't have any control over what the Senate may or may not
do. And by the way, I don't think we should be speaking of this as

though it is a fait accompli. But we do have a responsibility here
on this side, and I am glad to see that based on what we have
heard here and in private conversations that I have had with a
number of our Members, that if we do not have a consensus, we
certainly do have a broad basis for the beginning of a bipartisan
support that could be actively considered this September or

October.
At least I am happy to try to work on it and I think the testi-

mony we have had here today from these two panels has given us
an excellent start.

I thank you very much. The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 2:40 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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Roukema Committee Examines FDIC Insurance Funds

Following is the opening statement ofHouse Financial Institutions Subcommittee

Chairwoman Marge Roukema, R-NJ.-5th, as preparedfor delivery at today's hearing on FDIC
insurancefunds.

The Subcommittee is meeting today to continue its oversight of the financial condition of the

FDIC insurance funds, specifically the viability of the Savings Association Insurance Fund (SAIF)

given the proposed premium reductions for members of the Bank Insurance Fund (BIF). Members may
remember that in March the Subcommittee held two days of hearings on this subject. At that time, the

Subcommittee heard fi'om representatives from the Administration and the relevant regulatory agencies

that the long-term viability of the SAIF may be threatened by a number of factors, including the

statutory requirement that SAIF members pay $780 million per year to pay for interest on obligations

of the Financing Corporation and the fact that the insurance fund deposit base has been shrinking.

While the Subcommittee heard a number of options on how to deal with this problem, not one solution

was proffered by the Administration or regulators.

Since that hearing, a number of events have taken place. On July 1 the SAIF took over

responsibility fi-om the Resolution Trust Corporation for the resolution of failed thrifts. Recent press

accounts and other reports have indicated that the principal industry groups have begun discussions on

a legislative proposal that both groups could endorse. These discussions are still ongoing. In addition,

the Administration and regulators have come forward with a recommendation on how to deal with the

immediate financial problems.

It has been reported that the Senate may be looking at the budget reconciliation process as a

vehicle to move the BIF-SAIF proposal In fact, it appears that some of the features of the

Administration's plan are included because they raise revenue. For instance, the proposal does not call

for an immediate merger of the funds and instead requires SAIF premiums to be no less than BIF

premiums.

While enactment of these provisions may raise more revenue, and thus would be a positive

figure for budget reconciliation puiposes, it is not self-evident that this scenario makes good public

policy sense.

We want to be extremely careful that the politics of budget reconciliation do not make bad

bank policy and it may be that these budget and banking goals are not mutually exclusive. In this

regard, I will be interested in how the Administration responds to this concern.

-MORE"
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As a long-term Member of the Full Banking Committee, I witnessed some of the worst and

some of the most costly financial crises in this century. The S&L debacle was certainly one of the most

painful Both FIRREA and FDICIA, bills that I strongly supported, did quite a lot to rectify some of

the problems associated with the crisis. Unfortunately, these bills had some negative byproducts; one of

them being the recapitalization of the insurance funds. As Chairwoman of the Subcommittee on

Financial Institutions and Consumer Credit, I do not want to have it said about this Subcommittee or

this Congress that we were "ostriches with our heads in the sand" regarding the potential problems

with the SAIF. At long last, the day has come where we can no longer ignore the looming BIF/SAIF

issue. Sinply put, we must now act to avert a crisis before we are faced with yet another catastrophe.

At my last BIF/SAIF hearing, I implored all the principal parties to "come to the table" and

come to an agreement on the issue. In part, this seems to have occurred. Everyone now appears to

agree that inaction could very well force an industry into a "death spiral" as a result of the differential.

However, many differences remain and we must now move the issue to closure.

After several discussions with the regulators and after the Senate hearing last week, the

Administration presented a three-part plan to fix the problem In brief, it calls for an upfront special

assessment to be paid by SAIF members and requires banks that are BIF members to pay the bulk of

the interest due on FICO bonds issued in 1987 to deal with the onset of the S&L crisis. Finally, it

would require that the bank and thrift insurance funds to be merged. Although the proposal would

solve the immediate "financial" aspects of the problem, it raises more questions than it provides

answers.

Our hearing today will strive to address some of the broader questions associated with the

problem

We need to know in detail what the budget inplications of the plan are.

In addition, greater attention should be focused on the necessity for a thrift charter given that

differences in the financial services industry have become so blurred and that they are similarly

regulated. We must also look at various power issues that savings and loans have traditionally had as

well as taxation matters relating to the treatment of bad debt reserve. In that regard, we have asked the

Joint Committee on Taxation to provide a budget scoring analysis of three draft legislative proposals.

Finally, in order to make this hearing complete, we must look at the issue of regulatory consolidation

and the implications that it will have on a merged industry.

Before we begin, however, I want to commend all the industry groups' willingness to come to

the table to work out these issues and, once again, implore them to continue their dialogue. The SAIF

industry's willingness to bring 85 basis points to the table, I think is one of the main reasons we are here

today and in large part the reason we are much closer to a solution. To be willing to put up, what for a

great many institutions is about a year's earnings to immediately solve a looming problem speaks

volumes. I must also applaud the commercial banking industry for indicating their interest in accepting

their part of the HCO obligation.

Since bringing the potential premium disparity problem to our attention, the SAIF members

have maintained that they would be responsible for capitalizing their fund and they have been true to

their word. I would also like to point out for the record that the industry has, since 1987, paid a lot of

money that otherwise would have capitalized the SAIF much sooner. $7.4 billion of the premiums,

since 1989 have been diverted to ftind the FSLIC Resolution ftind, FICO and REFCORP.
In spite of these and other costs, the industry today is a sound, well-managed part of the

financial services industry and we should move to assure that the problems of the past remain in the

past and we should move forward with as level a playing field as possible.

We have a distinguished group of witnesses hear today and I look forward to your testimony

-30-
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Madam Chairwoman, this is an important hearing today on the situation

facing the SAIF vis-a-vis the BIF and the other issues that arise consequently

such as continued payment of the FICO bonds and the ability of the SAIF to

resolve future failed institutions without relying further on the U.S. taxpayer.

Today's hearing is certainly a continuation of hearings this Subcommittee held

in March. The hearings are important as the substance of them should serve

as a starting point for many Members in analyzing what will be an appropriate

response to the outstanding problems growing out of the regulatory deposit

insurance structure and law.

As discussed in the hearing in the Senate Committee, the response to the

problems of the Savings Association Insurance Fund seems to be headed for the

September budget reconciliation process. Madam Chairwoman, I do not

advocate that path which may remove this fundamental policy matter from the

control of the Committees and will be detrimental to finding a bipartisan

solution to this matter. I also must wonder aloud about the nexus to

reconciliation. I have read that some have indicated that these fixes could offer

some $2 billion in savings from the process. From where do those savings

come?

I must say I am dismayed at the plight of key policy issues being

surrendered by the Banking and Financial Services Committee to the new GOP
leadership. Issues that could easily build bi-partisan support have been

summarily and repeatedly yielded. Such partisan dependency invites new

problems and establishes poor long-term consensus.

I appreciate hearing from all of the witnesses today. Certainly, we note

much more unity in the possible solutions to the BIF-SAIF disparity problem,

coupled with the real and present danger of an underfunded SAIF, than at the

previous airing. The Clinton Administration and trade associations have

achieved about as much agreement as could be expected. There surely remain

concerns regarding the ultimate scope of the solutions and while I recognize

that many advocate the merging of the funds, eliminating thrift charters, and

ultimately merging the regulators, we should look at what is do-able at this

time. The perfect should not be the enemy of the good and that may well be

the case if we reach for that comprehensive of solution at this time.

Finally, without commenting too much on the testimony ahead of us, I

must say that the gist of these proposals looks similar to that which was
advocated by Bill Cooper of Minnesota's TCF Bank earlier this year. While I

can accept the possibility of most of the proposal, I have not supported, in the

past, the use of taxpayers funds to recapitalize SAIF, nor to pay the FICO bond
obligation. Certainly, however, I am aware that the unobligated RTC funds
could play some role in a solution for a period of time. The RTC funds should
do what they are intended to do. However, the law should draw lines in the

sand to mark the end of taxpayer expendiUire of funds and the resumption of
financial institutions' support for the deposit insurance system as intended.

Madam Chairwoman, I appreciate your calling this- hearing today and
look forward to the testimony and to working with you.
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I thank you, Chairman Roukema for convening

this important hearing, and I congratulate both you

and your staff for your effort to explore various issues

as they relate to the impending BIF/SAIF assessment

disparity. Also, thank you for allowing me to

participate in this most important hearing. As you are

certainly aware, our committee, and the banking

regulators, have gone through a process that examined

our commitment to federal deposit insurance, and by

extension, our commitment to the continuing well-

being of the banking industry.
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More importantly, however, we must execute our

obligation to examine any problems in the banking

industry in the context of consumer confidence.

Knowing this, I believe the committee must act

legislatively, and study any proposed solutions on their

merits, and distance itself from heretic political

debate. Bipartisanship should be the theme of the day,

and partisan posturing should be checked at the door.

With that said, I welcome Chairman Heifer, Chairman

Greenspan, Under-Secretary Hawke, Director

Feichter, and Comptroller Ludwig.

In the spirit of bipartisanship, I have proposed

H.R. 2123. I also commend Rep. McCollum and the

Administration for advancing comprehensive solutions
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to resolve the SAIF problem. Briefly my proposal

includes the following:

1. Special assessment for full recapitalization.

2. Pro rata sharing of FICO in case of interest

shortfall.

3. BIF and SAIF rebates.

4. BIF and SAIF interest to pay FICO prior to

merger.

5. Merge funds within one year.

6. Direct regulators to propose a single bank

charter.

7. RTC money available until merger.

The tenets of this proposal should offer a

meaningful way to narrow the universe of options in

what I foresaw last year as an impending crisis in the
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banking industry, certain sectors of the economy, and

for consumers. The insurance premium disparity that

will exist will be an insurmountable competitive

barrier if we fail to act now. Failure to act will

adversely impact a large sector of the economy that is

extremely dependent upon the thrift industry. I

believe that in one fell swoop, my proposal allows the

FDIC to adequately deal with some of the mistakes we

made in the Financial Institutions Reform, Recovery

and Enforcement Act (FIRREA).

Again, I commend Representative Bill McCollum,

(R-FL), and the President for their willingness to

tackle this issue headlong. While there are differences

in the way we address the problem, we are on common
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ground in the admission that there exists the potential

for increased problems, and I look forward to working

in a bipartisan fashion with them.

Again Madam Chairman, I congratulate you for

holding this important hearing, and I look forward to

working with you, and your colleagues as we address

this important issue.
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SUMMARY

SAIF's Problems

The Savings Association Insurance Fund (SAIF) has four major weaknesses.

First, SAIF has slender reserves. As of March 31, 1995, SAIF held only 31 cents in

reserves for each $100 in insured deposits. The failure of one or two large thrift

institutions could exhaust these reserves and leave the Fund insolvent.

Second, SAIF has only meager income with which to protect depositors and

build reserves. Forty-five percent of SAIF premiums go to pay interest on bonds

issued to prop up a prior deposit insurance fund (the so-called FICO bonds).

Third, SAIF has excessive concentrations of risk because it insures a

specialized industry and because of the industry's concentration in large West Coast-

based institutions.

Fourth, and most importantly, SAIF has an assessment base (i.e., base of

deposits on which to charge premiums) in long-term decline. From the end of 1989

through March of this year, SAIF's assessment base ~ instead of growing over 40

percent (as projected in 1989, when SAIF was established) — has shrunk 23 percent.

Need for Action

SAIF-insured deposits will almost certainly continue to shrink, because

depository institutions have both the motive and the means to reduce their use of such

deposits. Under the FDIC's proposed premium schedule, SAIF premiums for the

healthiest institutions will be nearly six times as high as Bank Insurance Fund (BIF)

premiums. Institutions with SAIF-insured deposits can avoid high premiums in

various ways. They can sell off loans, instead of holding them in portfolio, and thus

reduce their need for deposits. They can replace deposits with nondeposit funding

sources, such as Federal Home Loan Bank borrowings. Or they can seek to switch

deposits from SAIF to BIF, using approaches such as that proposed by Great Western

earlier this year (forming an affiliated BIF-insured bank with branches in its thrift

lobbies). Accordingly, we believe it would be unwise to base policy on projections

that SAIF's assessment base will grow, stabilize, or shrink only very slowly.

SAIF's greatest vulnerability arises ft"om the interaction between the payments

on the FICO bonds, which claim the first $793 million in annual SAIF premiums, and

a SAIF assessment base in long-term decline. The combination of fixed FICO
payments and a shrinking assessment base tends to create a vicious circle in which (1)

shrinkage of the assessment base makes FICO payments consume an increasing share

of SAIF premiums, which (2) reduces SAIF's capacity to bear losses and build
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reserves and renders increasingly remote the prospect of SAIF ever accumulating

sufficient reserves so that it could cut premiums, which (3) makes SAIF-insured

deposits less attractive as a funding source, which in turn (4) promotes further

shrinkage of the assessment base and leaves SAIF with even less income remaining

after FICO payments.

If not corrected, SAIF's weaknesses could leave the Fund insolvent and the

FICO interest payments in default. They could also make it more difficult for savings

institutions to attract and retain capital, thus harming what remains of the thrift

industry and diminishing the industry's capacity to help solve its problems.

Guiding Principles

The Administration believes that six principles should guide any solution to

SAIF's problems:

First, minimize the costs and risks to the taxpayers.

Second, assure prompt capitalization of SAIF.

Third, avoid default on the FICO bonds.

Fourth, require a fair and substantial contribution from institutions with SAIF-

insured deposits.

Fifth, allocate burdens fairly, and avoid market distortions and perverse

incentives.

And sixth, maintain public confidence in federal deposit insurance by acting

promptly, before SAIF's problems become more serious.

Resolving SAIF's Problems

Over the past several months, the Treasury has worked with the FDIC and OTS
to develop a solution to SAIF's problems. The joint proposal has three critical

elements:

First, capitalizing SAIF through a special assessment on SAIF-insured deposits.

Institutions with SAIF-insured deposits would pay a special assessment at a rate

sufficient to increase SAIF's reserves to $1.25 per $100 of deposits at the beginning of

1996. The special assessment would be based on institutions' SAIF-assessable
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deposits on a specific past date, such as March 31, 1995, which would make the

assessment difficult to evade and would give institutions no new incentives to shrink

their SAIF-insured deposits.

To help ensure that the special assessment does not inadvertently contribute to

the failure of institutions that might otherwise have survived, the FDIC's Board of

Directors could exempt weak institutions from the special assessment if the exemptions

would actually reduce risk to the Fund. But any exempted institution would pay

premiums for 1996 through 1999 under the current SAEF risk-based premium schedule

(with rates ranging firom 23 to 31 basis points). Thus weak institutions would still,

over time, generally pay more than healthy institutions.

Second, spreading FICO payments pro rata over all FDIC-insured institutions.

Spreading FICO payments over a large deposit base ($3.2 trillion as of March 1995)

would avoid the vicious circle of shrinkage, perverse incentives, and record-high

premium rates described above. And it would leave BIF premiums only 2.5 cents

higher per $100 of deposits than they otherwise would have been — still allowing BIF

premiums to decline dramatically from the 23-cent rates prevailing over the past four

years.

Third, merging the deposit insurance funds as soon as practicable —preferably

no later than the beginning of 1998. Merging the funds would cure the longer-term

weaknesses of SAIF that arise from the Fund's concentrations of risk. Merger would

provide the requisite asset and geographic diversification, and would protect taxpayers

firom the possibility of another deposit insurance crisis by ensuring that SAIF's

problems would not need to be revisited.

The joint proposal also includes provisions to restore the FDIC's authority to

rebate excess BIF premiums, and give the FDIC some flexibility to reduce the

frequency of premium rate changes.

Any discussion of merging the deposit insurance funds raises many ancillary

issues, which center on the future of the thrift charter and other rules and institutional

arrangements specific to savings institutions. The Treasury is currently developing

proposals for resolving those issues, and we plan to report back to the Banking

Committees on them by the end of September.

Far from being a "quick fix," the joint proposal provides a complete and
permanent solution to SAIF's problems. We urge Congress to enact the proposal now
~ before those problems develop into a crisis.
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Madam Chairwoman, Mr. Vento, Members of the Subcommittee.

I appreciate this opportunity to present the Administration's views on the

problems and prospects of the Savings Association Insurance Fund (SAIF) and on

possible solutions to SAIF's problems. I want to commend you. Madam

Chairwoman, for holding this hearing on these important issues.

Over one-fifth of all FDIC-insured institutions held SAIF-insured deposits as of

March 1995. These institutions, located in every state, included 1,773 savings

institutions and 771 commercial banks. SAIF's deposit base of $733 billion

constituted 23 percent of all domestic deposits at FDIC-insured institutions.

While savings institutions are healthy, SAIF is not. SAIF's problems have

been a source of increasing concern to us at the Treasury. We warned of those

problems as early as 1993:

"A wide disparity between BIF and SAIF premiums will encourage SAIF-

insured institutions to reduce their reliance on insured deposits (e.g., by

operating more like mortgage banks), regardless of any moratorium on

conversions. If SAIF-insured deposits continue to shrink — as we believe will

occur if BIF and SAIF premiums diverge so significantly ~ SAIF's assessment
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base will eventually decline to the point that premium income will not even

cover FICO payments." [See footnote 5.]

We continue to believe that these problems merit attention and action.

In my testimony, I will (1) describe the problems SAIF faces; (2) explain the

need for action to resolve those problems; (3) set forth criteria for a solution; and (4)

set forth our recommendations for resolving SAIF's problems — recommendations we

make jointly with the FDIC and the Office of Thrift Supervision.

I. SAIF'S PROBLEMS

SAIF has four major weaknesses: slender reserves; meager income; excessive

concentrations of risk; and, most significantly, an assessment base in long-term

decline. Together, these weaknesses raise doubts about SAIF's long-term viability. I

will discuss each of the weaknesses in turn.

A. Slender Reserves

First, SAIF has slender reserves. As of March 31, 1995, SAIF held $2.2

billion in reserves to cover $703.7 billion in insured deposits. These reserves

amounted to only 31 cents per $100 of insured deposits — 75 percent below the

statutory standard of $1.25 in reserves per $100 of insured deposits. SAIF's reserves

amounted to only 7 percent of the $32 billion in assets of SAIF-insured problem
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institutions as of March 1995. The failure of one or two large thrift institutions could

exhaust these reserves and leave the Fund insolvent.

By contrast, the Bank Insurance Fund (BIF) had reserves of $23.2 billion as of

March 1995 to cover $1.9 trillion in insured deposits ~ about $1.22 in reserves per

$100 of insured deposits and 70 percent of the assets of problem BIF-insured

institutions. The FDIC believes that BIF's reserves reached the statutorily required

level of $1.25 per $100 of insured deposits during the second quarter of this year

(which the FDIC will verify once deposit data become available in September).

SAIF's reserves would have exceeded the statutorily required level last year

(even before BIF) if SAIF had been permitted to retain the premiums paid on its

deposits since the Fund's inception in August 1989, for SAIF has charged high

premiums throughout its history. But $7.4 billion - or approximately 75 percent ~ of

SAIF premiums have been diverted through March 1995 to uses other than building

up the Fund: 11 percent to the Resolution Funding Corporation ($1.1 billion); 20

percent to the FSLIC Resolution Fund ($2.0 billion); and 42 percent to pay interest on

Financing Corporation (FICO) bonds ($4.3 billion). If these premiums had gone into

SAIF's reserves, rather than being diverted to pay costs associated with failures in the

thrift industry before SAIF's creation, SAIF's reserves would have stood at $9.6

billion as of March 31, 1995 - 1.36 percent of insured deposits - plus interest on the

foregone premiums.
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B. MEAGER Income

Second, SAIF has only meager income with which to protect depositors and

build reserves. Although the Resolution Funding Corporation and FSLIC Resolution

Fund no longer receive SAIF premiums, FICO bonds continue to claim a large

proportion of those premiums. By law, the first $793 million in premiums paid

annually by SAIF-member savings associations goes to pay the interest on FICO

bonds, which were issued from 1987 through 1989 to cover losses of the old Federal

Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation.' FICO payments currendy consume almost

45 percent of all SAIF premiums. Continued shrinkage of SAIF's assessment base

(i.e., the deposits on which SAIF can levy premiums) will only increase the

percentage taken by FICO payments, leaving SAIF even less income with which to

protect depositors and build reserves.

C. Excessive Concentrations of Risk

Third, SAIF has greater-than-optimal concentrations of risk. These

concentrations arise because SAIF insures a specialized industry and because of the

industry's concentration in large West Coast institutions. SAIF members' similarities

to each other are greater than those of BIF members: SAIF members invest mainly in

residential-mortgage-related assets. Although SAIF members individually tend to be at

least as safe as commercial banks with similar capital ratios and management quality.

'The actual payments from SAIF members to FICO have been slightly less because FICO

has had a small amount of investment income, which was used to pay interest costs. Future

payments will equal, or closely approach, the full $793 million annual interest cost.
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SAIF itself faces increased risks from insuring institutions whose asset portfolios

correlate with one another to a greater degree than those of BIF members. Thus, for

example, adverse changes in interest rates or housing markets could put many SAIF

members under stress at the same time. Furthermore, eight of the ten largest savings

institutions (ranked by domestic deposits) have headquarters on the West Coast.

These eight institutions held 18 percent of SAIF-insured deposits^ as of March 1995.

This geographic concentration increases the risk of problems in the Fund that could

affect all SAIF-insured institutions, nationwide.

D. Declining Assessment Base

Fourth, and most importantly by far, SAIF's assessment base has declined

dramatically. In 1989, when proposing the creation of SAIF, the Bush Administration

projected that SAIF's assessment base would grow 7 percent annually. Similarly, the

Congressional Budget Office (CBO) assumed 6 percent annual growth. In fact,

SAIF's deposit base has shrunk 23 percent, from $950 billion at the end of 1989 to

$733 billion as of March 1995 ~ an annual shrinkage rate of almost 5 percent.

Although SAIF's deposit base actually grew slightly during the last quarter of

1994 and the first quarter of 1995, this reversal is likely to be short-lived. The FDIC

has attributed the deposit growth to the relatively higher costs of savings institutions'

^For brevity, I use the term SAIF-insured deposits to refer to any deposits at SAIF-

member depository institutions and any Oakar deposits at BIF-member institutions (see

footnote 3), whether or not these deposits exceed the $100,000 limit on insurance coverage.

(SAIF members have only minimal amounts of uninsured deposits.)
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other funding sources (including Federal Home Loan Bank advances), and to the effect

of higher interest rates last year, which made deposits a relatively attractive option for

savers. The FDIC also believes that SAIF members, anticipating a possible legislative

solution to SAIF's problems, might have deferred steps to reduce their reliance on

SAIF-insured deposits. Without such a solution, we believe SAIF-insured deposits

will resume their decline because, as I will explain, depository institutions have both

the motive and the means to reduce their reliance on SAIF-insured deposits.

n. NEED FOR ACTION

We believe it would be unwise to base policy on projections that SAIF's

assessment base will grow, stabilize, or shrink only very slowly. Institutions with

SAIF-insured deposits have strong economic incentives to reduce their use of such

deposits, and to a significant extent they also have the ability to do so. Indeed, the

very uncertainty surrounding future trends in SAIF's assessment base will tend to

encourage accelerated shrinkage. As we discuss below, a rapid shrinkage of SAIF's

assessment base ~ even a shrinkage rate equivalent to what has actually occurred since

1989 in the portion of the assessment base from which FICO payments are made ~

could result in a default on FICO bonds within a couple of years. To the extent that

such a decline results from the migration from SAIF of the deposits of the Fund's

strongest members, or represents a shift toward secured nondeposit liabilities, SAIF

could lose the income necessary to fund its losses and build reserves. We believe this

prospect of shrinkage makes a compelling case for resolving SAIF's problems now.
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A. Incentives to Reduce Reliance on SAIF-Insured Deposits

Depository institutions have strong incentives to reduce their reliance on SAIF-

insured deposits. The most acute incentives arise from the prospect of a large and

protracted differential between BIF and SAIF premiums. The healthiest members of

BIF and SAIF all currently pay 23 cents in premiums per $100 of domestic deposits.

Because BIF is very close to recapitalizing as of the latest available data, the FDIC

has proposed reducing the BIF premium rate for healthy institutions to 4 cents per

$100, while maintaining the corresponding SAIF rate at 23 cents per $100. The

healthiest SAIF members would thus pay 575 percent as much as BIF members^r the

same insurance coverage. Since savings institutions must meet the same capital and

other regulatory standards as banks, such a wide differential in a low-margin business

would put thrifts at a significant competitive disadvantage.

A significant BIF-SAIF differential could persist for years, especially in view of

the large and increasing proportion of SAIF's income consumed by payments on FICO

bonds. Even if SAIF were to reach the 1.25 percent target early in the next century,

the FICO obligation would perpetuate a large differential until 2019, when the FICO

bonds will be paid off.

Apart from any shrinkage of the total SAIF assessment base, the General

Accounting Office (GAO) has noted that SAIF members also face the possibility that

the FDIC might need to increase premiums on all SAIF-insured deposits solely to
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offset the shrinkage in the proportion of SAIF-insured deposits from which premiums

can be used for FICO payments.^

B. Ways to Reduce Reliance on SAIF-Insured Deposits

Current law generally prohibits SAIF members from converting to BIF

membership.'* But depository institutions have ample means available to reduce their

reliance on SAIF-insured deposits ~ and thus avoid high premiums. They can operate

more like mortgage banks. They can shift from SAIF-insured deposits to nondeposit

funding sources. Or they can pursue more aggressive and unconventional approaches

to avoid the prohibition against switching from SAIF to BIF.

'The deposits in question are known as "Oakar" and "Sasser" deposits. As relevant here,

Oakar deposits result when a SAIF member merges into a BIF member. SAIF remains

responsible for insuring the portion of the BIF member's deposits attributable to the former

SAIF member, and the BIF member pays premiums on those deposits at the SAIF rate.

Sasser deposits result when a SAIF member becomes a bank but remains SAIF-insured. As

of March 1995, Oakar deposits accounted for almost 27 percent of SAIF's deposit base;

Sasser deposits accounted for 7 percent.

The FDIC has ruled that payments on FICO bonds can be made only from premiums

paid on SAIF-member savings association deposits, and not from premiums paid on Oakar

and Sasser deposits. Thus, as the percentage of SAIF's assessment base in Oakar and Sasser

deposits increases, the proportion of SAIF's income available for FICO payments decreases.

(FICO payments consume two-thirds of the premiums from non-Oakar, non-Sasser deposits.)

The GAO has noted that the growth of Oakar and Sasser deposits might, in itself,

conceivably lead the FDIC to increase SAIF premiums — so that income from SAIF-member

savings associations alone would suffice to make FICO payments. Making SAIF's entire

deposit base available for FICO still would not resolve SAIF's problems.

•Until SAIF's reserves reach 1.25 percent of insured deposits, current law generally

prohibits SAIF members from becoming BIF members and vice versa, and generally

prohibits other "conversion" transactions between BIF and SAIF members, including:

mergers; assumptions of deposit liabilities; transfers of assets in exchange for assumptions of

deposit liabilities; and certain deposit transfers involving receiverships.
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1. Operating More Like Mortgage Banks

Savings institutions have traditionally held in their portfolios the residential

mortgage loans they originated, and have funded those loans with federally insured

deposits. Mortgage banks, by contrast, promptly sell off in the secondary market the

loans they originate; they hold few loans ~ only those they are waiting to sell off.

Many savings institutions now operate to some degree like mortgage banks: they sell

off some of the loans they originate.

SAIF-member institutions can reduce their reliance on SAIF-insured deposits by

operating more like mortgage banks. When the institutions originate residential

mortgage loans, they can promptly sell them in the secondary market, instead of

holding them in their portfolios. In this way, the institutions can do without deposits

they have traditionally used to fund their loan portfolios ~ and avoid the SAIF

premiums they would otherwise pay on those deposits. Unfortunately, several types

of mortgages that do not meet secondary market standards might not be available with

a shift toward mortgage banking.

2. Shifting to Nondeposit Funding Sources

SAIF member institutions can also reduce their reliance on SAIF-insured

deposits by shifting from deposits to other funding sources. In fact, deposits as a

percentage of OTS-supervised thrifts' total assets have declined from 80 percent at the



87

10

end of 1991 to 71 percent as of March 1995. Examples of how institutions can shift

away from SAIF-insured deposits include the following:

• A SAIF member can increase its borrowings from the Federal Home Loan Bank

(FHLBank) System -- a government-sponsored enterprise that makes long-term

"advances" to depository institutions, generally for less than 50 basis points

over the Treasury's own cost of funds. FHLBank advances carry no SAIF

premiums. Because FHLBank advances are available in a wide range of

maturities and terms, they can help institutions manage their interest-rate risk

more effectively than full funding with deposits. For OTS-supervised thrifts,

FHLBank advances financed 10.6 percent of total assets as of March 1995, up

from 7.4 percent in 1991.

• A SAIF member can increase its use of other secured borrowing - such as by

obtaining funds through reverse repurchase agreements, using securities as

collateral. Funds obtained through these agreements financed 5.5 percent of the

total assets of OTS-supervised institutions as of March 1995, up from 2.4

percent in 1991.

• A SAIF member whose holding company forms a BIF-member bank may seek

to accept deposits as agent of the bank, perhaps in return for a commission

from the bank. The bank might go on to loan the funds in question to the SAIF

member.
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In each case, SAIF comes out the loser. It collects no premiums on the

nondeposit liabilities that its members use in place of insured deposits. Indeed, using

FHLBank advances and other secured borrowings in place of deposits actually puts

SAIF at greater risk of loss by requiring the institution to use high-quality assets as

collateral, thereby making them unavailable to satisfy depositors' claims if the

institution fails.

3. Other Approaches

At least a dozen holding companies of SAIF-insured institutions, including the

parent companies of some of the largest West Coast thrifts, have applied to establish

banks with branches in their thrift lobbies. These institutions have over $100 billion

in SAIF-insured deposits. These banks, benefitting from soon-to-be-lower premiums

than their sister thrifts, should be able to offer deposits and loans more competitively

with those of other financial institutions. More attractive deposit rates will induce

thrift customers to switch their accounts to the affiliated banks. Over time, this could

allow a substantial proportion of such thrifts' deposits to escape from SAIF despite the

moratorium.

Another way to reduce reliance on SAIF-insured deposits might be for SAIF

member institutions to acquire BIF-insured deposits through mergers — also an Oakar

transaction, but the reverse of the more common form in which BIF members buy

SAIF deposit franchises. Because the acquired deposits remain BIF-insured,
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institutions expanding in this way would reduce the percentage of their total assets

financed with SAIF-insured deposits.

4. Conclusion: Moratorium Doomed to Fail

The possible actions outlined above illustrate the flexibility SAIF members have

to restructure their operations so as to soften the burden of high SAIF premium rates.

The Government cannot realistically regulate this managerial flexibility out of

existence — for example, by broadening the current moratorium on conversions

between BIF and SAIF. Given the BIF-SAIF differential and other incentives for

reduced reliance on SAIF-insured deposits, the ingenuity of financial markets would

thwart attempts to prop up SAIF by such regulatory means. Such attempts would

afford SAIF no meaningful protection from shrinkage of its deposit base. On the

contrary, they would be as futile as price controls aimed at charging some motorists

$6 a gallon for gasoline that other motorists can readily obtain for $1 a gallon.

C. Continuing Decline Likely in SAIF Assessment Base

The combination of an assessment base in long-term decline and a fixed FICO

obligation lies at the heart of SAIF's predicament. With little foreseeable prospect of

relief fi-om high premiums, SAIF members will tend to reduce their reliance on SAIF-

insured deposits, thus deepening the decline of SAIF's assessment base. Shrinkage of

the assessment base will reduce SAIF's income, and with it SAIF's ability to absorb

losses and build reserves. But no matter how much SAIF's income shrinks, annual
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FICO payments will remain fixed at $793 million, and will thus consume an ever

greater proportion of SAIF's remaining income. This burden of FICO payments will

render SAIF's capitalization (i.e., building its reserves to 1.25 percent) increasingly

distant and unlikely. Carried to its logical conclusion, this vicious circle could very

well leave SAIF insolvent and the FICO interest payments in default.' At a

^he Administration warned of these risks while the Resolution Trust Corporation

Completion Act of 1993 was pending. For example, a Treasury position paper distributed to

the conference committee described the very problems now coming to pass:

"This projected decline in BIF premiums poses potentially serious problems for

SAIF and the taxpayers who stand behind it. ... At the time of FERREA, [FICO]

payments were not expected to burden SAIF significantly. Thrift institutions had

$948 billion in deposits, and thrift deposits had been growing rapidly. The framers

of FIRREA assumed that [SAIF-insured] deposits . . . would generally grow at an

annual rate of 7.2 percent. FIRREA specifically contemplated that Congress would

help build up SAIF with appropriated funds, thus offsetting the drain of FICO
payments. In fact, SAIF-insured deposits have shrunk 23 percent since FIRREA, to

$734 billion — declining at an average rate of some 6 percent per year (even as

deposits at BIF-insured institutions remained stable). . . .

"These large and persistent declines in SAIF-insured deposits have increased the

relative burden of FICO payments. If such deposits had grown as anticipated at the time

of FIRREA, FICO payments would now consume 27 percent of SAIF's premium

income. In fact, they now consume over 40 percent.

"Thus, although SAIF charges the same premium rates as BIF, SAIF will have

difficulty building reserves. . . .

"If SAIF premiums averaged 25 basis points, premiums for healthy SAIF-insured

institutions might be 15-20 basis points higher than premiums for comparable BIF-

insured institutions. We are concerned that such a disparity could cause further

shrinkage of SAIF-insured deposits and, over time, actually reduce SAIF's total premium

income. Banks and thrifts operate on narrow margins in increasingly competitive

financial services markets. A wide disparity between BIF and SAIF premiums will

encourage SAIF-insured institutions to reduce their reliance on insured deposits (e.g., by

operating more like mortgage banks), regardless of any moratorium on conversions. If

SAIF-insured deposits continue to shrink - as we believe will occur if BIF and SAIF
premiums diverge so significantly ~ SAIF's assessment base will eventually decline to

the point that premium income will not even cover FICO payments."
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minimum, it underscores the shakiness of assuming little or no shrinkage in the

deposit base. We need to break this cycle now.

We cannot rely on the continual growth of Oakar deposits to somehow resolve

SAIF's problems. SAIF-insured Oakar deposits must by law be assumed to grow at

the same rate as the total deposits of each BIF-member bank that purchased them.

With a BIF-SAIF premium differential, banks with Oakar deposits will effectively pay

higher rates for deposit insurance than banks of comparable size without Oakar

deposits — even beyond SAIF's capitalization date, because of the FICO burden. The

differential may discourage banks from purchasing additional Oakar deposits and

should discourage banks from bidding aggressively for such deposits. Therefore, not

only would SAIF's deposit base shrink, but costs for resolving future thrift failures

could be expected to rise. Moreover, existing holders of Oakar deposits would also

have significant incentives to find ways to avoid paying premiums on those deposits at

the higher SAIF rate.

D. Consequences of Inaction

1. SAIF

FDIC staff baseline projections released earlier this year assumed a relatively

low level of insurance losses over the long term ~ i.e., that thrifts with 0.22 percent

of all SAIF assets would fail per year - enabling SAIF to capitalize in 2002 under the

current premium schedule. However, these projections also showed that SAIF's
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ability to recapitalize is highly sensitive to the assumed level of future insurance

losses. For example, tripling the annual failure rate to 0.66 percent of SAIF assets

would render SAIF incapable of capitalizing before 2019. Even this higher rate is

substantially less than the 0.94 percent thrift asset failure rate observed during the past

15 ye£irs, after excluding the high loss years of 1988-1992. Historical experience

therefore suggests a real possibility that SAIF could linger for a long time in great

weakness, or even become insolvent.

If SAIF were to become severely troubled or even insolvent, the FDIC might

wish to protect depositors by drawing on its $30 billion line of credit with the

Treasury. But there is some uncertainty about whether the line of credit could be used

under these circumstances. Section 14(c)(1) of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act

allows the Secretary of the Treasury to disburse funds under the line of credit only

pursuant to an agreement with the FDIC that provides a repayment schedule and

demonstrates that available premium income will be sufficient to meet the repayment

schedule, including interest accruing on the balance. If SAIF's condition were to

deteriorate to the point that the FDIC needed to draw on the line of credit, the burden

of the FICO obligation might make it difficult to show that borrowings could be repaid

from SAIF's premium income.

2. FICO Bonds

The continuing decline of SAIF's assessment base, coupled with the growth of

Oakar and Sasser deposits, raises the possibility that the SAIF premiums available to
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make payments on FICO bonds (i.e., the premiums paid by SAIF-member savings

associations) could fall below the requisite $793 million. A 10 percent annual deposit

shrinkage rate (excluding Oakar and Sasser deposits) would result in insufficient

premium income to cover FICO bonds within a few years. Such a decline is not

unrealistic in light of the historical trends in SAIF-insured deposits and the steps

recently taken by several of the largest thrifts to shift deposits from SAIF to BIF.

3. SAIF Members

Whether or not SAIF members succeed in extricating themselves from SAIF

premiums and other perceived disadvantages of being associated with SAIF, failure to

resolve SAIF's problems will make it more difficult for savings institutions to attract

and retain capital, thus harming what remains of the thrift industry and diminishing

the industry's capacity to help solve its problems. Delay could reduce the industry's

ability to serve housing finance while raising the ultimate cost of resolving SAIF's

problems. Delay could also harm SAIF by discouraging the formation of new SAIF-

insured institutions, encouraging weak institutions to take excessive risks in an attempt

to remain competitive with BIF-insured institutions, and hindering efforts by the FDIC

and OTS to find private-sector solutions for troubled institutions.

m. GUIDING PRINCIPLES

The Administration believes that six principles should guide any solution to the

problems of SAIF:

92-910 96-4
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• First, minimize the costs and risks to the taxpayers.

• Second, assure prompt capitalization of SAIF.

• Third, avoid default on the PICO bonds.

• Fourth, require a fair and substantial contribution from institutions with

SAIF-insured deposits.

• Fifth, allocate burdens fairly, and avoid market distortions and perverse

incentives.

• And sixth, maintain public confidence in federal deposit insurance by

acting promptly, before SAIF's problems become more serious.

IV. RESOLVING SAIF'S PROBLEMS

Over the past several months, the Treasury has worked with the FDIC and OTS

to develop a solution to SAIF's problems. We have arrived at a joint proposal with

three critical elements: first, a special assessment on SAIF-insured deposits to fully

capitalize SAIF; second, spreading FICO payments over all FDIC-insured depository

institutions; and third, merging SAIF into BIF. We have also agreed on some

additional provisions that we think would improve the overall solution. We will

discuss in turn below each element of a SAIF solution.
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A. Capitalizing SAIF Through a Special Assessment on SAIF-

INSURED Deposits

1. Basic Approach

The first critical element would require institutions with SAIF-insured deposits

to pay a special assessment at a rate sufficient to ftilly capitalize SAIF (i.e., increase

the Fund's reserves to $1.25 per $100 of deposits) at the beginning of 1996, when the

special assessment would be due. Unlike regular SAIF premiums, the special

assessment would use a retrospective assessment base ~ namely, an institution's SAEF-

assessable deposits on a specific past date, such as March 31, 1995.

Under such an approach, we estimate that a special assessment on the order of

85 to 90 basis points would suffice to capitalize SAIF. The exact rate would depend

on (1) the extent to which SAIF's reserves fall short of the 1.25 percent level at the

end of this year; and (2) the total deposits subject to the special assessment.* In any

event, we would expect the special assessment to augment the Fund by some $6

billion.

Capitalizing SAIF immediately through a special assessment on a retrospective

base has several major advantages. The special assessment would avoid the distorting

effects of maintaining high regular SAIF premiums (with a large BIF-SAIF

"I.e., the total SAIF deposit base, including Oakar deposits, minus deposits at weak

institutions that the FDIC exempts from the special assessment (as discussed below).
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differential) over a protracted period. Using a retrospective base would give

institutions no new incentives to reduce their SAIF-insured deposits, since reducing

such deposits would not affect their premium liability. For that same reason, a

retrospective base would also prevent evasion. A special assessment using such a base

represents the best available means of obtaining a substantial contribution from

institutions with SAIF-insured deposits without significantly distorting those

institutions' behavior.

With SAIF capitalized, the FDIC could base SAIF premiums on the risks posed

by SAIF members (as well as on SAIF members' pro rata share of FICO payments —

see Part IV-B). We anticipate that SAIF premium rates for institutions that had paid

the special assessment would fall to levels approximating BIF premium rates. So long

as the FICO bonds remained outstanding, however, SAIF rates could not fall below

BIF rates for institutions posing comparable risk.

I would note that a special assessment, standing alone, would not solve all of

SAIF's problems. It would not correct SAIF's most serious problem: the adverse

effects of applying the fixed FICO obligation to a shrinking SAIF assessment base.

Thus, the other two elements of our proposal discussed below are critical for

achieving a durable solution.
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2. Weak Institutions

A special assessment would put weak institutions under some stress insofar as it

diminished their reported capital.^ To help ensure that the special assessment does not

inadvertently contribute to the failure of institutions that might otherwise have

survived, the FDIC's Board of Directors should be authorized to exempt weak

institutions from the special assessment if it determines that the exemptions would

actually reduce risk to the Fund.

It is important to understand, however, that any institution exempted from the

special assessment would instead pay regular premiums under the current SAIF risk-

based premium schedule, with rates ranging from 23 to 31 basis points, for 1996

through 1999. Thus, weak institutions would still, over time, generally pay more than

healthy institutions ~ a result consistent with the underlying principles of risk-related

premiums. Assuming PICO payments are reallocated as proposed below in Part FV-B,

a healthy institution would pay approximately 101 basis points from 1996 through

1999 (assuming an 85 basis point special assessment, plus a risk-based premium of 4

basis points for each of four years). A weak institution exempted from the special

assessment and paying annual premiums of 29 basis points (under the applicable

'Such stress would result in part from institutions paying higher risk-based premiums

because they had fallen into lower capital categories (e.g., from well-capitalized to

adequately capitalized, or from adequately capitalized to undercapitalized). The FDIC could

mitigate that sort of stress by using its existing statutory authority to adjust risk-based

premiums: specifically — and solely for the purpose of setting risk-based premiums for

coverage during the calendar year 1996 — the FDIC could calculate a SAIF-insured

institution's capital before payment of the special assessment but taking into account other

capital fluctuations.
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schedule weak institutions pay premiums between 29 and 31 basis points) would pay a

total of 116 basis points (29 basis points for each of four years). Institutions exempted

from the special assessment would have the option (during the 1997-1999) of paying a

pro-rated portion of the special assessment and thereafter paying premiums under the

new risk-based schedule.* This option would encourage weak institutions to resolve

capital and other deficiencies.

B, Spreading FICO Payments Over All FDIC-Insured Institutions

SAIF's greatest vulnerability arises from the interaction between the fixed FICO

obligation and SAIF's declining assessment base. Specifically, SAIF confronts the

possibility of a vicious circle in which (1) FICO payments consume an increasing

share of SAIF premiums, which (2) reduces SAIF's capacity to bear losses and build

reserves and renders increasingly remote the prospect of SAIF reaching the 1.25

percent reserve level, which (3) makes SAlF-insured deposits less attractive as a

funding source, which in turn (4) promotes further shrinkage of the assessment base

and leaves SAIF with even less income remaining after FICO payments.

Such a vicious circle is possible because FICO payments bulk large in relation

to SAIF's income. Consequently, the second critical element in resolving SAIF's

*Thus, if the special assessment were 85 basis points and an exempted institution raised

additional capital during 1996, it could pay a pro-rated special assessment of 63.75 basis

points at the beginning of 1997, and thereafter pay regular premiums under the new SAIF

risk-based schedule. The 63.75 basis points (three-fourths of 85 basis points) reflects the fact

that the institution paid the special assessment one-fourth of the way through the 1996-1999

period.
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problems would be to spread the FICO obligation pro rata over all FDIC-insured

institutions, both banks and thrifts. This would not involve withdrawing money from

the deposit insurance funds. Instead, as is currently the case with SAIF, money

sufficient to make FICO payments would be deducted from the premiums insured

depository institutions remitted to the FDIC, before those premiums were deposited in

the insurance funds.

This approach would spread FICO costs over a large deposit base, $3.2 trillion

as of March 1995, instead of leaving them concentrated in a much smaller and

shrinking deposit base of $485 billion (or $733 billion counting Oakar and Sasser

deposits). Spreading FICO payments would remove the damaging uncertainty the

current arrangement creates for SAIF and its members, as well as the perverse

incentives it gives SAIF members to shrink their deposits. Spreading FICO payments

would also help SAIF bear losses and maintain reserves and, combined with the

special assessment on SAIF-insured deposits, would eliminate the BIF-SAIF premium

differential. A stronger SAIF would reduce the risk to taxpayers of another deposit

insurance crisis.

We welcome the indications from banks and bank trade associations that they

appreciate the urgency of SAlF's problems and are open to participating in a solution

that would involve sharing FICO costs.

Some in the banking industry have argued that BIF members should not

contribute to a solution because banks are not to blame for SAIF's problems. But
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blame is not the issue; the issue is how to restore SAIF to health and avoid another

deposit-insurance debacle.

Let there be no mistake: banks did not cause SAIF's problems. But neither

did the surviving savings institutions or the taxpayers. The surviving institutions

suffered (as did banks) from unfair competition by deeply insolvent thrifts that

remained open and ran up huge losses. The surviving institutions have paid record-

high deposit insurance premiums far longer than banks. As already noted, most of

their SAIF premiums have been diverted to pay for losses incurred before the creation

of SAIF.

Nor were taxpayers to blame for past losses. Yet they have already contributed

huge sums to the thrift cleanup. The taxpayers have borne almost all of the estimated

$87-95 billion in losses covered by the RTC, and over two-thirds of the estimated $62

billion cost of FSLIC assistance agreements.

Participation by banks in sharing FICO costs would underscore the importance

to banks and the public of a stable deposit insurance system backed by the full faith

and credit of the United States. Banks have benefitted substantially from Government

actions ~ and taxpayer backing — to shore up the deposit insurance funds. The aid

taxpayers provided to the depleted thrift insurance fund helped prevent spillover

effects on public confidence in FDIC-insured banks that would have been disastrous,

particularly at a time when mounting bank failures were putting tremendous pressure

on BIF's predecessor fund. The Government stood ready to provide resources to
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protect the insured depositors of troubled banks only a few years ago when BIF's

reserves were depleted. Banks benefitted directly from the Government's removal and

resolution of insolvent thrifts, whose bidding for deposits to finance mounting losses

raised the cost of funds for all insured institutions.

Sharing the FICO obligation would also highlight the common interests of

banks and savings institutions in solving SAIF's problems and maintaining a sound

deposit insurance system. Consumers do not distinguish between BIF and SAIF: they

view the two together as "federal deposit insurance." Thus any uncertainties about the

health of one Fund would adversely affect public perception of the entire system.

Spread across all FDIC-insured institutions, FICO payments would amount to

only about 2.5 cents per $100 of deposits. Using recent FDIC projections, this would

still allow premiums to fall to 4 cents for the healthiest institutions during the next

couple of years, a dramatic decline from the 23-cent premiums prevailing over the

past four years — and well below the approximately 7-cent effective premium rate

(i.e., net of rebates) charged on average over the FDIC's entire history.

C. Merging the Deposit Insurance Funds

The first two critical elements of a SAIF solution — capitalizing SAIF through a

special assessment and spreading FICO payments over all FDIC-insured institutions —

would resolve SAIF's most pressing problems in a reasonable and equitable manner

that protects the taxpayers and maintains the stability of the deposit insurance system.
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But these elements would not cure the longer-term weaknesses of SAIF that arise from

the Fund's excessive concentrations of risk (discussed in Part II-C): the fact that

SAEF insures a specialized industry, whose members are more like each other than

BIF members, and that the industry is concentrated in large West Coast institutions.

These longer-term weaknesses necessitate the third critical element of our joint

proposal: merging SAIF into BIF, and thereby providing the requisite asset and

geographic diversification. Such a merger would protect taxpayers from the

possibility of another deposit insurance crisis. It would assure the public -- and

Congress -- that SAlF's problems would not need to be revisited. And with SAIF

fully recapitalized by the special assessment, the merger would not dilute BIF.

Congress should act now to provide for a merger of the Funds. We recommend that

the merger occur as soon as practicable — preferably no later than the beginning of

1998.

We recognize that any discussion of merging the deposit insurance funds raises

many complex and difficult ancillary issues, which center on the future of the thrift

charter and other rules and institutional arrangements specific to savings institutions.

The Treasury staff has been working hard to develop a comprehensive proposal for

resolving those issues. We are preparing to report back to both Banking Committees

by the end of September with our suggestions on the ancillary issues.

Some have attempted to characterize the joint proposal as a "quick fix" because

it does not resolve all of the ancillary issues. But the joint proposal does provide a
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complete and permanent solution to SAIF's problems. It deals comprehensively and

definitively with SAIF's inadequate reserves and income, shrunken deposit base, and

excessive risk concentrations, and with the perverse incentives created by a premium

differential. While the ancillary issues are under study, we urge Congress to act

promptly on the joint proposal, which would provide an urgendy needed solution to

SAIF's problems.

D. Supplementary Elements

1. Authorizing Rebates of Excess BIF Premiums

In view of the contribution BIF members would be asked to make to secure a

sound solution to SAIF's problems, we support restoring the FDIC's authority to

rebate premiums paid on BIF-insured deposits to the extent that BIF has reserves

exceeding its designated reserve ratio.'

2. Adjusting Rules to Promote Premium-Rate Stability

To reduce the frequency of changes in deposit insurance premiums — and thus

help insured deposit institutions make more reliable projections of their costs -- the

joint proposal would modify the FDIC Board's rate-setting authority so as to allow the

insurance funds' actual reserves to fluctuate temporarily within a range of not more

'Rebate authority would not extend to BIF's investment income, which has never been

rebated in the FDIC's history.
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than 0.1 percentage point above or below the designated reserve ratio. '° This change

would provide flexibility to smooth out premium-rate fluctuations but would not

change the designated reserve ratio."

We also support lowering, from 23 basis points to 8 basis points, the minimum

average premium required when a deposit insurance fund is undercapitalized or when

the FDIC has borrowings outstanding from the Treasury or the Federal Financing

Bank. This change would further reduce the potential for sharp swings in insurance

premium rates.

V. CONCLUSION

In this testimony, I have described serious weaknesses in SAIF ~ weaknesses

that cast doubt on the Fund's long-term viability. The large impending disparity

between BIF and SAIF premiums heightens the prospects for further weakening of

SAIF, especially by accelerating the long-term erosion of SAIF's deposit base. SAIF

members will have the incentives and the ability to reduce their reliance on SAIF-

insured deposits, regardless of any moratorium on switching Funds. Inaction would

'"Once the deposit insurance funds are fully capitalized, premiums charged to their

members might vary from period to period depending on such factors as the level of actual

or expected insurance losses, and changes in interest rates, combined with the need to

maintain a deposit insurance fund's reserve ratio so that it approximates the designated

reserve ratio.

"This flexibility would not override (1) the FDIC's duty to base premiums on risk; or

(2) the requirement that SAIF premiums be no lower than BIF premiums. Nor would it

authorize rebating BIF's investment income.
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increase the risks of another thrift deposit insurance fund insolvency crisis and a

potential default on FICO debt.

For these reasons we urge Congress to act now to resolve SAIF's problems.

Another thrift crisis would hurt all FDlC-insured institutions, including BIF members.

Any solution should minimize costs to the taxpayers, provide for prompt capitalization

of SAIF and payments on the FICO bonds, require a significant contribution from

SAIF-insured institutions, avoid market distortions, and maintain public confidence in

the deposit insurance system.

After the deposit insurance debacles of the 1980s and early 1990s, we have an

opportunity here. We have identified the problems before the crisis. This gives us an

opportunity to work together to secure the enactment of a lasting solution. Some

would have us squander this opportunity by denying that problems exist and waiting

until they hit us over the head. As we know, that is how policymakers dealt with the

thrift debacle during the 1980s. The question here is not whether there will be

problems; there are problems today. The question is when these problems will ripen

into a current crisis — and that may occur sooner than many believe possible.

We stand ready to work with the Subcommittee and other Members of

Congress to resolve SAIF's problems.
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RESOLVING THE PROBLEMS OF THE
SAVINGS ASSOCIATION INSURANCE FUND

July 27, 1995

BACKGROUND: THE NEED FOR ACTION

SAIF Is in Poor Condition, and Its Prospects Are Bleak.

• SAIF is significantly undercapitalized.

As of March 31, 1995, SAIF held reserves of $2.2 billion to cover

$ 704 billion in insured deposits — only 3 1 cents in reserves per

$100 of insured deposits.

• SAIF assessments have been — and continue to be -- diverted to other

uses.

From SAIF's inception in 1989 through March 1995, $7.4 billion in

SAIF assessments were diverted to cover past thrift losses. If

those funds had gone into SAIF, the fund would have been fully

capitalized last year.

Payments on bonds issued to prop up a prior deposit insurance

fund (FICO bonds) currently consume 45 percent of SAIF
assessments - and that percentage will increase if SAIF deposits

continue to shrink.

• SAIF's assessment base has declined sharply.

SAIF deposits shrank by 23 percent from year-end 1989 through

March 1 995, or an average of 5 percent annually, rather than

growing over 40 percent (as projected at the time of SAIF's

creation in 1989).

• SAIF is now responsible for resolving failed thrifts.

On July 1, 1995, SAIF became responsible for handling thrift

failures. Given SAIF's meager reserves, the failure of one or two
large thrifts could render SAIF insolvent and put the taxpayer at

risk.
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Consequences of Inaction: Prospects for SAIF, the FICO Bonds, and the Thrift

Industry Will Worsen.

• Erosion of the SAIF assessment base would accelerate.

The healthiest SAIF members will have strong economic incentives

to avoid paying almost 6 times as much as the healthiest BIF

members for the same insurance coverage. Because of SAIF's

obligation to make payments on the FICO bonds, a large differential

between BIF and SAIF premiums would persist until the year 2019
even if SAIF were fully capitalized. Thus institutions would
continue to have incentives to shrink their SAIF deposits.

Healthy institutions have a wide variety of ways in which to shrink

their SAIF deposits, despite the current moratorium on converting

from BIF to SAIF. For example, they can sell off loans instead of

holding them in portfolio. They can replace deposits with

nondeposit funding sources. They can also seek to switch deposits

from SAIF to BIF by forming or acquiring affiliated BIF-insured

banks offering higher interest rates than thrifts.

• SAIF's weaknesses could lead to a default on FICO interest payments.

If the portion of SAIF's assessment base available for FICO
payments declines 10 percent annually, FICO will default on its

interest payments in a few years.

• Failure to resolve SAIF's problems could weaken the thrift industry, and
thus further weaken SAIF.

Uncertainties about SAIF -- and high SAIF premiums - could make
it more difficult for SAIF members to attract and retain capital, thus

reducing the thrift industry's ability to help solve its problems and
respond to any adverse economic changes.

• Structural issues make SAIF more vulnerable to economic downturns and
financial market instability.

SAIF faces increased risks because it insures institutions with

similar asset portfolios, and because SAIF-insured deposits are

concentrated in large West Coast thrifts.
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PROPOSAL

1. Capitalize SAIF Through Assessments on SAIF Deposits

• Require institutions with SAIF-assessable deposits to pay a special

assessment in an amount sufficient to capitalize SAIF (i.e., increase

the Fund's reserve ratio to 1 .25 percent). Base the special

assessment on SAIF-assessable deposits held as of March 31,

1995. Make the special assessment due on January 1, 1996.

The special assessment would probably amount to 85 to 90
basis points. The rate would depend on (J) the extent to

which SAIF is undercapitalized at the end of this year; and
(2) the total deposits subject to the special assessment (i.e.,

total SAIF-assessable deposits, minus deposits at weak
institutions exempted by the FDIC from the special

assessment, as discussed below).

The risk-based assessment schedule for the newly capitalized

SAIF would be similar to the schedule for BIF (the current

FDIC Board proposal has rates ranging from 4 to 31 basis

points).

For purposes only of setting risk-based assessments for

coverage during the calendar year 1 996, the FDIC would
calculate a SAIF-insured institution's capital before payment
of the special assessment but taking into account other

capital fluctuations.

• Permit the FDIC's Board of Directors (acting pursuant to published

guidelines) to exempt weak institutions from the special

assessment if the Board determines that the exemption would
reduce risk to the Fund.

• Require institutions exempted from the special assessment to

continue to pay regular assessments under the current SAIF

risk-based assessment schedule, with rates ranging from 23
to 31 basis points, for the next four calendar years (1996-

1999).
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Thus weak institutions would still, over time, generally

pay more than healthy institutions. A healthy

institution would pay approximately 101 basis points

from 1996 through 1999 (an 85 basis point special

assessment, plus a risk based assessment of 4 basis

points for each of four years as proposed by the FDIC

Board). A weak institution would pay annual

assessments of 29-31 basis points (under the current

schedule weak institutions pay assessments of 29-31

basis points) for a total of 1 16-124 basis points (29-31

basis points for each of four years).

• To encourage weak institutions to resolve capital and other

deficiencies, give institutions exempted from the special

assessment the option - during the 1 996-1 999 period -- of

paying a pro-rated portion of the special assessment and then

paying assessments under the new risk-based schedule for

the remainder of the period.

Require that rates under the risk-based assessment schedule for

SAIF be no lower than the rates for comparable institutions under

the risk-based assessment schedule for BIF until the Funds are

merged.

2. Spread PICO Payments Over All FDIC-lnsured Institutions

• Effective January 1, 1996, expand the assessment base for

payments on FICO bonds to include the entire assessment base of

all FDIC-insured institutions - both BIF members and SAIF members

{thus spreading the FICO obligation pro rata over all FDIC-insured

institutions).

As under current law, the cash to pay FICO bond interest

would come from assessment payments remitted by insured

depository institutions, rather than by withdrawing money
from the deposit insurance funds.

Spreading FICO payments would still allow healthy

institutions' BIF premiums to decline dramatically from

current rates.



no

Merge the Deposit Insurance Funds

• Effective as soon as practicable -- preferably no later than the

beginning of 1 998 -- merge the BIF and SAIF.

A merger of the funds would resolve the long-term

weaknesses of SAIF by providing the requisite asset and
geographic diversification, which in turn should protect

taxpayers from the possibility of another deposit insurance

crisis.

We recognize that any discussion of a merger of the funds

raises a host of ancillary issues, such as the future of the

thrift charter — and other distinctions between banks and
thrifts. The Treasury is developing a comprehensive proposal

to deal with these issues.

4. Authorize Rebates of BIF Excess Premiums

• Authorize the FDIC to rebate assessments paid by BIF members to

the extent that BIF reserves exceed the designated reserve ratio.

Rebate authority would not extend to BIF's investment

income, which has never been rebated in the FDIC's history.

5. Adjust Rules to Promote Assessment-Rate Stability

• Direct the FDIC's Board of Directors to maintain a deposit insurance

fund's reserve ratio so that it approximates the designated reserve

ratio. Give the Board flexibility to reduce the size and frequency of

assessment rate changes by permitting the reserve ratio to

fluctuate temporarily within a range of not more than 0.1

percentage point above or below the designated reserve ratio. This

would provide flexibility to smooth out premium rate fluctuations

but would not change the 1 .25 percent designated reserve ratio.
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7776 FDIC would seek to maintain the fund at approximately

the designated reserve ratio, but could permit it to fluctuate

temporarily within a narrow band. This flexibility would in no
way impair such other rules as (1 } the FDIC's duty to base
assessments on risk; or (2) the requirement that SAIF
assessments be no lower than BIF assessments. Nor would
it authorize rebating BIF's investment income.

Lower from 23 basis points to 8 basis points the minimum average

assessment required under section 7(b)(2)(E) of the Federal Deposit

Insurance Act when a deposit insurance fund is undercapitalized or

when the FDIC has borrowings outstanding for the fund from the

Treasury or the Federal Financing Bank.
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FDIC and OTS:

Make Unspent RTC Funds Available as a Backstop for

Extraordinary, Unanticipated SAIF Losses Until the BIF and SAIF are

Merged

• If SAIF losses were to exceed $500 million in any calendar year

during the period beginning on July 1, 1995 (when SAIF takes over

the RTC's responsibility for resolving failed institutions), and ending

when the Funds are merged, make unspent RTC funds available to

cover the amount by which the losses in that year exceed $500
million.

Thus SAIF would cover the first $500 million in losses during

any such year, and unspent RTC funds would cover any
additional losses.

Neither the CBO nor the FDIC currently projects that SAIF
losses will reach $500 million in any year. (The FDIC
projects losses of $270 million per year; the CBO projects

losses of $450 million per year.) Thus unspent RTC funds

would serve only as a reinsurance policy against losses more
severe than those now anticipated.

The Treasury does not support use of RTC funds.
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Madam Chairman and members of the Subcommittee: I am here

today to describe the difficulties facing the Savings Association

Insurance Fund (the SAIF) , and to discuss recommendations for

resolving those difficulties. These recommendations reflect

discussions and analyses by the Department of the Treasury, the

Office of Thrift Supervision (OTS) , and the Federal Deposit

Insurance Corporation (FDIC)

.

The FDIC has responsibility for two deposit insurance funds:

the SAIF and the Bank Insurance Fund (the BIF) . The Financial

Institutions Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act of 1989

(FIRREA) created the SAIF to replace the defunct Federal Savings

and Loan Insurance Corporation (FSLIC) , which had become

insolvent as the result of the savings and loan failures of the

1980s. The law provided the SAIF with no funds at its inception.

For a variety of reasons, the mechanisms established to fund, or

capitalize, the SAIF have not enabled it to reach the target

minimum reserve ratio of 1.25 percent of insured deposits set by

Congress in FIRREA.

A number of other factors compound the problem of the SAIF's

inadequate capitalization. This testimony describes each of the

SAIF's difficulties, shows how they are interrelated, and argues

that they require Congressional action. The difficulties facing

the SAIF are real and substantial. They can only be addressed

comprehensively through Congressional action.



115

2

This testimony is divided into four parts. The first

summarizes the SAIF's difficulties. The second discusses the

possible consequence of these difficulties — an insolvent SAIF.

The third presents an overview of funding sources for dealing

with the SAIF's difficulties. The fourth and final portion of

the testimony describes recommendations for resolving the

difficulties.

THE SAIF'S DIFFICULTIES

Three problems are at the heart of the SAIF's difficulties.

First, the SAIF is grossly undercapitalized. Second, a sizable

portion of the SAIF's ongoing assessments is diverted to meet

interest payments on obligations of the Financing Corporation

(FICO) . Third, on July 1 the SAIF assumed responsibility from

the Resolution Trust Corporation (RTC) for paying the costs

arising from any new failures of thrift institutions. These

three problems are exacerbated by several additional factors:

the shrinkage since the SAIF was created in 1989 in both the SAIF

assessment base and the portion available to provide assessment

income for the FICO obligation; the incentives that the

forthcoming BIF-SAIF premium disparity will provide for further

shrinkage in the SAIF assessment base, primarily through the

migration of deposits; and the difficulty of obtaining access to

funds Congress provided as emergency backup for the SAIF.
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Undercapitalization

The foremost problem confronting the SAIF is that it is

grossly undercapitalized, a particular concern to the FDIC, which

oversees the deposit insurance funds. At the end of the first

quarter of 1995, the SAIF had a balance of $2.2 billion, or only

0.31 percent of insured deposits. The balance was less than

seven percent of the assets of SAIF-insured "problem"

institutions. At the current pace, and under reasonably

optimistic assumptions, the SAIF is unlikely to reach the minimum

reserve ratio of 1.25 percent until the year 2002.

In contrast, the $23.2 billion BIF balance at the end of the

first quarter was 1.22 percent of BIF-insured deposits and 70

percent of the assets of BIF-insured "problem" institutions. The

BIF probably reached the 1.25 minimum reserve ratio during the

second quarter of this year, although the FDIC cannot confirm

this fact until the Call Reports for the second quarter have been

received and analyzed.

The FICO and Other Divfc.-xons

A principal reason the SAIF is undercapitalized is that SAIF

assessments have been diverted to purposes other than building

the fund. This problem was described in detail in a recent

General Accounting Office report. In short, since 1989, $7.4
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billion — approximately three-quarters of SAIF assessments —
have been diverted from the SAIF to pay off obligations arising

from the government's efforts to handle the thrift failures of

the 1980s. The Resolution Funding Corporation (REFCORP) received

$1.1 billion. The Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation

Resolution Fund (FRF) received $2 billion. The FICO has received

$4.3 billion. Without these diversions, the SAIF would have

reached its designated reserve ratio of 1.25 percent last year,

prior to the BIF.

Only the FICO obligation remains, but under current law it

has an annual call of up to the first $793 million in SAIF

assessments until the year 2017, with decreasing calls for two

additional years thereafter. In 1995, the FICO draw is expected

to amount to approximately 45 percent of all SAIF assessments.

Congress established the FICO in the Competitive Equality

Banking Act of 1987 (CEBA) in a vain attempt to recapitalize the

FSLIC. Using $680 million in capital from the Federal Home Loan

Banks, the FICO purchased zero-coupon U.S. Treasury securities.

These securities in turn served as collateral for the issuance of

30-year interest-bearing debt obligations by the FICO. The

proceeds from these obligations were channeled by the FICO to the

FSLIC. From 1987 to 1989, the FICO issued approximately $8.2

billion in bonds. When these bonds mature, the principal values,

or face amounts, will be paid with the proceeds of the
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simultaneously maturing zero-coupon Treasury securities. No FICO

bonds were issued after 1989, and the FICO's issuing authority

was terminated in 1991.

The obligation of SAIF-insured institutions to the FICO

involves the interest on the FICO bonds. Congress in CEBA made

FSLIC-insured institutions responsible for the annual interest

payments on the FICO bonds. When the FSLIC was abolished,

following its failure, and replaced with the SAIF in FIRREA,

SAIF-insured savings associations were given the obligation of

FSLIC-insured institutions for the FICO interest payments.

Attempts to capitalize the SAIF against the drain of the FICO

interest payments can be likened to trying to fill a bucket with

a hole in it.

Assumption of Responsibility for Thrift Failures

On July 1, 1995, the SAIF's undercapitalized condition

became a matter of significant, continuing concern. On that

date, the SAIF assumed responsibility from the RTC for resolving

all new failures of SAIF-insured thrifts. One large or several

sizable thrift failures could quickly deplete the $2.2 billion

balance in the fund. While the FDIC is not currently predicting

such failures, they are possible. The possibility is enhanced by

the portfolio concentration of SAIF-member institutions in

housing-related assets and the concentration of overall exposure
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in California, a state that has experienced significant

volatility in real estate values.

The SAIF's Shrinkage

The assumption at the time of the SAIF's creation in 1989 by

FIRREA was that the SAIF assessment base — primarily SAIF-

insured deposits — would grow. The estimate by the

Administration and the Congressional Budget Office was that

thrift deposit growth would be six to seven percent annually.

That growth has not occurred. Instead, SAIF deposits have

declined every full year since the fund's creation. At year-end

1989, SAIF deposits were $950 billion. On March 31, 1995, SAIF

deposits were $733 billion. At the current average assessment

rate, a SAIF assessment base of $328 billion is necessary to

generate sufficient assessment income to meet the FICO interest

obligation.

Although SAIF deposits grew slightly in the last quarter of

1994 and the first quarter of 1995, by 0.6 percent and 1.6

percent respectively, there is no indication that the growth

constitutes a permanent reversal of the long-term downward trend.

The growth can very likely be traced to efforts by thrifts to

seek lower-cost funding sources. For thrifts, insured deposits

during the period were a low-cost source of funds because higher

return options for depositors were limited. A shift in the
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interest-rate environment could quickly result in the evaporation

of the growth SAIF-insured deposits experienced over the last two

quarters. In addition, some SAIF members may have decided to

leave insured deposits in the SAIF while waiting to see whether

legislative solutions to the problems of the SAIF were possible.

If no solutions are found, a return to a shrinking SAIF

assessment base could come quickly.

A further problem concerning a shrinking SAIF is that under

current law a portion of SAIF assessments are not available for

the FICO interest payments. The SAIF assessments unavailable for

the FICO interest payments are those from so-called Dakar and

Sasser banks. An Oakar bank is a BIF-member bank that has

acquired SAIF-insured deposits and pays deposit insurance

premiums to both the BIF and the SAIF. A Sasser institution is a

commercial bank or state savings bank that has changed its

charter from a savings association to a bank but remains a SAIF

member. SAIF assessments from Oakar and Sasser institutions are

unavailable for the FICO obligation because under the law only

assessments from insured institutions that are both savings

associations and SAIF members may be used for the FICO interest

payments

.

The portion of SAIF assessments from Oakar and Sasser

institutions, and consequently the portion of SAIF assessments

unavailable for the FICO obligation, has been growing. At year-
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end 1992, Oakar and Sasser institutions held 14 percent of SAIF-

assessable deposits; at year-end 1993, the proportion was 25

percent; and on March 31 of this year, it was 3 4 percent.

As of the end of March, the portion of the SAIF assessment

base available for the FICO payments — that is, the portion of

the base remaining after the SAIF deposits of Oakar and Sasser

institutions are subtracted — totalled $478 billion. This leaves

a "cushion" of $150 billion above the assessment base of $328

billion that is needed at the current average assessment rate to

generate sufficient assessment income to meet the FICO interest

obligation. The cushion is only half of what it was at year-end

1992. Continued shrinkage in the cushion — because of continued

shrinkage in the overall SAIF assessment base, continued growth

in the Oakar and Sasser portions of the base, or some combination

of the two — could result in a shortfall in assessment revenues

to meet the FICO interest obligation well before the year 2000.

BIF-SAIF Premium Disparity

A key additional factor complicating the SAIF's predicament

is the forthcoming assessment disparity between SAIF-insured and

BIF-insured institutions, and the market responses. The

disparity stems from current statutory requirements. Insurance

premiums for the BIF and the SAIF must be set independently.

When an insurance fund reaches its designated reserve ratio of
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1.25 percent of insured deposits, the FDIC's mandate, absent a

factual basis for a higher designated reserve ratio, is to set

assessments to maintain the fund at that target ratio.

Therefore, the arrival of the BIF at the designated reserve ratio

requires that BIF assessment rates be substantially reduced.

In January of this year, the FDIC issued a proposal to lower

assessment rates for all but the riskiest BIF members when the

fund attains the designated reserve ratio. Because the SAIF is

significantly undercapitalized, the FDIC proposed that assessment

rates for SAIF members remain at current levels. The proposals

would result in SAIF members paying an average assessment rate

approximately 20 basis points higher than BIF members. The

average assessment rate for SAIF members would be 24 basis

points, or 24 cents per $100 of assessable deposits; the average

assessment rate for BIF members would be 4 . 5 basis points, or 4 .

5

cents per $100 of assessable deposits. When it takes final

action in the near future, the FDIC may not adopt this exact

proposal, but if it does not, under current law something similar

would be required because of the expected recapitalization of the

BIF.

Given the current size of the SAIF's assessment base, the

FICO obligation would constitute approximately 11 basis points of

the proposed premium differential. If the assessment base of the

SAIF were to shrink, the size of the differential attributable to
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the FICO obligation would increase. Even when the SAIF reaches

the capitalization level, the responsibility for the FICO

interest payment would result in a BIF-SAIF premium disparity

until the year 2019.

The potential premium differential between BIF members and

SAIF members could adversely affect SAIF members in a number of

ways, including increasing the cost of remaining competitive,

impairing the ability to generate capital internally or

externally, and leading to higher rates of failure for thrift

institutions that compensate for the differential in unsafe or

unsound ways- Most important from the standpoint of the SAIF,

however, a premium differential would create a powerful incentive

for SAIF members to minimize exposure to the higher SAIF rates.

A sufficiently heavy response to this incentive could reduce the

SAIF assessment base below the level necessary to provide

adequate assessment revenue to meet the FICO obligation. Thus,

the forthcoming BIF-SAIF premium disparity poses the real

possibility of a default on the FICO interest payments.

Deposit Migration

There are two general ways SAIF members can act in response

to the incentive to reduce their exposure to higher SAIF

assessment rates. First, SAIF members can increase their

reliance on nonassessable funding sources, such as Federal Home
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Loan Bank advances and reverse repurchase agreements. The

securitization of real estate lending portfolios can also

decrease the need for assessable deposits.

Second — and constituting probably the bigger threat to the

SAIF — members of the SAIF can pursue a deposit migration

strategy. An FDIC analysis of the immediacy of the problems

confronting the SAIF is attached as Attachment A. The analysis

includes a discussion of the potential for and impediments to

deposit migration from the SAIF. Since March 1, a number of

holding companies with SAIF members have applied for de novo bank

charters and federal deposit insurance in the BIF. Generally,

the proposals seek to establish branch offices of the new BIF

member in existing branch offices of the SAIF-member subsidiary.

Customers could then be encouraged through various incentives to

shift deposits from the SAIF-member subsidiary to the newly

chartered BIF-member.

Another deposit migration strategy is open to holding

companies that already have both BIF-member and SAIF-member

subsidiaries. One such organization has applied for shared

branch locations. Similarly, a thrift holding company could

acquire an existing BIF-member. Finally, transfers of deposits

could be accomplished through agency relationships, as permitted

under the Riegle-Neal Interstate Banking and Branching Efficiency

Act of 1994. Under the provisions of that Act, shared branching
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arrangements between BIF and SAIF affiliates would not be

necessary because offices of SAIF-member thrifts could accept

deposits "as agent" for BIF-member affiliates.

To date, the applications for bank charters, deposit

insurance, and shared branch arrangements remain under

consideration by the chartering authorities and the FDIC.

Together, the thrifts involved have SAIF deposits that represent

more than 75 percent of the remaining FICO cushion against

default. Even if all of these applications are approved, some

obstacles exist to a massive migration of deposits. Still,

deposit migration due to the incentive provided by a BIF-SAIF

premium disparity is a significant threat to the existing balance

of the SAIF.

Deposit migration would also exacerbate potential structural

problems in the SAIF. The institutions most likely to migrate

would be the stronger ones. This would leave the SAIF to be

supported by, and to insure the deposits of, members that are

currently considered higher-risk institutions. The effectiveness

of the SAIF as a loss-spreading mechanism — an effectiveness

already less than optimal because of the large exposure of the

thrift industry to the volatile housing .industry — would be

reduced. In this regard, it is worth noting that the eight

largest SAIF-insured institutions operate predominantly in

California and hold 18.5 percent of all SAIF-insured deposits.

92-910 96-5
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Any deposit migration that increased the SAIF's exposure to a

particular geographic region or accentuated the extent of

concentration among the SAIF's members would not be good for the

fund's financial health.

Banks also might be affected by deposit migration. For

example, banks might be forced to pay later if the SAIF fails

because the stronger institutions have left it. Moreover, a

migration of deposits from the SAIF to the BIF could lead to a

dilution of the BIF's reserve ratio and the need for higher BIF

premiums to compensate.

Therefore, for a variety of reasons, deposit migration poses

a number of problems for the SAIF and could ultimately threaten

its soundness. For members of the SAIF, the specter of years of

high assessment rates attributable to the FICO interest

obligation may well produce a rush to a less expensive insurance

fund.

Backup Funds

When it replaced the FSLIC with the SAIF in 1989, Congress

recognized that the draws on the SAIF by the FRF, the REFCORP,

and the FICO would substantially delay the capitalization of the

fund. Consequently, FIRREA authorized appropriations of up to

$32 billion to capitalize the SAIF. An amount not to exceed $16
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billion was to be in the form of payments of $2 billion annually

through 1999. The purpose of the annual payments was to

supplement assessment revenue. An additional $16 billion was

authorized to maintain a statutory minimum net worth through

1999. Subsequent legislation extended the date for the receipt

of the Treasury payments to 2 000. Despite requests by the FDIC

for the funds authorized to capitalize the SAIF, the SAIF never

received any of the authorized funds.'

The RTC Completion Act of 1993 eliminated the authorized

funds for the SAIF.^ Instead, the Completion Act established a

procedure giving the FDIC possible access to two backup funding

sources for the SAIF: (1) for fiscal years 1994 through 1998, an

'The issue of the SAIF's need for appropriated funds to
reach mandated reserve levels has been recognized by the FDIC
since the creation of the SAIF. It was raised on January 10,
1992, in a letter from William Taylor, Chairman of the FDIC, to
Richard Darman, Director, U.S. Office of Management and Budget,
and it was raised again in a letter, dated February 20, 1992,
from Stanley J. Poling, Director, FDIC Division of Accounting and
Corporate Services, to Jerome H. Powell, Assistant Secretary for
Domestic Finance, U.S. Treasury. More recently, the issue was
addressed at the time Congress was considering the RTC Completion
Act in a letter dated September 23, 1993, from Andrew C. Hove,
Jr., Acting Chairman, to the House and Senate Banking Committee
Chairmen and Ranking Minority Members. See also the Testimony of
Andrew C. Hove, Jr., on "The Condition of the Banking and Thrift
Industries," before the United States Senate Committee on
Banking, Housing and. Urban Affairs, September 22, 1994.

^In his letter dated September 23, 1993, to the House and
Senate Banking Committee Chaimmen and Ranking Minority Members,
Acting FDIC Chairman Andrew C. Hove, Jr. , cautioned that the
legislation being considered to replace the SAIF funding
authorizations of FIRREA, and that subsequently was approved as
the RTC Completion Act, left significant problems: "[b]oth bills
leave unresolved issues regarding the viability and the future of
the thrift industry and the SAIF."



128

15

authorization for payments from the Treasury of up to $8 billion;

and (2) during the two years following the RTC's termination on

December 31, 1995, money authorized for the RTC to complete its

work but unspent by that agency. In order to obtain funds from

either of these sources, however, the FDIC must certify to

Congress that an increase in SAIF premiums could reasonably be

expected to result in greater losses to the government, and that

SAIF members are unable to pay assessments to cover losses

without adversely affecting their ability to raise and maintain

capital or maintain the assessment base.

Such a certification essentially requires a finding that

there are foreseeable losses to the SAIF that will fully deplete

the fund. Moreover, unlike the funds authorized for the SAIF

under FIRREA but never appropriated, the sources of funds for the

SAIF under the RTC Completion Act cannot be used to capitalize

the SAIF — that is, to build an insurance reserve. They are

available only to replenish SAIF losses, leaving to SAIF members

the continuing obligation to pay premiums at a level sufficient

to capitalize the SAIF in the face of losses and debt service on

the FICO bonds.

Summary

In summary, the SAIF is in a troubled state. It is

significantly undercapitalized and since July 1 has had
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responsibility for paying the costs of thrift failures. The

forthcoming insurance premium disparity with the BIF, which is

required by law, is very likely to exacerbate the situation. A

comprehensive solution to the SAIF's problems is beyond the

authority of the FDIC, and Congressional action is necessary. If

there is no Congressional action, the continued

undercapitalization of the SAIF is virtually ensured, a default

on FICO interest payments is likely, and the insolvency of the

SAIF is a possibility. The next section of this testimony

explores the ramifications of an insolvent SAIF and a FICO

interest payment default.

AN INSOLVENT SAIF?

Deposit insurance is a fundamental part of the financial

industry safety net. As part of the larger safety net, the

deposit insurance system not only protects individual depositors

but serves to buttress the banking and thrift industries during

times of stress by substantially eliminating the incentives for

depositors to engage in runs on banks and thrifts. Deposit

insurance and the safety net provide security for customers, and

stability for the financial system as a whole.

In 1933, the year the FDIC was created, there were 4,000

bank failures. In 1934, the first year the FDIC was in

operation, there were nine bank failures. Deposit insurance
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provided the stability the banking industry needed to begin the

long road back from the brink of collapse. In the 1980s and

early 1990s, deposit insurance helped prevent the troubles

encountered by the bank and thrift industries from escalating

into an economy-wide disaster. Despite failures of a large

number of institutions, the harm was contained. At one point,

the FDIC borrowed funds for working capital purposes from the

Federal Financing Bank, but the money was repaid with interest.

The balance in the BIF declined, and as a result of an extremely

large reserve for possible bank failures, fell below zero, but

the fund was completely rebuilt. The rebuilding was due to

insurance premiums paid by banks and to the greatly improved

health of the banking industry, which permitted the reserve for

losses to be reduced. No taxpayer money was needed for the BIF's

recapitalization. The banking system not only survived but

emerged renewed and revitalized. Deposit insurance and the

safety net worked.

If the SAIF were allowed to become insolvent, the confidence

Americans have in FDIC insurance as a source of stability for

financial institutions .'ould well be undermined, and the

government's commitment to the safety net for the financial

system could be called into question. The deposit insurance

system and the other components of the financial industry safety

net rest ultimately on confidence — on the belief that the full

faith and credit of the U.S. Government support the safety net.
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Public confidence was a major reason that the troubles of the

1980s and early 1990s did not lead to widespread panic and

economic disarray. That confidence could be damaged if

government is perceived as no longer willing to support one or

more components of the safety net.

Indeed, that confidence could be damaged if government is

perceived as once again pushing a financial problem into the

future in hopes that it will go away. The government's early,

limited efforts in addressing the savings and loan crisis — such

efforts as the inadequate $10 billion authorized in 1987 to

recapitalize the FSLIC through the issuance of FICO bonds —
ended up costing much more than a timely solution would have

cost. Confidence in the government's backing of deposit

insurance and the safety net is reduced if difficult issues are

not fully addressed, and solutions are incomplete.

Experience with underfunded state deposit insurance funds in

Maryland, Ohio, and Rhode Island, and with the underfunded FSLIC,

shows that permitting an insurance fund to continue in an

undercapitalized position is an invitation to much greater

difficulties. At times in the past, regulators and legislators

have failed, for various reasons, to take prompt action when

large or visible institutions insured by a grossly weakened fund

began to falter. Fear of runs on deposits inhibited action.

Failed institutions were handled in a manner that minimized or



132

19

deferred cash outlays but ultimately increased costs. In short,

the failure to take adequate corrective action allowed the

problems to become worse.

Related to the possible insolvency of the SAIF is the

question of what would happen if the FICO bonds qo into default.

This is a subject of more direct concern to the Department of the

Treasury, but the effects could be widespread. Amonq those

effects could be downward pressure on the prices — and upward

pressure on the interest rates — of securities issued by

government-sponsored enterprises such as Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac,

Farmer Mac, and Sallie Mae, which like the FICO are not backed by

the full faith and credit of the United States. A fall in the

prices of these types of securities would harm the balance sheets

of investors holding them. Banks, of course, have large

quantities of these securities in their portfolios.

A final but important point concerning the danger of

contagion inherent in the SAIF problem is that only a small

segment of the population distinguishes the SAIF, the BIF, and

the FDIC. To most, only one acronym, "FDIC," matters. Indeed,

Congress mandated in 1989 that the SAIF become "FDIC insured"

precisely to ensure confidence in its future. Insolvency of the

SAIF could be viewed by the public as a problem with FDIC

insurance and with the federal safety net. In a public hearing

the FDIC held in March, several bankers stated that "FDIC
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insured" is like a prized brand name to customers, and that the

integrity of the name must be preserved.

SOURCES OF FUNDS

As with many public policy problems, the solution to the

problems of the SAIF begins with money. Approximately $6.6

billion are needed to capitalize the SAIF — to raise its balance

to the point where the designated reserve ratio is $1.25 for

every $100 in insured deposits. Capitalizing the SAIF, however,

would resolve only part of its difficulties. The forthcoming

BIF-SAIF premium disparity, the incentive this will give to

institutions to abandon the SAIF, and the resultant specter of

default on the FICO interest payments also must be addressed.

This section of the testimony examines the sources of money

to resolve the SAIF's difficulties from a broad perspective. The

discussion shows that no single source of money is adequate to

alleviate all of the problems. A combination approach is

required. Such an approach is described in the succeeding

section.

Before the sources of money are examined, several

considerations are worthy of note. One involves the appropriate

use of insurance funds. The use of deposit insurance funds for

purposes other than the protection of deposits can create future
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problems, as the diversion of SAIF funds from 1989 to the present

should attest. That diversion led to the current

undercapitalization of the SAIF and the present dilemma.

Another consideration is fairness. All parties touched by

the SAIF's difficulties can make compelling cases about fairness.

BIF members contend that the banking industry was not responsible

for the savings and loan crisis, and consequently should not have

to contribute financially to the resolution of a problem arising

from the crisis. SAIF members argue that they should not be held

responsible for costs incurred years ago by thrift institutions

that failed. Many members of Congress and other protectors of

the public purse argue that public funds should not be tapped

again for the savings and loan clean-up, particularly given the

strong need to balance the federal budget. Banks and thrift

institutions point to others in the financial system who will

benefit from a resolution of the SAIF's problems. Credit unions

would benefit from assuring a sound safety net, and government-

sponsored agencies would benefit from preventing a FICO default.

While each of these positions has merit, the fact remains

that solving the SAIF's difficulties requires a financial

sacrifice. In the final analysis everyone in the financial

system has an interest in ensuring the system's stability.
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In discussions with members of Congress, certain sources of

possible funding to resolve the SAIF's problems have been

identified more frequently than others, although the choice of

funding alternatives would of course ultimately be at the

discretion of Congress. These sources of funds for resolving the

SAIF's difficulties are: (1) a special assessment on members of

the SAIF; (2) investment income from the insurance funds; (3)

FDIC insurance assessments themselves; and (4) funds appropriated

for the RTC that may remain unspent at the end of the year when

the RTC sunsets.

A one-time up-front special cash assessment on members of

the SAIF could raise the $6.6 billion needed as of the end of the

first quarter 1995 to capitalize the SAIF. A full one-time

capitalization would require an assessment of approximately 85 to

90 cents per $100 of assessable deposits in SAIF-insured

institutions. A possible downside of such a large one-time

assessment could be an increased potential for thrift failures.

Based on year-end 1994 financial reports, a 90-basis-point

assessment would move a very small number of SAIF members wi-th

total assets of $500 million into the critically undercapitalized

capital category. Another 103 SAIF members would be downgraded

one notch from current capital categories. An approach that

excludes the weaker SAIF members from a one-time up-front cash

assessment could help alleviate that difficulty. A special

assessment to capitalize the SAIF would by itself, however, leave
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the problem of the FICO interest payment and the resultant long-

term BIF-SAIF premium disparity unresolved.

Investment income of one or both of the insurance funds is a

second possible source of funding. Various proposals have been

advanced to use investment income of the BIF and the SAIF for the

FICO interest payment. The SAIF, of course, would have to be

near the level of full capitalization before it would be able to

generate a significant amount of investment income.

The use of investment income from the funds to meet the

interest obligation on the FICO bonds has the advantage of

limiting the precedent for applying insurance money to purposes

other than meeting insurance losses or adding to fund balances.

Nevertheless, because the investment income of a deposit

insurance fund adds to the fund's balance and offsets the need

for future insurance assessments, the difference between

investment income and assessment income as a source of funding is

more one of timing than result. Over time, the financial impact

on individual institutions would be the same. In any event, the

use of investment income of the insurance funds for the FICO

interest payment alone would leave the problem of the SAIF's

capitalization unresolved.

A third source of funding is insurance assessments

themselves. If SAIF assessments were to be the main source of
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funding for the FICO obligation, a long-term premium disparity

between the BIF and the SAIF would continue until the year 2019.

If there were a fifty-fifty sharing between the funds, the

disparity would be reduced to approximately 4 basis points in the

near term. The disparity would increase if the shrinkage of the

SAIF continued. Whether a 4-basis-point or more differential

over 24 years is sufficiently small to forestall deposit

migration from SAIF-insured institutions to BIF-insured

institutions is a matter of uncertainty.

Like the use of investment income of the insurance funds to

meet the FICO obligation, the use of assessment income goes

against, to an extent, the principle of limiting insurance funds

to insurance purposes. In a broader sense, however, the FICO

obligation, arising as it did from efforts to recapitalize the

FSLIC, is an "insurance purpose." Moreover, the precedent of

using assessment income for the FICO payment has, unfortunately,

already been established. Therefore, broadening the sources of

assessment income for the FICO interest payment when the end

result is to ensure the safety of an FDIC-insured fund and the

stability that FDIC dtp-^it protection provides to the financial

system would be more a matter of spreading the burden to all

FDIC-insured institutions than of opening new doors. Using the

assessment income of the insurance funds for the FICO payment by

itself without complementary action, however, would not address

the problem of the SAIF's capitalization.
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Another source to be considered is the estimated $10 billion

in appropriated RTC funds that may remain unspent when the RTC

completes its work at the end of this year. These funds could be

used to address the undercapitalization of the SAIF, or to

defease the FICO bonds by providing a source of funding for

interest payments until 2 019, or some combination of the two.

Depending on how much of these funds were so applied, there might

also have to be other funding to cover the remaining FICO burden

in order to prevent deposit migration.

The major problem with use of the unspent RTC funds, or use

of any taxpayer funds, to deal with the SAIF problem is the

impact of public funding on the federal deficit. Use of unspent

funds authorized for the RTC would not be "revenue neutral."

Reducing the federal budget deficit is a major priority of both

the legislative and executive branches of the government. The

balancing of fiscal considerations against the need to address

the SAIF's problems overhangs all possible solutions to these

problems.

RECOMMENDATIONS

After extensive analysis of the relevant issues, the FDIC

strongly supports the proposal developed on an interagency basis

for resolving the problems of the SAIF. The proposal has three

components to address the immediate, pressing financial problems
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of the SAIF: (1) the SAIF would be capitalized through a special

up-front cash assessment on SAIF deposits; (2) the responsibility

for the FICO payments would be spread proportionally over all

FDIC-insured institutions; and (3) the BIF and the SAIF would be

merged as soon as practicable, after a number of additional

issues related to the merger are resolved. In addition to the

three components of the proposal, the FDIC and the OTS also

recommend making unspent RTC funds available as a kind of

reinsurance policy against extraordinary, unanticipated SAIF

losses to limit the potential future costs to taxpayers from the

existing full faith and credit guarantee of the U.S. Government

that the SAIF enjoys. An outline of the proposal is attached as

Attachment B.

SAIF Capitalization

A special assessment on SAIF deposits would be used to

capitalize the SAIF immediately. Institutions with SAIF-

assessable deposits would be required to pay a special assessment

in an amount sufficient to increase the SAIF's reserve ratio to

1.25 percent. The special assessment would amount to

approximately 85 to 90 basis points, or 85 to 90 cents for every

$100 of assessable deposits. A special assessment of this

magnitude would produce approximately $6.6 billion, increasing

the SAIF's balance to $8.8 billion and the reserve ratio to 1.25

percent. The special assessment would be based on SAIF-
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assessable deposits held as of March 31, 1995, and would be due

on January 1, 1996.

After the SAIF is capitalized, its risk-related assessment

schedule would be similar to the final schedule adopted for the

BIF. Thereafter, as required by current law, assessments for the

two funds would be set independently and would take account of

losses to each fund separately, except that SAIF premiums would

not be allowed to be lower than BIF premiums until the funds are

merged. For purposes of setting risk-related assessments for

calendar year 1996, the FDIC would calculate a SAIF-insured

institution's capital before payment of the special assessment

while at the same time taking into account fluctuations to

capital from other causes.

Under the proposal, the FDIC's Board of Directors could

protect the SAIF from losses that could result from imposition of

the special assessment by exempting a weak institution from the

up-front special assessment if the Board determined that the

exemption would reduce risk to the SAIF. Any institution

exempted from the special assessment would be required to

continue to pay regular assessments under the current SAIF risk-

related assessment schedule for the next four calendar years

(1996 to 1999) . As weaker institutions pay premiums of 29 to 31

basis points under the current risk-related premium schedules,

this would constitute a total payment of up to 124 basis points
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per $100 of assessable deposits for the exempted institutions.

That total payment would recognize the cost to the SAIF of the

financial benefit given to the recipients of the deferral from

the special assessment.

FICO Payments

The assessment base for interest payments on the FICO bonds

would be expanded to cover all FDIC-insured institutions, both

members of the SAIF and members of the BIF. The expansion would

not only add all members of the BIF to the assessment base for

the FICO payments but would also end the current exclusion of

Oakar and Sasser institutions from that base. The effective date

for the expansion would be January 1, 1996. The result of the

expansion would be to spread the FICO obligation pro rata over

all FDIC-insured institutions. At current insured deposit

levels, the costs of this sharing would be 2.5 basis points, or

2.5 cents for every $100 in assessable deposits. A sharing of

the FICO burden on a pro rata basis among all FDIC-insured

institutions would focus the solution on those institutions that

benefit directly from federal deposit insurance.

An alternative would be to look to other participants in the

financial system to share the FICO burden. While the proposal is

based in large part on numerous discussions with members of the

Congress on viable approaches to solving the SAIF's problems, the
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FDIC recognizes that it is ultimately Congress' judgment about

whether to enlist in a solution other participants in the

financial system who will benefit from stabilization of the SAIF

and assurance that the FICO obligation will be repaid.

As a corollary, the FDIC would be authorized to rebate

assessment income to BIF members if circumstances permit. That

is, if the BIF had reserves exceeding its designated reserve

ratio target, BIF assessment income could be rebated to BIF

members

.

From 1950 to 1989, the FDIC had the statutory authority to

make rebates from assessment income, and did so for every year

until 1985. The rebate authority from 1950 to 1989 only covered

assessment income. The authority did not extend to the

investment income of the insurance fund. Because of losses to

the insurance fund, no rebates were made from 1985 to 1989. The

rebate authority was substantially altered in 1989 in FIRREA,

altered again in 1990 in the Assessment Rate Act, and eliminated

entirely in 1991 in the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation

Improvement Act. The elimination occurred because Congress

evidently considered rebate authority obsolete in view of the

FDIC's power to set risk-related premiums to maintain the

designated reserve ratio. A reduction in assessment rates was

considered sufficient to accomplish the same result as rebates.



143

30

Experience is showing, however, that the power to reduce

assessment rates is not equivalent in all respects to the power

to make rebates. The FDIC Board of Directors generally considers

three factors in setting deposit insurance assessments: (1) the

designated reserve ratio; (2) expected operating expenses,

projections of losses to the insurance fund from the failures of

member institutions, and the effect of assessments on members'

earnings and capital; and (3) the obligation to maintain a risk-

related deposit insurance systera. Taking these factors into

account may lead to a significant buildup in an insurance fund.

To avoid such a buildup, the FDIC Board should have reasonable

discretion to rebate collected assessments, when circumstances

permit.

To promote assessment rate stability and to ensure the

soundness of an insurance fund, the FDIC's authority to set

assessment rates should be clarified to allow explicitly the

balance in the BIF to vary within a reasonable range from the

target designated reserve ratio. The FDIC could be required

under the current provisions of the law to make frequent

relatively large adjustments in assessment rate schedules,

including at times when insured institutions may be least able to

sustain higher rates. In an environment of frequent adjustments

in assessment rate schedules, depository institutions would have

difficulty making reliable projections about their costs, and the
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FDIC during serious economic downturns could be constrained from

charging higher premiums.

Also to promote assessment rate stability, the minimum

average premium required under Section 7(b)(2)(E) of the Federal

Deposit Insurance Act when a deposit insurance fund is

undercapitalized or when the FDIC has borrowings outstanding for

the fund from the Treasury or the Federal Financing Bank should

be reduced from 23 basis points to 8 basis points. The smaller

minimum would give the FDIC greater flexibility to smooth out or

phase in assessment rate changes, thereby making costs for the

industry less erratic.

Merger of the Funds

The two elements of the proposal discussed thus far would

provide immediate financial stability for the SAIF. The third

element of the proposal, a merger of the BIF and the SAIF, is a

necessary component of a solution to long-term structural

problems facing the thrift industry, and consequently the

industry's deposit ins-.. Ince fund.

A sound deposit insurance system requires viable and sound

banking and thrift industries. The thrift industry would seem to

fall short of that characterization in the longer term.

Encouraged or required by law, the industry concentrates on one
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sector of the economy, the housing sector, that is particularly

volatile. The concentration hinders the ability of institutions

to diversify risks and income sources. Moreover, as noted

earlier in this testimony, the industry is concentrated

geographically: the eight largest SAIF-insured institutions

operate predominantly in California and hold 18.5 percent of all

SAIF-insured deposits.

The FDIC strongly agrees that a merger of the BIF and the

SAIF as soon as practicable is an important component of a

solution to the structural problems of the SAIF and the thrift

industry. With respect to the immediate financial problems

facing the SAIF, the FDIC believes that while a merger should be

part of a solution, it should not be viewed as a substitute

approach to capitalizing the SAIF. To avoid unfairness to BIF-

insured institutions and to avoid dropping the BIF below the full

recapitalization level, the task of recapitalizing the SAIF

should be a responsibility of the current members of the SAIF.

The FDIC fully supports a merger of the insurance funds as

part of the immediate SAIF solution. The FDIC supports also a

merger of the charters, however, the additional issues raised

will take substantial time and effort to resolve. We can begin

addressing the charter issues now, but it must not delay action

on the interagency proposal to deal with the pressing financial

problems of the SAIF.
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With respect to the charter question, many issues must be

resolved, such as the different powers permitted for banks and

thrifts. The powers issue could be addressed by thrifts

accepting a bank charter, which could include a provision

allowing the mutual form of ownership. In addition to the powers

issue, charter type impacts the Federal Home Loan Bank System, as

the current structure of the System — capital requirements,

access to advances, allocation among the FHLBanks of the REFCORP

payment — all hinge on the existence of the current thrift

charter.

Taxation questions, such as what is to become of the

qualified thrift lender classification and the treatment of past

additions to bad debt reserves, will have to be considered also.

Regulatory matters, such as the supervisory responsibilities of

the Office of Thrift Supervision, will need to be examined. As

the insurer of banks and thrifts, the FDIC will work with the

chartering agencies to assure that the resulting charter provides

for a safe and sound form of institution.

The FDIC favors an approach that addresses these questions

sooner rather than later — indeed as soon as practicable. The

Treasury Department is working on a comprehensive approach to

deal with the additional issues and the FDIC expects to be a part

of the effort. While these charter and other issues are being

addressed, the important goal is assuring that the SAIF will be
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fully capitalized and its immediate financial problems resolved

as soon as possible.

The other elements of the proposal — the special assessment

to capitalize SAIF, the spreading of the FICO burden, no rebate

authority for SAIF, and the provision that SAIF premiums could

not go below BIF premiums — could, under favorable economic

conditions, result in a SAIF balance in excess of the designated

reserve ratio. If this were to occur, any such excess funds in

the SAIF at the time of the merger should not be rebated but

remain in the merged fund as further protection from future

losses.

In summary, sound policy reasons mandate a merger of the BIF

and the SAIF. The marketplace has made many of the charter

restrictions that govern the financial industry obsolete, even

economically harmful. The structural problems of the thrift

industry lead the FDIC to support strongly a merger of the BIF

and the SAIF as soon as practicable.

Unspent RTC Funds

In addition to the three elements of the joint proposal, the

FDIC and the OTS believe a fourth component is necessary. We

recommend that the unspent RTC funds be made available as a

backstop, or reinsurance policy, for extraordinary, unanticipated
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SAIF losses until the BIF and the SAIF are merged. Asking for

taxpayer money, even in a backup role, is not done lightly, but

the need to ensure a comprehensive resolution of the SAIF's

difficulties is imperative. In 1989 in FIRREA, Congress

authorized appropriations of up to $32 billion in taxpayer funds

to capitalize the SAIF. Also, those authorizations were

eliminated in the RTC Completion Act. Currently, the FDIC has

access to taxpayer funds to replenish losses in the SAIF,

provided the FDIC finds that foreseeable losses will fully

deplete the fund.

Most of the savings and loan clean-up has been accomplished.

The undercapitalized SAIF, however, is unfinished business from

the savings and loan crisis in need of immediate attention.

Providing unspent RTC funds in a backup role would be in keeping

with Congress' original intention of providing funds to ensure a

sound SAIF. It would be only a small step beyond current law,

which provides access to unspent RTC funds and other taxpayer

funds to pay for losses to the government from failed thrifts.

Moreover, the SAIF enjoys the full faith and credit

guarantee of the U.S. Government. If the SAIF became insolvent,

taxpayer money would be required to compensate insured

depositors. Authorizing access to unspent RTC money to cover

losses before an insolvency of the SAIF occurs is sound public

policy and could ultimately save taxpayer money.
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The recommendation of the FDIC and the OTS for the unspent

RTC funds covers extraordinary losses above those currently

projected. Under our recommendation, if SAIF losses were to

exceed $500 million in any calendar year during the period

beginning on July 1, 1995 — when the SAIF took over the RTC's

responsibility for resolving failed institutions — and ending

with the merger of the BIF and the SAIF, unspent RTC funds would

be used to cover the excess. Thus, the SAIF would cover the

first $500 million in losses during any year, and unspent RTC

funds would cover only any additional losses.

Neither the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) nor the FDIC

currently projects that SAIF losses will reach $500 million in

any year. The CBO projects losses of $450 million per year. The

FDIC projects losses of $270 million per year. It is, of course,

difficult to predict losses more than six months to a year ahead.

Unspent RTC funds would serve as a reinsurance policy against

losses more severe than those now anticipated. The backup funds

would assure SAIF members that for the near term they would not

be asked to pay yet another special assessment to capitalize the

fund. This assurance would further minimize the economic

incentive for thrift institutions to shift deposits from the SAIF

to the BIF.
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CONCLUSION

Congressional action to resolve the difficulties facing the

SAIF is very much needed. With a balance amounting to only 0.31

percent of insured deposits, the SAIF is grossly

undercapitalized. This undercapitalized condition is directly

attributable to the fact that since the SAIF's establishment in

1989, approximately 77 percent of assessment revenues from SAIF

members has been statutorily diverted to pay for past losses

related to the savings and loan crisis. Of the diversions, only

the FICO interest obligation remains, but it has been the

principal diversion — and will consume 45 percent of the SAIF's

assessment revenue this year. It will continue to be a drain on

the SAIF until the year 2019. The SAIF's undercapitalized

condition became more pressing on July 1, 1995, when the fund

assumed the responsibility for paying the costs of thrift

failures. One large or several sizable thrift failures could

quickly deplete the SAIF's balance.

Additional matters add to the SAIF's difficulties. Contrary

to expectations when the SAIF was created in 1989, the SAIF

assessment base has decreased significantly. The portion of the

base available to provide assessment income for the FICO

obligation has also been shrinking. The forthcoming BIF-SAIF

premium disparity will likely cause further shrinkage in the SAIF

assessment base, primarily through the migration of deposits from
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SAIF-insured accounts to BIF-insured accounts. The possibility

of thrift failures and losses to the SAIF is enhanced by the

asset and geographic concentration of SAIF-member institutions.

These concentrations also constitute longer term structural

problems facing the industry. Finally, revenue and net worth

supplements totalling $32 billion that Congress had authorized

for the SAIF were never appropriated, and funds authorized under

current law to replenish SAIF losses can be made available

essentially only if the FDIC concludes that the insolvency of the

SAIF is likely.

The FDIC believes that the interagency proposal and the

recommendations discussed in this testimony would resolve the

difficulties facing the SAIF. The approach suggested would

prevent those difficulties from escalating to the point where the

deposit insurance system and the federal government safety net

for the financial industry are threatened. The recommendations

would result in full capitalization for the SAIF. They would

provide for that capitalization quickly. They would ensure that

the FICO interest obligation is met. They would avoid a crushing

burden to one small sector of the economy. They would obviate

the necessity under current law of an ongoing significant

disparity in insurance premiums between BIF-member and SAIF-

member institutions, and avoid the strong economic incentive for

SAIF members to shift deposits from the SAIF to the BIF, further

weakening the SAIF. They would provide for a merger of the BIF
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and the SAIF and an encompassing solution to significant long-

term issues facing the thrift industry.

The FDIC and the OTS would also recommend that Congress

provide access to leftover RTC funds to cover only losses to the

SAIF that significantly exceed those we currently project. This

reinsurance policy for extraordinary losses would assure the

stability of the SAIF in the near term until the funds are

merged.

In short, the recommendations would resolve the serious

problems facing the SAIF and depository institutions. Continued

confidence in the deposit insurance system would be assured —
confidence that is necessary for the government safety net to

accomplish its purposes.
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ATTACHMENT A

THE IMMEDIACY OF THE
SAVINGS ASSOCIATION INSURANCE FUND PROBLEM

PROBLEMS CONFRONTING THE SAVINGS ASSOCIATION INSURANCE FUND

Despite the general good health of the thrift industry, the Savings Association Insurance

Fund (SAIF) is not in good condition and its prospects are not favorable. The SAIF faces the

following immediate problems.

The SAIF is significantly undercapitalized.

On March 31, 1995, the SAIF had a balance of S2.2 billion, or about 31 cents in

reserves for every $100 in insured deposits. An additional $6.6 billion would have been

required on that date to fully capitalize the SAIF to its designated reserve ratio (DRR) of 1.25

percent of insured deposits. At the current pace, and under reasonably optimistic assumptions,

the SAIF would not reach the DRR until at least the year 2002. However, even a fully

capitalized SAIF would be subject to risks stemming from its size and certain structural

weaknesses in the thrift industry. Relative to the Bank Insurance Fund (BIF), the SAIF has

fewer members and faces greater risk with the failure of any one member. The exposure of the

fund to insured deposits is higher for the SAIF than the BIF; that is, each dollar of SAIF-insured

deposits is backed by $1.34 in member assets, whereas the comparable figure for the BIF is

$2.20.

The SAIF also faces risks from geographic and product concentrations of the thrift

industry. In terms of SAIF-insured deposits, the eight largest institutions operate predominantly

in California and hold 18.5 percent of all SAIF-insured deposits.' While economic conditions

and real-estate markets are beginning to improve in California, the SAIF would have significant

loss exposure in the event of a regional economic downturn on the West Coast. Product

concentration stems from the Qualified Thrift Lender (QTL) test that must be met to realize the

benefits available under a thrift charter. The QTL test requires thrifts generally to maintain 65

percent or more of their assets primarily in loans or investments related to domestic real estate.

Consequently, 49 percent of the assets of SAIF members are concentrated in l-to-4 family

mortgage loans, with another 13 percent in mortgage pass-through securities issued or

guaranteed by government-sponsored enterprises. While these loans and securities generally

involve relatively low credit risk, they can expose institutions to significant interest-rate risk.

'By contrast, the eight largest holders of BIF-insured deposits are located in five different

states and hold 10 percent of all BIF-insured deposits.
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The SAIF assumed responsibility for resolving failed thrifts as ofJuly I, 1995.

On July 1st, the SAIF assumed resolution responsibility for failed thrifts from the

Resolution Trust Corporation. Because the SAIF is undercapitalized, the failure of one large

thrift or several medium-size thrifts could render the SAIF insolvent and put the taxpayer at risk.

SAIF assessments continue to be diverted to meet FICO interest payments.

Since its inception in 1989, the majority of SAIF-aiember assessment revenue was

diverted to pay for Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation (FSLIC) losses incurred

before the enactment of the Financial Institutions Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act of

1989 (HRREA). These diversions totaled $7.4 billion through March of 1995: $4.3 billion for

the Financing Corporation (HCO), $2 billion for the FSLIC Resolution Fund and $1.1 billion

for the Refinancing Corporation. Without these diversions, the SAIF would have capitalized in

1994. Importantly, a significant portion of SAIF assessment revenue continues to be diverted

to pay the interest on bonds issued by the FICO.

From 1987 to 1989, the FICO issued approximately $8.2 billion in 30-year bonds. The

FICO has an ongoing first claim on up to $793 million of SAIF assessment revenues to meet

interest payments on these bonds through 2019. In 1995, the FICO claim is expected to amount

to approximately 45 percent of current SAIF assessment revenues (1 1 basis points of the current

23.7 basis point average SAIF assessment rate). The FICO draw on SAIF assessment revenue

will remain as an impediment to the SAIF for 24 years to come.

SAIF assessments thai can be used for HCO payments are limited by law to assessments

on insured institutions that are both savings associations and SAIF members; these institutions

currently account for just two-thirds of the SAIF assessment base. At current assessment rates,

an assessment base of $328 billion is required to generate revenue sufficient to service the FICO
interest payments. On March 31, 1995, the FlCO-avallablc base stood at $478 billion. The

difference of $150 billion can be tlrought of as a cushion which protects against a default on the

FICO bonds. Shrinkage In the FlCO-avallable assessment base will cause this cushion to

dissipate, and it is now less than half of what it was at year-end 1992.

The remaining third of the SAIF assessment base consists of deposits held by so-called

Oakar and Sasser institutions.^ A change in the law concerning the availability of Oakar and

^Oakar institutions, which are created from the purchase of SAIF-insured deposits by a BIF
member, pay assessments to both the BIF and the SAIF based on the proportion of BIF- and

SAIF-insured deposits held by the institution at the time of purchase. They are BIF members.

Sasser institutions are SAIF members that have switched charter type and primary federal

supervisor without changing insurance fund membership; that is, they are either commercial

banks (state- or federally chartered) or FDIC-supervised state savings banks. They are not

savings associations, (continued)
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Sasser assessments for FICO interest payments would postpone a FICO problem, but in all

likelihood would not prevent a FICO default. If there were minimal shrinkage in the SAIF

assessment base and current assessment rates were not lowered, the SAIF assessment base might

be sufficient to meet the FICO draw through maturity. However, an ongoing rate differential

between the BIF and the SAIF would make the prospect of minimal shrinkage of the SAIF

assessment base unlikely. Such a rate differential is required under current law once the FDIC

confinns the BIF has recapitalized at the DRR of 1.25 percent of insured deposits. More rapid

shrinkage of the SAIF assessment base, as would occur in the scenarios below, increases the

likelihood of a near-term FICO shortfall.

IMMEDIACY OF THE SAIF PROBLEM

Incentives to reduce reliance on SAIF-insured deposits.

The factors described above have created a situation that provides powerful economic

incentives for those institutions that have SAIF-insured deposits to devise means to minimize

their exposure to the higher assessment rates of the SAIF. SAIF assessments can be avoided in

a variety of ways, including shifting funding to nonassessable liabilities, changing business

strategies to reduce the volume of portfolio investments, and structuring affiliate relationships

to accommodate migration of deposits from the SAIF to the BIF.

As to the incentives that would precipitate such a change in behavior, there are at least

three considerations. First, SAIF assessment rates likely will be about 20 basis points above BIF

rates for the next seven years, until, it is projected, the SAIF may be capitalized, and at least

1 1 basis points higher thereafter, until the FICO bonds mature in 2017 to 2019. To place these

numbers in perspective, consider the impact that such a rate differential would have had on 1994

thrift financial returns. SAIF members had a return on assets (ROA) of 0.56 percent in 1994

and a return on equity (ROE) of 7. 17 percent. A 20-basis point differential could have reduced

net income by as much as 17 percent, dropping the ROA to 0.46 percent and the ROE to 5.93

percent for the year.^ A long-term differential of this magnitude likely would make many thrifts

less competitive in the pricing of loans and deposits, erode earnings and capital and hamper

access to new capital.

(footnote 2 continued) A 1992 FDIC legal opinion determined that FICO assessments

can be made only on savings associations that are SAIF members. This opinion was described

as "reasonable" by the Comptroller General in a letter to the FDIC Board of Directors, dated

May 11, 1992 and recently reconfirmed by the FDIC. See Federal Register 60 (February 6,

1995): 7055-58.

^This assumes that banks would pass their entire assessment savings to borrowers or

depositors, forcing thrifts to set prices accordingly in order to compete. Alternatively, some

thrifts may be able to lessen the impact of a premium differential by reducing other expenses or

raising other revenues.

3
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Second, the perceived fragility of the SAIF may mean that the remaining SAIF-insured

institutions not only will have to bear an increasing share of the FICO debt-service burden, but

also fund a larger share of failure costs if national or regional economic conditions deteriorate.

Moreover, to the extent it is the healthiest SAIF-insured institutions that are successful in

reducing their exposure to SAIF, the increased deposit insurance burden could increase failures

materially.

Finally, the recent announcements by several large thrifts of their intention to migrate

SAIF deposits to BIF-iDSured affiliates caJJ into question the reasonableness of assuming a stable

or increasing SAIF assessment base and raise the specter of the fixed FICO obligation being

serviced by a decreasing number of institutions and a diminishing assessment base." This

situation gives rise to the same incentives that are present in a bank run - if you are first in the

teller line, you redeem your deposits in fiiU; on the other hand, if you are last in line, you may

get nothing. Moreover, if the SAIF assessment base shrinks, the SAIF will become a less

effective loss-spreading mechanism for insurance purposes, raising more significant structural

issues.

In summary, there is little question that the strong economic incentives created by the

present system and the reduction in BIF rates are likely to reduce reliance by thrift institutions

on SAIF-insured deposits. The real questions are how fast this will occur and how much the

SAIF assessment base will be reduced. While legislation could reduce or eliminate some

methods by which this could be accomplished, the financial markets are likely to create

alternative means. In addition to being ineffective, such legislative hurdles may be costly and

disruptive to the marketplace. Moreover, the structural weaknesses of the thrift industry would

be exacerbated by any acceleration in the shrinkage of the industry, leaving fewer thrifts and

deposits across which to spread risk.

Methods to reduce reliance on SAIF-insured deposits.

The following discussion examines several methods that thrifts can pursue to reduce their

reliance on SAIF-insured deposits. While the methods may be illustrative of business decisions

to reduce costs and uncertainty, the consequences of shrinkage in the SAIF assessment base are

"The funding mechanisms for the SAIF were based in part on assumptions that proved to be

overiy optimistic about the level of the SAIF assessment base. At the time of FIRREA,
projected annual thrift deposit growth rates of 6 to 7 percent may have seemed conservative

relative to the higher growth rates of the early 1980s. However, for several years following

FIRREA, SAIF deposits actually declined annually 6 to 7 percent. This deposit shrinkage can

be explained by several factors including the runoff in deposits from RTC conservatorships and

other weakened thrifts, a decreased reliance on brokered deposits, and depositor flight from

declining or low interest rates. Higher capital requirements also may have encouraged

downsizing.
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serious, both for puiposes of meeting FICO debt service obligations and minimizing fundamental

risks to the SAIF.

Increased reliance on nonassessable funding sources.

As part of their efforts to minimize the impact of a rate differential, thrifts could reduce

premium costs by shrinking their SAIF-assessable deposits. Nonassessable liabilities, such as

Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLB) advances and reverse repurchase agreements, could be

substituted for assessable deposits. The concentration of thrift portfolios in loans and

investments related to domestic real estate, which serve as eligible collateral for these products,

is an indicator of the capacity of thrifts to switch from domestic deposits to alternative

nonassessable funding sources. While there is no limit on the amount of FHLB advances a well-

capitalized thrift can receive, some level of deposits must be maintained in order to realize

certain federal income tax benefits. (This is discussed in a later section on the thrift tax bad-debt

reserve.)

Changing business strategies to reduce the volume of portfolio investments.

Funding needs also could be reduced through securitization. Thrifts could reduce their

exposure to SAIF assessments by shrinking their portfolio investments through the securitization

or sale of assets. Under certain economic conditions, the thrift could choose to become a

mortgage bank, eliminating the exposure to SAIF altogether. The costs of such a strategy may

include recapture of the tax bad-debt reserves, which is discussed below.

Structuring affiliate relationships to accommodate deposit migration from SAIF- to BIF-

insured institutions.

It is possible for thrifts to structure these affiliate relationships in three ways: the

chartering of a ^ novo BIF member; employing an existing BIF affiliate; and acquiring an

existing BIF member. First, affiliate relationships could be established through the chartering

of a de novo BIF member. Thrifts could apply for charters and deposit insurance to establish

a national bank, a state-chartered commercial bank or, where available, a state-chartered savings

bank. Second, the migration of deposits from the SAIF to the BIF could occur readily if both

a BIF member and a SAIF member already are held within the same holding company. Finally,

thrift holding companies could purchase existing BIF members. Under the latter two options,

chartering and deposit Insurance applications would not be necessary, although regulatory

approval would be necessary for an acquisition.^

'In cases where a BEF-member savings bank is acquired by a thrift holding company, the

approval of the Office of Thrift Supervision (OTS) is required; acquisition of a BEF-member

commercial bank would require approval from the Federal Reserve. Issues involving various

applications related to new charters are discussed below.

92-910 96-6
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Generally, these affiliate operations would function in the following manner. With the

cost advantage accorded by the premium differential, the BIF affiliate could offer higher interest

rates on deposits, thereby enticing customers to shift deposits from the SAIF affiliate to the BIF

affiliate. To the extent that it is cost effective to do so, the SAIF affiliate would maintain the

necessary qualifying assets and would fund these with nonassessable liabilities such as advances

from the BIF affiliate or a FHLB. The BIF affiliate would hold the advances to the SAIF

affiliate as its assets; its liabilities would consist primarily of the deposits that had migrated from

the SAIF to the BIF. As an alternative to using the BIF affiliate primarily as a funding source,

the holding company could choose to shift its thrift lending activities to the BIF affiliate.*

The migration of SAIF deposits can be accomplished through transfers between branch

offices, through the use of shared branch offices or through the use of agency relationships.

Shared or tandem operations are created when the BIF-affiliate branch offices are established in

the existing branches of the SAIF affiliate. Transfers of deposits from the SAIF to the BIF also

could be accomplished through agency relationships, as permitted under the Riegle-Neal

Interstate Banking and Branching Efficiency Act of 1994. Under the provisions of this Act,

shared branching arrangements between BIF and SAIF affiliates would not be necessary, as

offices of SAIF-member thrifts could accept deposits "as agent" for BIF-member affiliates.

The potential magnitude of deposit migration.

The potential deposit insurance premium differential between the BIF and the SAIF

triggered a response on the part of a number of SAIF members. A number of SAIF-member
thrift organizations have applied for de novo state or national bank charters and federal deposit

insurance. Generally, the proposals seek to establish branch offices of the de novo BIF member
in existing branch offices of the SAIF-member subsidiary. The parent holding company would

be in a position to create incentives for customers to shift deposits from the SAIF-member
subsidiary to the newly chartered BIF member. In addition, one thrift holding company has filed

applications for shared branches between its existing SAIF and BIF affiliates. There are more

than 100 bank or thrift holding companies that own both SAIF and BIF affiliates that could

establish shared BIF/SAIF office locations, subject to applicable branching restrictions, without

having to apply for de novo charters and deposit insurance.

To date, these applications for bank charters, deposit insurance and shared-branch

arrangements remain under consideration by the chartering authorities and the FDIC. The
applicants have SAIF-assessabl - . asits that represent more than 75 percent of the remaining

nCO cushion against default. Should all these deposits successfully migrate from the SAIF to

the BIF, the potential cost to the BIF would be approximately $1.4 billion, that is, the BIF
would require an additional $1 .4 billion to maintain a reserve ratio of 1 .25 percent. While there

'With the exception of restrictions on subquality assets, "sister" affiliates, that is, banks or

thrifts held within a single bank holding company structure, are not subject to the interaffiliate

transaction restrictions of Section 23A of the Federal Reserve Act.
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are considerations discussed below that make it unlikely that a shift of this magnitude in these

institutions would be realized, the shift could be greater if other thrifts seek to shift deposits

from the SAIF to the BIF.

The migration of SAIF deposits has not occurred yet. That is not surprising because

affiliate relationships can be expensive to establish and, given current interest rates, SAIF

deposits are cheaper than some alternative funding sources. During the first three months of

1995, SAIF deposits increased $11 billion (1.6 percent), the second consecutive quarterly

increase after steadily declining for six years. As a result, at the end of the first quarter SAIF

members were more reliant on deposit funding (78.2 percent of total liabilities) than at year-end

1994 (77.2 percent). The first quarter's deposit growth was at least partially attributable to

aggressive campaigns by some California thrifts to attract deposits, particularly lower-cost

demand deposits. In the event there is a significant premium disparity, SAIF members can

readily shift funding from demand deposits to other sources discussed above.

Impediments to reducing the reliance on SAIF-insured deposits.

Should conditions prevail that continue to provide incentives to migrate deposits or

otherwise reduce SAIF exposure, institutions will encounter certain impediments. While these

impediments would not eliminate any of the methods, in some instances they could result in

added costs.

Thrift tax bad-debt reserves. The loss of the tax benefits inherent in the thrift charter

may limit the extent to which thrifts that have been profitable over the years are willing to cause

SAIF deposits to migrate to BIF affiliates. Since 1952, when thrifts first were subject to federal

taxation, thrifts that have met certain standards have been allowed to take tax deductions for bad

debts based on a percentage of their taxable income. The deduction essentially provided a

subsidy for the industry for many years, allowing thrifts to accumulate substantial tax bad-debt

reserves on a pre-tax basis. Changes in the tax laws slowly reduced the allowable deduction

until the 1986 tax legislation substantially lowered the deduction to its current level of 8 percent

of taxable income.'

Thrifts are required to recapture their reserves into taxable income if they fail to meet

a three-part test related to supervisory considerations, operations and assets. For supervisory

purposes they must have a thrift charter and thrift regulator; their operation must derive 75

percent of its income from loans and deposits; and, similar to the QTL test, they must maintain

'Data on the aggregate level of thrift tax bad-debt reserves is unavailable, although

America's Community Bankers has indicated that they are in the process of conducting a survey

to estimate both the aggregate amount of reserves as well as the distribution of reserves across

the industry. Data on the reserves of individual thrifts, while not reported to bank or thrift

regulators, generally is noted in their annual fmancial reports.
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60 percent of unconsolidated assets in mortgages and government- or mortgage-backed securities.

Failure to meet these tests for tax purposes can trigger the recapture of all or a portion of a

thrift's reserves. There is considerable variability between institutions as to the size of these

reserves and the impediment they would pose to deposit migration. Thrifts that were profitable

for many years may have substantial reserves, and the recapture of these reserves could be

costly. On the other hand, thrifts that suffered long-term losses may face minimal recapture

costs. Of the SAIF-insured institutions that have converted to commercial bank charters (Sasser

institutions) and consequently were required to recapture some or all of their tax bad-debt

reserves, most incurred minimal tax liability.

Considerations related to the tax bad-debt reserves may have an impact on the decisions

of thrift institutions to cause SAIF deposits to migrate to the BIF or otherwise to reduce SAIF

deposits. If an institution shrinks its qualifying assets, it must also reduce its reserve by a

proportional amount. This can result in higher tax liability by causing the amount by which the

reserve was reduced to be recaptured into earnings (over some number of years, depending on

the method selected) and by limiting deductions going forward.

Under the three-part test for tax bad-debt reserves, the standards for assets are clearly

defined, but there are no clear quantitative standards on the required proportion of deposits to

total liabilities. The operations test mentioned above requires that thrifts demonstrate that they

are in the business of making loans and taking deposits. Therefore, a thrift could not avoid

SAIF assessments by shifting entirely to nondeposit liabilities without encountering tax

consequences. Some thrift industry tax experts suggest that the Internal Revenue Service would

not challenge institutions whose deposits represent only 20 percent or more of their total

liabilities.

Impediments affecting affiliate relationships. Impediments stem from factors such as

the costs associated with added regulation, the costs of establishing and maintaining affiliate

relationships, and the impact on customer relations.

In addition to application costs, the establishment of new affiliates could subject holding

companies to new layers of federal or state regulation. For example, the purchase of a BIF-

member commercial bank by a thrift would cause the thrift to become a bank holding company
subject to supervision by the Federal Reserve. Bank holding company status would restrict the

activities and affiliations at the holding company level. Similarly, acquisition by a thrift holding

company of a second thrift charter would result in the loss of unitary thrift holding company
status, narrowing the list of permissible activities and affiliations. As such, it may deter some
thrift holding companies from pursuing a migration strategy.

To the extent SAIF deposits are held in a BIF-member Oakar institution, it may be less

cost effective to cause these deposits to migrate. The SAIF portion of each deposit dollar that

migrates to the BIF would be. determined by the institution's overall mix of SAIF and BIF
deposits, which generally remains constant. As a result, an Oakar institution cannot reduce its

SAIF exposure as rapidly as a non-Oakar, or pure, SAIF institution.

8
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In addition, there may be costs associated with establishing and maintaining separate

affiliates. These include costs associated with corporate separateness, such as maintaining

distinct sets of books, boards of directors and management. For institutions establishing shared

offices, the potential confusion could adversely affect customer relations.

CONCLUSIONS

The SAIF is significantly undercapitalized and is further threatened by the structural

weaknesses of the thrift industry. Beginning July 1, 1995, losses from thrift failures must be

paid by the SAIF. The obligation to pay interest on FICO bonds through 2019 requires an

ongoing differential between the BIF and the SAIF. In combination, the problems facing the

SAIF create overwhelming incentives for SAIF members to minimize their exposure to higher

assessment rates. This can be accomplished through a variety of means. In addition to shifting

funding to nonassessable liabilities, a number of SAIF members have in place or are pursuing

the affiliate relationships that will enable the migration of SAIF-insured deposits to the BIF.

Depending on the response of SAIF members to the perceived benefits, this migration could

rapidly undermine the stability of the SAIF and threaten its viability. Moreover, this migration

likely would exacerbate the structural weaknesses of the thrift industry, leaving a smaller insured

pool against which to spread risks and costs.
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Al lALHMhNI B

RESOLVING THE PROBLEMS OF THE
SAVINGS ASSOCIATION INSURANCE FUND

July 27, 1995

BACKGROUND: THE NEED FOR ACTION

SA/F/s in Poor Condition, and Its Prospects Are Bleak.

• SAIF is significantly undercapitalized.

As of March 31, 1995, SAIF held reserves of $2.2 billion to cover

$704 billion in insured deposits ~ only 31 cents in reserves per

$100 of insured deposits.

• SAIF assessments have been ~ and continue to be - diverted to other

uses.

From SAIF's inception in 1989 through March 1995, $7.4 billion in

SAIF assessments were diverted to cover past thrift losses. If

those funds had gone into SAIF, the fund would have been fully

capitalized last year.

Payments on bonds issued to prop up a prior deposit insurance

fund fFICO bonds) currently consume 45 percent of SAIF
assessments — and that percentage will increase if SAIF deposits

continue to shrink.

• SA/F's assessment base has declined sharply.

SAIF deposits shrank by 23 percent from year-end 1989 through
March 1995, or an average of 5 percent annually, rather than
growing over 40 percent (as projected at the time of SAIF's
creation in 1989).

• SAIF is now responsible for resolving failed thrifts.

On July 1, 1995, SAIF became responsible for handling thrift

failures. Given SAIF's meager reserves, the failure of one or two
large thrifts could render SAIF insolvent and put the taxpayer at

risk.
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Consequences of Inaction: Prospects for SAIF. t/ie FICO Bonds, and tfie Thrift

Industry Will Worsen.

• Erosion of the SAIF assessment base would accelerate.

The healthiest SAIF members will have strong economic incentives

to avoid paying almost 6 times as much as the healthiest BIF

members for the same insurance coverage. Because of SAIF's

obligation to make payments on the FICO bonds, a large differential

between BIF and SAIFpremiums would persist until the year 2019
even if SAIF were fully capitalized. Thus institutions would

continue to have incentives to shrink their SAIF deposits.

Healthy institutions have a wide variety of ways in which to shrink

their SAIF deposits, despite the current moratorium on converting

from BIF to SAIF. For example, they can sell off loans instead of

holding them in portfolio. They can replace deposits with

nondeposit funding sources. They can also seek to switch deposits

from SAIF to BIF by forming or acquiring affiliated BIF-insured

banks offering higher interest rates than thrifts.

• SAIF's weaknesses could had to a default on FICO interest payments.

If the portion of SAIF's assessment base available for FICO
payments declines 10 percent annually, FICO will default on its

interest payments in a few years.

• Failure to resolve SAIF's problems could weaken the thrift industry, and
thus further weaken SAIF.

Uncertainties about SAIF — and high SAIF premiums - could make
it more difficult for SAIF members to attract and retain capital, thus

reducing the thrift industry's ability to help solve its problems and
respond to any adverse economic changes.

• Structural issues make SAIFmore vulnerable to economic downturns and
financial market instability.

SAIF faces increased risks because it insures institutions with

similar asset portfolios, and because SAIF-insured deposits are

concentrated in large West Coast thrifts.
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PROPOSAL

1- Capitalize SAIF Through Assessments on SAIF Deposits

• Require institutions with SAIF-assessable deposits to pay a special

assessment in an amount sufficient to capitalize SAIF (i.e., increase

the Fund's reserve ratio to 1.25 percent). Base the special

assessment on SAIF-assessable deposits held as of March 31,

1 995. Make the special assessment due on January 1 , 1 996.

The special assessment would probably amount to 85 to 90
basis points. The rate would depend on (1) the extent to

which SAIF is undercapitalized at the end of this year; and
(2) the total deposits subject to the special assessment (i.e.,

total SAIF-assessable deposits, minus deposits at weak
institutions exempted by the FDIC from the special

assessment, as discussed below).

The risk-based assessment schedule for the newly capitalized

SAIF would be similar to the schedule for BIF (the current

FDIC Board proposal has rates ranging from 4 to 31 basis

points).

For purposes only of setting risk-based assessments for

coverage during the calendar year 1996, the FDIC would
calculate a SAIF-insured institution's capital before payment
of the special assessment but taking into account other

capital fluctuations.

• Permit the FDIC's Board of Directors (acting pursuant to published

guidelines) to exempt weak institutions from the special

assessment if the Board determines that the exemption would
reduce risk to the Fund.

• Require institutions exempted from the special assessment to

continue to pay regular assessments under the current SAIF
risk-based assessment schedule, with rates ranging from 23
to 31 basis points, for the next four calendar years (1 996-
1999).
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Thus weak institutions would still, over time, generally

pay more than healthy institutions. A healthy

institution would pay approximately 101 basis points

from 1996 through 1999 (an 85 basis point special

assessment, plus a risk based assessment of 4 basis

points for each of four years as proposed by the FDIC

Board). A weak institution would pay annual

assessments of 29-3 1 basis points (under the current

schedule weak institutions pay assessments of 29-31

basis points) for a total of 116-124 basis points (29-31

basis points for each of four years).

• To encourage weak institutions to resolve capital and other

deficiencies, give institutions exempted from the special

assessment the option -- during the 1996-1999 period -- of

paying a pro-rated portion of the special assessment and then

paying assessments under the new risk-based schedule for

the remainder of the period.

Require that rates under the risk-based assessment schedule for

SAIF be no lower than the rates for comparable institutions under

the risk-based assessment schedule for BIF until the Funds are

merged.

Spread FICO Payments Over All FDIC-Insured Institutions

• Effective January 1 , 1 996, expand the assessment base for

payments on FICO bonds to include the entire assessment base of

all FDIC-insured institutions - both BIF members and SAIF members

(thus spreading the FICO obligation pro rata over all FDIC-insured

institutions). . .

As under current law, the cash to pay FICO bond interest

would come from assessment payments remitted by insured

depository institutions, rather than by withdrawing money
from the deposit insurance funds.

Spreading FICO payments would still allow healthy

institutions' BIFpremiums to decline dramatically from

current rates.
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Merge the Deposit Insurance Funds

• Effective as soon as practicable -- preferably no later than the

beginning of 1998 -- merge the BIF and SAIF.

A merger of the funds would resolve the long-term

weaknesses of SAIF by providing the requisite asset and
geographic diversification, which in turn should protect

taxpayers from the possibility of another deposit insurance

crisis.

We recognize that any discussion of a merger of the funds

raises a host of ancillary issues, such as the future of the

thrift charter - and other distinctions between banks and
thrifts. The Treasury is developing a comprehensive proposal

to deal with these issues.

Authorize Rebates of BIF Excess Premiums

• Authorize the FDIC to rebate assessments paid by BIF members to

the extent that BIF reserves exceed the designated reserve ratio.

Rebate authority would not extend to BIF's investment
income, which has never been rebated in the FDIC's history.

Adjust Rules to Promote Assessment-Rate Stability

• Direct the FDIC's Board of Directors to maintain a deposit insurance
fund's reserve ratio so that it approximates the designated reserve

ratio. Give the Board flexibility to reduce the size and frequency of

assessment rate changes by permitting the reserve ratio to

fluctuate temporarily within a range of not more than 0.1

percentage point above or below the designated reserve ratio. This

would provide flexibility to smooth out premium rate fluctuations

but would not change the 1.25 percent designated reserve ratio.
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The FDIC would seek to maintain the fund at approximately

the designated reserve ratio, but could permit it to fluctuate

temporarily within a narrow band. This flexibility would in no
way impair such other rules as (1) the FDIC's duty to base

assessments on risk; or (2) the requirement that SAIF
assessments be no lower than BIF assessments. Nor would

it authorize rebating BIF's investment income.

Lower from 23 basis points to 8 basis points the minimum average

assessment required under section 7(b)(2)(E) of the Federal Deposit

Insurance Act when a deposit insurance fund is undercapitalized or

when the FDIC has borrowings outstanding for the fund from the

Treasury or the Federal Financing Bank.
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FDIC and OTS:

Make Unspent RTC Funds Available as a Backstop for

Extraordinary, Unanticipated SAIF Losses Until the BIF and SAIF are

Merged

• If SAIF losses were to exceed $500 million in any calendar year

during the period beginning on July 1, 1995 (when SAIF takes over

the RTC's responsibility for resolving failed institutions), and ending

when the Funds are merged, make unspent RTC funds available to

cover the amount by which the losses in that year exceed $500
million.

Thus SAIF would cover the first $500 million in losses during

any such year, and unspent RTC funds would cover any
additional losses.

Neither the CBO nor the FDIC currently projects that SAIF
losses will reach $500 million in any year. (The FDIC
projects losses of $270 million per year; the CBO projects

losses of $450 million per year.) Thus unspent RTC funds
would serve only as a reinsurance policy against losses more
severe than those now anticipated.

The Treasury does not support use of RTC funds.
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I am pleased to be able to appear here today to

offer my thoughts on the status of the SAIF insurance fund,

and on deposit insurance more generally.

The combination of deposit insurance and a central

bank providing discount window credit has made the contagion

of bank runs that often characterized the 19th and the first

third of the 20th century an anachronism. The United States

has not suffered a financial panic or systemic bank run in the

last 50 years. In large part, this reflects the safety net,

whose existence, as much as its use, has helped to sustain

confidence

.

But deposit insurance is not without its costs. By

relieving depositors of the consequences of bank failure,

government guarantees of bank deposits make depositors

relatively indifferent to bank failure and thus encourage

banks to have larger, riskier asset portfolios than would be

possible in a wholly market-driven intermediation process.

Without the safety net, additional risks would have to be

reflected in some combination of higher deposit costs, greater

liquid asset holding, or a larger capital base, and these in

turn would constrain risk-taking. In the late 1980s and early

1990s, Congress responded to problems at insured depository

institutions--and their insurance funds—with legislation

designed to induce these entities to be more prudent

risk-takers

.

Today, we are here to address an evolving

competitive imbalance and other implications of two insurance

funds with sharply different premiums. But, it is critical to
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underline that even if there were no evolving problem with

SAIF, the existing deposit insurance system, with its reliance

on two funds, is inherently unstable.

With deposit insurance, as it is currently

administered and funded, depositors do not move their funds

from depository institution to depository institution based on

the soundness of particular insurance funds. Depositors are

generally unaware, and indeed should be unconcerned, about BIF

versus SAIF. In the mind of the typical depositor, the FDIC

provides the insurance, and the details of one fund versus

another receive little attention.

Competitive depository institutions cannot

differentiate themselves by the quality of the deposit

insurance that is offered because it is the same insurance

regardless of whether it is from BIF or SAIF. In either case,

it is government -mandated and government-sponsored deposit

insurance. For identical insurance, it is rational that

depository institutions seek the one available at the lowest

cost. If a substantial difference in deposit premiums exists

between SAIF and BIF, the institutions paying the higher

premium will pursue insurance offered by the other insurance

fund unless there is some other reason to remain with their

current fund.

While today we are discussing what to do about SAIF,

I want to stress that the problem we are addressing is a

general one. If there is no substantial difference between

BIF and SAIF insurance, and if there is no substantial

difference between the advantages granted to BIF institutions
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or SAIF institutions, then anytime one deposit insurance fund

has difficulties that result in substantially higher deposit

premiums, members will try to shift to the other deposit

insurance fund. In the process, the disadvantaged fund

becomes increasingly vulnerable to insolvency as its premium

base declines. This in turn engenders a still greater

incentive to leave the troubled fund or requires the payment

of still higher premiums to support it. Short of effective

barriers to exit, once initiated the downward spiral does

indeed lead to fund insolvency. Thus, having two deposit

insurance funds creates a mechanism that is prone to

instability now, and probably, in the future. Today, the

problem is at the SAIF; it may, at some date in the future, be

at the BIF.

Congress can attempt to legislate barriers that try

to stop institutions from shifting deposits, but the history

of efforts to legislate against such strong financial

incentives is not encouraging. We are, in effect, attempting

to use government to enforce two different prices for the same

item—namely, government-mandated deposit insurance. Such

price differences only create efforts by market participants

to arbitrage the difference. In the present case, with SAIF

institutions expected to pay at least five times more per year

for the same deposit insurance, this arbitrage means that SAIF

institutions will pursue all avenues open to them profitably

to move deposits from SAIF to BIF.

The difference between paying, say, 24 basis points

and paying 4.5 basis points for deposit insurance translates
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into about $1.4 billion per year in additional premiums paid

for SAIF deposits. For SAIF institutions, this equals roughly

18 percent of their 1994 pretax income. Given the large

potential financial gains to SAIF institutions if they move

deposits to BIF, the current deposit insurance system will

impose a large deadweight loss on the financial system. Many

of the political, policy, financial, and legal institutions

concerned with banking issues will be pre-occupied, for the

foreseeable future, with the details of this issue because

SAIF institutions will continually strive to move deposits

into BIF and BIF institutions will attempt to thwart such

movements

.

Indeed, BIF institutions suffer under the current

system to the extent that SAIF members successfully shift

their deposits to BIF. One way for a SAIF institution to

minimize its cost under the current system is for that

institution either to acquire or to be acquired by a BIF

institution. The SAIF institution can be funded from

nondeposit sources, while its depositors are encouraged to

shift funds to the BIF institution. Current BIF members would

almost surely find their premiums higher than otherwise

because the new BIF deposits come without the associated

insurance fund reserves, requiring older BIF deposits to pay a

higher assessment in order to maintain the required 1.25

percent reserve ratio on both the new and the old deposits.

Using the FDIC's projections of future deposit

premiums, a migration of only $40 to $50 billion per year of

SAIF deposits to BIF deposits might yield higher deposit
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premiums for existing BIF members than if those members were

to participate in any of a number of proffered solutions to

the potential SAIF problem, each of which would remove

incentives to migrate. Such a shift of deposits seems

entirely credible if a large deposit premium difference exists

between SAIF and BIF, since $50 billion amounts to only 7

percent of the existing SAIF assessment base. Furthermore,

even this relatively small migration suggests that payments of

FICO bond interest funded by SAIF could be put in jeopardy in

the very near future. If action is not taken shortly, a

future congressional appropriation for interest on FICO bonds

might be required, or further increases in SAIF premiums on

the smaller SAIF deposit base might be necessary, or possibly

even the imposition of higher premiums on both SAIF and BIF

deposits might be needed.

Meanwhile, SAIF institutions will be harmed directly

by the continuation of a deposit premium higher than that to

be assessed on BIF members, and the returns on capital of SAIF

members will be driven lower than similarly situated

competitors. As I noted, BIF institutions will be harmed by

the inflow of new deposits shifted from SAIF institutions

requiring the BIF members to pay higher premiums. The only

winners created by the looming deposit premium difference

between SAIF and BIF deposits will be those depositories able

to "game" the system, and leave SAIF first. The solution to

this problem is to end this game and merge SAIF and BIF.

A prerequisite is to put SAIF on a sound basis.

This could be accomplished if, as has been recommended, the
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institutions that hold SAIF deposits pay a special one-time

assessment to recapitalize SAIF at the legally mandated 1.25

percent ratio of insured deposits. Such a one-time charge is

large: SAIF-member institutions would pay as much as $6.6

billion or 85 to 90 basis points of their deposit base. This

assessment seems unlikely, however, to drive healthy SAIF

members into insolvency and weaker SAIF institutions can be

allowed a longer pay-in period. The merging of a

recapitalized SAIF with a sound BIF would then consolidate the

FICO bond obligation of SAIF into the new insurance fund and

effectively obligate past BIF members to participate on a pro

rata basis.

Most bankers would argue, with some justice, that

they should not be responsible for this legacy of the thrift

crisis in which they played no role. Many may, nonetheless,

conclude that two or two and a half basis points per year in

additional deposit premiums for the FICO interest payments may

be a price they would willingly pay to finally remove the

incentives of SAIF members to shift to BIF, with the

associated increase in the premiums of BIF members.

Even after SAIF is recapitalized, in the years

immediately ahead some large savings and loans, still

suffering from the residue of past difficulties, may continue

to represent a risk of relatively large loss to their federal

deposit insurer. If SAIF were not merged with BIF, or if that

merger were delayed, the risk of such loss would expose a

recapitalized SAIF both to a reserve shortfall and to a higher

deposit insurance premium to once again rebuild its reserves.
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An industry that had just paid a large one-time premium to

recapitalize its insurance fund would be understandably

concerned about that possibility. If such losses were to

occur to a merged BIF-SAIF fund, the necessity of reserve

building would be shared among banks and thrifts pro

rata— implying a larger dollar burden on the larger commercial

bank industry. Banks would be understandably concerned about

such exposure, especially after accepting a pro rata share of

the FICO interest obligation.

Both sets of institutions are thus sensitive to the

small probability of a large thrift failure imposing still

further costs on them. One way to address these concerns is

for the Congress to arrange a catastrophe contingency funding

arrangement over, say, the next five years to bridge the

period over which this risk exists. It has been suggested,

for example, that over such an interval public funds be made

available in any year that losses to the SAIF, or losses

created by present SAIF members to a merged BIF-SAIF, exceed

$500 million. If increased budget outlays are with good

reason not acceptable to the Congress, one possibility is that

this catastrophe insurance be financed through a small special

insurance fee, paid to the Treasury by SAIF members to cover

the potential taxpayer risk exposure.

Discussions about merging the BIF with a

recapitalized SAIF insurance fund and sharing the FICO

interest obligation among the members of both deposit

insurance funds raise the question of retaining separate bank

and thrift charters. It is difficult to overstate the
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importance of savings and loan associations in the financing

of the residential housing market in the first two decades

after World War II. Their continued demonstration to other

lenders of the basic credit quality of the lower downpayment

,

long-term, conventional, amortized, residential mortgage

instrument revolutionized housing finance. Their success led

public policymakers to look at thrifts as innovators operating

at the cutting edge of the market. But, beginning in the

1970s, market forces and innovations began to erode the

original purpose of specialized thrifts, and, hence, their

charter. The development of mortgage-backed securities —
along with the technological revolution facilitated by the

computer — has lessened the special franchise of thrifts by

creating a secondary market for most residential mortgages.

As a result, the standard residential mortgage no longer

requires specialized financial institutions to originate or

fund these instruments.

So far in this decade, savings and loans and savings

banks have originated 25 percent of residential mortgages —
as compared to 50 percent over the previous 2 years -- and

hold, on average, only 28 percent of outstanding residential

mortgage debt, compared to two-thirds during the earlier

period. Currently, only two thrifts are among the top 15

mortgage servicers and none are among the top ten originators.

Over the last decade, when thrifts' participation in the

residential mortgage market receded, the aggregate supply of

housing finance was unimpaired and mortgage rates apparently

unaffected. Indeed, events over the last decade suggest that

market forces and innovations have reduced the relative yield
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on the standard residential mortgage, while at the same time

other market forces have made deposit rates increasingly

competitive. In such an environment, significant questions

are raised about the economic viability of any institution

that by law or regulation is required to place most of its

assets in mortgage instruments and fund them in the deposit

market

.

Two conclusions are clear. First, the nexus between

thrifts and housing largely has been broken without any

detriment to housing finance availability. Second, a public

policy that induces — let alone requires -- thrifts to

specialize in mortgage finance threatens the continued

viability of many of these entities — particularly those

without wide and deep deposit franchises, tight cost controls,

and the ability, when necessary, effectively to originate and

sell standard mortgages that cannot profitably be held

long-term. A broader charter for thrifts — such as a

commercial bank charter that lets them hold a wider range of

assets -- thus would seem to be good public policy.

Even if such modifications of the thrift charter are

not adopted, but especially if charter changes are made,

serious consideration ought to be given to reevaluating tax

rules that not only induce mortgage specialization but

penalize thrifts that try to adopt more diversified

portfolios. The special bad debt reserve treatment that

provides tax benefits — and, hence, subsidy -- to mortgage

lending by thrifts should be considered for removal going

forward. In addition, consideration should be given for
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grandfathering the reserve buildup from this past tax subsidy

in order to remove it as a barrier for entities that wish to

diversify. A penalty should not be charged institutions

striving to respond rationally to market realities.

Charter changes and adjustment of tax policies will

not mean that all, or even most, thrifts will give up mortgage

originations and portfolio holdings. These entities have,

over the years, built up special skills that they will

continue to use in mortgage finance. Some — those with

strong cost controls, greater expertise, and the ability to

respond to changing market conditions — will probably

continue to be strong, profitable, and viable institutions

specializing mainly in mortgage credit. But long-run health

for the thrift industry as a whole, I think, requires that

most cannot be mortgage specialists to the same degree as in

the past and good public policy must, at a minimum, drop those

provisions that penalize diversification for those that choose

to do so.

Let me conclude by clarifying why the Federal

Reserve is concerned about the SAIF problem and believes it is

necessary to resolve it. The Federal Reserve's primary

concerns are sustainable economic growth and financial

stability. A healthy and competitive financial system is

critical for maintaining and promoting economic growth. One

key component of a healthy financial system is a sound

depository institution system, and an important component of a

sound depository institution system is that depository

institutions are not given artificial incentives to switch
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between insurance funds or to abandon an insurance fund in

order to gain competitive advantages. Such "regulatory

arbitrage" wastes scarce and valuable resources that could be

much more productively employed.

Furthermore, as we know from our experience in the

last recession, uncertainties about the resolution of

insurance fund failures, and the regulatory policies needed to

protect the taxpayer while these uncertainties are resolved,

can only inhibit the willingness of depository institutions to

lend. While there were many reasons monetary policy

encountered strong headwinds during that period, surely the

legislative and regulatory reactions to the taxpayer funding

of the thrift deposit insurance fund and to the depleted

nature of the BIF compounded our problems.

Whatever solution is finally adopted, we should not

lose sight of first principles. A deposit insurance system

that focuses the attention of banks and thrifts on the

relative status of their funds, and a system that rewards

those who can jump ship first, is, to say the least,

counterproductive. What is needed is a deposit insurance

system whose status is unquestioned so that the depositories

can appropriately focus their attention on the extension and

management of credit in our economy. I might also add that a

congressional decision to provide a more bank-like thrift

charter and bank-like taxation would be consistent with market

trends and stronger depositories, and would not be likely to

reduce mortgage credit flows.

******
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Madam Chairwoman and members of the Subcommittee, thank you for this opportunity

to present the views of the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC) at this hearing to

address the problems of the Savings Association Insurance Fund (SAIF). I commend you for

focusing attention on these issues of great importance to the continued stability of our financial

system.

As members of this Subcommittee are well aware, the long-run viability of the SAIF is in

doubt. Thrift assets have declined significantly. In 1989, thrifts held 31 percent of the assets of

depository institutions insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC). By 1994,

the thrift share had fallen to 20 percent. Deposits at thrifts have fallen even more sharply, and

with a declining assessment base, the SAIF is not likely to have enough revenues to build a fund

balance sufficient to cover possible future thrift failures. Moreover, the SAIF assessment rates

will soon exceed the Bank Insurance Fund (BIF) assessment rates, making it almost impossible

for thrifts to compete with commercial banks for insured deposiu.

The stability of the insurer of thrift deposits is important: should the SAIF become

insolvent, confidence in our banks and financial system would diminish. I urge Congress to enact

a prompt resolution that will put the SAIF's problems behind us once and for all. The time to put

that solution in place is now-while the profitability and capitalization of depositories is strong.
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In conjunction with the FDIC and the Office of Thrift Supervision (OTS), the

Administration has developed a plan to resolve the SAIF's problems. I support that plan.

In your invitation letter, you asked that I address two issues many view as related to the

resolution of the SAIF: the need for a separate thrift charter and the need for a separate thrift

regulatory apparatus. While I do not concur in the judgment that these issues are necessarily

linked, they are appropriate areas of inquiry for the Subcommittee; and 1 am pleased to offer our

preliminary views on each of them.

Merging the Banking and Thrift Charters

As your invitation letter suggests, merging the bank and thrift charters would raise policy

issues that require thorough consideration. Reconciling the differences between bank and thrift

powers is one such issue. As you know, thrifts have broader powers than banks in areas such as

insurance and real estate development. Unitary thrift holding companies are subject to different

standards than bank holding companies. And national banks are not currently authorized to be

organized in mutual form. In addressing these differences. Congress can choose any of a number

of approaches. At one end of the spectrum, it could require existing thrift institutions to cease

activities inconsistent with the current national bank charter; at the other end of the spectrum.

Congress could expand the national bank charter to embrace non-conforming thrift activities.
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While each of the available options raises a unique complex of policy and practical issues,

none of them should present insurmountable difficulty from a supervisory perspective. After all,

the activities in question are all competently supervised at present. I am confident that the

combined supervisory talents of the OCC and the OTS can rise to any new supervisory chiillenges

that the merger of the thrift and bank charter might bring about.

The OCC is not prepared to recommend a particular approach to a merger of the charters

at this time, and we are mindful that legislation to resolve the problems of the SAIF should not

be the vehicle for broader questions of financial modernization. As Congress seeks to reconcile

the bank and thrift charters, we would offer two observations. First, from a safety and soundness

perspective, we should be hesitant to deprive an insured depository institution of earnings from

an activity it has shown the ability to conduct profitably and prudently. Second, from a

competitive equity perspective, we should be concerned about any solution that would place

existing national or state banks at a long-term competitive disadvantage relative to banks that were

formerly thrifts.

If the Congress merges the bank and thrift charters, I believe it would be wise to also

merge the OTS and the OCC. Again, the OCC is not yet in a position to recommend a particular

plan. We believe, however, that recent experience with agency restructurings, such as the

reorganization of the former Federal Home Loan Bank Board, may hold valuable lessons to guide

the development of policy in this area.



185

-5-

Homogenization of the Banking and Thrift Industries

Your letter of invitation also requested my views on the implications of a charter merger

for the availability of mortgage credit. 1 see little evidence that the merger of charters would

affect the availability of financing for home ownership and fmancial services generally. Today's

financial services industry comprises a wide range of institutions, serving customers with vastly

different demands. Within the national banking system alone there is a great diversity in size,

scope of operations, and portfolio composition, ranging from small community institutions that

serve only their local markets, to large institutions with wide-ranging interstate operations.

Adopting a national or state bank charter would not preclude thrift institutions that are

currently specializing in residential lending from continuing to do so. And, the support which the

Federal Home Loan Bank System currently provides thrifts to support residential lending could

continue in the absence of a separate thrift charter should Congress decide continued support is

necessary.

Furthermore, changes in the marketplace and improvements in technology have altered in

large measure the way our nation finances home ownership. The large secondary market for

mortgage loans has greatly expanded the universe of investors and the volume of capital

supporting home ownership. In the modern environment, therefore, I do not believe a separate

charter for specialized home lenders is necessary to ensure an adequate supply of funds for home

mortgages.
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In fact, the contribution of the separate thrift charter to the housing finance market has

declined steadily. As the chart below illustrates, thrifts' share of the dollar volume of originations

of 1- to 4-family mortgage loans has fallen sharply m the last decade. In 1984, the thrift share

was 53 percent; by 1994, that share had fallen to only 20 percent. In addition, the thrift industry's

share of mortgage products held in the portfolios of FDIC-insured institutions has fallen

significantly over the past decade. The thrift industry's share of 1- to 4-family mortgage products

held by FDIC-insured institutions declined from 63 percent in 1984 to 43 percent in 1994.'
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Despite the significant contraction of the thrift industry over this period, aggregate lending

by banks, thrifts, and mortgage companies to support home ownership has actually increased. The

total dollar volume of 1- to 4-family mortgage loan originations was $204 billion in 1984, more

than doubled to $453 billion in 1989, and increased again to $769 billion in 1994.^ These trends

reflect permanent market changes, and we have every reason to believe that our diverse financial

services industry will continue to meet the demand for mortgage funding.

Conclusion

We join the Treasury, FDIC, OTS and Federal Reserve in urging the Congress to enact

a prompt and viable long-term solution to the critical problems facing the SAIF. Should the

Congress determine that, in the course of this resolution effort, it is also appropriate to eliminate

the thrift charter or merge the OCC and the OTS, we will be pleased to assist the Subcommittee

and its staff in any way we can.

'Ibid.
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NATURE AND CONSEQUENCES OF THE SAIFs PROBLEMS

Problem One: The SAIF is undercapitalized and is likely to remain undercapitalized for

years to come.

As of March 31, 1995, the SAIF had reserves of $2.2 billion to cover $704 billion in

insured deposits — a reserve ratio of 0.31%, or one-quarter of the 1.25% reserve ratio mandated

by statute. There is no reasonable likelihood that, under current conditions, the SAIF will

achieve its designated 1 .25%) reserve ratio before the next century.

Responsibility for resolving SAIF-insured institutions that fail was transferred from the

RTC to the SAIF on July 1. 1995. The failure of SAIF-insured institutions with assets of

$15 billion or more would exhaust the SAIF's current reserves.

Problem Two: The BIF/SAIF premium disparity is likely to result in a reduction in SAIF's

assessment base.

The FDIC board has proposed to lower the average BIF premium from 23.5 basis points

to an average of 4.5 basis points once the FDIC verifies that the BIF has reached the mandated

1.25% reserve ratio, but to leave SAIF premiums at their current level. If these proposals are

adopted, average SAIF premiums will become almost six times greater than average BIF

premiums.

The premium disparity is likely to have a significant adverse impact on SAIF-insured

institutions and on the SAIF. First, the premium disparity will place pressure on management of

SAIF-insured institutions to reduce their exposure to SAIF premiums, thereby reducing SAIF

income. Second, the premium disparity may make it difficult for SAIF members to attract and

retain capital, further increasing the SAIF's resolution costs. Third, the premium disparity may

increase the risk profiles of SAIF members, thereby increasing SAIF resolution costs. Finally,

the disparity could adversely affect the US. housing market.

Problem Three: There is a significant risk of default on the FICO bonds.

Interest on FICO bonds is paid out of draws that FICO is authorized to make against the

SAIF premium income stream. Currently, these draws (up to $793 million annually) can only be

made against that portion of the SAIF income stream attributable to SAIF-member savings

associations. SAIF assessments paid by SAIF-insured banks are not subject to the FICO draw.

92-910 96-7
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In the most recent assessment year (1994), FICO's draw consumed 67% of all savings

association SAIF assessments. Since FIRREA, the SAIF assessment base has shrunk by an

average of 5% per year, but the savings association portion of the assessment base has declined at

an average rate of 10.7% annually.

If the SAIF's savings association assessment base continues to decline at this rate, FICO

could default on its interest payments as early as 1998. A default could have serious public

policy ramifications.

THE JOINT PROPOSAL

First, SAIF-insured institutions would be required to pay a special premium to capitalize

the SAIF fully as of January 1, 1996. The special premium may need to raise $6.6 billion; this is

about 85 to 90 basis points of the SAIF assessment base.

Once the SAIF is fully capitalized, the SAIF premium schedule would initially be set at a

level equivalent to the BIF premium schedule. Thereafter, SAIF premiums may have to be

raised (i) to maintain the 1.25% required reserve ratio and (ii) if BIF premiums are raised in order

to maintain the BIF at 1 .25%. This would ensure that BIF-insured institutions, which under the

proposal would be required to share the FICO obligation, do not end up paying higher insurance

premiums than SAIF members.

The FDIC board would also be authorized to exempt weak institutions from the special

premium when the board determines that payment of the special premium would increase the risk

to the SAIF. Exempted institutions would be required to continue paying insurance premiums

under the current SAIF premium schedule until the end of 1999; they would have the option of

paying a pro-rated portion of the special premium during the subsequent four year period in order

to drop down to the lower premium schedule.

Second, responsibility for FICO interest payments would be spread among all FDIC-

insured institutions on a pro rata basis. We estimate that each FDIC-insured institution will

initially pay an amount equivalent to approximately 2.5 basis points of their deposits.

Third, the BIF and the SAIF would be merged into a single federal deposit insurance fund

as soon as practicable.

In addition, the OTS and FDIC support making unspent RTC funds available as a

backstop to the SAIF until the BIF and the SAIF are merged. These RTC funds would be

available only to cover any catastrophic and unexpected SAIF losses.

EVALUATION OF THE JOINT PROPOSAL

The Joint Proposal seeks to achieve a workable, long-term solution that is comprised of a

reasonably fair distribution of resolution costs. The Joint Proposal places the greatest onus on

surviving SAIF-insured institutions, and calls for BIF-insured institutions to contribute by
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assuming, along with SAIF-insured institutions, pro rata responsibility for the FICO obligation.

The annual PICO burden amounts to 1 1 basis points of the current SAIF assessment base, but

only 2.5 basis points of the combined BIF and SAIF assessment base.

The OTS has reviewed the impact of an 85 basis point special premium on the thrift

industry. The burden will be substantial as industry capital would be reduced by 7.8%. Most

OTS-regulated thrifts, however, have sufficient capital to absorb the special premium without a

change in their regulatory capital status and can generate earnings to rebuild capital.

Although we do not anticipate that the viability of any SAIF-insured institutions will be

threatened as a direct and immediate consequence of the special premium, a small number of

weaker institutions would be seriously impaired by the special premium. The Joint Proposal,

therefore, authorizes the FDIC board to exempt weak institutions from the special premium if an

exemption would reduce the risk to the SAIF.

Reducing the capital of SAIF-insured institutions will have an immediate impact on their

lending capacity. Thus, the aggregate home lending capacity of savings associations could be

temporarily reduced. In regions or localities where savings associations are responsible for most

of the mortgage lending, the impact of the special premium will clearly be felt. Nevertheless, the

impact of the special premium should be temporary. In the long run, home lending will benefit

from placing SAIF-insured institutions on a level playing field with other federally-insured

institutions and strengthening the source of funding for the FICO interest payments.

Finally, the Joint Proposal targets each of the key SAIF problems. The SAIF will reach

its statutory designated reserve ratio promptly on January 1, 1996. The FICO payment

obligation will be spread among all SAIF- and BIF-insured institutions, thereby eradicating the

impending premium differential. This will eliminate the single greatest threat to the stability of

the deposit insurance system and ensure that there will be no default on FICO obligations.

Most important, the definitiveness of the proposed solution is guaranteed by the proposed

merger of the SAIF and the BIF. A merged BIF/SAIF fund will result in a single, stronger, more

diversified insurance fund. A merger will eliminate concerns about the SAIF being too small or

homogeneous, remove the possibility of premium disparities, and significantly enhance the

stability of the federal deposit insurance system.

In the time period prior to a fund merger, the OTS and FDIC support providing the SAIF

with access to any unspent RTC funds as a backstop. This contingency fund is not likely to

result in the actual expenditure of any government funds.

The OTS believes the time has come to carefully review the fiature of the thrift charter.

Given the urgency of the problems facing the SAIF and FICO and the complexities presented by

altering the thrift charter, however, charter issues should be addressed in separate legislation.
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I. INTRODUCTION

Good morning Chairwoman Roukema, Congressman Vento and members of the

Subcommittee. I appreciate this opportunity to present the views of the Office of Thrift

Supervision (OTS) on the proposal of the Treasury Department, the Federal Deposit Insurance

Corporation (FDIC) and the OTS to capitalize and stabilize the Savings Association Insurance

Fund (the Joint Proposal).

1 recognize that having to turn our attention once again to a problem stemming from the

thrift crisis of the 1980s is unfortunate. The thrift crisis has resulted in five major pieces of

legislation: the Competitive Equality Banking Act of 1987, the Financial Institutions Reform,

Recovery, and Enforcement Act of 1989 (FIRREA), the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation

Improvement Act of 1991 (FDICIA), the Resolution Trust Corporation Refinancing,

Restructuring, and Improvement Act of 1991, and the Resolution Trust Corporation Completion

Act of 1993. These legislative efforts have accomplished much — the thrift industry is healthy,

there have been few thrift failures in the last several years, the supervision of thrifts has been

strengthened significantly, and the Resolution Trust Corporation (RTC) will soon wind up its

affairs.

Yet, here we are again, six years after the passage of FIRREA, confronting problems in

another insurance fund — the Savings Association Insurance Fund (SAIF). The immediate

problem is that the SAIF is only one-quarter of the way toward reaching its statutorily-mandated

reserve level of 1.25% of insured deposits. The ongoing diversion of SAIF premiums to cover

the annual interest payments on outstanding Financing Corporation (FICO) debt continues to

delay capitalization of the SAIF. The SAIF problems will be compounded when the Bank

Insurance Fund (BIF) insurance premiums are reduced while SAIF premiums remain high. The

resulting premium disparity will create powerful incentives for SAIF-insured institutions to

reduce their reliance on SAIF-insured deposits, thereby threatening the viability of the SAIF as

well as the servicing of the FICO debt.

These problems are not the result of risky behavior or poor performance by SAIF-insured

institutions. Rather, the SAIF problem results from flaws in the mechanism established to fund

the SAIF, including the unanticipated shrinkage that has occurred in the SAIF assessment base,

the continuing diversion of income from the SAIF to cover non-SAIF obligations, and the

absence of Treasury payments authorized by FIRREA. In short, the critical financing

assumptions that underlaid FIRREA have not come to pass.
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It is important that this last, Hngering vestige of the thrift crisis be promptly and

definitively resolved. The uncertainties generated by the status quo, as well as the likelihood that

any loss of confidence generated by SAIF or FICO problems will spread beyond SAIF-insured

institutions, suggest that not addressing these problems this year, runs the risk of an even larger

problem in the future.

The Joint Proposal being presented today will definitively address the problems of the

SAIF and FICO. The Joint Proposal will immediately and fiilly capitalize the SAIF with a

special premium on SAIF-insured institutions and will eliminate the impending premium

differential by spreading responsibility for the FICO bonds over all FDIC-insured institutions.

SAIF-insured institutions will provide the largest share of the funding. The Joint Proposal also

provides for the merger of the SAIF and the BIF.

The ability of FDIC-insured institutions to solve the SAIF and FICO problems, however,

may dissipate with time. Currently, both banks and thrifts are benefiting from a healthy

economy and a relatively low level of problem loans. If we fail to act now, we may miss the best

chance to resolve the SAIF and FICO problems with minimal risk to the taxpayer.

In my testimony today, I will provide a brief description of the three major problems

faced by the SAIF and why further delay in resolving those problems will be costly. 1 will then

summarize the Joint Proposal and evaluate its fairness, impact, and sufficiency. I will conclude

my testimony with a discussion of the future of the thrift industry and issues regarding thrift

charter reform. Attached to my testimony are the details of the Joint Proposal.

II. NATURE AND CONSEQUENCES OF THE SAIF's PROBLEMS

A. Problem One: the SAIF is undercapitalized and is likely to remain

undercapitalized for years to come

1. SAIF's undercapitalization and its causes

As of March 31, 1995, the SAIF had reserves of $2.2 billion to cover $704 billion in

insured deposits. This is equivalent to a reserve ratio of 0.31% — one-quarter of the 1 .25%

reserve ratio mandated by statute. There is no reasonable likelihood that, under current

conditions, the SAIF will achieve its reserve ratio before the next century. Presently, up to
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$793 million per year or almost half of all SAIF assessment income is being diverted to cover

interest payments on FICO bonds. Without the FICO draw, the SAIF would capitalize in less

than four years. With the FICO draw, however, the SAIF will not capitalize for many years.

Under the FDIC's baseline assumptions, the SAIF is not expected to become adequately

capitalized until 2002. Under more conservative assumptions, the SAIF is not expected to

become adequately capitalized until 20 1 or beyond.

These difficulties are due to the use of flawed assumptions in developing the SAIF

funding mechanism in FIRREA. The funding mechanism was built on the assumption that the

SAIF assessment base would grow by 6% to 7% per year and that supplemental Treasury

funding of $8 billion to $1 1 billion would be provided to the SAIF during the first decade of its

existence. Instead, the SAIF assessment base has shrunk by 5% per year since FIRREA, and the

SAIF has not received the FIRREA authorized Treasury funding. Chart 1 illustrates the

significant difference between the projected size and the actual size of the SAIF assessment base.

SAIF Assessment Base Since FIRREA
Projected 0MB 7% Growth vs Actual 5% Shrinkage
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SAIF Assessment Base (SBIIIIons)
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03 Actual Deposit Levels

V'/y"'

1989 1990 1991 1992 1993 1994

Office of Thrift Supervision /July, 1 995

Chart 1
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Since FIRREA, SAIF-insured institutions have paid deposit insurance premiums at the

same or higher rates than the rates applicable to BIF-insured institutions. Under the FIRREA

funding mechanism, however, about three-quarters of all SAIF premiums paid since FIRREA

have been diverted from the SAIF to pay interest on FICO bonds and to cover other non-SAIF

expenditures, as illustrated in Chart 2. Thus, even though SAIF-insured institutions have paid

historically unprecedented premiums for the past six years, the SAIF remains critically

underfunded.

Most SAIF Assessments Have Been Diverted to Other Uses
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institution (15 percent of failed institution assets), the failure of SAIF-insured institutions with

assets of $15 billion or more would exhaust the SAIF's current reserves.

The vast majority of thrifts supervised by the OTS have recovered from the financial

weaioiesses of the 1980s. The number of institutions on the OTS problem thrift list has fallen

steadily over the last 5 years. Today, problem thrifts hold assets totaling $32 billion. We do not

expect the majority of these problem institutions to fail. This assumes, however, that there is no

economic downturn in the markets where these thrifts operate. A weakness in a particular real

estate market where thrifts and other SAIF-insured institutions are concentrated, or unexpected

problems at one or two large institutions could result in failure that exhausts the SAIF's reserves.

Such an event could weaken public confidence in the financial strength of the federal deposit

insurance funds, and might require taxpayer funding to meet the FDIC's obligations.

The current vulnerability of an underfunded SAIF to sudden insolvency is accentuated by

the disproportionate concentration of its members in a single region (California) and the

concentration of thrift assets in a single type of asset (home loans). Individually, home loans are

less risky than commercial loans, but the required concentration of SAIF-insured thrift

institutions in home mortgage loans, however, makes the SAIF particularly vulnerable to a

downturn in residential real estate markets. In addition, the SAIF has a number of institutions

that are quite large in relation to the SAIF.

Moreover, given the current drain on SAIF income caused by payments on FICO bonds,

capitalizing the SAIF will be a painstakingly slow process. For example, in 1996, the first full

year after the SAIF assumes responsibility for resolving failed institutions, SAIF reserves are

projected by the FDIC to grow by only $700 million. At this rate, the SAIF will remain

vulnerable to sudden insolvency for many years to come.

B. Problem Two: the BIF/SAIF premium disparity is likely to result in a

reduction in SAIF's assessment base and an increase in SAIF's resolution

expenditures

1. Description of the premium disparity

In contrast to the SAIF, BIF premium dollars go directly into the BIF. As a result, the

BIF is expected to reach the statutorily-mandated 1.25% reserve ratio in 1995. The FDIC board
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has proposed to lower the average BIF premium from 23.5 basis points to 4.5 basis points once

the FDIC can verify that the BIF has reached this reserve ratio. Because the SAIF remains under

1.25%, the FDIC board has proposed to leave SAIF premiums at their current average level of

24 basis points.

If the FDIC board's proposals are adopted, which is likely, SAIF premiums paid by

healthy SAIF members will be six times greater than the BIF premiums paid by healthy BIF-

members. The significance of this premium disparity becomes even more apparent when related

to the income of banks and thrifts. As Chart 3 illustrates, such a premium disparity is significant.

If the proposed BIF premium schedule had been in effect during 1994, BIF premiums would

have been roughly equivalent to 2.3% of all 1994 bank net income. By contrast, SAIF premiums

were equivalent to approximately 32% of all 1994 thrift net income. This is a material

difference.

Proposed Deposit Insurance Premiums as a Percent of 1994 Income*

SAIF Premiums
320%

BIF Premiums
2.3%

SAIF-Member Net Income
($4.1 Billion)

BIF-Member Net Income
($46.9 Billion)

•Assumes full implementation of proposed premium schedules

Office of Thrift Supervision / July, 1995

Chart 3
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Moreover, such a disparity could last well into the next century. For example, Chart 4

illustrates what happens to SAIF premiums under the FDIC's baseline assumption that the SAIF

assessment base will decline by 2% per year and that assets in failed SAIF-insured institutions

will average 1/5 of 1% (22 basis points) of industry assets.

SAIF Premiums Will Exceed BIF Premiums, Even After SAIF Capitalizes

Deposit Insurance Premiums for Well Capitalized, Well Managed Institutions

Basis Points
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2. Consequences of delay in resolving the premium disparity

The premium disparity is likely to have a significant adverse impact on SAIF-insured

institutions and on the SAIF. The longer this disparity is allowed to continue, the greater the

potential for lasting, systemic harm to SAIF members and to the SAIF. The principal potential

adverse consequences are as follows.

• First, the premium disparity will place pressure on management of

SAIF-insured institutions to reduce their exposure to SAIF premiums,

thereby reducing SAIF income.

In recent years, there has been a noticeable shift by institutions away from SAIF-insured

deposits into repurchase agreements and Federal Home Loan Bank advances, neither of which is

assessed an insurance premium. These alternative funding sources carry the risk of additional

losses to the SAIF since these liabilities are fully collateralized and have priority over SAIF's

claims in the event of a failure. In addition, as institutions shift their funding away from core

deposits to more market-based liabilities, they may become more vulnerable to interest rate risk.

To avoid the loss of core deposits, many institutions are exploring ways to substitute

lower-cost BIF-insured deposits for SAIF-insured deposits. Several of the largest savings

associations — holding well in excess of 10% of SAIF's assessable deposits — have already

announced that they intend to apply to establish de novo banks insured by the BIF to conduct

their deposit-taking activities. While it has been suggested that the government should set up

roadblocks to this and other efforts by institutions to avoid high SAIF premiums, the introduction

of a material disparity between BIF and SAIF insurance premiums will provide continuous

market pressure on SAIF-insured institutions to minimize their SAIF assessment base. The

government's previous lack of success in blocking market forces (e.g., the failure of Regulation

Q, which sought to limit interest rates earned by consumers on their savings) should make us all

hesitant to pursue a similar strategy vis-a-vis deposit insurance premiums.

We cannot stop the customers of SAIF-insured institutions from voluntarily transferring

their deposits to BIF-insured institutions in search of higher returns. If a BIF member located

near a SAIF member is able to offer a higher rate of return on deposits due to the premium

disparity, it is inevitable that customers of the SAIF member will migrate to the BIF member.
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From the perspective of the SAIF, it matters not whether the deposits are lost to a BIF

affiHate of a SAIF-insured institution or an unaffiliated BIF-insured competitor. Either way, the

SAIF income base declines.

• Second, the premium disparity may make it difficult for SAIF

members to attract and retain capital, further increasing the SAIF's

resolution costs.

An industry that generates about 60 basis points in income ~ the average return in the

thrift industry over the past several years -- will clearly be adversely affected by a 19 basis point

surcharge against its earnings. The eventual effect of such a tax could be a reduction in the

franchise value of SAIF-insured institutions, making it even more difficult to recapitalize

troubled institutions.

The effect of an extended period of high insurance premiums on the thrift industry's

ability to raise capital was a concern during the FIRREA debate in the Congress. Former Federal

Reserve Board Chairman Paul Volcker warned that:

I would think that a larger question with respect to thrifts arises from the fact that that

premium is already pretty high, and how long does one contemplate keeping that

premium in force? How does that affect the ability of the industry, generally, to raise

capital and be a viable competitor over time? To what degree does it discourage potential

buyers or to what degree does it discourage current owners from operating in that

industry because of the size of the cost burden extended indefinitely over a period of

time? (Problems of the FederaLSavings^andXQan Insurance Corporation (FSLLC),

Hearings before the Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, United States

Senate, Part 1 of IV, 101st Cong., 1st Sess., at 264 (1989).)

Reducing the competitive viability of thrift institutions may make it more likely that the

government will have to resolve problem institutions, and may place even more financial strain

on the SAIF.
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• Third, the premium disparity may increase the risk profiles of SAIF

members, thereby increasing SAIF resolution costs.

Because of the highly competitive nature of the financial markets, it is likely that a

substantial portion of any BIF member's cost savings resulting from lower premiums will be

passed on to its customers. If BIF members increase their deposit rates and services and/or

reduce loan rates and fees to attract customers, SAIF members will be forced either to match

these rates and reduce profit margins, or to lose deposits and loan business. Some SAIF-insured

institutions could respond to the squeeze on earnings by pursuing higher yielding and potentially

riskier lending and investment activities. While the regulatory agencies will seek to prevent

unsafe and unsound practices, the pressure on SAIF-insured institutions to increase their revenue

will be great.

• Fourth, the premium disparity could adversely affect the U.S. housing

market.

Savings associations continue to play an important role in housing finance. Savings

associations were directly responsible for 1 in 6 of all residential mortgage loans originated

during 1994. Although hard data are not available, savings associations also may have originated

at least as many mortgage loans through their mortgage banking subsidiaries as they originated

directly. As of December 31, 1994, savings associations and their subsidiaries held in portfolio

$459 billion in residential mortgage loans and mortgage-backed securities or about 16.2% of all

outstanding residential mortgage loans and mortgage-backed securities.

In certain key markets, thrifts are leaders in meeting the housing finance needs of

minorities and low-income families. Thrifts are also leaders in originating and holding

adjustable-rate mortgages - important mortgage vehicles that often make housing affordable for

first-time home buyers (especially when long-term interest rates are high). Almost half of all

mortgage loans held by thrifts are loans that are not easily securitized for the secondary market.

As a National Association of Home Builders (NAHB) representative noted at an FDIC

public hearing on the SAIF in March:
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As portfolio lenders, thrifts also have been innovative in offering new mortgage

products and play a critical role in providing the adjustable-rate mortgages that

were so important in cushioning home buyers from rising rates last year.

The NAHB representative went on to say that the emergence of a BIF/SAIF premium disparity

will "detrimentally affect the cost and availability of housing credit."

Home lending is the principal business of savings associations. Currently,

approximately 70% of all savings association assets are residential mortgage loans and mortgage-

backed securities. To the extent the premium disparity weakens savings associations, it will also

weaken their ability to support housing.

Before concluding my discussion of the premium disparity, I want to be very clear about

what 1 am, and am not, saying. I am not saying that the premium disparity is likely to cause large

numbers of thrift failures over the next few years. While some might argue that the thrift

industry may collapse under the weight of the premium disparity, I do not share their point of

view. Clearly, the thrift industry and home lending will be adversely affected by the disparity,

but the likelihood that the disparity will cause significant numbers of thrift institution failures is

remote.

My concern is that the SAIF funding mechanism — rather than the thrift industry — may

collapse under the weight of the premium disparity. The premium disparity sets up a type of

pincer movement of competing forces that will converge on the SAIF from opposite directions.

On the one hand, the disparity will create powerful incentives for SAIF-insured institutions and

their customers to seek to shift deposits from the SAIF to the BIF, thereby reducing the SAIF

assessment base. On the other hand, the disparity is likely to result in a modest increase in the

cost of thrift failures over time (due to decreased profitability and/or the pursuit of higher-

yielding investments) and make it more difficult to find private investors willing to invest in

failing thrifts. Thus, SAIF resolution costs may increase at a time the SAIF's income base is

declining. To stabilize the SAIF, the premium disparity must be resolved.
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C. Problem Three: there is a significant risk of default on the FICO bonds in the

near future

1. Description of the FICO obligation

As already noted, interest on FICO bonds, which totals $793 million annually, is paid out

of draws that FICO is authorized to make against a portion of the SAIF premium income stream.

Under current law, these draws can only be made against that portion of the SAIF income stream

attributable to SAIF-member savings associations. SAIF assessments paid by SAIF-insured

banks are not subject to the FICO draw.

In the most recent assessment year (1994), premiums assessed against savings

associations totaled $1.2 billion. Thus, the FICO draw consumed 67% of all savings association

SAIF assessments. Earlier I said that the SAIF assessment base has shruiok by an average of 5%

per year since FIRREA. But that figure is computed on the entire SAIF assessment base, which

includes many banks. The savings association portion of the SAIF assessment base has been

declining even more rapidly than the SAIF assessment base as a whole. The average annual

shrinkage of savings association SAIF deposits since enactment of FIRREA has been 10.7%.

2. Consequences of delay in adjusting the FICO funding mechanism

Recently, the board of directors of FICO issued a press release stating that, "if the

downward [SAIF] deposit trend continues, FICO will have insufficient funds to meet the interest

payments on [FICO bonds] through maturity . . . unless Congress enacts further legislation

providing new or additional funding sources." Indeed, as Chart 5 illustrates, if the SAIF's

savings association assessment base continues to decline at its average annual post-FlRREA rate,

FICO will default on its interest payments as early as 1998. The impending BIF/SAIF premium

disparity, discussed above, may actually accelerate this trend.

Although FICO bonds are not backed by the full-faith and credit of the United States, a

default on the FICO bonds could have serious public policy ramifications due to the effect that a

default would have on the obligations of other government sponsored enterprises (GSEs).

Currently, FICO bonds are considered high-grade investments based largely on FICO's status as

a GSE. Unless action is taken, however, FICO bonds are in danger of being downgraded, with a

potential adverse impact on all GSE obligations.
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III. THE JOINT PROPOSAL

A. Overview of the Joint Proposal

The details of the Joint Proposal are set forth in the attachment to this testimony. I will

provide a brief overview of the main elements of the Joint Proposal, and then turn to an

evaluation of its merits.

First, institutions holding SAIF-insured deposits would be required to pay a special

premium in an amount sufficient to capitalize the SAIF fully as of January 1, 1996. Although the

exact amount of the special premium cannot be predicted precisely, we anticipate that the

premium may need to raise as much as $6.6 billion. This is equivalent to about 85 to 90 basis

points of the SAIF assessment base. Once the SAIF is fully capitalized, it is expected that the

SAIF premium schedule would initially be set at a level that is equivalent to that of the BIF

premium schedule. If over time, losses to the SAIF exceed those incurred by the BIF, then SAIF

premiums may have to be raised above BIF premiums to the extent required to maintain the

1 .25% required reserve ratio. If BIF losses turn out to be higher than those incurred by the SAIF,

and if, as a result, BIF premiums need to be raised in order to maintain the BIF at 1 .25%, then

the SAIF premiums will also be raised. The intent is to ensure that BIF-insured institutions,

which under the proposal would be required to share responsibility for the FICO obligation, do

not end up paying higher insurance premiums than SAIF-insured institutions.

The FDIC board would be authorized under the Joint Proposal to exempt specific

institutions from the special premium in instances where the board determines that payment of

the special premium would increase risk to the SAIF. Exempted institutions would be required

to continue paying insurance premiums as set under the current SAIF premium schedule through

1999. Such exempted institutions would have the option of paying a pro-rated portion of the

special premium during the subsequent four year period in order to drop down to the lower

premium schedule.

Second, responsibility for FICO interest payments would be spread among all FDIC-

insured institutions on a projrata basis in accordance with their level of assessable deposits. We

estimate that each SAIF-insured institution and each BIF-insured institution will end up paying

initially an amount equivalent to 2.5 basis points of their deposits. This amount is expected to

decrease over time as the combined insured deposits of banks and thrifts grow.
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Third, the BIF and the SAIF would be merged into one federal deposit insurance fund as

soon as practicable.

In addition, the OTS and the FDIC support making unspent RTC funds available as a

backstop to the SAIF until the BIF and the SAIF are merged. These unspent RTC funds would

be available only to cover any catastrophic and unexpected SAIF losses. For these purposes,

SAIF losses will be deemed catastrophic only if they exceed $500 million in any fiscal year.

During the time period that the backstop would remain in place, the FDIC has projected annual

SAIF losses of $270 million and the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) has projected annual

SAIF losses of $450 million.

B. Evaluation of the Joint Proposal

There is no painless solution to the SAIF's problems. Unfortunately, the mechanism

established under FIRREA to fund SAIF and pay interest on the FICO obligations is not

working. As a resuh, a revised funding mechanism is required that expands the revenue sources.

I believe it is in everyone's interest to put the thrift crisis behind us once and for all. I further

believe that the interagency process produced a fair and balanced solution.

In assessing the merits of the Joint Proposal, I believe we should consider four key

questions.

1. Is the Joint Proposal as fair as possible?

It is unlikely that any solution to the SAIF/FICO problem can be developed that will be

viewed as "fair" by all those required to contribute to the solution. The Joint Proposal seeks to

achieve a workable long-term solution that is comprised of a reasonably fair distribution of the

costs of such a solution.

The Joint Proposal places the greatest onus on surviving SAlF-insured institutions. I

recognize that the vast majority of surviving SAIF-insured institutions were always operated

responsibly and did not cause the thrift crisis. They are well-capitalized, strictly regulated, invest

billions in housing credit, have superior community reinvestment records, and provide vital

financial services to the public. 1 understand their concern regarding the additional financial

burden imposed on them under the Joint Proposal. But the funding to capitalize the SAIF has to
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come from somewhere, and institutions holding SAIF-insured deposits appear to be the best and

most logical choice among the unfortunate choices available.

I anticipate that SAIF-insured institutions may also question the fairness of the provision

that, prior to the merger of the SAIF and the BIF, the SAIF assessment schedule may not be

lower than the BIF assessment schedule and that the SAIF (unlike the BIF) will be prohibited

from rebating premiums collected in excess of the 1 .25% reserve ratio. These provisions are

designed to ensure that SAIF-insured institutions do not end up paying lower premiums than

BIF-insured institutions once BIF members take on a pro rata share of the FICO obligation. It

would be difficult to ask BIF-insured institutions to assume pro rata responsibility for FICO,

while simultaneously setting SAIF premiums below BIF premiums.

Moreover, if losses at the SAIF are relatively low and over-capitalization of the SAIF

occurs, this will provide further protection to the fund against large thrift losses. It could also

provide reassurance to BIF-insured institutions that a merger of the SAIF and the BIF is less

likely to result in increased bank premiums to cover future thrift losses.

The Joint Proposal also calls upon BIF-insured institutions to contribute to the resolution

of the problem. BIF-insured institutions, along with SAIF-insured institutions, would assume

pro rata responsibility for the FICO obligation. Because the SAIF is so much smaller than the

BIF, the FICO obligation, which represents a huge liability for SAIF-insured institutions, is

significantly reduced when spread over all FDIC-insured institutions. The annual FICO burden

amounts to 1 1 basis points of the current SAIF assessment base, but only 2.5 basis points of the

combined BIF and SAIF assessment base.

BIF-insured banks can be expected to protest that they should not be required to share

any responsibility for FICO. The resolution of the thrift crisis, however, was important to all

institutions holding federally-insured deposits. If the government had not provided funding

through FICO and other sources to pay the depositors of failed thrifts, public confidence in

federal deposit insurance would have been shaken and the entire deposit insurance system on

which banks depend might have been threatened. Moreover, banks benefitted from the

government's actions to place weak thrifts into receivership. Weak thrifts frequently paid

exorbitant prices for deposits that effectively drove up the cost of funds for all institutions,

including banks.
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In addition to all FDIC-insured institutions contributing to the solution, the OTS

recommends that the Federal Goverrmient put unused RTC funds aside to serve as a backstop for

extraordinary, unanticipated losses to the SAIF until the BIF and SAIF are merged. (The

recommendation for an RTC backstop is that of the OTS and not that of the Administration.)

While under current law RTC funds may presently be used by the FDIC to support the SAIF

through 1997, the terms that must be met before these funds are utilized are quite restrictive.

These terms would have to be modified.

1 recognize the difficulties posed by such a recommendation. My concern is that the high

level of problem assets in OTS-supervised thrifts leaves even a fully capitalized SAIF vulnerable

to large losses. A drop in housing prices in an area of the country with a large thrift presence

could put renewed pressure on the SAIF and result in another round of high SAIF premiums.

OTS does not expect such an event to occur. An RTC backstop, however, would provide greater

assurance that there would be no recurrence of a SAIF funding problem. The backstop would

only be used in the event of unanticipated, catastrophic SAIF losses that exceed the estimates of

the OTS, FDIC, and CBO. Ultimately, if there are unexpected major losses in the thrift

industry, taxpayer exposure would occur with or without a built-in backstop. Preserving the

integrity of the deposit insurance system is an important national objective that benefits all

Americans.

2. How would the Joint Proposal affect SAIF-insured

institutions?

The OTS has careftilly reviewed the impact of an 85-90 basis point special premium on

the thrift industry. The burden will be substantial. Surviving thrifts have worked extremely hard

over the past five years to build their capital. An 85 basis point premium would instantly reduce

industry capital by a fiill 7.8%. Reduced capital means reduced lending and reduced earnings.

Based on 1994 earnings, an 85 basis point special premium on an after-tax basis would be

equivalent to three-quarters of a year's income for thrift institutions. For a typical $500 million

thrift with $355 million in insured deposits, the special premium would total $3 million. This

same thrift, on average, reported 1994 income of $2.8 million.

Over 99% of all OTS-supervised thrifts have capital levels that meet or exceed the

FDICIA definition of adequate capital. Most of these institutions have sufficient capital to
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absorb an 85 basis point special premium without a change in their regulatory capital status.

Over 90% of OTS-supervised SAlF-insured institutions are profitable and can generate earnings

to rebuild their capital levels.

A small number of institutions, however, with lower capital levels, may be seriously

impaired by an 85 basis point special premium. Some may have their capital levels fall below

what is considered adequate. 1 believe it would be counterproductive to the goal of stabilizing

the SAIF to effectively expose the insurance fund to even greater losses as a consequence of the

imposition of the special premium. The Joint Proposal, therefore, permits the FDIC board to

exempt weak institutions from the special premium if an exemption would reduce risk to the

SAIF.

Thus, we do not anticipate any additional failures of SAIF-insured institutions as a direct

and immediate consequence of the special premium. It is, of course, more difficult to predict

what the indirect consequences of the special premium will be. It is entirely possible that the

special premium, when combined with a variety of other factors (such as a downward turn in the

economy or unexpected loan losses at an institution), may ultimately contribute to serious

problems at some institutions.

The status quo, however, also poses risks to SAIF-insured institutions. The competitive

disadvantage resulting from a significant premium disparity may also cause financial weakness.

In my view, therefore, the costs imposed by the Joint Proposal are worthwhile in order to shore

up the prospects for the long-term viability of the SAIF and FICO, as well as SAIF-insured

institutions and their customers. I see no realistic alternative. If we continue to delay

capitalizing the SAIF and resolving the FICO problem, I fear a weak SAIF and a possible FICO

default, as SAIF-insured institutions reduce their reliance on SAIF-insured deposits.

3. How would the Joint Proposal affect the availability of housing

finance?

The OTS has also considered the impact of an 85 basis point premium on housing

finance. Reducing the capital of SAIF-insured thrifts will have an immediate impact on the

lending capacity of SAIF-insured institutions. The aggregate home lending capacity of savings

associations could be temporarily reduced by the special premium.
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As I noted earlier, savings associations currently hold $459 billion in mortgage loans and

mortgage backed securities. The special premium will have the effect of initially reducing the

home lending capacity of savings associations. Our analysis suggests that portfolio lending by

SAIF-insured thrifts may be reduced by as much as 8%. This may not translate into an 8%

reduction in home lending nationwide, however, because there are many other participants in the

mortgage market besides savings associations. In certain regions or localities, however, where

savings associations are dominant in particular segments of the market, the impact of the special

premium will clearly be felt.

The impact of the special premium should be temporary. In the long run, home lending

will benefit from placing SAIF-insured institutions on a level playing field with other federally-

insured institutions and the strengthening of the source of funding for the FICO interest

payments.

All things considered, therefore, I believe the Joint Proposal is consistent with a strong

mortgage finance system. The alternative - a long-term premium disparity that throttles the

lending capacity of SAIF-insured institutions, weakens the industry and raises the specter of a

FICO default — would be much worse.

4. Does the Joint Proposal provide a definitive solution to the SAIF

problem?

The Joint Proposal targets each of the key SAIF problems described at the outset of my

testimony. First, because of the special premium, the SAIF will reach its statutory designated

reserve ratio promptly on January 1, 1996 - a full seven years in advance of even the most

optimistic projections under the status quo.

Second, because prompt capitalization will be achieved via the special premium and

because the FICO payment obligation will be spread evenly among all SAIF- and BIF-insured

institutions, the impending BIF/SAIF premium differential will be eradicated. This will

eliminate the single greatest threat to the stability of the deposit insurance system. Spreading the

FICO obligation will also ensure that there will be no default on FICO obligations. The

combined BIF/SAIF premium income stream is many times larger than the annual FICO

obligation.
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Third, the definitiveness of the proposed solution would be guaranteed by the merger of

the SAIF and the BIF. A merged BIF/SAIF fund will result in a single stronger, more diversified

insurance fund. In particular, a merger will eliminate any concerns about the SAIF being too

small or SAIF-insured institutions being too homogeneous to be sound over the long-term. It

also removes the possibility of premium disparities arising with the attendant pressure on

institutions to move between the two separate funds. Thus, merger of the SAIF and the BIF will

significantly enhance the stability of the federal deposit insurance system.

If such a merger is not immediate, OTS believes SAIF should have access to RTC funds

to cover extraordinary, unexpected losses. It is not anticipated that this contingency fund is

likely to result in the actual expenditure of any government fiinds. It is merely intended to serve

as a catastrophic backstop to ensure that the SAIF is stable and well capitalized at the time of the

SAIF/BIF merger. Given the significant financial contributions that the Joint Proposal calls on

thrifts and banks to make to solve the SAIF problem and the need to avoid another round of

BIF/SAIF legislation if the unexpected happens over the next few years, an RTC backstop gives

both Congress and the regulated industry reasonable assurance that this is the last of the post-

FIRREA fallout.

IV. SHOULD THE SOLUTION TO THE SAIF AND FICO PROBLEMS ALSO

ADDRESS THE FUTURE OF THE THRIFT INDUSTRY

The immediate challenge facing the thrift industry is the undercapitalized SAIF, the

potential for an insurance premium disparity and the rising FICO burden. The Joint Proposal

will ensure that SAIF-insured institutions are not placed in an untenable competitive situation of

paying rising insurance costs due to a declining SAIF assessment base. The Joint Proposal,

which was developed over the last six months by the Administration and the regulatory agencies,

focuses on the need to solve the immediate problems facing the SAIF.

Thrift institutions, however, clearly face a more fundamental and longer-term issue

arising out of the statutorily-mandated requirement that their lending and investment focus be

directed towards residential mortgage credit. Thrift institutions, under the Home Owners' Loan

Act, are required to hold a minimum fixed percentage of their assets in "qualifying thrift

investments."
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Over the last two decades, however, competition in residential mortgage lending has

expanded significantly. Many non-thrift competitors such as mortgage bankers and government-

sponsored enterprises such as FNMA and FHLMC, which are not subject to many of the

regulations and costs faced by depository institutions, have gained market share at the expense of

commercial banks and thrift institutions.

In some markets where the competitive pressures are intense, mortgage spreads have

narrowed significantly. Commercial banks in those markets have pared back, or in some cases,

even closed their residential mortgage lending operations and thrift institutions have reduced

their mortgage concentrations within the constraints of the qualified thrift lender test. Some

thrift managers have gone farther and indicated their desire to increase their lending flexibility by

converting their institutions to commercial banks. Under current law, however, such conversions

are quite difficult.

Given these developments, the OTS believes it is appropriate for the federal government

to ask whether it should continue its policy of promoting residential housing by requiring (as

well as encouraging through tax policy) thrifts to concentrate in residential mortgage lending.

One of our country's great resources is its dynamic and vibrant financial markets. As a

consequence of technology, innovation (including securitization of assets), and changing

demographics, the role of traditional depository institutions is changing. Market shares shift in

response to changing demand for various products. The fact that financial markets are responsive

to change is one of the strengths of our system. Ultimately, it is important that our statutes

remain consistent with the realities of the market and that we allow market forces to determine

the relative roles of the various sectors comprising our financial services system.

We recognize that changing the statutory framework governing the thrift industry raises a

host of broad, and in some cases contentious, issues involving not only the thrift industry but also

the banking industry and regulatory structure. The intent of any modification to the thrift charter,

including the merging of thrift and bank charters or the conversion of thrift institutions to

commercial banks, should be to ensure that the present thrift institutions remain strong and viable

depository institutions in the future. It is important, therefore, that any change in thrift powers,

and any changes in ownership rules governing thrift institutions, not result in weaker institutions

with reduced access to capital. It is also important that current customers of healthy thrift

institutions not be unintentionally harmed by any statutory changes.
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It is our hope that putting the insurance fund and FICO issues behind us will facilitate

dealing with these other issues. Given the urgency of these financial problems and the

complexities presented by altering the thrift charter, it is our judgment that charter issues should

be addressed separately. OTS stands ready to work with the Congress, the Administration, and

other interested parties to develop a vision for what our system should look like and how to get

there. But we should not delay critically needed SAIF and FICO reforms while charter issues are

debated.

V. CONCLUSION

Not so very many years ago, the former Federal Home Loan Bank Board (FHLBB) and

the now defunct Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation (FSLIC) were roundly

criticized for having failed to come forward promptly to warn Congress of the magnitude of the

problems facing the FSLIC insurance fund. The FHLBB and FSLIC were admonished for

repeatedly minimizing the seriousness of the thrift crisis, and for advocating stop gap measures,

rather than a comprehensive approach.

The thrift crisis taught us many lessons. One of the most important lessons is that failing

to recognize the existence of an insurance fund problem, or delay in responding to that problem,

only makes matters worse. The thrift crisis also taught us the value of early intervention in

minimizing the costs to the government. Prompt corrective action is now a core concept in the

regulation of insured depository institutions.

We must apply this same core concept to the SAIF — delay will only increase the

exposure of taxpayers.
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ATTACHMENT

RESOLVING THE PROBLEMS OF THE
SAVINGS ASSOCIATION INSURANCE FUND

July 27, 1995

BACKGROUND: THE NEED FOR ACTION

SAIF Is in Poor Condition, and Its Prospects Are Bleak.

• SAIF is significantly undercapitalized.

As of March 31, 1995, SAIF held reserves of $2.2 billion to cover

$704 billion in insured deposits -- only 31 cents in reserves per

$100 of insured deposits.

• SAIF assessments have been -- and continue to be -- diverted to other

uses.

From SAIF's inception in 1989 through March 1995, $7.4 billion in

SAIF assessments were diverted to cover past thrift losses. If

those funds had gone into SAIF, the fund would have been fully

capitalized last year.

Payments on bonds issued to prop up a prior deposit insurance

fund (FICO bonds) currently consume 45 percent of SAIF

assessments -- and that percentage will increase if SAIF deposits

continue to shrink.

• SAIF's assessment base has declined sharply.

SAIF deposits shrank by 23 percent from year-end 1989 through

March 1995, or an average of 5 percent annually, rather than

growing over 40 percent (as projected at the time of SAIF's

creation in 1989).

• SAIF is now responsible for resolving failed thrifts.

On July 1, 1995, SAIF became responsible for handling thrift

failures. Given SAIF's meager reserves, the failure of one or two

large thrifts could render SAIF insolvent and put the taxpayer at

risk.
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Consequences of Inaction: Prospects for SAIF, the FICO Bonds, and the Thrift

Industry Will Worsen.

• Erosion of the SAIF assessment base would accelerate.

The healthiest SAIF members will have strong economic incentives

to avoid paying almost 6 times as much as the healthiest BIF

members for the same insurance coverage. Because of SAIF's

obligation to ma/<e payments on the FICO bonds, a large differential

between BIF and SAIF premiums would persist until the year 2019
even if SAIF were fully capitalized. Thus institutions would
continue to have incentives to shrink their SAIF deposits.

Healthy institutions have a wide variety of ways in which to shrink

their SAIF deposits, despite the current moratorium on converting

from BIF to SAIF. For example, they can sell off loans instead of

holding them in portfolio. They can replace deposits with

nondeposit funding sources. They can also seek to switch deposits

from SAIF to BIF by forming or acquiring affiliated BIF-insured

banks offering higher interest rates than thrifts.

• SAIF's weaknesses could lead to a default on FICO interest payments.

If the portion of SAIF's assessment base available for FICO
payments declines W percent annually, FICO will default on its

interest payments in a few years.

• Failure to resolve SAIF's problems could weaken the thrift industry, and
thus further weaken SAIF.

Uncertainties about SAIF - and high SAIF premiums - could make
it more difficult for SAIF members to attract and retain capital, thus

reducing the thrift industry's ability to help solve its problems and
respond to any adverse economic changes.

• Structural issues make SAIF more vulnerable to economic downturns and
financial market instability.

SAIF faces increased risks because it insures institutions with

similar asset portfolios, and because SAIF-insured deposits are

concentrated in large West Coast thrifts.
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PROPOSAL

1. Capitalize SAIF Through Assessments on SAIF Deposits

• Require institutions with SAIF-assessable deposits to pay a special

assessment in an amount sufficient to capitalize SAIF (i.e., increase

the Fund's reserve ratio to 1.25 percent). Base the special

assessment on SAIF-assessable deposits held as of March 31,

1995. Make the special assessment due on January 1, 1996.

The special assessment would probably amount to 85 to 90
basis points. The rate would depend on (1 ) the extent to

which SAIF is undercapitalized at the end of this year; and
(2) the total deposits subject to the special assessment (i.e.,

total SAIF-assessable deposits, minus deposits at weak
institutions exempted by the FDIC from the special

assessment, as discussed below).

The risk-based assessment schedule for the newly capitalized

SAIF would be similar to the schedule for BIF (the current

FDIC Board proposal has rates ranging from 4 to 31 basis

points).

For purposes only of setting risk-based assessments for

coverage during the calendar year 1996, the FDIC would

calculate a SAIF-insured institution's capital before payment
of the special assessment but taking into account other

capital fluctuations.

• Permit the FDIC's Board of Directors (acting pursuant to published

guidelines) to exempt weak institutions from the special

assessment if the Board determines that the exemption would
reduce risk to the Fund.

• Require institutions exempted from the special assessment to

continue to pay regular assessments under the current SAIF

risk-based assessment schedule, with rates ranging from 23
to 31 basis points, for the next four calendar years (1 996-

1999).
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Thus weak institutions would still, over time, generally

pay more than healthy institutions. A healthy

institution would pay approximately 101 basis points

from 1 996 through 1999 (an 85 basis point special

assessment, plus a risk based assessment of 4 basis

points for each of four years as proposed by the FDIC
Board). A weak institution would pay annual

assessments of 29-31 basis points (under the current

schedule weak institutions pay assessments of 29-31

basis points) for a total of 1 16-1 24 basis points (29-31

basis points for each of four years).

• To encourage weak institutions to resolve capital and other

deficiencies, give institutions exempted from the special

assessment the option -- during the 1 996-1 999 period -- of

paying a pro-rated portion of the special assessment and then

paying assessments under the new risk-based schedule for

the remainder of the period.

Require that rates under the risk-based assessment schedule for

SAIF be no lower than the rates for comparable institutions under

the risk-based assessment schedule for BIF until the Funds are

merged.

2. Spread FICO Payments Over All FDIC-Insured Institutions

• Effective January 1, 1996, expand the assessment base for

payments on FICO bonds to include the entire assessment base of

all FDIC-insured institutions - both BIF members and SAIF members
(thus spreading the FICO obligation pro rata over all FDIC-insured

institutions).

As under current law, the cash to pay FICO bond interest

would come from assessment payments remitted by insured

depository institutions, rather than by withdrawing money
from the deposit insurance funds.

Spreading FICO payments would still allow healthy

institutions' BIF premiums to decline dramatically from
current rates.



219

Merge the Deposit Insurance Funds

• Effective as soon as practicable -- preferably no later than the

beginning of 1 998 -- merge the BIF and SAIF.

A merger of the funds would resolve the long-term

weaknesses of SAIF by providing the requisite asset and
geographic diversification, which in turn should protect

taxpayers from the possibility of another deposit insurance

crisis.

We recognize that any discussion of a merger of the funds

raises a host of ancillary issues, such as the future of the

thrift charter -- and other distinctions between banks and
thrifts. The Treasury is developing a comprehensive proposal

to deal with these issues.

4. Authorize Rebates of BIF Excess Premiums

• Authorize the FDIC to rebate assessments paid by BIF members to

the extent that BIF reserves exceed the designated reserve ratio.

Rebate authority would not extend to BIF's investment

income, which has never been rebated in the FDIC's history.

5. Adjust Rules to Promote Assessment-Rate Stability

• Direct the FDIC's Board of Directors to maintain a deposit insurance

fund's reserve ratio so that it approximates the designated reserve

ratio. Give the Board flexibility to reduce the size and frequency of

assessment rate changes by permitting the reserve ratio to

fluctuate temporarily within a range of not more than 0.1

percentage point above or below the designated reserve ratio. This

would provide flexibility to smooth out premium rate fluctuations

but would not change the 1.25 percent designated reserve ratio.
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The FDIC would seek to maintain tiie fund at approximately

the designated reserve ratio, but could permit it to fluctuate

temporarily within a narrow band. This flexibility would in no

way impair such other rules as (1) the FDIC's duty to base

assessments on risk; or (2) the requirement that SAIF
assessments be no lower than BIF assessments. Nor would

it authorize rebating BIF's investment income.

Lower from 23 basis points to 8 basis points the minimum average

assessment required under section 7(b)(2)(E) of the Federal Deposit

Insurance Act when a deposit insurance fund is undercapitalized or

when the FDIC has borrowings outstanding for the fund from the

Treasury or the Federal Financing Bank.
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FDIC and OTS:

Make Unspent RTC Funds Available as a Backstop for

Extraordinary, Unanticipated SAIF Losses Until the BIF and SAIF are

Merged

• If SAIF losses were to exceed $500 million in any calendar year

during the period beginning on July 1, 1995 (when SAIF takes over

the RTC's responsibility for resolving failed institutions), and ending

when the Funds are merged, make unspent RTC funds available to

cover the amount by which the losses in that year exceed $500
million.

Thus SAIF would cover the first $500 million in losses during

any such year, and unspent RTC funds would cover any
additional losses.

Neither the CBO nor the FDIC currently projects that SAIF
losses will reach $500 million in any year. (The FDIC
projects losses of $270 million per year; the CBO projects

losses of $450 million per year.) Thus unspent RTC funds

would serve only as a reinsurance policy against losses more
severe than those now anticipated.

The Treasury does not support use of RTC funds.

92-910 96-8
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Testimony of James M. Culberson, Jr.

on behalf of

The American Bankers Association

before the

Financial Institutions and Consumer Credit Subcommittee
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Committee on Banking and Financial Services

of the

United States House of Representatives

August 2, 1995

Madam Chairwoman, I am James M. Culberson, Jr., Chairman of the First

National Bank and Trust Company in Asheboro, North Carolina. I am the Prcsident-

Elea of the American Bankers Association (ABA). The ABA is the only national trade

and professional association serving the entire banking community, from the smallest

banks to the largest bank holding companies. ABA members hold about 90 percent of

the industry's total assets. Approximately 94 percent ofABA members arc community

banks with less than $500 million in assets.

I am pleased to be here today to speak to the Subcommittee, and I thank you,

Madam Chairwoman, for holding this hearing. You have been a leader in addressing the

S&L issue in a thoughtful and meaningful way. It is very important that all interested

parties have an opportunity to discuss the myriad issues surrounding the Savings

Association Insurance Fund (SAIF), the Financing Corporation (FICO) bonds, and the

future of the S&L industry. These issues have generated a lot of emotion -- but it is

imponant that actions be based on the facts, and we are confident that today's hearing

will help get the facts on the table.

In my statement this morning, I would like to emphasize four key points.

First, Bank Insurance Fund prcnuums should be reduced. The banking

industry has completed full recapitalization of the Bank Insurance Fund (BIF) to

the designated reser%'e ratio -- without any cost to taxpayers. Banks desen-e, and

the law requires, that BIF premiums be reduced.
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» Second, the S&L problem should be properly defined. This may sound very

elementary, but it is not. The issues arc complex and fundamental to the S&L

charter itself. Moreover, an attempted solution to an ili-dcBncd problem can lead

to bad public policy.

*" Third, resolution of the S&L situation should be fmal and comprehcruive.

ABA has outlined the dements of a final and comprehensive resolution. A key

clement is the elimination of a separate S&L charter -- otherwise, Congress and

the taxpayers v.'Ul likely find themselves in the unenviable position of dealing with

yet another S&L crisis in the future.

* Fourth, the Trcasury/FDIC/OTS plan to merge the insurance funds without

necessarily eliminating the S&L charter is strongly opposed by the banking

industry. The S&L chaner has proven itself to be, simply put, dangerous. Since

the early 1980's, time after time, S&Ls have found themselves in the red. To ask

banks to assume a virtually unlimited liability -- conceivably to put their entire net

worth at stake -- by putting S&Ls in the bank insurance fund would be incredibly

unfair.

In recent weeks, some encouraging events have taken place. First, FDIC officials

have indicated to us that the FDIC Board uilJ soon schedule a meeting to finalize the

rule on BIF premium reductions, including a mechanism for refunding over-payments.

And second, the S&L industry has endorsed the proposition that SAIF members should

pay to fully capitalize their fund with no bank contributions. With these two critical

issues addressed, ABA is now in a position to work with Congress on the issues related to

SAIF and the future of the S&L industry.

Let me now turn to a more detailed discussion of the four points presented above.

We have also attached an appendix with an analysis of current economic trends affecting

this issue.

BIF Premiums Should Be Reduced

Banks have paid over S5.5 billion per year in premiums for the last four years to

recapitalize the BIF. Banks have paid the full cost of the losses related to over 1,300
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bank failures over the last decade -- without any cost to taxpayers. Banks have

recapitalized the BIF, just as they pledged to do, and have done so a decade ahead of

schedule. At the same time, the banking industry has improved its asset quality,

significantly increased its capital, and become operationally more cfEcicnt. This has not

been easy -- it has had an impaa on bank customers and the communities they serve.

Now that the BIF has reached the designated reserve ratio, banks, their customers,

and their communities are entitled to the benefits of lower insurance premiums. The law

on this issue is quite dear -- the FDIC must take action to reduce BIF premiums.

It is important for Subcommittee members to understand how bankers view

proposals for them to contribute to SAIF or FICO. In talking to bankers across the

country this year, this is what we find: they feel it would be a cruel irony to "reward"

banks for rebuilding BIF so quickly by now requiring them to pay for SScLs' problems as

well. As one banker recently said: "While we would all like someone to help pay our

debts, that doesn't mean we should pay off our neighbor's car loan or mongage." Later

in this testimony, I will be outlining ABA's thoughts on ways to address the issues

surrounding SAIF and FICO. In that process, we know that banks may well be asked to

contribute financially. However, I would like to emphasize that what is being asked is

very difficult for banks to swallow, and I want the Subcommittee to understand why

bankers feel that way.

Banks arc being asked in various proposals to contribute financially to a situation

that bankers believe they did not create and is not their responsibility. Banks worked very

hard to rebuild their fijnd, and banks have yet to be shown clearly why they should pay

for obligations relating to S&Ls, their most direct competitors, or the previous S&L
rescue packages.

To the contrary, bankers strongly believe they were told by Congress -- during

consideration of FIRREA when the S&L insurance fijnd was moved to the FDIC

(something banks cenainly didn't like) -- that this would never lead to banks haWng to

pay for S&Ls or to there being some implication that bank and S&L insurance

obligations were linked. Yet, this is exactly what some are telling us today — that there is

a linkage. When banks agreed in FDICIA to recapitalize BIF without any cost to the

taxpayer, they were told by Congress that BIF and SAIF would be kept separate when

premium levels were determined -- in fact, this "promise" was written directly into the
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law. Yet now some are telling bankers that premium determinations should be linked.

During FDICIA, it was agreed that bank premium levels should be set, once BIF was

recapitalized through higher premiums to the 1.25 percent designated reserve ratio, at the

level necessary to "maintain" the fund at 1.25 percent. Yet now some are telling bankers

they should pay a premium of 4 cents or so per $100 dollars of deposits regardless of the

size of the fund. It is not surprising, therefore, that many bankers believe they are just a

convenient source of money for an S&L rescue package at a time of budget restraints --

without any real justification for using bank money and despite earlier assurances that

banks would not ultimately be asked to pick up the tab for S&L problems. To bankers,

these proposals, in economic terms, are nothing more than a tax on bank deposits to

cover another phase in the S&L rescue. As you can see, this is an issue that banken feel

very strongly about.

Despite these strongly held feelings, ABA has put forth a comprehensive plan to

address SAIF, FICO, and the fijture of the S&L industry, and we do want to work with

the Subcomminee to resolve this seemingly endless issue once and for all.

The S&L Problem Should be Correaly Defuied

If the Congress and the American public are to be assured there isn't going to be

yet another S&L bill in the near fijture, it is imponant to define the problem correctly

and to fully address it. This is why ABA has been trying so hard to present policymakers

with the facts about the health of S&Ls.

Last fall, horror stories began circulating about the SAIF collapsing and the

possibility of a default on FICO bond interest. ABA had been following the situation

closely, and we were convinced that the faas did not support these doomsday scenarios.

We believe that our economic analysis, much of which was presented to this

Subcomminee earlier this year, has been shown to be correct. The facts are now clear --

the health of the S&L industry continues to improve; the SAIF assessment base grew

during the last two quaners; and S&L stock prices have risen over 25 percent since FDIC

first announced its intention to lower BIF premium rates, out-performing both the S&P

500 and the banking industry (see Chart 1). Reflecting the continued improvement in

the condition of the industry, the FDIC recently made significant downward adjustments

in their loss projections for SAIF. (More detail on the economic situation of the S&L
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Thrift Stock Index

Chart 1

industry is contained in the appendix.)

Simply put, the pessimistic scenarios of an

overwhelming and immediate crisis in the

S&L industry that would threaten its

ability to meet its financial obligations

have simply not materialized.

However, a number of

policymakers have told us they believe

there is a long-term problem that needs to

be addressed. These policymakers arc

concerned about the stabihty of the SAIF

assessment base, even if there were no

differential in deposit insurance premium

rates. They believe the SAIF base will

continue to narrow and is too

concentrated in California, making it vulnerable even after it is fully capitalized.

These questions about the long-term stability of the SAIF base are legitimate; they

deserve very careful consideration. However, it is imponant to recognize that if this is

the fundamental concern, the solution must look to the viability of the S&L charter itself --

it is not enough to simply capitalize the SAIF and assure payment ofFICO interest.

Capitalizing SAIF and spreading the FICO payment will put more money into

SAIF and help S8cL profitabihty, but these actions are not a comprehensive solution to

these policymakers' concerns about the SAIF base situation. S&L executives have told us

that a piecemeal solution may well exacerbate the situation because it will be read to

mean that a comprehensive solution is not forthcoming in a timely fashion. The S8cL

charter will continue to lose value and there may well be a rush to leave the S&L industry

and the SAIF through any means possible. As one S&L executive recently said, "No one

will want to be the last one at the party when the lights go out."

If there is a legitimate policy concern over the stability of the SAIF assessment

base, it raises a fundamental question: is there a need for a separate thrift chaner in

today's financial marketplace? Given the record of the last decade, can wc, in faa, afford

to have a separate S&L chaner that simply doesn't seem to work?
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In recent months, we have had numerous discussions with policymakers and S8cL

executives about the viability of the S&L chancr. We found that the great majority

believed that the S8cL chancr was simply no longer viable and that it was simply too risky

from an economic point of view -- and from the taxpayers' point of view -- to try to

maintain the increasingly artificial distinction between banks and thrifts. Furthermore, the

massive shifts in housing finance -- including the increasingly important role of Fannie

Mac and Freddie Mac and the growing participation of both mortgage and commercial

banks -- have lead many to question the need for a governn nt-created, specialized

portfolio lender. This is not to say that many S&Ls, even a: t a chancr conversion, will

not continue to focus on mongage lending, as many commeri...^! banks also do. It simply

means that there is no longer any real need, especially considering the proven risks to the

taxpayer, to maintain a separate chancr.

Since our new policy statement was released on July 14, we have been called by

numerous S&L executives telling us that they agree completely with our recommended

solution and that the separate S&L chaner should be eliminated. Some adjustments --

for example, to address the question of mutual S&Ls and the S&L bad debt reserve --

will be needed, but we believe these can be worked out in a timely fashion.

This resolution will not change the competitive landscape. S&Ls will compete just

as they do today, but under a bank chaner. However, the Congress will never again face

another S&L rescue legislation.

The Solution Must Be Ck>mprehensivc

It is critical that any solution be comprehensive, and that includes elimination of

the separate chaner. Anything shon of that will inevitably lead to another economically

and politically painful S&L rescue bill. There are many elements that constitute a

comprehensive solution. The next section of my testimony will discuss these elements.
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ELEMENTS OF A COMPREHENSIVE SOLUTION

Thrifts should be responsible for capitalizing the SAIF

The banking industr>' recapitalized the BIF on its own, and wc see no reason why

SAIF members shouJd not do the same for their fund -- the thrift industry is dearly

capable of capitalizing the SAIF without help from banks or others.

To their credit, the S&Ls have agreed to do so by paying a special premium that

will bring the SAIF up to the designated reserve ratio. We applaud the thrift industry for

stepping up to meet their financial obligation to the ftind and to their depositors. This

pledge by the S&Ls to capitalize the SAIF is a critical element in the design of a

comprehensive solution to the over-all situation. Wc think the timing of that

recapitalization should be careftilly considered. While SAIF is undercapitalized, there arc

no apparent threats to its viability in the near ftiture. Wc would suggest the

Subcommittee carefully consider the form of that recapitahzadon payment and whether it

needs to be made all at one time, given the very large "hit" it will cause. A number of

SScLs, and banks with Oakar deposits, have expressed strong concerns to us about this

issue.

Bank premiums should be reduced

The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation Improvement hex. (FDICIA) requires

the FDIC to reduce bank premiums once the Bank Insurance Fund (BIF) reaches the

1.25 percent designated reserve ratio. There is significant evidence that this level has now

been reached -- in faa, our projections show that the BIF was fiilly capitalized in April.

The FDIC's own Chief Financial Officer, William Longbrake, has publicly stated that he

believes that the BIF recap was probably completed in April.

We have recently received assurances from the FDIC Board that it will meet

shortly to finalize the BIF premium reduction rule, which will include a mechanism for

refunding the overpayments made by BIF members.
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The BIF premium should be set to maintain the fund at the 1.25 perunt designaud

reserve ratio

Wc believe that the law requires the FDIC to set BIF premiums so as to maintain

the fund at the 1.25 percent level. Moreover, we believe that the FDIC cannot

intentionally set assessments to generate assessment income which it predicts will increase

the reserve ratio above the designated reserve ratio. The statute is clear on this issue, and

it is consistent with the understanding between Congress and the banking industry about

its obligations to rebuild the Bank Insurance Fund.

The law contains a specific exception for increasing the designated reserve ratio

above 1.25 percent if the FDIC "Board of Direaors determines [such action] to be

justified for that year by circumstances raising a significant risk of substantial future losses

to the fund."' This explicit exception is further evidence of Congressional intent that the

1.25 percent level should not be exceeded under normal circumstances. Qearly, there is

no justification at this time for exercising this exception to raise the designated reserve

level, given the current vitality of the banking industry. In faa, a strong argument can be

made that the 1.25 percent level is too high, given the significant changes made in

FDICIA that lower the probability of failure and the cost of resolving institutions that do

fail.

Statistical information accompanying the FDIC's initial proposal to reduce

premiums shows that interest income alone is expected to be sufficient to cover all BIF

operating expense and case resolution costs for the second half of 1995. Since that time,

the FDIC has reduced projeaed losses to the fund, thus further reducing the need for

premium income. The FDIC's new loss estimates imply that, even if no premiums were

charged in the second half of the year, the BIF would rise to 1.30 percent -- $1 billion

more than is required by the designated reserve ratio. If the FDIC Board approves the

proposed rate schedule of 4 bp to 31 bp, the BIF reserve ratio would rise byyear-mdio

1.33 percent -- exceeding the 1.25 percent DRR by $1.6 billion.

The bonom line is that under current economic and industry conditions, an

average premium of 4.5 bp is far too high, and we urge the FDIC Board to significantly

reduce its original proposed rate schedule. Some policymakers have said banks should pay

FDI Act sec. 7(b)(2)(A)(iv)(II)
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about 4 cents because that is what banks have historically paid. I would make two

comments about that. First, we believe banks should pay what the law requires, not

some historical figure, and the law requires that banks only pay what is necessary to

maintain the fund at 1.25 percent. Second, as losses rise or fall, the law requires the level

of the premium to rise or fall to pay for these losses. Historical averages arc just not

relevant given the entirely new structure for maintaining the deposit insurance fund levels

laid out in FIRREA and FDICIA.

We urge Congress to clarify the law to affirm the clear intent to limit premium

levels to those necessary to maintain the fund at the designated reserve ratio. We do

believe that this is, in faa, what Congress intended in FDICIA and what a plain-English

reading of FDICIA currently requires. We also urge Congress to ensure in law that

rebates are permitted. Representative McCollum has introduced a bill (H.R.1769) which,

among other things, addresses the rebate issue. Wc would like to work with Mr.

McCollum and the rest of this Subcomminee to build on his approach in order to resolve

all the issues relating to setting premiums and thereby develop some cenainty for banks'

planning processes.

Onu the SAIF is fully capitalized, the thrift charter should be merged into a nrw bank

charter

As we have noted above, a comprehensive solution to the thrift crisis must include

the elimination of the separate S&L charter. I cannot over-emphasize the faa that any

solution that does not include the elimination of the thrift charter will not solve the

problem in the long run. Fortunately, it is clear that many in the S&L industry agree

with us on this issue, and we will work with them and Congress to devise an acceptable

system for such conversions. It is noteworthy that America's Community Baivkers

indicated in their Senate testimony that they do not oppose the elimination of the

separate thrift charter and also stated that resolution of the issue associated with

rcchartering "can be accomplished on a prompt and satisfactor)' basis."

As stated earlier, in light of the significant changes in mortgage markets --

especially the increasing importance of securitization -- it is clear that the economy no

longer needs a separate chaner for specialized portfolio mortgage lenders. In faa.
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commercial banks currently hold almost $250 billion more in single family mongages than

do S&Ls.

We believe that the best course of action is to create a new bank charter -- one

that will be flexible enough to allow institutions to compete effectively in the future --

and for thrifts to conven to this new chaner once the SAIF has been recapitalized.

Flexibility must be a key clement in this new chaner, because there is overwhelming

evidence that arbitrarily restricting the ability of institutions to participate efficiently in

emerging markets will eventually lead to serious viability problems for the industry.

Representative McCollum's bill also addresses this issue, and those provisions of

his bill will provide a base on which we can build.

When the single chaner is developed, OTS should be merged into the OCC. This

will not only streamline the regulatory structure, it will assure that all federally chartered

institutions operate under the same rules.

All parties with a potential interest in FICO obligations, and in resolving the

SAIF/FICO situation, should contribute to paying the interest on FICO bonds

If Congress determines that S&Ls must be relieved of some of their FICO

obligation, it is reasonable to look to all parties who would benefit fi-om ensuring the

future timely payment of FICO bond interest to contribute financially to the solution.

Clearly the banking industry is not responsible for the problems of the S8cL industry, and

there have been no convincing arguments made as to why banks should contribute to

their resolution. But if banks are asked to contribute financially, there is certainly no

reason why credit unions -- which are a $300 billion fiill-ser\ice, federally insured industrj'

" should not also participate. I would also point out that beneficiaries of protecting

FICO bond holders include other government sponsored enterprises (GSEs) which issue

similar debt. And the RTC, which was created to oversee the full resolution of the S&L

crisis, should also be a pan of the solution. In faa, as the S8cL industry has pointed out,

the fiinding shortfall in SAIF is primarily due to the failure of the federal government to

fund its promises to rebuild SAIF, which in turn has put pressure on the FICO payment

structure. We believe RTC funding should be involved in any solution.

10
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If banks and their customers contribute to the solution, there should be offsetting

opportunities to cover those costs

The thrift crisis has already imposed extraordinary costs on the banking industry.

As taxpaying institutions, banks have contributed direcdy to Snandng the dcan-up of the

S&L disaster. But the banking industry also sufTered additional financial losses as a result

of the massive market disruptions caused by the actions of some SScLs during the 1980s.

"High-flying" S&Ls destroyed the competitive balance in numerous local markets by

paying unsustainable high rates on deposits -- the "Texas premium" phenomenon -- and

by fueling real estate speculation which ultimately caused banks and other lenders to incur

heavy losses.

Now, banks are being asked by some to contribute again. But payments by banks

to cover FICO would clearly be a tax on banks and bank customers -- a tax on deposits.

We believe that the impaa of this extra tax, if it is enaaed, should be offset by legislative

changes that will reduce the cost of doing business to the benefit of banks and our

customers. For example, bank regulation should be streamlined, and unnecessary and

duplicative regulations should be eliminated. Madam Chain^oman, you and other

members of this Subcommittee have already staned the ball rolling on this issue with

your hard work on the bill recently reported by the full Committee. We also urge

Congress to improve the competitive capabilities of banking organizations -- for example,

as pan of the newly redesigned bank charter discussed above.

These changes will mitigate the impact of any extra tax on banks and bank

customers, will allow banks to proWde their customers with more and better products at

lower costs, and will assure that the industry will be strong and healthy competitors in the

financial services industry in the years to come. We believe these changes should be a

component of the comprehensive solution.

Merger of the Funds

The Treasur>/FDIC/OTS approach calls for the merger of the insurance funds.

While their testimony seems to indicate they are working on the issue of merging the

thrift charter into the banking charter, the funds merger is not fiilly linked to the chaner

issue. The banking industry totally opposes a merger of the funds under those

11
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circumstances. It is just plain unfair. In faa, I just came from a large meeting of bankers

and the leadership of every state association, and I have never seen the industry so angry

about a proposal.

The S&L charter, bankers believe, is simply too dangerous to have in the bank

insurance fund. This is no reflection on S&L management -- it is a reflection on the

charter.

How could Congress ask the banks to take on a potentially unlimited liability in

the form of hundreds of S&Ls with a chancr that has proven time after rime since the

early 80s to be financially risky.' As far as bankers are concerned, such an approach would

literally put their net worth at risk. After alJ, it was only a few short years ago that the

S&L crisis cost the uxpaycrs $150 billion. Merging the funds -- even if SAIF were

recapitalized first -- without addressing the charter issue is nothing more than putting the

net worth of the banking industry between the uxpayers and the next S&L disaster.

Forrunatcly, the S&L industry seems to agree with ABA that the chaner issue

should be addressed -- so let us all work together to address it.

There is time to consider the issues thoroughly

It is dear from recent testimony of the regulators that there is, in faa, no

emergency. The S&L industry is extremely healthy and any threats to SAIF or FICO will

not materialize any time soon. The faa that there is no emergency was further brought

out in the questions and answers of the regulators, including Chairman Greenspan, in the

Senate Banking Committee hearing last Friday. The Appendix to this testimony also

dearly shows that there is no near-term S&L emergency. ABA is more than willing to

work through the issues on an expedited basis, but we believe that it would be a mistake

to try to construa a partial solution during the budget reconcihation process. This issue

is simply too important.

The Treasur>'/FDIC/OTS approach can be charaaerized as "let's get the money

now and worry about creating a balanced situation later." The ABA strongly opposes this

approach. As stated earlier, merging the insurance funds without merging the charters is

asking banks to risk billions and billions of dollars on a problem they had no part in

12
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creating without any assurances that the ticking time-bomb of the S&L chancr wilJ be

defused. The responsible course of action is to work together to develop a

comprehensive approach in a timely fashion.

Conclusion

Because of the long history of direa competition with S&Ls and the uemcndous

problems in the S&L industry that have directly impaacd banks, the issues under

discussion in this hearing are of great concern to bankers. That is why Subcommittee

members have and will continue to hear from their local bankers about their serious

concern with concepts which would have bankers assume FICO obligations that in the

long-run could total well over $12 billion -- and now, the Treasury/FDIC/OTS proposal

would add contingent insurance obligations that are open-ended.

I am sure you can understand why bankers believe it is critical that the S8cL issue

be correctiy defined and that any solution be comprehensive, not a solution which will

inevitably lead to yet another S&L bill next year or the year after. Certainly the voters of

this country would expect the Congress to end, once and for all, the seemingly

continuous cycle of S&L rescue bills.

ABA has put forth a comprehensive proposal. We are working closely with the

Bankers Roundtable and other bank groups. We have reached out to open discussions

with leaders of the S&L industry and with America's Community Bankers. We have

found the leaders of the S&L industry to be forthcoming and thoughtful, and we have

found that we agree on the key elements of a comprehensive solution. We stand ready to

work with Congress, the Administration, and the bank and thrift regulators to reach a

consensus on a comprehensive solution - one that will ensure that we will never, c\'er,

have to face this issue again

13
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APPENDIX

The Health of the S&L Industry and the SAIF

The S&L industry has moved past its problems of the 1980s and is growing

stronger every day. Not only are earnings and asset quality improved, but there is more
capital per dollar of assets than ever before. This industry-wide health has meant few

failures and a faster rate of capitalization for the SAIF than was expeaed.

Moreover, the industry has begun expanding. Over the last five quanen, both the

assets and deposits of SAIF-insurcd institutions have grown by about Sll billion. This

growth reflects the improved health of the industry, and it has positive impUcations for

the health of the SAIF.

Consistent Earnings & Strengthening Asset Quality

The S&L industry has been consistently profitable since 1991. In 1994,

93 percent of all SAIF-insured institutions reponed profits. The industry reported a

0.54 percent retxirn on assets (ROA) in 1994, and 0.63 percent ROA for the first quancr

of 1995.

Troubled-asset levels continued

to decline in 1994. SAIF-insured

institutions' non-performing assets

dropped more than 32 percent in

1994, and by another 11 percent in

the fint quarter of 1995, down to

1.18 percent of assets — an historic

low (Figure 1).

The dedine in non-performing

loans and charge-offs have allowed the

industry to cvutail provisions for loan

losses. Loan loss provisions in 1994

were 37 percent below the 1993 level.

Net charge-ofTs for 1994 were

9 percent lower than in 1993. The
industry's loan loss reserves per dollar

of non-current loans increased to

Non-performing Assets as a
Percent of Total Assets

1.18%

82.IV 93.U eS.rV S3.ll B4JVaS.I

Figure 1

$0.85 in 1994, the highest level ever reported by the S&L industry.
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Solid Capital & Declining Problems

SAIF-insured institutions raised

$1.2 billion of capital in 1994. The
industr>''s capitaJ-to-assets ratio at the end

of the first quaner of 1995 rose to 7.9

percent (Figure 2).

Ninety-five percent of SAIF-insured

institutions meet the regulatory

requirement for being "well capitalized'

(Figure 3). Only Vi percent of industry

assets were in 'undercapitalized'

institutions. This impressive level of

capitalization has been maintained despite

recent industry growth. Since the

beginning of last year, SAIF-insured

institution assets and deposits have grown

by about $11 billion.

The number of SAIF-insured

institutions on the FDlC's 'Problem

Thrift List' fell 46 percent last year to 54

institutions (Figure 4). Problem assets fell

52 percent in 1994. Both the number
and assets of SAIF-insured institutions

were at all-time lows at year-end 1994.

There were only two SAIF-insured

institutions that failed in 1994, and there

have been only two S&L failures so far in

1995.

S&L Stock Prices Arc Rising

The FDIC announced on

January 31 that bank deposit insurance

premiums would be reduced in the second

half of 1995. Since that time, the S&L
stock price index has increased about

25 percent, while the bank stock price

index rose about 14 percent, and the S&P
500 rose only 12 percent (Figure 5).

Stock prices are a barometer of

how market participants perceive an

Capital as a Percent
of Total Assets

7.9%

t2.rv e3.u Ks.rv km m.iv96.i

Figure 2
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institution's future earnings capacity -- and

rising stock prices dearly contradict

allegations that a differential in insurance

premiums will impair S&L profitability or

their ability to raise capital.

Putting Premiums in Pcrspcrtive

Thrift Stock Index

•BIFPrwnlum
Reduction -

Propo««d

i,nm^f^t^\Uirh\i^\ U8y|JiM[Uy

Fears of competitive problems

resulting from a differential of 19 basis

p>oints in insurance premiums seem to be

overstated. In faa, 19 basis points does

not look particularly significant in the Figure 5
context of the large variations in deposit

interest rates paid by different institutions in the same market. For example, in California

" the largest thrift market -- the spread between the highest and lowest rates paid on a 6-

month CD is currently 260 basis points, clearly overshadowing a 19-basis-point difference

in deposit insurance premiums.

Reducing bank premiums does lower bank costs, and while it docs not affect the

costs for SScLs, it will affea S8cL profits slightly. In its repon earlier this year, GAO
projeCTed that, for the typical S&L, the premium differential would reduce S8cL profits by

"about 3.9 percent to 5.8 percent." This is hardly enough to aeatc serious problems for

any healthy SScL.

Deposits at Large California Thrifts Are Growing

Fears that a premium differential will result in a shrinking thrift deposit base --

thereby reducing the assessment base for FICO and SAIF -- also appear to be overstated.

In California -- which accounts for about 30 percent of total thrift deposits -- the largest

institutions are aggressively seeking to increau their deposit base. In faa, deposits at

most large California thrifts grew at an impressive clip in the first quarter of 1995. For

example, deposits grew 6 percent at Golden West Financial and almost 10 percent at

Glendale Federal.' For 1994, deposits at Golden West Financial grew almost 16 percent

and Glendale Federal's deposits grew over 13 percent. Since the premium differential is

imminent, this action by large thrifts to increase deposits clearly contradicts their

statements that deposits wUl contraa sharply or that they will be unable to compete.

SAIF Is Capitalizing Quickly

SAIF is capitalizing more quickly than expeaed. Congress did not set a time limit

for S&Ls to capitalize the SAIF because the process was expeaed to take longer than 15

' American Banker, May 19, 1995, p.l.
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ycars.^ Currcndy, SAIF has a balance of over S2.2 billion, plus an additional

$432 million in reserves for future S&L losses. And the balance of SAIF is cxpeacd to

grow by about $1 billion over the next twelve months. The FDIC has projcacd that

SAIF will recapitalize in the year 2002 -- probably sooner given the faa that FDIC
recently lowered its projections of failures for 1995 from $3 billion of failed S&L assets

to $100 million.

To their credit, S&Ls have agreed to recapitalize SAIF by paying a special

premium that will bring the SAIF up to the designated reserve ratio. We applaud the

thrift industry for stepping up to meet its financial obligation to the fund and to its

depositors. This pledge by the S8cLs to capitalize the SAIF is a critical element in the

design of a comprehensive solution to the over-all situation. We think the timing and

method of that capitalization should be Cirefliliy considered so as to minimize disruption

to SAIF-insured institutions. We would suggest the Gammince carefully consider

whether that recapitalization payment needs to be made all at one time, given the very

large "hit" it will cause. A number of S&Ls, and banks with Oakar deposits, have

expressed strong concerns to us about this issue.

Protection for SAIF Is Already in Place

In the 1993 RTC funding bill. Congress considered possible problems over the

next few years and provided a specific mechanism for deahng with any emergency in

SAIF. Congress authorized any remaining RTC funding to cover SAIF insurance losses

until December 1997 (two years after ternoination of RTC) under certain drcumstanccs.

Certainly, this authority is limited and changes could be made to make these funds more
readily available to cover any extraordinary problems should they arise. It is also

instructive to note that, at one time. Treasury was to assure the recapitalization of SAIF
by making payments such that total premium income in to SAIF each year would total at

least $2 billion. This language was removed in subsequent legislation and is one of the

reasons that SAIF is not more fully capitalized today.

Is Action Necessary at This Time?

Given the health of the S&L industry, the growing SAIF assessment base and the

very favorable outlook for few S&L failures in the next 18 months, there is no urgent

need for Congress to undertake another S&L rescue this year. Certainly, there is a need

to define the problem appropriately, and work on a framework for a comprehensive and

final resolution. The debate on these issues has been filled with high emotion, but high

emotion should not be mistaken for urgency. It does not serve the public interest to

make piecemeal fixes to an ill -defined problem. As we have seen time and time again in

repeated legislation involving S&Ls' problems, quick action leads to unintended

consequences that do not fully resolve the problem. It is of the utmost importance to

define the problem clearly and carefully craft the appropriate and complete response to it.

'Banks were explicitly given 15 years to recapitalize their insurance fund (which they are now projeaed

to complete in mid- 1995, nearly a decade ahead of schedule). TTiere u-as no similar provision for S8dj.
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Good morning, Madam Chairwoman and Members of the Committee. I am Bill

Sones, chairman, president and CEO of the State Bank & Trust Company, a $100 million

community bank located in Brookhaven, Mississippi. I am also vice president of the

Independent Bankers Association of America (IBAA), the only national trade association that

exclusively represents the interests of the nation's community banks. On behalf of the

nation's community banks, I am pleased to present our views on the condition of the deposit

insurance funds and the potential impact of the FDIC's proposed Bank Insurancee Fund

premium reduction on the bank and thrift industries. We commend your ongoing leadership

role on these important issues.

The financial health of the three Federal deposit insurance funds, the Bank Insurance

Fund (BIF), the Savings Association Insurance Fund (SAIF), and the National Credit Union

Share Insurance Fund (NCUSIF), is critical to maintaining depositor confidence in the

insured financial services industry, protecting American taxpayers, and preserving local

economies that are dependent on credit from insured institutions for their viability. In

recognition of this, last year the IBAA called for a solution to the SAIF/FICO funding

problem.

FDIC Chairman Heifer believes that SAIF funding is imperiled for three reasons.

First, as of March 31, the SAIF had a reserve ratio of only 0.31 percent of insured deposits,

while the designated reserve ratio is 1.25 percent of insured deposits. Second, 45 percent of

SAIF assessments is diverted to make the Financing Corporation (FICO) interest payments,

which has a significant adverse impact on the ability of the SAIF to be recapitalized.

Finally, on July 1, 1995, the SAIF became obligated for losses in savings associations that

fail after that date. If one large, or several medium size thrifts were to fail, the solvency of

the SAIF would be put at risk because of its severely undercapitalized state.

Exacerbating the foregoing are two additional factors. Because of a controversial

FDIC legal interpretation, assessments on Oakar deposits (deposits acquired by a bank from

a savings association) and Sasser deposits (deposits in a savings association that converts to a

bank) cannot be used to pay for the FICO obligation. Therefore, as more Oakar and Sasser

deposits are created, the deposit base available to pay for FICO shrinks. Second, several

large thrift holding companies have applied to charter banks. They intend to induce their

customers to transfer their accounts from the thrift to the bank. This will further shrink the

deposit assessment base available to capitalize the SAIF and to pay the interest on FICO.

As of March 31, 1994, the BIF grew to $23.2 billion and had a reserve ratio of 1.22

percent, and while not officially verified, by today it has reached the congressionally

designated reserve ratio of 1.25 percent. The BIF's recapitalization has been accomplished

in a remarkably short period of time. The banking industry is very proud of the fact that it

has done what Congress required it to do -- recapitalize the BIF without a single cent of

taxpayer money.
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UPCOMING BIF - SAIF PREMIUM DISPARITY

As required by law, FDIC has proposed retaining the current range of SAIF
premiums of 23 to 31 basis points while reducing BIF premiums to a range of 4 basis points

for the healthiest banks to 31 basis pwints for the weakest banks. The effect that a premium

differential will have on SAIF members is not clear. Although the thrift industry has argued

that the premium differential could be injurious for SAIF members, a General Accounting

Office (GAO) Report released in March notes that predictions of the effect of a differential

cannot be made with a high degree of certainty. GAO says there are no reliable statistical

estimates of the likely behavior of banks and thrifts in response to the reduction in BIF

premiums or of the effect of reduced thrift earnings on capital investment.

Historically, there have been differentials between banks and thrifts, such as Reg Q
(which set bank and thrift deposit interest rates), the 1% FSLIC premium surcharge on

thrifts, and the 8% extra deduction that thrifts can now take from taxable income. There is

no hard evidence that any of these differentials has had a significant impact on the behavior

or performance of either the banking industry or the thrift industry. IBAA cautions Congress

and the Committee to look past the rhetoric to assess the true effect of the differential.

Since BIF and SAIF premiums must be set independently, FDIC may not take into

account a potential differential between BIF and SAIF premiums when setting either BIF or

SAIF assessment rates. FDIC is permitted, however, to consider the effect of SAIF
assessments on the earnings and capital of thrift members. Obviously the current level of

assessments, which the FDIC proposes not to change, has not posed problems for the capital

or earnings of thrifts. Most thrifts are healthy today. In fact, the FDIC proposal states

"there is evidence of a growing industry," noting that capital and earnings are generally

strong.

Thrifts have attempted to make the premium differential a safety and soundness issue.

Today, it appears only to be a competitiveness issue. Competition is not one of the factors

that the FDIC is permitted to consider when it adopts the premium schedule.

EFFECT OF THE SHRINKING SAIF ASSESSMENT BASE

Currently, the SAIF is approximately $6.6 billion short of what it needs to reach the

1.25 percent ratio, and it is not projected to reach that level until 2002.

The ongoing migration of SAIF insured deposits to BIF insured institutions will

lengthen the time it will take to fully recapitalize SAIF. The SAIF assessment base has

shrunk from $950 billion in 1989 to $725 billion today, a decline of some 6% per year.

Even though the rate of decline has reversed itself slightly since the last quarter of 1994, it is

likely to accelerate as SAIF institutions are purchased or find alternate funding sources or

apply to charter parallel commercial banks to avoid the premium differential and evade their

FICO obligation. This will be discussed in more detail later in our testimony.
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Any discussion of BIF and SAIF premiums quicidy leads us to consider the issue of

interest on bonds issued by the PICO. PICO bonds were issued in 1987 to recapitalize

SAIP's predecessor, PSLIC. This interest, amounting to some $780 million per year, is paid

out of assessment revenue from SAIF-insured savings associations. Currently, interest

payments on PICO amount to 45 percent of SAIF assessment revenue, or 1 1 cents of the 23

cent premium paid by SAIF members. Shrinkage in the deposit base for SAIF will in turn

affect the availability of SAIF premiums to meet PICO interest payments. The point in time

at which SAIF premiums will be insufficient to cover PICO payments will depend on how

rapidly the SAIF base shrinks.

FDIC Chairman Heifer and others, including the GAO, have identified the SAIF

problem as a PICO problem. The key question is how this SAIF/PICO problem will be

resolved. The IBAA acknowledges that there is a SAIF/FICO problem that cannot be

ignored. If Congress is going to impose the responsibility of funding PICO on the banking

industry, credit unions and other financial service providers should also shoulder some of the

burden.

However, regardless of the magnitude of the SAIF/PICO problem, this thrift problem

cannot be used to delay the reduction of premiums for BIF-insured banks. IBAA believes

that the FDIC is required by law to move expeditiously to reduce bank premiums once the

BIF attains the designated reserve ratio of 1.25 percent. The law is clear on its face that the

FDIC cannot delay a reduction in bank premiums because of concerns it may have regarding

the impact this action may have on thrifts or on the SAIF or the FICO interest payments.

BIF assessments by law must be set independently of those set for SAIF.

We note that the BIF could soon reach the point where investment income could

exceed losses due to bank failures and the expenses of running the FDIC. When this occurs,

the BIF will continue to grow above the designated reserve ratio of 1.25%. Returning to the

FDIC the authority to rebate to members would allow the excess investment income to be

returned to the banking industry. IBAA wants to thank Congressman McCollum for taking

the lead in proposing comprehensive rebate authority for the FDIC.

The SAIF/PICO problem must be addressed if we are to avoid imprudent public

policy outcomes. The recent announcements that Great Western Financial Corporation and

Home Savings -- two of the nation's largest thrifts -- intend to charter commercial banks in

an effort to avoid the premium differential and escape responsibility for FICO is a prime

example. Thrifts are concerned about the premium differential, and they will do what they

are permitted to do -- by law or by loophole -- to avoid it. If such conversion is legal and is

permitted to occur, it does represent a major threat to the SAIF assessment base and

correspondingly to the base financing FICO bond interest payments.
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OAKAR/SASSER DEPOSITS

The position of FICO has been made more tenuous by the FDIC's controversial legal

opinion that assessments paid to SAIF by Oakar and Sasser banks cannot be used for

payment of interest on FICO bonds. Thus, as commercial banks buy thrift deposits and as

thrifts convert charters, the assessment base for FICO bond interest payments continues to

erode, exacerbating the problem.

A clear Congressional statement that premiums paid by Oakar and Sasser institutions

should be used for FICO bond interest payments would help relieve the building FICO
pressure. As of March 31, 1995, the non-Oakar/Sasser SAIF deposit base available to be

allocated for FICO stood at $478 billion. At current assessment rates, a deposit base of at

least $328 billion is necessary to service the FICO payments. The difference between the

minimum base necessary to service the FICO payments and the available deposit base is $150

billion. If Oakar/Sasser assessments were available to make FICO payments, there would be

an additional cushion of $247. 1 billion. It is preferable that these SAIF-insured deposits be

assessed for FICO than the deposits of all commercial banks.

Using Oakar and Sasser premiums for FICO bond interest, however, would slow the

recapitalization of the SAIF. To address this problem, the Congress could also extend the

recapitalization schedule of SAIF, giving FDIC more leeway to reduce SAIF premiums.

USE OF RTC FUNDS

IBAA strongly supports using some of the remaining authorized and appropriated

funds for the Resolution Trust Corporation (RTC) to pay the FICO bond obligation.

The FICO problem is one affecting the bondholders that hold FICO debt, and which

potentially could affect all debt issued by government sponsored enterprises (such as Fannie

Mae and Freddie Mac) and by the U.S. Government. These types of debt could be affected

by a default on the FICO debt because such a default would call into question the integrity of

that debt. Problems that may arise with the repayment of this debt should be borne by the

American taxpayer generally ~ not exclusively by the depositors of commercial banks. Let

us be very clear, taxing the depositors of our commercial banks is taxing our nation's savers.

It would be a disincentive to keeping one's savings in a commercial bank. There are already

disincentives enough.

Community banks are the leaders in financing small business in this country. Small

business start-up and expansion are the key to our economy. A reduction of savings in

commercial banks will impair their ability to finance this economic activity.

FICO IS NOT AN FDIC PROBLEM. IT IS A U.S. TREASURY PROBLEM. AT
A TIME WHEN CONGRESS IS CONSIDERING FURTHER INCENTIVES FOR
SAVINGS, A NEW HIDDEN TAX ON SAVERS IS INAPPROPRIATE. WE
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UNDERSTAND THAT THIS ISSUE COULD BECOME A POLITICAL FOOTBALL IF

THE TREASURY AND THE REPUBLICAN LEADERSHIP TOGETHER DO NOT
EMBRACE IT. WE URGE COMMON ACTION TO CREATE A SOLUTION FOR THIS

VERY DIFFICULT PROBLEM.

Congressman McCoUum has taken an important step in this direction in his bill by

providing that RTC funds should be used to resolve any thrifts that fail before the SAIF is

fully capitalized and restoring the rebate of excess funds in the BIF when the reserve ratio

exceeds 1.25%. The FDIC, OTS and the Federal Reserve Board recommended the limited

use of RTC funds for contingency purposes in testimony before the Senate Banking

Committee on July 28, 1995.

We are attracted to two possible alternatives for the use of RTC money:

1. If RTC funds are used to pay for the FICO obligation (approximately $8

billion on a present value basis), SAIF could recapitalize at the current assessment

rates by 1998, only three years away.

2. If the RTC funds are transferred to the SAIF and the funds invested, there

would be sufficient interest earnings to pay the annual FICO bond interest of some

$780 million.

Attached to this testimony as Exhibit A is an article written by former FDIC

Chairman William Seidman. The highly regarded former FDIC Chairman, who led this

country through the thrift crisis, wrote the commentary for his Bank Director magazine. His

article emphasizes that "in my view, financial institutions have a good case for asking the

government to replace the money it took out of SAIF to refinance the REFCO bonds and the

savings and loan bailout.

"

Using the RTC funds would reconcile a great inequity that was placed on the SAIF --

Congress promised to assist the SAIF but then reneged on that promise. In 1989 when SAIF

was created, the Congress recognized that SAIF would have difficulty recapitalizing itself,

particularly because so much of SAIF premium income was being diverted for the thrift

cleanup. Accordingly, in FIRREA Congress authorized up to $32 billion to assist the SAIF.

But despite repeated requests from the FDIC, the Treasury never requested the money, the

payments were never made, and the authorization for the funds was later repealed.

Specifically, Congress authorized two types of supplemental funding from the

Treasury. First, Treasury was authorized to contribute up to $2 billion per year for fiscal

years 1992 through 1999 as back-up funding for SAIF premiums to ensure that $2 billion

was deposited annually in the SAIF. Second, Treasury was authorized to make an additional

contribution of up to $2 billion annually for fiscal years 1992 through 1999 to ensure that

SAIF met certain specified annual minimum net worth targets. But Treasury never requested

these authorized funds and the RTC Completion Act repealed the authorizations. In their
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place, the RTC Completion Act substitutedan $8 billion appropriation for SAIF available

only if the FDIC Board makes certain specific certifications. Unspent RTC funds at the time

RTC goes out of business are also available to SAIF for two years (through 1997), again

subject to these certifications. Chairman Heifer has described the certifications as very

difficult to make. Hence, the existence of these funds to support the SAIF is illusory.

A compelling argument can be made that Congress should use RTC money to at least

restore the funds that were diverted from the SAIF and use them as a solution to the FICO
problem. The diverted funds were clearly intended to be made up later by authorized

Treasury monies. Since the authorized Treasury monies were never made available, the

diverted funds should be restored. Even the National Taxpayers Union agrees that these

monies should be restored. In testimony presented on their behalf to the House Banking

Committee's Financial Institutions and Consumer Credit Subcommittee in March, the

National Taxpayers Union said that "simple fairness" demands the restoration of $3.5 billion,

which represents the amounts diverted from SAIF in the 1990-92 period, plus interest.

The argument is being made that commercial banks have a special obligation to

contribute to FICO because they are beneficiaries of the deposit insurance system. Clearly

FICO is not part of the depxjsit insurance system. If there is the political judgement that

depository institutions have a special obligation to pay for FICO bond interest payments,

there can be no rationale for exempting the credit unions.

The responsibility of the commercial banking system is to insure that taxpayer money

is never used to bailout the BIF. Again, if the political judgement is made to expand this

responsibility to FICO bond interest payments, the net should be broadened to include other

players such as Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac who, as GSEs, have an enormous stake in

insuring that FICO debt holders are paid.

To conclude, we have serious problems with the concept that because the Treasury

reneged, those Americans who happen to save at commercial banks should carry a hidden tax

through the year 2019--a tax which will impact our competitiveness against credit unions and

the mutual fund industry, which would carry no such tax. The fact that there are PAYGO
problems with using RTC money should not be the end of the discussion. It should signal

the beginning of the search for a fair and just solution.

THE ADMINISTRATION/BANKING AGENCIES PROPOSAL

The IBAA has not had the opportunity to have its policy bodies review the

Administration's and the regulatory agencies' proposed solutions to the SAIF/FICO problem.

We have called a special meeting of our appropriate policy making body to go through this

proposal and the apparent intention of Senate Banking Committee Chairman D'Amato to

move this legislative solution through the budget reconciliation process. The proposal and

the apparent legislative vehicle which may be used to carry the proposal will both be

controversial.
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For the past 6 months the American Bankers Association has hit bankers over the

head with the message that there is no SAIF problem. Last year, the IBAA acknowledged

that there is a SAIF/FICO problem, but our proposed remedy for this problem differs

markedly from what was proposed on July 28.

In the Administration/ Agencies proposal, bankers are being asked to do three things

that are controversial. First, they are being asked to help fund FICO through the year 2019.

This is a major long-term commitment that approaches $600 million per year. Second,

bankers are being asked to agree to the merger of the BIF and the SAIF once the SAIF is

recapitalized. However, the SAIF fund carries far more risk than the BIF fund, even when it

becomes fully capitalized at the 1.25% reserve ratio, and bankers are being asked to assume

this risk. Third, those bankers who bought thrift depxjsits feeling that they were doing their

part to solve the S & L debacle will be assessed the one time $.85-5.90 recapitalization hit

on their SAIF deposit base.

These will be the elements of controversy that banking trade associations will face,

and IBAA believes that regardless of the proposed solution, there will be many unhappy

bankers.

And IBAA also cautions the Committee to tread very carefully with regard to

changing the bank charter if the thrift charter is going to be eliminated and folded into the

bank charter. In her testimony before the Senate Banking Committee on July 28, FDIC
Chairman Heifer indicated that "additional issues could take substantial time and effort to

resolve. The charter question is the first issue encountered, although it could be addressed

with thrifts accepting a bank charter, which could include a provision allowing the mutual

form of organization." This is wise counsel. We urge the Committee to resist those voices

urging tampering with the existing bank charter. This issue (specifically the OCC insurance

powers rollback and the Baker insurance pxjwers amendments) is proving to be so intractable

with regard to the Glass-Steagall and the regulatory relief bills.

THE GAO REPORT

In March 1995 the General Accounting Office released a report on the deposit

insurance funds prepared at the request of Chairman D'Amato and Representative LaFalce.

The GAO report discusses the options for resolving the SAIF/FICO problem. The final two

options covered in the GAO report - to use appropriated funds to capitalize SAIF or to fund

FICO - are totally consistent with our views. In fact, GAO specifically noted that Treasury

was authorized to make annual payments necessary to ensure that SAIF had a specific net

worth, but later rescinded that authority. GAO said: "The Congress could pass legislation

removing the restrictions on this funding source and appropriate the funds to aid in

capitalizing SAIF andfinding the FICO obligation."
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GAO added:

'If this funding were made available at the end of 1995, SAIF would need

approximately $6.1 billion to reach its designated reserve ratio, as well as $8.3

billion on a present value basis to cover the future FICO obligation. Because some

uncertainty exists regarding RTC's final loss funding needs, the Congress could

withhold a portion of the RTCfunding for possible fitture use by RTC until it is either

used by RTC, or it becomes fairly certain that RTC will not need the funding.

'If the RTC were used as a capital infusion and as a mechanism forfunding a

substantial portion of the FICO obligation, the premium differential would be

significantly reduced. Therefore, the risk of negative effects on SAIF members and

SAIF resulting from the differential would also be substantially reduced.

"

IBAA urges Congress to heed this advice.

ADDITIONAL OPTIONS

IBAA is strongly committed to the option of using RTC funds. However, in arriving

at this recommendation, we examined a number of other options that Congress and the

regulators may wish to consider, including, but not limited to, the following:

• Legislatively removing the SAIF obligation to pay FICO bonds. The issue of

who should pay is addressed elsewhere in this testimony.

• Extending the time period in which the SAIF must meet the 1.25 percent

reserve from 15 years to 30 years.

• Reversing the FDIC ruling to allow Oakar and Sasser banks to contribute to

FICO.

• Preventing thrifts like Great Western and Home Savings from using a loophole

to avoid their obligations to FICO, or at least require them to pay exit and

entrance fees to maintain the stability of the insurance funds, recognizing that

exit and entrance fees on migrating deposits is a difficult and complicated

issue. Most thrifts today are growing, well capitalized and highly profitable

institutions. They should not be allowed to use a loophole in the law to escape

their legitimate SAIF and FICO obligations.
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CONVERTING SAIF DEPOSITS TO BIF DEPOSITS

As was mentioned earlier, a growing number of thrifts, including Great Western,

Home Savings and others, have filed applications to set up parallel commercial banks to their

existing thrift charters. The purpose of exploiting this legal loophole is to move existing

thrift deposits into these newly chartered banks, thus escaping SAIF premiums and FICO
payments.

The large California thrifts are currently paying far more for their defX)sit dollar than

are the majority of commercial banks in California. If they engage in a bidding war for their

own deposits — to move such deposits from their thrift into their newly-organized bank -- this

might approach an unsafe and unsound banking practice. Clearly, it must be very closely

reviewed by the regulators and the Congress.

The movement of such deposits to the BIF has two consequences. First, they do not

carry any reserve with them, so that as they transfer, they increase the potential demands on

the BIF. To paraphrase House Banking Committee Chairman Leach, the thrifts who are

trying to exploit this loophole are looking for a free ride into a pre-paid insurance fund — the

BIF.

Speaking in Washington on March 15, Chairman Heifer highlighted the following in

an FDIC press statement:

".
. . to date, six SAIF-insured institutions have indicated publicly their plans to

convert to savings banks or commercial banks and thereby be members of the Bank

Insurance Fund (BIF). These institutions, which Chairman Heifer referred to as

"bom-again banks, " hold approximately $80 billion in SAIF-insured deposits. 'If

BIF-insured deposits grow by roughly $80 billion, ' she said, 'the BIF-insured

members have to come up with an additional $1 billion in assessments to cover the

growth in insured deposits. That's about four basis poirus added onto the premium

for BIF members for one year.
'

"

Since Chairman Heifer spoke in March, at least 7 additional thrifts with $35 billion in

assets have applied to charter banks. By our calculations, that means BIF members will have

to pay an additional two basis points over and above the four basis pwints Chairman Heifer

spoke of to keep the BIF capitalized. For a bank with $100 million in deposits, the six basis

points will equal a $60,000 payment.

Second, as thrift deposits move to BIF, they are no longer assessed for FICO bond

interest payments, which run to $780 million a year through 2019. As a result, the premium

base from which FICO interest payments can be drawn shrinks. It already has been

shrinking as banks have bought thrift deposits and as thrifts have switched charters. If

sufficient numbers of thrifts accomplish this objective, the FICO interest payments could be

in jeopjirdy in the near future.
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In addition, as the deposit base of SAIF shrinks, thereby requiring a greater share of

the assessments on remaining SAIF institutions to go to PICO to meet the $780 million

annual interest payments, less money will be going to SAIF, slowing down the SAIF
recapitalization. Alternatively, SAIF premiums would have to be increased.

This movement by thrifts to set up parallel commercial banks is not only a loophole,

it clearly violates the spirit of two Congressional directives. First, in FIRREA, Congress

specifically required that institutions switching from one insurance fund to the other pay exit

and entry fees in order to hold the SAIF and BIF accounts harmless. Even though the Great

Western and Home Savings applications are not charter conversions, but rather new charters,

the outcome is that both the SAIF and BIF will be affected negatively. As mentioned earlier,

we recognize that charging exit and entrance fees on migrating deposits is much more

complicated than charging exit and entrance fees on charter conversions. But we believe it

can be done and should be explored.

Second, Congress imposed a moratorium on charter conversions to give the financial

industry time to stabilize and for the funds to recapitalize. Once again, even though these

are not conversions, the effect will be the same in that large sums of thrift deposits are

expected to move from SAIF-insured accounts to BIF-insured accounts.

The IBAA believes the actions of Great Western, Home Savings and others,

undermines the spirit of Congressional directives, places new demands on the BIF without

corresponding reserves, and exacerbates the FICO problem.

CONCLUSION

IBAA is aware that there is much ongoing discussion about combining any solution to

the SAIF/FICO problem with sweeping structural changes in the industry, including the

elimination of the thrift charter, merging the BIF and the SAIF, and even totally

restructuring the bank regulatory agencies. Each issue has unintended consequences and

unforeseen political ramifications. Such a comprehensive solution seldom passes Congress,

and even more seldom has the end result been anticipated. Who, for example, foresaw that

the Gam-St Germain Act, which was designed to alleviate the thrift crisis, would so

exacerbate it that the Banking Committee is still working through a solution thirteen years

later.

A speciid word regarding merger of the funds. As President of the IBAA I have had

the opportunity to meet with thousands of bankers throughout our great country. The IBAA
has made a pact with the bankers who we are honored to represent. And part of this pact -

which the IBAA reevaluates at least once a year ~ has been strong opposition to the merger

of the BIF and the SAIF. And I can assure you that if any banking trade association breaks

with this pledge, many, many members will not follow. The Committee should be aware of

this political reality.

10



251

We very much appreciate being asked to testify on this issue and sincerely hope that

the fact that these hearings have been held will allow Chairman Heifer and her Board to do

their duty under present law and immediately announce what the BIF premium will be. This

is important to the banking industry and to the economy. Business must be able to plan, and

FDIC insurance remains an enormous fixed cost.

11
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EXHIBIT A
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Paying for the Bailout,
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: off the hook?
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I
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ment to rep/ace the money
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charge should be led by the

FDIC, whose trustfiind

was relieved of its assets

andwho has every right to

claim they be replaced.

[n discussing this matter with the decision makets in
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regulator-' agencies, and officials at Treasurv. it became apparent
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|
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ej :n getting the BIF premiums reduced from 24 to 4 1/2. Thus the
|
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fot use of the promised RTC funds. The
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What can be done to temedv the situation:
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ment to replace the monev it took out of SAIF
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should be led bv the FDIC. whose trust fund ;
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|
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|
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|
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allow use of e.xcess RTC funding befote the
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tureo. this can be done without increasing the detlciL
|

What are the chances the oanks and S&Ls will get together and do

what needs to be doner You teil me. .Nothing I have ^cztl in the past

leads me to be encoutaged.
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Chairwoman Roukema and Members of the Subcommittee, it is a pleasure to appear

today to present the views of America's Community Bankers on critical flaws in funding

arrangements for the FDIC's Savings Association Insurance Fund, as well as ACB's
recommendations to reform and strengthen the deposit insurance system. I am James F.

Montgomery, First Vice Chairman of ACS, and Chairman of Great Western Bank, Chatsworth,

California.

At $42 billion in assets, Great Western is ACB's second largest member and California's

fourth largest banking institution. Historically, we have been the leading lender to minorities

in California. Despite our size, we are small compared to the entire industry represented by

ACB, which encompasses more than 2,200 institutions, 16,000 banking offices, 270,000

employees, and $1 trillion in assets. Our members are insured by both the Bank Insurance Fund

and Savings Association Insurance Fund.

Over the last six months, the critical nature of the looming disparity in deposit insurance

premiums between BIF and SAIF has come into sharper focus. The hearings held by this

Subcommittee held on March 23, 1995, at which I testified on behalf of the Western League of

Financial Institutions, played a key role in illuminating the issue. We are very grateful,

Madame Chairwoman, for the leadership you have brought to bear on this matter, both in

holding the initial round of hearings and those today. ACB also is deeply appreciative of the

very important work on this issue done by the Subcommittee's Vice Chair, Bill McCollum, and

by Representatives LaFalce and Flake, all of whom have introduced legislation designed to

resolve the BIF/SAIF problem. We are aware, too, of the significant time and effort devoted

to this challenge by the regulators and the Treasury. We feel they deserve credit not only for

raising awareness of the issue but for working cooperatively to craft a solution. The dangers

presented to the financial system are real, and if not addressed soon, threaten to undermine

public confidence in the deposit insurance system, and the stability of banking itself.

Good economics makes good public policy. If we are to have a vibrant banking system

capable of sustaining economic growth and satisfying the financial needs of the public into the

21st century, the banking system must have the powers and regulatory structure necessary to

compete. Part of that structure must be one insurance fund, pooling similar risks of regulated

depositories subject to a one risk-based premium structure.

The funding mechanism for SAIF and Financing Corporation (FICO) bond payments is

an obvious and immediate focus of this hearing. However, unless we address the merger of BIF

and SAIF, the SAIF problem will not be fixed. We have the opportunity to fix the deposit

insurance system once and do it right. If the opportunity is missed now, the problem will be

bigger in the future, the entire banking industry will suffer, and the public will lose the depth

and breath of competitive financial services it deserves. These concerns have shaped the

philosophy underlying the solution that ACB advocates today. As you will see, the ACB
approach is very similar to the joint proposal of the regulators and the Treasury.

ACB believes it extraordinarily important to take this opportunity to establish a single

FDIC insurance fund with a single premium structure. To achieve this end, ACB supports a

solution that would share FICO costs on a pro rata basis across the entire assessment base,
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impose special premium payments on SAIF-insured deposits generating an unprecedented $6.

1

billion to instantly capitalize SAIF to its statutory reserve target, and merge BIF and SAIF. This

would establish a stronger insurance fund for the entire banking industry.

Solution Structure

What ACB proposes is an integral package of actions, including a $6.1 billion special

premium payment by SAIF-insured institutions equaling about a year's earnings, leading to a

single FDIC fund.

• Premiums for all BIF and SAIF institutions should drop quickly to as low a level

as is consistent with maintaining a properly capitalized insurance fund. Rebate

authority should be restored to the FDIC.

• SAIF institutions, in order to head off a crisis, are willing to fully capitalize SAIF
in 1995 with an estimated $6.1 billion payment, approximately 85 basis points,

on top of their regular 1995 premium of about 24 basis points. We understand

that this payment will be an immediate expense on institutions' financial

statements and currently deductible on their tax returns.

• With a rapid capitalization of SAIF, the BIF and SAIF insurance funds must be

merged immediately once both funds are fully capitalized. It is extremely

important for those institutions that forgo a year's earnings to put the fund and

premium disparity problem behind them permanently. An immediate merger of

the funds when both are capitalized is the only means that will accomplish this.

A single insurance fund rather than two funds (one of which is relatively

small) is the most actuarially sound approach to insuring deposits and the

most effective way to protect taxpayers from a future crisis.

BIF institutions actually will reap a relative benefit from a merged fund.

As of March 31, BIF included more than $7 billion of non-earning assets

acquired from failed banks, about 30 percent of total BIF assets. Because

SAIF's balance sheet is clean, the merged fund would actually consist of

a larger percentage of earning assets than does BIF.

• FICO costs should be shared by SAIF and BIF insured institutions on a pro rata

basis across all FDIC-insured deposits. This would cost BIF and SAIF insured

institutions about 2.4 basis points. If the insurance funds are merged when

capitalized, redistribution of FDIC administrative costs could reduce the net cost

to BIF-insured institutions to about 2.1 basis points initially, declining further

with growth of bank deposits over the course of time.
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• ACB continues to believe that some deployment of excess RTC funds has a

legitimate role in a solution to this issue, whether for case resolution costs,

reducing the FICO burden, or otherwise. This view is subscribed to by a wide

variety of individuals and groups, including a former chairman of the FDIC,

other banking organizations, and Members of Congress, some of whom have

introduced enabling legislation.

A number of technical details will have to be worked out. The FDIC should have the

flexibility to mitigate the impact of this charge on institutions that would face capital account

difficulties. Also, we have been apprised of the constraints imposed by debt service covenants

running with publicly-traded securities of even highly capitalized institutions that could be

violated. We know that Treasury staff are also sensitive to these issues and we are confident

that accommodations can be reached.

ACB notes that the Treasury/FDIC plan contemplates that, prior to merger, SAIF

premiums would not be permitted to fall below those of BIF, but does not prevent the reverse.

In the interests of parity, the premium levels should be linked both ways, as they would be in

a merger. This anomaly simply highlights the need for an immediate merger upon

recapitalization.

The SAIF Funding Problem

Since its origins through the merger of predecessor trade groups over three years ago,

America's Community Bankers has worked to focus public policy attention on the flawed

financial structure of the Savings Association Insurance Fund. Correcting the problems of the

SAIF has been ACB's number one policy priority, even as we worked hard on other objectives

to improve competitive opportunity and choice in the banking community.

None of ACB's policy initiatives have been subject to more frustration than those

concerning the SAIF. The reason is simple. The costs of a solution are large, and funding

sources are scarce. However, we are gratified by the substantial progress being made this year,

and are profoundly thankful for the leadership that this Committee is bringing to the issue of

deposit insurance reform.

SAIF is undercapitalized because $7.4 billion in premium income was diverted to fund

FICO, REFCORP and the FSLIC Resolution Fund since 1989. Without these diversions, SAIF

would actually have recapitalized in advance of BIF, though SAIF did obviously have the

advantage of the RTC assumption of its case backlog.

Annual FICO bond interest payments, which continue until 2019, presently absorb about

45 percent of SAIF premium income, prompting the FDIC's observation that, under current

circumstances, "capitalizing SAIF is like trying to fill a bucket with a hole in it."
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SAIF members are aware of economic realities, and expect that the financial solution

must involve principally private resources. Although current SAIF members were not culpable

in the actions leading to the substantial failures and insurance losses of the late 1980s and early

1990s, and although SAIF members have already contributed very large sums toward resolution

of failures and recapitalization of SAIF, they stand willing to make further extraordinary

commitments, provided others share in the overall cost, and a single FDIC insurance fund is

established with equal treatment going forward. The goal is to never again trouble the Congress

with a deposit insurance problem.

The costs to SAIF-insured institutions have gone well beyond the premium payments that

have been made. Substantial transfers were made from the capital of the Federal Home Loan

Bank System, then almost totally owned by SAIF-insured institutions, to provide for the

repayment of the principal for the FICO bonds. Further reductions occurred, bringing total

FHLBank System transfers to over $2 billion, to provide for the later REFCorp bond principal

and the FHLBank System, which though now open to commercial banks is still majority-owned

by SAIF-insured institutions, is paying $300 million annually in REFCorp debt service.

The Market Reaction

Unless SAIF's financial fiaws are addressed, by the end of the year a differential of about

20 basis points will exist between BIF and SAIF insurance premiums. The market reaction to

such a differential will inevitably shrink the assessment base, diminish premium income, and

increase risk-taking activities that eventually could generate higher insurance losses.

The premium disparity could quickly lead to several serious problems. The strong capital

base built by savings institutions is likely to be eroded as competitors who pay an insurance

premium six-fold lower are able to offer higher deposit rates, lower loan rates, and higher

returns on equity. Because savings institutions generally specialize in housing finance, a policy-

induced decline of these institutions will choke off housing and consumer credit. This will be

particularly true for adjustable rate mortgages and the large number of mortgages that do not

conform to secondary market underwriting criteria, for which savings institutions hold large

market shares.

Over the longer run, we should expect a large premium disparity to create a new universe

of problem institutions that again could require taxpayers to pay off depositors. Higher

premiums are like a higher tax rate on SAIF-insured institutions, making it hard for SAIF

members to maintain their capital — the first line of defense for the FDIC and the taxpayers.

The premium differential will encourage SAIF-insured institutions to engage in a

combination of activities to avoid a competitive disadvantage and to boost revenue, frequently

increasing risk as a result. Like all innovative businesses, financial institutions will be creative

to remain competitive. Among other things, SAIF-insured banks will seek to avoid or minimize

the premium differential by decreasing reliance on SAIF deposits. Institutions will further

increase the use of FHLBank advances or other non-deposit funding sources. Other institutions



258

will seek to draw off SAIF insured deposits through customer-initiated transfers of deposits to

BlF-insured subsidiaries.

Evidence from FDIC call report data indicate that a number of bank holding companies

with thrift, Oakar or Sasser subsidiaries may have been pursuing strategies to shift deposits from

SAIF to BIF status for a year or more, and pursuit of such strategies is likely to accelerate.

These strategies should be expected to spread to all of the hundreds of Oakar banks held in

multi-bank holding companies, and throughout the more than 100 bank or thrift holding

companies that currently own affiliates separately insured by either BIF or SAIF. Led by the

actions of Great Western in March of this year, a number of thrifts have sought to establish BIF-

insured subsidiaries in order to pursue the same strategies through de novo charters. The FDIC
recently estimated that SAIF deposits in institutions seeking de novo charters alone represented

75 percent of the remaining SAIF-assessment base cushion needed to avoid default on the FICO
bonds.

These actions of these banks, whether seeking de novo charters or operating through

existing subsidiary structures, are not improper. Rather, they are enlightened business decisions

driven by marketplace reality. However, as a result, SAIF's premium income will fall,

weakening its ability to protect depositors and pay the FICO interest.

nCO Bonds

The Competitive Equality Banking Act of 1987 created the Financing Corporation, which

issued long term high-interest-bearing bonds to raise funds to help meet the obligations of the

failing Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation (FSLIC). As it turned, out the funds

generated by the FICO bonds did not solve the problem. When the Financial Institutions

Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act of 1989 (FIRREA) was enacted, Congress made good

on its promise to insure the deposits at the failed institutions.

In restructuring the insurance funds, however, Congress did not include the cost of FICO
in appropriations to cover general insurance fund losses, but instead provided for ongoing

payment of the interest from premiums paid by SAIF members. In FIRREA, Congress

anticipated two things would occur. First, the SAIF-insured deposit base was projected to grow

at a rate of 7 percent annually. Instead, deposits have shrunk by about 5 percent annually,

reducing aggregate premium payments. The burden of the FICO debt service is actually double

what was projected in FIRREA since the deposit base is now almost exactly half of what was

projected under FIRREA for 1995. The disparity will grow as the projected and actual paths

of the deposit base diverge further.

Congress did recognize that, even with a projection of a growing deposit base, because

other burdens had been imposed on the premium payment stream, the SAIF fund could need

assistance in capitalizing. Congress authorized Treasury to supplement the SAIF fund to assure

certain minimum net premium flows and net worth levels each year until 1999, at which time

the fund's minimum level was to be $8.8 billion. However, in spite of the fact that the deposit

base was shrinking and it became clear that high SAIF premiums alone could not prudently
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capitalize the fund, no appropriation was made to complete the plan as Congress originally

envisioned.

FICO payments today consume 45 percent of SAIF's annual premiums, nearly $800

million. Under current conditions, SAIF premiums must remain at least 1 1 basis points higher

than BIF premiums until 2019 just to pay FICO interest, and without regard to the additional

cost of capitalization to the target 1.25% level.

The interest obligation on FICO bonds is at the heart of the BIF/SAIF problem. The
FICO costs are (1) preventing SAIF premiums from capitalizing SAIF in a reasonable period of

time and (2) threatening to prevent market-driven, fair competition between BIF- and SAIF-

insured institutions. In addition, the impact of the FICO costs on SAIF premiums, combined

with the shrinking deposit base and looming premium disparity, imposes considerable pressure

on the current structure's ability to meet the debt service on the FICO bonds.

The SAIF assessment base currently stands at about $720 billion, and has stabilized for

the moment largely because of deposit growth at Oakar banks. However, the assessment base

likely would renew a downward spiral under the pressure of a large premium disparity.

Moreover, the portion of the base available for FICO debt service now stands at only $478

billion, a mere $150 billion above the amount necessary to meet FICO obligations at the current

premium structure. Therefore, a moderate shrinkage of the FICO-available assessment base in

response to a premium disparity could easily trigger a FICO default within two or three years.

The Case for Merger of BIF and SAIF

A merger of BIF and SAIF will forestall these problems. An insurance fund merger is

simply good public policy.

The most basic insurance principle, indeed a fundamental principle of economics, is the

law of one price. It is simply not viable to charge two radically different premium rates for the

same coverage of the same risk. Without increasingly elaborate, burdensome, and impractical

regulatory barriers, insureds will inevitably gravitate towards the cheaper coverage, creating

substantial adverse selection in the price-disadvantaged pool of risks. This is already a very real

phenomenon between SAIF and BIF.

Furthermore, a merged fund will not only avoid this untoward risk selection but will also

benefit from enhanced diversification of risk. Though SAIF-insured thrifts and BIF-insured

commercial banks are active competitors across a wide range of retail banking services, the

"centers of gravity" of their existing books of business are still easily distinguished. That

difference is a positive benefit to the insurer since it lessens the chance of simultaneous losses

from both sets of institutions.

A larger insurance fund will also reduce the current risk concentration within the SAIF
fund. With the contraction of the thrift sector in some states via the preponderance of

commercial bank acquisitions of deposits in RTC-mediated problem case transactions, a
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significant risk concentration has arisen for SAIF in west coast institutions. Though these

institutions have been traditionally the largest and most innovative in the savings and loan

business and remain strong competitors in the financial services market, the high percentage of

total SAIF exposure in the single state of California is something of a concern. That proportion

is significantly higher than that state's share of both total deposits and economic activity, large

though California is as an economic unit. Plus, of course, California is still relatively slow to

emerge from its overall economic downturn and real estate slump. Coming from California

myself, I am acutely aware of these problems for the individual institutions and am concerned

for the exposure to SAIF.

The concentration of risk to SAIF from its, say, top ten exposures is higher than for BIF.

This is not simply a question of size of the SAIF reserves. Even if SAIF were fully

recapitalized, as it will be under our proposed approach, the risk concentration would still be

greater than for the much smaller National Credit Union Share Insurance Fund that covers credit

unions. By contrast, a merged BIF and SAIF would have enhanced diversification by

comparison with either fund on a stand-alone basis.

In addition, a newly capitalized SAIF will bring an attractive dowry to the merger. It

is generally agreed that the RTC essentially completed the processing of its caseload from the

past by the time it ceased to accept new problem cases in mid-year and that no significant

exposures are specifically identifiable on the horizon. Thus the balance sheet of the SAIF is

exceptionally clean: it holds cash or cash equivalents as assets on one side of its balance sheet

and essentially nothing but unencumbered reserves on the other. There is no indication of any

significant level of "incurred but not reported" losses within the SAIF fund.

By contrast, the BIF fund does still have a significant amount of non-cash assets from

past resolutions (over S7 billion), though the FDIC has had an active policy of realizing on those

physical assets and turning them back to the private sector. Now is a propitious time to combine

strength with strength to secure the soundest possible basis for the future.

Equitable Nature of ACE Proposal

We are acutely aware of the understandable resistance of commercial banks to contribute

to the reduction of this problem. But that applies to healthier SAIF institutions too. How would

you feel if your institution were called on to pay a large special premium to capitalize SAIF?

If your institution never engaged in the business practices that helped to bring down FSLIC or

contribute to RTC resolution costs, and your deposit insurance premiums have been drained off

for almost a decade to fund someone else's problems, your feelings are probably clear. It isn't

fair to be singled out to pay a special premium.

Similarly, for BIF-insured institutions, it may be hard to find much appeal in having a

portion of your deposit insurance premium diverted to help pay FICO bond interest for the next

25 years. Commercial banks point with pride to the recapitalization of BIF without public

funds, other than significant levels of borrowing ($14 billion) from the Federal Financing Bank
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at advantageous interest rates. But healthy thrifts have paid far more in deposit premiums than

healthy banks over the 15 years since the onset of thrift deposit problems.

Let's look back to 1980 and compare how much two banks, one a BIF (FDIC) member

and one a SAIF (then FSLIC) member would have paid in the intervening 15 years assuming

that they both had the same $100 million of insured deposits during this period.

Over the 15 year period (1980-1994), the BIF institutions would have paid about $1,835

million in FDIC premiums. The similarly sized, similarly capitalized SAIF-insured institution

would have paid in $2,606 million, about $770,000 more, or roughly 42 percent more in deposit

insurance assessments. Obviously, the BIF institutions have been able to recapitalize their fund,

but there must be something terribly wrong with the system if the SAIF member is paying in

42 percent more in premiums and their fund still is not capitalized.

No matter who paid how much, the simple answer is that there is no solution to the SAIF

funding problem that all affected parties might regard as "fair".

Pro rata sharing of FICO costs would mean that each FDIC-insured institution pays 2.4

cents annually per $100 in deposits over the life of the FICO bonds. It has the virtue of being

equally unfair to everyone, and thus as equitable as possible.

The funds would be merged immediately after reaching full capitalization, and FICO
costs would thus be shared on a pro rata basis. Finally, as noted above, the FDIC would be

given sufficient authority to mitigate the impact of the special premium on particular institutions

where necessary, and availability of excess RTC funds would be sought to the extent possible.

Charter-Related Issues

In recent discussions with the American Bankers Association and the Bankers Roundtable,

it has become clear that bankers would like to move savings associations to a bank charter.

ACB does not oppose this as a corollary of fixing the SAIF problem in 1995 through a one-time

capitalization, pro rata FICO sharing and a merger of BIF and SAIF. Indeed, we have had

productive staff level discussions on this point (and others) with the ABA and the Bankers

Roundtable, which have approached the rechartering matter in a constructive and pragmatic

manner. We note that we have been discussing BIF/SAIF and related issues with the IBAA for

many months. ACB is confident that resolution of the issues between our organizations

associated with rechartering can be accomplished on a prompt and satisfactory basis. ACB is

prepared, in connection with efforts to fix the SAIF problem to accede to rechartering and to

work to secure passage of necessary legislation as soon as possible. We would hope that, once

industry consensus is secured, this matter could be dealt with on a fast track in 1995.

Significant issues have to be dealt with in that process. As we shall discuss further

below, rechartering legislation must be preceded by fixing the thrift bad debt recapture issue,

most logically on the basis of a "fresh start approach". Under current law, a switch to a

commercial bank charter would require a huge payment of past tax benefits, accorded our
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industry as a home lending incentive. This payment would be preceded by financial statement

rprnpnitinn nf the tax liahilitvrecognition of the tax liability

This said, ACB wishes to take issue with the notion that the savings and loan charter is

an inherent menace to society that must be stamped out to avoid endless future problems. No
group is more painfully aware than ours of the expense to the public of the widespread S&L
failures of the late 1980s and early 1990s: that memory is behind our determination to solve the

problems of SAIF before a new crisis emerges. But in the interest of historical accuracy, we

urge you to recall that the policy flaws that were most responsible for creating and driving the

long crisis-lack of an adjustable rate mortgage, defective accounting techniques, and inadequate

capital requirements-were external to the charter and, in any event, have been corrected. From

a lending perspective, the charter is not as flexible as a bank charter, but is prudently adapted

to a specialization in housing finance. The S&L charter was no more responsible for failures

in our industry than the bank charter was responsible for the third world debt, energy,

agricultural, real estate and other problems that bedeviled commercial banking over the last 15

years, culminating in the 1991 insolvency of the BIF.

Beyond rechartering, let me note that ACB is extremely interested in charter

modernization. Ideally, the best features of the bank and thrift charters, at both the depository

and holding company level, should be combined in the new structure. ACB has recently joined

eight other financial services associations, including the American Bankers Association, to

advocate this process. However, we do not believe that charter topics should be allowed to

delay a 1995 resolution of deposit insurance issues.

A threshold question of ownership structure inevitably arises in any discussion of charter

harmonization. The mutual form of ownership has a long history within the thrift sector.

Indeed, the mutual form was the exclusive ownership structure in the early years of this

business. This ownership format is still a significant element within the thrift sector, even after

20 years of conversions to stock form. Mutuals should have control of their destiny and should

not be subjected to regulatory pressure to convert to stock form. The same goes for statutory

pressures. If the Congress were to decide to combine the bank and thrift charters in some way,

provision must be made for the over 1,000 mutuals still serving their communities.

In many cases, these mutuals already have state banking charters. There is no reason for

the Congress to impose any change whatever in such circumstances. In the event that such a

charter is not available at the state level, if charter changes are imposed at the federal level (or

in cases where the institution voluntarily seeks a commercial bank charter) there must be an

automatic option for a mutual institution to acquire a national bank charter by filing notice with

the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency.

Naturally, on acquisition of this charter, the converted institution will become fully

subject to all the regulations and policies of the OCC but the charter conversion itself must be

available on an automatic basis and the dice should not be loaded against the newly formed

mutual national bank. Parenthetically, ACB notes that the option of converting automatically

to a national charter must be available to state associations generally in the context of any
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mandatory conversion to a bank charter. It would be terribly unfair to leave affected savings

associations in limbo, a state where the conversion process under state law is unclear or subject

to regulator discretion.

This is a matter of great consequence. Mutuals have served the nation well in both the

banking and insurance sectors of the financial services business and resolving the BIF/SAIF

dilemma should not be allowed to adversely affect those institutions.

I touched on the holding company issue above. Complex issues of appropriate allocation

of activities between the depository institution subsidiary and holding company parent or

affiliates inevitably arise when charter reform is considered, as this committee well appreciates.

The flexibility of the unitary thrift holding company has many features that are attractive

to commercial banks, and are likely to be part of the bank charter of the future. The unitary

thrift holding company is not only a valuable model for modernization of the bank holding

company, it is a matter of concern for savings banks that have the option of treatment under

either the bank or thrift holding company rules.

Sound public policy should focus on the benefits to the consumer of integrated provision

of financial and other services. Anti-tying rules should be rigorously enforced but cross-

marketing synergies should be easily and actively encouraged. If the customer is totally isolated

within non-communicating subsidiaries of a holding company, neither consumers nor

shareholders benefit from the structure and may as well transact with and invest in separate

entities. (For example, a savings institution or bank that has a securities affiliate should be able

to exchange customer financial information to ensure that only suitable non-deposit investment

products are marketed to particular customers in the most efficient and helpful way possible.)

To maintain the availability of the thrift model, at the very least such integrated structures must

be grandfathered within any near term charter consolidation.

Parallel issues arise at the depository and subsidiary levels. The branching authority of

federal thrifts was a model for the difficult issue of interstate branching for commercial banks.

The Office of Thrift Supervision and its predecessor, the Federal Home Loan Bank Board, was
judicious in using this authority, and ultimately allowed free use only after interstate compacts

permitted widespread interstate operations for commercial banks. Addressing the continued use

of these thrift branching authorities is important.

Similarly, the federal thrift regulator has authorized prudent use of the service

corporation authority that allows up to 3 percent of assets to be invested in subsidiaries that can

go beyond the limited activities available to the thrift depository. Again these authorities have

been prudently used by OTS. Since the time of FIRREA, any investment in or loan to such a

subsidiary engaged in activities beyond those available to a national bank has been automatically

deducted from capital available to meet regulatory requirements. Thus the issue is not one of

safety and soundness but one of continued availability of modest expansion beyond the limited

activities available at the depository level. At the very least, grandfathering is appropriate.

ACB notes as well that the charter issue must be dealt with in a manner that respects and is
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consistent with the dual system of state and federal charters—bearing in mind, however, our very

real concerns about the automatic availability of national charters.

The biggest dollar issue related to the harmonization of bank and thrift charters,

somewhat ironically, falls outside the purview of the banking committees in Congress. It is a

tax provision.

Ever since thrifts became subject to federal taxation in 1952, special provisions were

made available to allow the accumulation of adequate reserves. Originally, these reserves were

intended to cover the possibility of Depression-era bad debt exposures. Subsequently, the

special provision was recognized as simply an incentive to maintain housing investment and

origination levels.

The special reserve addition was, for the first decade of formal exposure to federal

taxation, set at 100 percent of taxable income. That percentage was then lowered to 60 percent.

From 1969 to 1979, the percentage was phased down from 60 percent to 40 percent. Further

action lowered the effective percentage to 32 percent until, in the 1986 Tax Reform Act, the

percentage was reduced to its current 8 percent level.

Consequently, the availability of this special thrift method is less significant on a go-

forward basis than before: each year the annual "layer" of thrift special bad debt deduction is

far thinner than it was under prior law. In fact, many institutions have not used the special thrift

method in recent years since the experience reserve method available to both thrifts and (small:

under $500 million in assets) banks provided larger tax benefits.

But the entire past accumulation of these reserves is extremely significant, even though

current and future additions are negligible. These reserve amounts are included within the thrift

institution's capital accounts, with merely a footnote disclosure under generally accepted

accounting principles. These amounts have not been tax-effected and their loss, via loss of

eligibility as a thrift to use of this provision, would involve an immediate reduction of both

GAAP and regulatory capital by the full amount of the tax liability from their loss. This

deduction would be immediate under GAAP even if the actual absorption of the reserve into the

taxable income stream and the resultant tax liability were to be deferred.

(In fact, only pre-1988 reserves are subject to this immediate reduction of GAAP and

regulatory capital. Since 1988, tax provision has been made on the financial statements for the

additions to this tax reserve but, as outlined above, those recent annual additions have been very

small. The bulk of the reserve is in the pre-1988 "layers" definitely subject to this problem.)

We recognize the difficulty of handling issues that fall into the jurisdictions of separate

committees in both the Senate and House. But this is an item of paramount importance that

argues for extreme delicacy in the treatment of charter alignment. The SAIF members of ACB
have braced themselves to cut one large check to resolve these problems. They cannot afford

to cut another because of these tax ramifications.
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Charter Differences and Potential Premium Disparity

Some bankers have argued that the higher SAIF premium is reasonable as a price to be

paid for the "advantages" of a thrift charter. The fact, however, is that the marketplace does

not value and has never valued the thrift charter as much as a commercial bank charter. If the

charter were more valuable than the bank charter, we would expect it to be reflected in

price/earnings multiples of publicly-traded stocks, but it is not. Commercial banks have not

been converting to thrifts in noticeable numbers, either recently or historically: the movement

has been in the other direction. Our industry has never had the broad lending authority

commercial banks enjoy, although we have the more flexible holding company structure and

minor advantages in the service corporation subsidiary activities area. The market clearly says

the net advantage is on the commercial bank side.

Some have attempted to justify a premium disparity today by reference to the historical

Regulation Q interest rate differential. That differential, which allowed thrifts to pay first 50

then 25 basis points more on savings accounts than banks, was repealed in the early 1980s. It

represented a public policy decision to use the system of deposit interest rate controls to attract

savers' dollars to fund mortgages, which at the time meant long-term, fixed-rate mortgages. It

increased thrifts' cost of funds, but obviously helped in the market share sense. The only area

of rate control still left, however, is one of vast advantage to commercial banks: interest free

corporate checking accounts. For years, banks kept thrifts out of all checking, until NOW
accounts were invented by New England thrifts, and to this day commercial banks

overwhelmingly dominate the corporate checking business. Statutory restrictions have hobbled

thrift efforts to penetrate this area. Who got the better of this? Again, simply look at how the

market values the two types of companies.

There is a clear distinction between the market impact of paying a higher rate to

customers , as Reg Q originally permitted to thrifts, and paying a higher rate to a federal entity

for the same insurance coverage as a business competitor. Furthermore, in the days of rate

ceilings and regulatory barriers between the segments of the deposit market, thrifts had "private

territories" within which additional profits could be earned to afford the higher rates offered to

depositors.

On the deposit side, commercial bank activity in the term deposit market has increased

sharply at the retail level. Many have forgotten that, 20 years ago, most commercial banks did

not pursue retail CD business. That is not the case today. Plus, of course, the competition from

mutual funds and brokerage houses has never been stronger. Even the Federal Home Loan Bank

System is no longer restricted to thrift institutions. There is simply nowhere to go to earn the

20 basis points needed to pay the BIF/SAIF differential in today's completely competitive

environment.

Past Premium Differences Modest

This analysis also applies to the more modest deposit insurance premium differentials that

are sometimes dragged into the debate to argue that thrifts can afford to pay a higher rate than
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banks. It is true that for over four decades, while the FDIC routinely rebated roughly one-half

of its regular 8 basis point annual premium, the thrift fund, the FSLIC, charged the full 8 basis

points. The four basis point differential was manageable within the compartmentalized system

of business in those days, but has little relevance now.

In 1985, as the threat to both FDIC and FSLIC became clearer, the FDIC stopped its

rebates and the FSLIC imposed additional special assessments of 12 basis points. Though the

conditions of the late 1980s were admittedly abnormal, the results of this discrepjmcy were

hardly encouraging and the disparity was completely removed by FDICIA in 1991 on the

assumption that, though independently calculated, BIF and SAIF rates would be close together.

The impact of a prolonged 20 basis point differential would be catastrophic. The willingness

of SAIF-insured institutions to make a $6. 1 billion immediate premium payment to avoid the

disparity is clear evidence of how serious the impact would be.

Effects of Delay in Resolution

Given the complexity of the issues, 1 have discussed, some may argue for further study

and delay of legislative action. That is for the Congress to decide, but I do not believe that

delay is advisable. Market forces will accelerate the process of deposit movement from SAIF

to BIF coverage that we suspect some bank holding companies have already initiated and that

Great Western and other savings institutions have filed applications to pursue through

establishment of BIF affiliates. Every SAIF institution will do everything it can to reduce its

exposure to the BIF/SAIF differential, and, as we have pointed out, there are quite a number

of ways to do this. This process will be expensive, distracting to management and imperfect in

its results-despite their efforts, SAIF companies will be increasingly weakened because of the

competitive disadvantage caused by the premium disparity. FICO bondholders will face the

prospect of near-term default—jeopardizing the entire structure of agency debt markets—and the

taxpayers will be put more and more at risk.

In the end, the banking industry as a whole will be harmed by another deposit insurance

crisis, which the public will associate with FDIC as a whole, not with one of its constituent

funds.

Congress Must Act Now

Unless Congress changes the rules of the game, institutions insured by the Savings Association

Insurance Fund will soon have to pay much higher deposit insurance premiums than competing

organizations insured by the Bank Insurance Fund. Savings institutions' customers, their

communities, and ultimately the taxpayers, would bear the brunt of this disparity.

Congress has time—but not much time—to act. The premium disparity will become a

reality by the end of 1995. In the 1980s, many in Congress expressed their frustration with the

industry for not having forewarned them of an impending problem. Today the savings institution

industry is alerting Congress to a problem that is beginning to affect the industry now and may
have serious economic consequences in the next 2 to 3 years. Congress should take early action
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to reassure insured institutions, the markets, and—most importantly—depositors and taxpayers

that it will maintain a stable financial system.

I first testified before Congress on some of the thrift industries' problems in the late

1970s, and have been back more times than I care to admit. Sometimes, the advice that I and

others offered was not heeded. At other times, unpredictable events overtook the industry,

rendering earlier advice moot. Today, the vision of the Congress, the Administration, the

regulators and the industry is clear. A consensus is at hand that will address these problems

once and for all, to the benefit of the taxpayer and the general public. I, for one, hope that I

never have to testify on these matters again.

In conclusion, I would like to thank you. Chairwoman Roukema, and the Subcommittee

for the leadership you have demonstrated, and for this opportunity to express the views of

America's Community Bankers. I would be happy to address any questions that you may have.
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APPENDIX

Current State of the Thrift Sector and Impact on Merger

BIF-insured institutions should not be concerned at the inclusion of SAIF institutions

within their risk pool. The savings institution industry has now operated profitably for over four

years. These companies have successfully weathered some of the most tumultuous years for

banking in living memory. Earnings for 1993 were the highest in fifteen years, and despite the

rising interest rates of 1994, earnings in 1994 were down only modestly from 1993. In June,

the FDIC reported on first quarter 1995 financial performance for all insured savings

institutions. Savings institutions in total earned $1.74 billion in the first quarter of 1995, which

if continued, would put 1995 earnings on a pace to meet or exceed the previous year's earnings.

The return to historic levels of profitability for the savings institution industry is a

welcome development and one that should continue. In the past, thrift (savings) institutions were

encouraged by tax and regulatory policy to concentrate their lending in residential mortgages,

which were traditionally a low-risk, low margin segment of the lending industry. Even during

their best years, savings institution's earnings were, on average, 25 percent lower than of

commercial banks, based on Returns on Assets. Returns on equity were, on average, 15 percent

lower at thrift institutions than at commercial banks and trust companies.

As recent earnings figures show, the industry has generally returned to a competitive

equilibrium after the disruptions of the 1980s. Earnings for the savings institution industry,

excluding California, are about as good as they have ever been, but are somewhat short of the

performance of the commercial bank sector. On the other hand, the credit risk exposure of the

traditional savings institutions is less than for a commercial bank so that the risk of catastrophic

loss is typically lower.

Overall, including California, earnings at savings institutions are below commercial bank

earnings which have recently hit record levels. The return on assets for all savings institutions

in 1994 was 0.66 percent (66 basis points). The comparable figure for commercial banks was

1.15 percent, almost twice as high per dollar of assets.

Much has been made about the appreciation of savings institution's stock prices over the

past half year or so. Some have claimed that this rise in stock prices is evidence that there is

no problem with SAIF, and that all must be well with savings institutions in the capital markets.
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It is true that share prices for both banks and savings institutions have gone up

appreciably in the first six month of 1995. Depending on the index one looks at, large

commercial banks and thrifts have outperformed the broader market through June of this year.'

The increase in thrift share prices was driven largely by the rally in long and intermediate term

bonds (via the reduction in interest rates) during that period. To the extent that thrift stock

prices rose faster than other stock prices it is because thrift institutions are deemed generally

more interest-rate sensitive than other financial institutions and thus benefitted more from

declining rates. Although savings institutions have restructured their operations in order to be

much less interest-rate sensitive than they were ten or fifteen years ago (at the cost of lower

current net interest income) they do remain somewhat vulnerable to changes in interest rates.

The recent run up in share prices looks impressive, but it all depends on where you

started from. Savings institutions still remain undervalued compared to banks. The increase in

stock prices is actually the result of thrift institution share prices catching up from earlier, very

low valuations relative to banks and other businesses.

Savings institutions still sell at decidedly lower multiples of book value compared to

commercial banks. At the end of June 1995, commercial banks were priced by the market at

159 percent of their book value. Savings institutions were, on average, trading at only 113

percent of book value, fully forty-five percentage points lower.^

It is not clear to what extent the potential BIF\SAIF premium disparity is affecting stock

prices. Obviously, the investment analyst community must speak for themselves, but anecdotal

evidence suggests that most stock analysts are convinced that the government will not permit

such an unfair and self-destructive situation to occur as the pending 20 basis point premium

disparity.

In sum, savings institution's financial health has returned to being about as good as it has

ever been, but in today's highly competitive financial services market, that performance is

severely menaced by the premium disparity issue.

' For example, according to Advest, Inc, price performance indices for the first half of 1995

are as follows: YTD Return

Regional Banks 15.7%

Thrifts 26.6%

Large Commercial Banks 27.8%

Standard & Poor's 500 19. 1 %
Dow Jones Industrials 19.6%

^Source is "Advest Banking Capsule" July 1995. Similar results are available from SNL

Securities and major brokerage houses that track a broad base of financial institution stock

performance.
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Chairwoman Roukema and Members of the Subcommittee, it is a pleasufe to

appear today to present the view of the american council of state savings

Supervisors (ACSSS) on the legislative PROPOs^LS before you concerning

THE recapitalization OF THE SAVINGS ASSOCIATION INSURANCE FUND (SAIF). AS
THE Chairman of ACSSS as well as the Commissioner responsible for
chartering and supervising 64 state-chartered savings and loans and

savings banks in illinois, i welcome the opportunity to offer the state

regulj»,tory perspective.

-The 85 basis point special assessment

The cost of this assessment on Illinois state-chartered institutions will

EXCEED $47 MILUON. THE ASSESSMENT ON FEDERALLY-CHARTERED INSTITUTIONS IN

Illinois will exceed $243 million for a total ofnearly $300 million. This

special assessment alone will lower the capital percentages for state-

chartered thrifts from I I .8 1% to I I . I 2% AND FEDERALLY CHARTERED
institutions from 9. i 3% to 8.46%. between 5- i o institutions could fail

their capital tests because of this assessment.

Despite this enormous outflow from institutions who did not cause the

FAILURE of the INSURANCE FUND, IT WOULD SEEM THAT THIS ASSESSMENT COULD BE

sustained by THE MAJORITY OF INSTITUTIONS IN ILLINOIS.
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-THE ELIMINATION OF THE BAD DEBT DEDUCTION

THE PROPOSAL TO ELIMINATE THE TAX ADVANTAGES THAT ACKNOWLEDGE THE INHERENT

RISK IN HOLDING LONG-TERM ASSETS TILL MATURITY IN ADDITION TO THE SPECIAL

ASSESSMENT WOULD CAUSE A SEVERE PENALTY TO INSTITUTIONS WHO HAVE NEVER

COST THE INSURANCE FUNDS ONE CENT. ADDITIONALLY, THIS WOULD BE A

TREMENDOUS BREECH OF CONTRACT BETWEEN THESE iNSTITLmONS AND THE FEDERAL

GOVERNMENT. RECAPTURE OF THIS BAD DEBT ALLOWANCE AND FUTURE INCREASED

TAXES WOULD COST ILLINOIS STATE-CHARTERED THRIFTS OVER $78 MILLION AND

FEDERALLY-CHARTERED THRIFTS OVER $303 MIUUON FOR A TOTAL OF NEARLY $-400

MILLION.

When the costs of the 85 basis point special assessmentare added to the

COSTS OF the bad DEBT RECAPTURE AND TAX INCREASES FOR ILLINOIS THRIFTS IT

EQUATES TO IO,-400 HOME MORTGAGE LOANS THAT WILL NOT BE MADE. THAT IS

JUST FOR THE STATE OF ILLINOIS. NATIONALLY, THAT FIGURE COULD EXCEED

100,000.

-Preservation of the Dual Chartering System

The dual chartering system has provided a healthy balance between LOCAL

and national needs FOR QUITE SOME TniMEl. TlHE SIBOIE OHtWreilBraBttB SIfSTIBMI IB IWDm"

responsible for the past failures of the insurance fund. Rather, the

STATE system HAS PROVIDED THE INITIATIVE ON NUMEROUS THRIFT INITIATIVES AND

service PRODUCTS.

As THE Congress begins to discuss the extension of insjrance to non-bank

CHARTERED ENTITIES, IT NEEDS TO CONSIDER THE MUTUAL FORM OF GOVERNMENT,
IT NEEDS TO CONSIDER THE STATUS OF STATE-CHARTERED SAVINGS AND LOANS, AND

IT NEEDS TO CONSIDER THE STATUS OF STATE-CHARTERED SAVINGS BANKS SOME OF
WHOM ARE INSURED BY BIF AND SOME OF WHOM ARE INSURED BY SAIF. WE HAVE

OVER A DOZEN STATE-CHARTERED THRIFTS IN ILLINOIS WHO ARE OVER I OO YEARS

OLD, HAVE NEVER COST THE INSURANCE FUND ONE CENT, AND WHO NOW ARE HAVING

THEIR FUTURE EXISTENCE DEBATED BY THIS BODY. PLEASE CONSIDER THEMimYOaJUF

DELIBERATIONS.

-The MERGER OF THE SAIF AND BIF

After recapitalization occurs and the obligation on the FICO bonds is

spread to both banks and thrifts, the merger of these funds would be

timely. THE ACCOMPANYING REDUCTION IN INSURANCE PREMIUMS THAT WOULD
ADHERE TO THE BENEFIT OF BOTH BANKS AND THRIFTS WOULD KEEP BOTH CLASSES
OF INSTITUTIONS ON A LEVEL PLAYING FIELD AND RELEASE NEEDED EARNINGS FOR
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-Merger of the OCC and OTS

Merger of these two federal regulators is past due. TTFHtE B«PE«aM<E oosns
ON THE industries OF MAINTAINING THESE TWO ENTITIES FAR OUTWEIGHSANY REASON
to keep both IN OPERATION. ACSSS RECOMMENDS THAT THE NEW STRUCTURE
MIRROR THE CURRENT STRUCTURE FOR STATE-CHARTERED BANKS. THAT IS. A STATE-

CHARTERED THRIFT, WHETHER A SAVINGS AND LOAN OR A SAVINGS BANK, HAVE THE
STATE AS CHARTERER AND PRIMARY REGULATOR AND THE FDIC AS THE SOLE FEDERAL
REGULATOR AS INSURER OF ACCOUNTS.
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POTKNTIAI. FFFFrr OF MrrOI.UnVl Bill. ON II.l.INOIS AND ITS THRIFT INDUSTRY

Total Capital at March 31, 1995

85bp Assessment

Capital After 85bp Assessment

Reduction in Capital

Due to Recapture of Bad Debt Reserve

Capital After 8Sbp Assessment

and Recapture of Bad Debt Reserve

State Charters Federal Charters

813,961,000 3,351.326,000

(47,780,583) (243,585,087)

3.107.740.913

(73,338,178) (278,395,951)

Illinois

Combined

4.165.287,000

(291,365,670)

3,873,921 ,330

(351,734,129)

Reduction in Capital

Additional Annual Taxes

Due to Loss ofBad Debt Deduction

Additional Taxes/Lost Capital Available

for Loans to Potential Homeowners

Median Home Value in Illinois (1990 Census)

Number ofHome Loans Lost

Due to Additional Taxes (80% LTV)

4.720.000

125.838761

80,873

1.945

521,981,038

25.325.440

643.099,799

30.045,440

8.459 10.404
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Madam Chairwoman and Members of the Subcommittee:

We are pleased to provide this statement addressing issues related

to the premium rate disparity between banks and thrifts that will

develop in the next few months when the Federal Deposit Insurance

Corporation (FDIC) reduces the premium rates member institutions

pay to the Bank Insurance Fund (BIF) after the Fund attains its

target reserve level. FDIC has expressed its intent to

significantly reduce BIF premiums once it verifies that BIF has, in

fact, recapitalized to the designated level. FDIC expects to

confirm that BIF has recapitalized in September 1995.

My statement summarizes the results of our analysis of issues

related to the premium rate disparity as contained in our report.

Deposit Insurance Funds; Analysis of Insurance Premium Disparity

Between Banks and Thrifts (GAO/AIMD-95-84 , March 3, 1995).^ This

analysis was performed at the request of the Ranking Minority

Member of the House Committee on Small Business and the Chairman of

the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs.

My statement also provides our comments on the framework recently

proposed by FDIC, the Office of Thrift Supervision (OTS), and the

^For purposes of this statement, we updated certain figures through
March 31, 1995, where data were readily available.
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Department of the Treasury to deal with the issues associated with

the pending premium rate disparity.

Our analysis, as contained in our March 1995 report, showed the

following.

-- A significant premium rate disparity of 19.5 basis points^

between banks and thrifts will develop in the latter part of

1995 when FDIC reduces bank deposit insurance premiums after BIF

is recapitalized.

-- SAIF is thinly capitalized and will remain undercapitalized for

a number of years. In addition, SAIF now faces exposure from

troubled thrifts since it assumed responsibility for resolving

problem thrifts on July 1, 1995, from the Resolution Trust

Corporation (RTC).

-- Using SAIF premiums to help resolve the thrift crisis has

delayed SAIF's capitalization. Also, the shrinking deposit base

SAIF has available to pay interest on bonds used to finance the

cost of resolving failed thrifts is a major factor that could

result in a continuing significant premium disparity between

banks and thrifts after SAIF, according to FDIC estimates. Is

capitalized in 2002.

^One hundred basis points are equivalent to 1 percentage point. In
this context, the 19.5 basis points would translate into a 19.5
cent premium charge for every $100 in insured deposits.
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-- The premium differential will increase thrift costs. The

duration of the differential is a significant factor in

determining its impact which, in turn, will be more severe for

thrifts with low earnings and low capital.

-- As the premium rate differential affects thrifts' costs and

their ability to attract deposits and capital, thrifts may

replace deposits with other nondeposit sources of funding in an

effort to reduce their costs relative to banks. This, in turn,

would further decrease SAIF's assessment base and could widen

the premium differential. Thrifts are also considering

transactions to obtain bank charters to lower deposit insurance

fees that, if successful, would further shrink SAIF's deposit

base and affect SAIF members' ability to pay bond interest.

In our report, we provide several policy options to address the

risks associated with a premium differential, a thinly capitalized

SAIF, and a small assessment base to pay bond Interest. These

risks are interrelated and could result in premium rates increasing

to a level which SAIF members could not sustain. The options

involve the use of bank, thrift, or appropriated funds at an

estimated total present value cost at December 31, 1995, of $13.8

billion to $14.4 billion to fully capitalize SAIF and fund the bond

interest obligation. We also discuss the option of taking no

action, but we believe the risks associated with that option are

substantial

.
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FDIC, OTS, and Treasury recently presented a joint interagency

proposal to address the issues associated with the pending premium

rate disparity as well as other longer term risks to SAIF. The

major provisions of this proposal appear to address the significant

risks outlined in our report and could strengthen the soundness of

the nation's system of deposit insurance.

Legislative Background and

Current Conditions of BIF and SAIF

The thrift crisis of the 1980s overwhelmed the industry's insurance

fund, resulting in hundreds of billions of dollars in taxpayer

assistance and industry costs to protect insured depositors.

Legislative action in 1987 in response to the crisis included

establishing the Financing Corporation (FICO) to recapitalize the

thrift insurance fund. FICO issued $8.2 billion in bonds and was

given authority to assess thrifts for the annual bond interest

expense. The industry's problems, however, required far more

funding than that provided by FICO. By the end of 1988, the

Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation, the thrift

industry's original federal insurer, reported a $75 billion

deficit. In response to the thrift crisis, other legislation was

enacted which

-- established RTC to resolve troubled thrifts.
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-- created SAIF as a new insurance fund for thrifts and retitled

the insurance fund for banks BIF,

-- designated FDIC as the insurer and administrator of the two

funds,

-- set a designated target or ratio of reserves to insured deposits

of 1.25 percent ($1.25 for each $100 of deposits) for the

insurance funds, and provided for the designated reserve ratio

to be reached within certain time frames, and

-- gave FDIC authority to set premiums for the funds to reach the

designated reserve ratio.

The condition of the nation's banks and thrifts has improved

significantly over the past several years. Commercial banks posted

record profits of $44.7 billion in 1994, the third consecutive year

of record earnings, and continued to show strong earnings through

the first quarter of 1995. Similarly, savings associations have

shown strong earnings over the last 3 years. While 1994 thrift

industry profits of $6.4 billion were down slightly from 1993,

overall industry earnings remained strong and showed improvement in

the first quarter of 1995. Strong profits the past few years have

helped to increase bank and thrift industry capital. At March 31,

1995, the ratio of commercial banks' equity capital to assets

equaled about 7.9 percent, and savings associations improved their
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ratio of equity capital to assets to about 8.1 percent. Improved

conditions in the banking and thrift industries also resulted in

both substantially fewer-than-anticipated financial institution

failures and declines in the number of institutions identified by

the regulators as troubled. In 1994, 11 commercial banks and 4

thrifts failed. At March 31, 1995, the regulators identified 215

commercial banks with assets totaling $27 billion and 71 savings

associations with assets totaling $39 billion as troubled

institutions.

While both the banking and thrift industries have shown substantial

Improvements in the past several years, the strengthened condition

of the banking industry, coupled with the higher insurance premiums

BIF-member institutions have paid into BIF since 1990, have

resulted in a significant improvement in the Fund's financial

condition. At year-end 1991, BIF's reserves were depleted and the

Fund reported a deficit balance of $7 billion. By March 31, 1995,

BIF's unaudited reserves had increased to over $23 billion, or

about 1.22 percent of insured deposits. Current average annual

premium rates for BIF-member institutions are 23 cents for every

$100 in insured deposits.

In comparison, SAIF's reserves, while increasing each year since

the Fund's inception in 1989, remain significantly below their

target level. At March 31, 1995, SAIF had unaudited reserves of

$2.2 billion, or about 0.32 percent of insured deposits. Current
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average annual premium rates for thrifts are about 24 cents for

every $100 in insured deposits.

Given BIF's financial condition as of March 31, 1995, and its

short-term outlook, it is likely that FDIC will shortly confirm

that the Fund has achieved its designated ratio of reserves to

insured deposits of 1.25 percent. FDIC expects to make this

determination in September 1995 and will then reduce bank premium

rates. In contrast, FDIC's baseline projections show that SAIF

will not attain its target capitalization level until 2002.

Although the estimation process has inherent uncertainties, FDIC's

baseline projections show that BIF's reduced premiums will average

4 to 5 basis points, while SAIF's will average 24 basis points

until SAIF is fully capitalized.

Consequently, a significant premium rate differential will develop

within the next few months when FDIC lowers BIF premiums after it

confirms that the Fund has achieved its designated reserve ratio.

Based on the assumptions underlying FDIC's baseline projections,

this premium rate differential will equal about 19.5 basis points

and will exist at least through 2002. Significant uncertainties--

such as thrift failure and loss rates, banks' and thrifts'

responses to the premium rate differential, and the size of the

SAIF assessable base--will impact whether and to what extent a

premium rate differential will continue beyond 2002.
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SAIF's Capitalization Slowed by

Obligations Stemming From Thrift Crisis

SAIF originated in 1989 without any initial capital, and no funds

authorized for SAIF were appropriated. More recent legislation (1)

authorized $8 billion for SAIF for insurance losses, (2) made

available, also for Insurance losses, any remaining RTC funding

(RTC is to terminate by year-end 1995) for 2 years under certain

conditions, and (3) increased borrowing authority from the

Treasury. While these provisions provide a funding source for

insurance losses should the need arise, they are not a source of

funds for building SAIF's reserves. Consequently, SAIF's reserves,

like BIF's, are being built principally by member institution

assessments

.

However, SAIF's capitalization has been slowed by its members'

premiums being used to pay for certain obligations created in

financing the resolution of the thrift crisis. From 1989 through

1994, about $7 billion, or 75 percent, of SAIF's premiums were used

for other obligations created in response to the thrift crisis,

including the payment of FICO bond interest. Since 1993, only the

FICO obligation remains. However, this annual obligation is

significant, averaging about $780 million.

In contrast to projections when SAIF was created of annual thrift

deposit growth of 6 to 7 percent, thrift industry deposits have

8
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declined 23 percent, or an average of about 5 percent annually

since SAIF's inception, from $950 billion in 1989 to $733 billion

at March 31, 1995. Shrinkage in the industry's deposit base

results in a lower SAIF assessment base and less assessment revenue

coming into the Fund. As a result, a fixed obligation such as the

FICO bond interest expense becomes a proportionately greater drain

on SAIF's assessment revenue.

At the same time that the FICO obligation consumes a greater

proportion of SAIF's annual premiums, a growing portion of the

assessment base from which SAIF's premiums are charged Is not

available to fund the annual FICO bond interest. At March 31,

1995, about 34 percent of SAIF's assessment base was attributable

to institutions whose premiums are not subject to FICO assessments.

Premiums paid on thrift deposits acquired by banks and deposits

held by former thrifts that converted to bank charters cannot be

used to pay FICO bond interest.^ Thus, while SAIF's overall

deposit base has declined 23 percent since the Fund's inception.

^Thrift deposits acquired by BIF members, referred to as "Oakar"
deposits, retain SAIF insurance coverage, and the acquiring
institution pays insurance premiums to SAIF for these deposits at
SAIF's premium rates. However, because the institution acquiring
these deposits is not a savings association and remains a BIF
member as opposed to a SAIF member, the insurance premiums it pays
to SAIF, while available to capitalize the Fund, are not available
to service the FICO interest obligation. Similarly, premiums paid
by SAIF-member savings associations that have converted to bank
charters, referred to as "Sasser" institutions, are unavailable to
fund the FICO interest obligation since the institutions are banks
as opposed to savings associations.
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the portion of the base available to pay FICO has declined by 49

percent over this period.

Significant Uncertainties Affect

Timing of SAIF's Capitalization

Long-range estimates of future thrift failures and losses

associated with those failures are very uncertain. Given the

unprecedented size of the thrift industry crisis, recent thrift

failure and loss experience does not provide a sound basis for

estimating future losses. In projecting that SAIF would be

capitalized in 2002, FDIC considered historical bank failure rates

and current conditions in the thrift industry.

FDIC projected that insured institutions holding 0.22 percent of

total thrift industry assets will fail each year between 1996 and

2002 and that losses associated with such failures will average

13 percent of their assets. This asset failure rate is equivalent

to 40 percent of the assets held by institutions identified by the

regulators as troubled institutions at March 31, 1995. However, if

SAIF experiences a higher level of failures than that assumed by

FDIC in its projections and all other factors are held constant,

the Fund's ability to capitalize by 2002 would be seriously

jeopardized. For example, if greater annual failure rates of 0.35

percent, 0.53 percent, or 0.70 percent of annual Industry assets

10
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were experienced, SAIF's capitalization would be delayed until

2004, 2007, or 2010, respectively.

To date, few demands have been placed on SAIF for resolution of

failed institutions, since the primary responsibility for resolving

failed thrifts until recently had resided with RTC. However, RTC '

s

authority to resolve failed thrifts expired on June 30, 1995.

Effective July 1, 1995, SAIF assumed full resolution responsibility

for SAIF-insured institution failures.

Currently, SAIF does not have a large capital cushion to absorb the

cost of thrift failures. Although FDIC's baseline projections

indicate that SAIF could manage the rate of failures currently

projected, the failure of a single large institution or a higher-

than-pro jected level of failures could delay SAIF's capitalization

and increase the risk of SAIF becoming insolvent. SAIF's exposure

will continue until its reserves are substantially increased.

Uncertainties Also Affect Ability

to Service FICO Obligation

Long-range forecasts of changes in SAIF's deposit base are also

problematic. Changes in the deposit base have significant

Implications for future premium rates charged SAIF-member

institutions as well as the ability to fund the annual FICO

interest obligation. Additionally, FDIC's future consideration of

11
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FICO debt service requirements in setting SAIF premium rates will

also affect future premium rates and FICO's ability to meet its

obligations

.

FDIC's baseline projections assume annual shrinkage of 2 percent

for the portion of SAIF's deposit base available to pay the annual

FICO bond interest. However, that portion of SAIF's deposit base

available to pay FICO has declined by an annual average of nearly

10 percent. Although these declines reflect to some extent RTC '

s

resolution of problem thrifts, the portion of SAIF's deposit base

available to pay FICO interest continues to decrease.

Changes in SAIF's assessment base could have a significant effect

on the premium rates charged to institutions with SAIF-insured

deposits. If FDIC considers FICO's debt service requirements in

setting SAIF premium rates, the portion of SAIF's deposit base

available to pay the annual FICO bond interest cannot withstand

significant shrinkage without FDIC having to increase premium rates

above current levels.

At March 31, 1995, the portion of SAIF's assessment base available

to pay FICO bond interest was about $485 billion. Given the

current assessment rate of 24 basis points, this base could shrink

to about $325 billion before premium rates would need to be raised

to meet the FICO obligation. If the portion of SAIF's deposit base

available to pay FICO continues to shrink at the average rate of

12
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nearly 10 percent experienced since the Fund's inception, FDIC

would need to increase SAIF's premium rates by the year 2000 to

meet the FICO obligation,

FDIC has stated that, in determining SAIF's premium rates, it may

consider FICO assessments and the effects of SAIF premium levels on

FICO's ability to meet its annual bond interest obligation. FICO

has authority, subject to the approval of FDIC's Board of

Directors, to assess SAIF-member savings associations to cover its

interest payments, bond issuance costs, and custodial fees.

However, FICO's assessment authority cannot exceed the amount

authorized to be assessed SAIF members by FDIC for insurance

premiums, and FICO's assessment must be deducted from the amount

FDIC assesses SAIF-member savings associations. Consequently, the

premium levels FDIC sets for SAIF significantly affect FICO's

ability to meet its debt service obligations.

At the time we issued our report, FDIC's baseline projections on

assessments for SAIF-insured thrifts did not go beyond 2002 or

otherwise address to what extent SAIF-insured thrifts may be

assessed for FICO bond interest after SAIF achieves its designated

reserve ratio. If SAIF premiums are set at a level sufficient to

fund the FICO bond interest, using the assumptions underlying

FDIC's baseline projections, premium rates could be lowered

slightly after SAIF achieves its designated reserve ratio.

However, continued declines in the portion of SAIF's assessment

13
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base available to pay FICO would cause premium rates to gradually

Increase. Consequently, maintaining SAIF's premium rates at a

level sufficient to cover the FICO bond interest will result in a

substantial premium rate differential continuing through 2019, the

year in which the last of FICO's bonds mature. If the portion of

SAIF's assessment base available to pay FICO shrinks more than FDIC

has projected, premium rates for SAIF and the resulting

differential could be even higher than the rates and differential

currently projected to exist until 2002.

Potential Effects of Premium

Differential on Thrift Industry

The impact of a premium rate differential on the thrift industry is

difficult to estimate, as it depends on how institutions respond to

the change in bank premium rates proposed by FDIC. Banks and

thrifts compete in a wide market that includes nondepository

financial institutions, which contributes to uncertainties in

predicting banks' responses to a decline in premium rates.

Reliable statistical evidence is not available to predict these

responses. Different scenarios would present different outcomes in

terms of the premium differential's impact on thrifts.

For illustrative purposes, assume banks pass 50 percent of the

savings from reduced premiums to customers in the form of higher

Interest on deposits and increased customer service and that

14
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thrifts, to remain competitive, fully match bank actions. Using

the median thrift return on assets of about 1 percent (100 basis

points) and assets financed with 60 to 90 percent of assessable

deposits, the estimated cost increase for these thrifts would be

about 3.9 percent to 5 . 8 percent of annual after-tax earnings.'' A

return on assets of only 0.5 percent (50 basis points) would double

the cost as a share of earnings.

This scenario could cause institutions which would otherwise have

had low earnings to begin incurring losses. The cost increase

associated with the premium rate differential would increase the

losses of institutions already experiencing losses. Prolonged

periods of losses deplete capital and can eventually lead to

failure.

The duration of the premium rate differential is a significant

factor in determining its impact. FDIC's projections show a

premium rate differential of 19.5 basis points existing during the

years 1996 through 2002. However, because FICO's bonds will not be

fully liquidated until 2019, such a differential could extend an

additional 17 years beyond 2002. Regardless of its duration, the

"Under a 50-percent absorption scenario, an institution with a
return on assets of 100 basis points and assets financed with 90
percent of assessable deposits would experience an 8.8 basis point
reduction in return on assets on a pre-tax basis (50 percent of the
19.5 basis point differential, multiplied by the 0.90 ratio of
assessment base to assets). Assuming a corporate tax rate of 34
percent, the after-tax reduction to return on assets represents 5.8
percent of earnings.

15
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impact of the premium differential will be more severe for thrifts

with low earnings and low capital.

Because the cost of the premium rate differential is also related

to the share of thrift assets financed with deposits that are

subject to premium assessments, SAIF members may replace deposits

with other funding sources, such as Federal Home Loan Bank

advances, in an effort to minimize this cost. Such a substitution,

and the resulting decline in the portion of SAIF's assessment base

available to pay FICO, would eventually lead to further increases

in SAIF's premium rates.

Alternatively, faced with a prolonged period of high premium

differentials and increasing costs in an effort to compete with

banks, thrifts could find it beneficial to convert their insurance

membership from SAIF to BIF. Generally, institutions currently

cannot convert their membership until SAIF achieves its designated

reserve ratio. Once SAIF is fully capitalized, however, thrifts

could find it beneficial to convert their membership to avoid

continued higher insurance premiums. Institutions converting their

membership must pay an exit fee to SAIF and an entrance fee to BIF.

Whether or not institutions will be motivated to voluntarily

convert from SAIF to BIF once SAIF achieves its designated reserve

ratio will depend, in part, on the cost of the FICO interest

obligation in relation to SAIF's assessment base. Such conversions

could cause additional shrinkage in SAIF's assessment base, likely

16
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resulting in further increases in SAIF's premium rates to fund the

FICO obligation.

A number of institutions with SAIF-insured deposits have announced

plans to engage in a variety of transactions to take advantage of

the pending reduction in BIF premiums. For example, some

institutions are considering obtaining new bank charters. These

institutions, in essence, would establish new BIF-insured banks

which would take advantage of the lower BIF premiums to offer

higher rates on bank deposits and better customer services. These

incentives would likely cause the institutions' customers to

transfer their thrift deposits to bank deposits, causing further

shrinkage in SAIF's assessment base. These transactions could

avoid the statutory moratorium on insurance fund conversions and

the substantial exit and entrance fees associated with such

conversions

.

Policy Options to Address

Concerns Resulting From a

Premium Rate Differential

Our report presented a number of policy options for decisionmakers

to consider to prevent a premium rate differential between BIF and

SAIF members from occurring or to reduce the size and duration of

such a differential. Most of these options involve shifting some

17
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of the costs of capitalization or future FICO interest payments to

either BIF members or to taxpayers.

Arguments have been made that any option that involves the banking

industry contributing to service the FICO interest obligation is

unfair to the industry. These arguments contend that the FICO

obligation was incurred during the thrift crisis of the 1980s and,

as such, is an obligation of the thrift industry. However, there

are also arguments that those thrift institutions that comprise

today's thrift industry still exist because they are healthy, well-

managed institutions that avoided the mistakes made by many thrifts

in the 1970s and 1980s that ultimately led to the thrift debacle.

As such, they argue, these thrifts should be no more responsible

for the FICO interest burden than the banking industry.

The options presented in our March 1995 report and summarized in

this statement do not attempt to judge the merits of either side of

this issue but rather present the impact of these options on banks

and thrifts, and on eliminating or reducing the risks associated

with the premium differential. As we noted in hearings before this

Subcommittee this past spring and in recent testimony for the

Senate Banking Committee,^ there are options beyond those we

^Deposit Insurance Funds: Analysis of Insurance Premium Disparity
Between Banks and Thrifts (GAO/T-AIMD-95-111, March 23, 1995) and
Deposit Insurance Funds; Analysis of Insurance Premium Disparity
Between Banks and Thrifts (GAO/T-AIMD-95-206 , July 28, 1995).

18
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presented in our report, and other combinations of the options we

presented are possible.

In costing out the various options discussed in our report, we

assumed that implementation of each of these options would occur at

the end of 1995. We also assumed continued servicing of the annual

FICO interest obligation. Using December 31, 1995, as our starting

point, we estimated that the present value of the total cost to

increase SAIF's reserves to the designated reserve ratio and to

fund the FICO bond interest would be between $13.8 billion and

$14.4 billion.

'

We used these cost estimates to project the cost to BIF- and SAIF-

member institutions and to the Treasury of the options we present

for preventing the occurrence of a premium rate differential or

minimizing the size and duration of the differential.

These options include the following.

^The range is due to the use of different discount rates in our
present value computations. The $13.8 billion cost results from
using an 8.60 percent discount rate, which is a private market rate
equal to the yield on highly rated corporate bonds as of year-end
1994. This rate was used in costing out the various options that
do not involve the use of appropriated funds. The $14.4 billion
cost results from using a 7.55 percent discount rate, which is the
rate equal to the yield on 30-year Treasury bonds as of
February 23, 1995. This rate was used in costing out those options
that involve the use of appropriated funds to cover long-term
obligations.
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Take no action at this time, but monitor the effects of the

premium differential on the thrift industry and SAIF. Under

this option, SAIF members and institutions with SAIF-insured

deposits would fund the total cost of capitalizing SAIF and

servicing the FICO bond interest. As previously discussed,

several significant risks exist with this option. SAIF will

remain thinly capitalized over the next several years and thus

remains vulnerable to significant fluctuations in the level of

future financial institution failures. Additionally, further

shrinkage in the portion of SAIF's assessment base available to

fund the annual FICO bond interest could lead to higher premium

rates, resulting in a further widening of the premium

differential

.

Merge BIF and SAIF into one combined fund on December 31, 1995,

with each fund bringing its current level of reserves into the

combined fund. All members of the combined fund would

contribute to capitalizing the Fund to a target ratio of

reserves to insured deposits of 1.25 percent and would

contribute proportionately to service the annual FICO bond

interest. Under this option, no premium rate differential would

develop, the risks that the assessment base would decline to a

level that jeopardizes servicing of the FICO bond interest would

also be eliminated, and the risks associated with a thinly

capitalized fund would be eliminated, as the combined fund would

be fully capitalized in 1996. The cost of this option to BIF-

20
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member institutions would be approximately $11.2 billion, and

the cost to SAIF members would be about $2.6 billion.

Merge BIF and SAIF into one combined fund on December 31, 1995,

but require SAIF members to pay a special assessment to first

capitalize SAIF. Under this option, SAIF members would

contribute $6.1 billion to fully capitalize SAIF. The combined

fund members would share the FICO bond interest obligation

proportionately. The combined fund would be fully capitalized

in 1995, a future premium rate differential would be avoided,

and the risk associated with a small assessment base would be

eliminated. The cost of this option to BIF-member institutions

would be about $5.9 billion, and the cost to SAIF members would

be about $7.9 billion.

Merge BIF and SAIF into one combined fund on December 31, 1995,

but require only SAIF-member institutions to service the annual

FICO bond interest. Under this option, all members would

contribute to capitalizing the combined fund, which would be

fully capitalized in 1996, but SAIF members would still be

responsible for funding the FICO obligation. Consequently,

while this option eliminates the risk of a thinly capitalized

fund. It does not eliminate the risks associated with a premium

rate differential and a small assessment base, as SAIF members

would still pay higher premiums to service the FICO bond

Interest, thus increasing the risk of further deposit shrinkage.
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Under this option, the cost to BIF members would be about $5.8

billion, and the cost to SAIF members would be about $8.0

billion.

Maintain BIF and SAIF as separate funds, but require BIF and

SAIF members to share the FICO bond interest costs

proportionately. Under this option, SAIF members would still be

responsible for capitalizing SAIF to its designated reserve

ratio. However, by spreading the FICO bond interest obligation

among SAIF and BIF members, more SAIF-member premiums would be

available to capitalize SAIF. Consequently, SAIF would achieve

its designated reserve ratio in 2000, 2 years earlier than FDIC

currently projects, while BIF would still be recapitalized in

1995. While a premium rate differential would still exist, its

duration would be limited to about 5 years, after which SAIF and

BIF member premiums would be comparable. The cost to BIF

members under this option would be about $5.9 billion, and the

cost to SAIF members would be about $7.9 billion.

Maintain BIF and SAIF as separate funds, but require BIF members

to fund the FICO bond interest expense. Under this option, if

BIF premiums were maintained at their current level, sufficient

funds would be raised by early 1997 to pay the FICO obligation

on a present value basis. By eliminating the FICO obligation,

SAIF members would fully capitalize SAIF by 1999, 3 years

earlier than FDIC currently projects. However, BIF's
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capitalization would be delayed until 1997. This option would

reduce the risks associated with a thinly capitalized fund,

significantly reduce the risks associated with a premium

differential, and effectively eliminate the risks associated

with a small assessment base. Under this option, the total cost

to BIF members would be approximately $7.7 billion, and the cost

to SAIF members would be about $6.1 billion.

Use appropriated funds to capitalize SAIF, but require SAIF

members to continue to service the FICO bond interest. Under

this option, SAIF would be fully capitalized on December 31,

1995, so the risks associated with a thinly capitalized fund

would be eliminated. However, SAIF members would still pay

higher premiums than their BIF counterparts, so the risks

associated with a premium rate differential and a small

assessment base would still exist. Under this option,

appropriated funds of $6.1 billion would be needed to capitalize

SAIF. The cost to SAIF members would be about $7.7 billion.

Use appropriated funds to service the FICO interest obligation,

but require SAIF members to capitalize SAIF. Under this option,

SAIF members would continue to pay higher premiums than BIF

members, but only through 1999. SAIF would be fully capitalized

3 years earlier than FDIC currently projects. Appropriated

funds totaling $8.3 billion would be needed under this option to
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fund the long-term FICO interest obligation, while SAIF members

would pay $6.1 billion over 4 years to capitalize SAIF.

-- Modify current law to specify that all SAIF assessments,

including assessments paid by Oakar and Sasser institutions, are

available to service the FICO obligation. This action could

help SAIF meet future FICO payments. However, the risks

associated with the projected premium rate differential would

not be eliminated nor would the risks associated with a thinly

capitalized fund.

Interagencv Proposed Framework

For Dealing with Issues Related

To A BIF/SAIF Premium Disparity

On July 28, 1995, FDIC, OTS, and Treasury presented a joint

proposal to address the issues associated with the pending premium

rate disparity as well as other longer-term risks to SAIF. The

major provisions of the interagency proposal, which would require

legislation, include

charging SAIF members a one-time special assessment to fully

capitalize SAIF;

spreading the annual FICO interest obligation among all FDIC-

insured institutions; and
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merging BIF and SAIF into one combined fund.

Under the regulators' proposed framework, institutions with SAIF

deposits would be charged a special assessment of 85 to 90 basis

points to fully capitalize SAIF to its designated reserve ratio on

January 1, 1996. The actual assessment rate would depend on the

Fund's financial condition and ratio of reserves to insured

deposits at December 31, 1995, and the total deposits subject to

the assessment. The special assessment would be based on the level

of SAIF-assessable deposits held by FDIC-insured institutions as of

March 31, 1995.

Because the impact of such a large assessment could be particularly

severe for certain weaker institutions, the regulators propose that

FDIC's Board of Directors be given authority to exempt certain weak

institutions from the special assessment if it determines that

providing such an exemption would reduce the risk to SAIF.

However, over the next 4 years, those institutions exempt from the

special assessment would be required to continue to pay regular

assessments under the current risk-based assessment schedule for

SAIF, which range from 23 to 31 basis points. Consequently, over

time, the weaker institutions would generally pay more than healthy

institutions

.

In" addition to proposing a special assessment to fully capitalize

SAIF, the regulators also propose to expand the assessment base
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available to fund the annual FICO bond interest obligation to

include both BIF-member and SAIF-member institutions. Assessment

payments from all FDIC-insured institutions--BIF members and SAIF

members --would be used to pay the annual FICO bond interest. FDIC

estimates that spreading the annual FICO bond interest obligation

among all FDIC-insured institutions would result in an annual

assessment of 2.5 basis points to cover the annual interest

expense.

The third major provision in the regulators' proposal is to merge

BIF and SAIF into one combined fund as soon as practical, but no

later than January 1, 1998. The regulators believe this is the

best alternative to deal with other thrift industry issues that

pose longer term risk to SAIF, specifically the lack of

geographical and asset risk diversification. The regulators

acknowledge that a proposal to merge BIF and SAIF raises other

issues, such as the future of the thrift charter and other

differences between banks and thrifts. Treasury is conducting a

comprehensive study of these issues and expects to report to the

House and Senate Banking Committees on the results of this study by

the end of September 1995.

We believe the major provisions of the regulators' joint proposal

fully address the three critical risks we identified in our March

1995 study. The one-time special assessment to capitalize SAIF to

its designated reserve ratio would effectively eliminate the risks
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associated with a thinly capitalized fund and would provide SAIF

with a sufficient capital cushion to ensure that it can effectively

handle its resolution responsibilities. Additionally, by basing

the special assessment on the level of assessable deposits held by

FDIC-insured institutions as of March 31, 1995, the proposal

eliminates the incentive for institutions to intentionally shrink

their SAIF-insured deposits to reduce the cost of the special

assessment.

The proposal to spread the PICO interest obligation among all FDIC-

insured institutions, combined with the one-time capital infusion

into SAIF to raise its reserves to their target level, effectively

addresses the risks associated with a protracted period of

significant premium rate differentials between BIF- and SAIF-member

institutions,' and eliminates the risks associated with a shrinking

deposit base. By requiring all FDIC-insured institutions to share

the FICO obligation on a pro-rata basis, the proposal effectively

eliminates the potential for a default on the FICO bond interest

due to a shrinking SAIF deposit base. At the same time, it

eliminates a key incentive for institutions to shift charters or

otherwise shrink their SAIF deposits.

^However, a premium rate differential would continue to exist for
the next 4 years between the weaker institutions exempt from paying
the special assessment to capitalize SAIF on January 1, 1996, and
all other FDIC-insured institutions.
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We also believe that the proposal to merge BIF and SAIF into one

combined deposit insurance fund could effectively address the

longer term risks facing SAIF from the thrift industry. While the

thrift industry as a whole is generally healthy today, its

geographical concentration makes it and SAIF vulnerable to regional

market fluctuations. Also, the industry's concentration on the

housing sector of the economy hinders its ability to diversify risk

and makes it vulnerable to downturns in the housing industry's

business cycle. If BIF and SAIF were merged, the combined fund

would have the risk diversification and stability that SAIF

currently lacks. This would greatly minimize the risks that

geographical and asset concentrations pose for the deposit

insurance system.

The regulators' joint proposal contains several other provisions

which, like the major provisions discussed above, would require

legislation. These provisions include

authorizing FDIC to rebate assessments paid by BIF members to

the extent that BIF's reserves exceed the designated reserve

ratio;

authorizing FDIC's Board of Directors to manage the deposit

insurance funds' reserves within a range between 0.1 percent

above or below the designated reserve ratio to provide more

stability in assessment rate-setting; and
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lowering the minimum average assessment rate required when a

deposit insurance fund is undercapitalized or when FDIC has

outstanding borrowings from Treasury or the Federal Financing

Bank (FFB) from 23 basis points to 8 basis points.

Giving FDIC authority to rebate BIF member premiums would, in

effect, be reinstating authority FDIC had from 1950 through 1989.

If such authority were granted once again, consideration should be

given to ensuring that such funds will not be needed for future

resolution or other insurance-related activities.

The regulators ' proposal to reduce the minimum assessment rate to

be charged to insured institutions when the deposit insurance funds

fall below their designated capital levels or when FDIC has

outstanding Treasury or FFB borrowings could reduce the impact of a

substantial assessment rate increase in a given year on insured

institutions, particularly if such a rate increase is not needed to

make up the capital shortfall. Currently, FDIC is required to

increase assessment rates to an average of 23 basis points if the

reserves of the insurance funds fall below their designated reserve

level. An increase in assessment rates at this level may be more

than is needed to recapitalize the insurance funds.

We believe that the insurance funds should be fully capitalized and

maintained at their designated reserve ratios, and that any capital

deficiency should be made up as soon as possible. To avoid a
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situation in which a capital deficiency in the insurance funds

triggers a rate increase greater than that needed to recapitalize

the fund, FDIC's Board of Directors could be given the authority to

set rates at a level sufficient to recapitalize the insurance funds

within a designated time frame. Such authority would allow FDIC to

consider the actual amount of funds needed to recapitalize the

insurance funds and the ability of the industry to pay increased

assessments.

FDIC and OTS also propose that any unused RTC funds be made

available to cover extraordinary, unanticipated SAIF losses until

BIF and SAIF are merged. Currently, FDIC projects SAIF losses from

resolving troubled thrifts to be $270 million per year; the

Congressional Budget Office projects losses of $450 million per

year. FDIC and OTS propose that unused RTC funds be available to

cover any SAIF losses exceeding $500 million in any calendar year

during the period beginning July 1, 1995, and ending when the

insurance funds are merged. Treasury does not support the use of

RTC funds

.

We recognize that using appropriated funds as a contingency

mechanism is a highly sensitive issue in light of the billions of

dollars in appropriated funds already spent in resolving the thrift

industry crisis. In the RTC Completion Act, the Congress made

unneeded RTC funds available to SAIF during the 2-year period

beginning on the date of RTC's termination if FDIC certified that
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the RTC funds were needed to pay for SAIF losses and made other

statutorily required certifications. Whether to now make RTC funds

available to SAIF to cover any losses in excess of $500 million a

year is ultimately a policy issue for the Congress to decide.

Finally, in their joint proposal, FDIC, OTS, and Treasury

recognized that in proposing to merge BIF and SAIF, issues such as

the future of the thrift charter and other distinctions between

banks and thrifts should also be examined. As noted earlier.

Treasury is studying these issues. However, the regulators have

indicated that these issues are complex and may take considerable

time to resolve. Consequently, they do not believe that resolution

of these issues should delay action on the interagency proposal to

deal with the more immediate concerns facing SAIF.

We concur that changes in the financial markets and the blurring

distinction between banks and thrifts, coupled with the current and

longer term risks facing SAIF and the alternatives to deal with

these risks, would support a need for a comprehensive study on

charter and related issues. However, we also concur with the

regulators that addressing these issues will be a complex and time-

consuming process. We therefore would agree with the regulators

that the more immediate concern is to address the significant risks

to SAIF associated with the pending premium rate disparity. In

this context, the major provisions of the joint interagency
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proposal appear to adequately address these risks and would provide

more stability to the deposit insurance system.

(917719)
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Responses to questions from Congressman Jerry Weller, by
Ricki Heifer, Chairman, FDIC

Responses to Questions Posed by Congressman Weller

Q.l. If the charters are merged, what do you think of
extending to banks that meet existing QTL standards
the ability that unitary thrift holding companies
have to affiliate with diverse companies if they
meet those standards?

A.l. The existing powers of unitary thrift holding companies
are the result of historical and political factors. There is
no logical reason why the authority to affiliate should be
tied to the QTL test. Going forward, changes in affiliation
authorities should be carefully considered in the context of
a broad reform of banking powers, with due consideration for
the safety and soundness of the deposit insurance funds

.

Q.2. Is there any reason mutuals couldn't exist under a
commercial bank charter? After all many BIF banks --

savings banks and co-op banks -- already are mutuals.

A. 2. Mutual institutions have been an integral part of the
dual banking system for many years. They have provided
significant ongoing financial services to their communities
under both state and federal laws . I support maintaining a
mutual charter option for the delivery of financial services.

As a technical matter, the National Bank Act contains terms
such as "stockholders," "shareholders," "capital stock,"
"shares, " "voting shares, " and "corporate powers" of national
banks, and indicates that a national bank "shall become, as
from the date of the execution of its organization certif-
icate, a body corporate." See 12 U.S.C. §§ 21-24. Given the
close association between this terminology and a corporate-
stock form of ownership, amendments to the National Bank Act
would be needed to provide clearly for mutual ownership of
national banks.

Q.3. I understand that the BIF, even fully capitalized,
includes non- interest- earning assets while all SAIF
assets generate income. When SAIF is capitalized would
BIF members derive a benefit as a result of this from a
merged fund?

A. 3. At June 30, 1995, the BIF had $27.7 billion in assets
of which about $21 billion were interest-earning assets. In
contrast, virtually all of the SAIF's assets were interest-
earning assets. The difference exists because it was only
on July 1, 1995 that the SAIF became responsible for covering
failed thrift losses. For that reason, the SAIF has not
accumulated illiquid assets. The BIF, in contrast, has
assets from bank failures that are collected over time but
do not earn interest

.
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Liquidity is beneficial because it enables a fund to grow
faster from investment income and because, in some cases, it
can avoid the need to borrow for purposes of working capital

.

Therefore, all other factors being constant, the BIF would
benefit from a merger with a fully capitalized and liquid
SAIF. However, this conclusion could be altered if SAIF
members have greater risk exposure on average than BIF
members. For that reason, the FDIC has called for access to
unused funds from the Resolution Trust Corporation to cover
extraordinary unprojected losses to the SAIF from thrift
failures exceeding $500 million a year until the BIF and the
SAIF are merged.

###
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Responses to questions from Congressman Jerry Weller, from
Hon. Jonathan L. Fiechter, Acting Director, OTS

Appendix A

QUESTION 1

If the charters are merged, what do you think of extending to banks that meet

existing QTL standards the ability that unitary holding companies have to affiliate with

diverse companies if they meet those standards?

RESPONSE

Under current law, unitary holding companies whose subsidiaries pass the

qualified thrift lender (QTL) test can engage in investment banking, insurance agency

and underwriting, real estate development, and any other commercial or industrial

activity that does not threaten the safety and soundness of their subsidiary thrifts. To

pass the QTL test, savings associations must invest at least 65% of their portfolio

assets in residential mortgage loans and certain other designated assets. A multiple

savings and loan holding company can engage in the same activities permissible for a

unitary holding company if: (a) the multiple holding company's subsidiary thrifts all

meet the QTL test; and (b) the holding company acquired all, or all but one, of its

subsidiary thrifts in government-assisted acquisitions.

By contrast, bank holding companies are restricted to activities that the Federal

Reserve Board determines to be "closely related to banking." Congress imposed this

restriction on bank holding companies due to concern that affiliations between

commercial banks and commercial enterprises might result in too much concentration

of economic power. For example. Congress was concerned that banks affiliated with

large commercial enterprises might give priority to the operations of their affiliates,

thereby making it more difficult for nonaffiliates to obtain commercial credit and other

banking services. In addition, there was concern that commercial affiliates of banks

might be able to obtain commercial loans on more favorable terms and thereby gain a

competitive advantage over nonaffiliated companies. These same concerns are not

presented by affiliations between savings associations and their holding companies

because the commercial lending authority of savings associations is sharply restricted.

If the thrift charter is eliminated, the QTL test could continue to serve as a

convenient means for distinguishing depositor)' institutions that operate as residential

lending specialists from those engaged in traditional commercial banking. We would

support authorizing the holding companies of QTL depositories to engage in diverse

business activities, for several reasons.
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First, as explained above, affiliations between commercial holding companies

and depository institutions that specialize in mortgage lending do not present the same

public policy concerns as affiliations between commercial holding companies and

large-scale commercial lenders. The separation of banking and commerce will be

preserved so long as broader holding company powers are reserved exclusively for

companies whose subsidiary depository institutions are residential mortgage lending

specialists.

Second, in our experience, holding companies that engage in diverse activities

do not raise supervisory concerns with greater frequency than holding companies that

confine their activities to those permissible for bank holding companies. Indeed, in

many instances, affiliations between thrifts and diverse holding companies have proved

beneficial. Holding companies engaged in diverse businesses often have substantially

greater financial resources than nondiversified companies, contribute substantial

business and managerial talent and expertise to their subsidiary depository institutions,

and enable their subsidiary depository institutions to offer customers a broader range

of financial products.

Third, if savings associations are forcibly converted to commercial banks, it is

important that Congress minimize the disruption to their business and the business of

their affiliates. There is no reason why companies that have lawfully acquired thrifts

and operated them in a safe and sound manner should be penalized by being required

either to divest control or to conform to restrictive grandfathering conditions.

For these reasons, if the federal thrift charter is eliminated, the Office of Thrift

Supervision (OTS) would be supportive of allowing the holding companies of

depository institutions that pass the QTL test to engage in diverse business activities.

QUESTION 2

I have a question about the status of mutual institudons if the bank and thrift

charters are merged. Is there any reason mutuals could not exist under a commercial

bank charter? After all, many BIF banks — savings banks and co-op banks — already

are mutuals.
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RESPONSE

Currently, federal law does not authorize national banks to organize in the

mutual form. Moreover, many provisions in federal law applicable to national banks

make reference to the capital stock of national banks. Thus, legislative changes would

be required to authorize mutual savings associations that convert to national banks to

continue in mutual form. By contrast, the current laws of many states already

authorize state savings associations, state savings banks, and state cooperative banks to

organize in the mutual form. Thus, if the federal thrift charter is eliminated, many
mutual federal thrifts could continue operating in the mutual form by converting to a

state charter.

This option would not be available, however, to federal thrifts located in states

that do not have a mutual charter option. Moreover, many federal thrifts would prefer

to retain a federal charter for business reasons. For example, institutions that operate

in more than one state often find it more convenient to hold a federal charter.

We are unaware of any safety and soundness or other policy reason for refusing

to authorize mutual national banks. We have reviewed the failure rate of savings

associations from 1984 through 1993. Our review indicates that in every year the

failure rate for mutual thrifts has consistently been lower than the failure rate for stock

thrifts. Moreover, during the past decade, the average return on assets (ROA) of

mutual thrifts has consistently exceeded the average ROA of stock thrifts. For 1994,

mutual thrifts had an average ROA of 89 basis points compared to 53 basis points for

stock thrifts.

Accordingly, if the federal thrift charter is eliminated, we would urge that the

legislation authorize mutual thrifts to become mutual national banks. Both H.R. 2363

and the House Banking Committee's budget reconciliation recommendations currently

contain such provisions. Both bills would authorize the Office of the Comptroller of

the Currency (OCC) to charter mumal national banks. Existing mumal thrifts would

be permitted to convert to mutual national banks by operation of law after filing

certain documents with the OCC. For a three year period, mutual national banks

would continue to be subject to existing OTS regulations regarding corporate

governance and mutual-to-stock conversions. Thereafter, they would become subject

to regulations promulgated by the OCC. The OCC would also be required to

promulgate regulations indicating how statutory provisions tied to capital stock will

apply to mumal national banks. Taken together, these provisions would provide for a

reasonably orderly transition to a national bank charter for mutual thrifts.
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QUESTION 3

I understand that the BIF, even fully capitalized, includes non-interest earning

assets while all SAIF assets generate income. When SAIF is capitalized, would BIF

members derive a benefit as a result of this from a merged fund?

RESPONSE

It is our understanding that BIF members could derive several benefits from a

merger with the SAIF. First, a significant percentage of the assets held by the BIF

are assets acquired from banks that were placed into receivership. Some of these

assets may generate little or no income and, as a result, may cause the BIF's return on

assets to be lower on a dollar-for-doUar basis than the SAIF's return on assets. Until

recently, the Resolution Trust Corporation was responsible for resolving failed SAIF-

insured institutions. Thus, the SAIF has not yet accumulated receivership assets.

Second, SAIF-insured instimtions tend to hold a higher ratio of deposits to total

assets than BIF-insured institutions. As a result, after merger of the funds, the typical

SAIF-insured institution will pay higher deposit insurance premiums per dollar of

assets held than the typical BIF-insured institution with a similar risk profile. The

FDIC's projected loss rate on failed institutions is 15% of assets for both SAIF- and

BIF-insured institutions. Thus, after a merger, former SAIF-insured institutions may

end up contributing more toward insurance fund losses for each dollar of assets held

than former BIF-insured institutions.

Third, under the provisions currently contained in both H.R. 2363 and the

House Banking Committee's budget reconciliation recommendations, the SAIF is

expected to be overcapitalized at the time it merges with the BIF. Excess SAIF

reserves are to be placed in a special reserve of the merged fund that can be drawn

upon if the merged fund should ever become seriously depleted. This special reserve

will provide additional assurance that now lower BIF premiums can be sustained.

We defer to the FDIC to advice you regarding the significance of the foregoing

potential benefits of an insurance fund merger to BIF members.

o
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